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ABSTRACT 
T lymphocytes and macrophages appear to play an important role in 

mediating ß-cell damage and causing Type 1 diabetes. Both activated T cells and 
macrophages operate and interact through the release of soluble factors called 
cytokines, which influence the type and magnitude of immune responses. It has been 
suggested that cytokines such as TNF-α and IL-1α can damage the β-cell directly. In 
Type 1 diabetes, cytokines are likely to have a critical role in individuals whose 
immune system is unbalanced allowing the emergence of self-destructive processes. 
To investigate this possibility, sensitive assays to detect a range of cytokines of 
potential relevance to the immune pathogenesis of diabetes were establised. Using 
these, serum levels of IL-1α, IL-1β, TNF-α and IL-6 (macrophage-derived 
cytokines), IFN-γ and IL-2 (T helper 1 cytokine profile) and IL-4 and IL-10 (T 
helper 2 profile) have been measured in patients with Type 1 diabetes of different 
disease duration. Increased levels of TNF-α, IL-1α, IL-2 and IFN-γ were found in 
recently diagnosed patients with Type 1 diabetes when compared with both disease 
and metabolic control subjects and with normal controls. The presence of this profile 
of cytokines implies activation of the TH1 subset of helper cells near to diagnosis of 
Type 1 diabetes.  
 After having defined on singleton diabetics which pattern of cytokine 
alterations occur in Type 1 diabetes, studies were performed in a cohort of non-
diabetic identical twins of patients with Type 1 diabetes, some of whom went on to 
develop the disease themselves, in an attempt to determine whether cytokines could 
be involved in the pathogenesis of the disease. Increased levels of TNF-α and IL-1α,
important mediators of cellular immunity, were detected up to 5 years before the 
clinical onset of Type 1 diabetes, while cytokine profiles classified as TH1 (elevated 
levels of IL-2 or IFN-γ) or TH2 (elevated levels of IL-4 and IL-10) existed in both 
prediabetic or non-diabetic twins without dominance of either TH1 or TH2.  To 
examine alteration of cytokine levels and their relationship with autoantibodies and 
HLA alleles, cytokines were investigated in diabetic children and their first degree 
relatives. Circulating levels of TNF-α and sIL-2R were not only increased in diabetic 
children but also in their first degree relatives and that increase was not related to 
autoantibodies or to any specific HLA class II allele (HLA-DR3/4). The study of 
cytokine secretion by peripheral blood mononuclear cells showed that LPS-
stimulated IL-1α and TNF-α secretion by PBMC in vitro are also significantly 
increased in diabetic children and their siblings and parents when compared with 
normal controls and that levels of T-cell cytokines, IL-2 and IFN-γ, released after 
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PHA stimulation, are similar in diabetic children, their siblings and parents, and in 
normal controls.    
 Serum levels of cytokines and their cellular expression in the islets of 
Langerhans of non-obese diabetic (NOD) mice, an animal model of Type 1 diabetes 
were also studied to define the pattern of cytokine profile involved in this animal 
model. Serum levels of TNF-α and IL-2 were elevated in diabetic NOD mice when 
compared with non-diabetic NOD mice and control mice. Both IFN-γ and TNF-α
producing cells were present in the islets of Langerhans of diabetic NOD mice.  
 The involvement of cytokines in the development autoimmune liver disease, 
an organ-specific autoimmune disease, was investigated in serum as well as in the 
tissue of the target organ. Serum levels of the cytokines IL-1α, IL-6 and TNF-α were 
significantly elevated in patients with various forms of chronic liver disease, 
including those with autoimmune hepatitis, when compared with normal controls. 
Levels of IFN-γ and sIL-2R were significantly increased in patients with 
autoimmune hepatitis when compared with other forms of liver disease and normal 
controls. In contrast, levels of IL-4 were not different between patients with various 
forms of chronic liver disease and normal controls. Levels of IL-1α, IL-6, TNF-α
and sIL-2R were significantly higher in patients with cirrhosis than in patients 
without. A similar picture was found for disease activity and showed that levels of 
IL-1α, IL-6, TNF-α and sIL-2R are significantly higher in patients with active 
disease than those with inactive disease.  
 Cells producing TNF-α and IFN-γ were present in the liver inflammatory 
infiltrate of children with autoimmune chronic liver diseases but were rarely seen in 
metabolic diseases such as Wilson's disease and alpha 1 antitrypsin deficiency. 
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CHAPTER 1

GENERAL INTRODUCTION 
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1.1 HISTORY OF TYPE 1 DIABETES 
Diabetes mellitus is an ancient disease. The earliest description of its 

symptoms was found in the Ebers papyrus of Egypt, dating back to 1500 B.C 
(reviewed by Notkins, 1979 and Schadewaldt, 1989). In the second century A.D. 
Aretaeus of Cappadocia named the disease diabetes, the Greek word meaning "to 
flow through a siphon". "Diabetes", he wrote, "is a strange disease that consists of 
the flesh and bones running together into the urine". In the sixth century, Indian 
physicians recognised that the urine from diabetic patients was sweet. It was not 
known until the 18th century, however, that the sweet-tasting substance was 
identified as the sugar glucose and the word mellitus, or "honeyed" was added. 
 One of the first clues to the pathology underlying diabetes, came in 1889 
when Oscar Minkowski and Baron Joseph von Mering, working in Strasbourg, 
sought to determine whether the pancreas was essential to life. By careful surgical 
procedures they removed the pancreas from dogs; the day after operation the 
caretaker in the laboratory noticed that the dogs' urine attracted an unusual number 
of flies. In any event Minkowski and von Mering analyzed the urine and found in it 
high levels of glucose, indicating that the removal of the pancreas gave rise to a 
syndrome resembling diabetes. This finding strongly implied that the pancreas was 
secreting a substance that regulated the metabolism of glucose. All attempts 
(Minkowski in 1890, Goldscheider in 1894, Cohnheim in 1903 and others) to 
alleviate experimental diabetes by feeding pancreatectomized dogs raw pancreas or 
by injecting them with crude pancreatic extract, however, were unsuccessful 
(reviewed by Schadewaldt, 1989).   
 The existence of insulin was not known until two Canadian investigators, 
Frederick G. Banting and Charles H. Best, extracted insulin from dog pancreas. The 
first patient to receive the active extract prepared by Banting and Best was Leonard 
Thompson aged 14 who appeared at the Toronto General Hospital with blood 
glucose levels of 500 mg (Banting et al., 1922).  Extracts were first administered on 
January 11, 1922. These authors induced a reduction in the concentration and 
excretion of blood glucose. News of the experiment spread rapidly, and in a short 
time insulin was being widely and successfully employed to treat the acute 
symptoms of diabetes mellitus in patients. Until recently, virtually all insulin for 
therapeutic use was produced from porcine and bovine pancreas. The antigenicity of 
animal insulin led several clinicians to believe that human insulin might be of more 
benefit to diabetic patients (Yalow and Berson, 1961). Human insulin was 
introduced later and was originally prepared by extraction from cadaveric pancreas 
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(Nicol and Smith, 1960). Human insulin is now manufactured on a large scale by 
two fundamentally different processes involving enzymatic conversion of porcine 
insulin (Owens et al., 1986; Pickup, 1986). Alternatively human insulin is 
biosynthesized using recombinant DNA technology (Brange et al., 1988 and 1990). 
Although the treatment with insulin allows patients with diabetes to live an almost 
normal life, it is not able to reduce the prevalence of long-term diabetic 
complications. It may be that in the future, after knowing the cause of the disease, 
alternative approaches, such as immunotherapy and islet cell transplantation, will 
replace traditional insulin treatment.  
 
TERMINOLOGY 

Diabetes is not a single disease but rather a heterogeneous group of diseases 
that lead to an elevation of glucose in the blood. Chronic hyperglycaemia and the 
risk of developing complications are the two unifying properties which have held the 
notion of diabetes together. During the past decades, however, there has been 
remarkable progress in understanding diabetes. In 1951, RD Lawrence described 
"two types of diabetes mellitus, with and without plasma insulin" (Bornstein and 
Lawrence, 1951). The two main nosological entities recognised under the name of 
diabetes have been labelled in turn "diabète maigre" and "diabète gras", "juvenile 
onset type" and "maturity onset type" and more recently "insulin dependent" and 
"non-insulin dependent diabetes mellitus" (Type 1 and Type 2 diabetes) (reviewed 
by Keen and Tang Fui, 1982; Keen, 1986). The purely descriptive terms of Type 1 
diabetes and Type 2 diabetes have now been equated by the National Diabetes Data 
Group (NDDG) and the Expert Committee on Diabetes of the World Health 
organisation (WHO) with the terms "type 1" and "type 2"  to denote their distinct 
pathogeneses (National Diabetes Data Group 1979; WHO Technical Report series 
1980 and 1985). 
 
1.2 DIVERSITY OF DIABETES 

In his Claude Bernard lecture delivered to an audience of European 
diabetologists in 1979, DA Pyke noted that there was no longer serious need to 
debate the proposition that insulin dependent and non-insulin dependent diabetes are 
two distinct entities (Pyke, 1979). The evidence then available consisted of the 
following compelling arguments:  
(1) Type 1 diabetes and Type 2 diabetes are different histologically. A striking 
feature of Type 2 diabetes is the relative normality of the islets compared to Type 1 
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diabetes where they are heavily infiltrated by mononuclear white cells, in a process 
known as insulitis (Gept, 1965). 
(2) If Type 2 diabetes were due to a degenerative process in the β-cell it would 
presumably progress, eventually leading to insulin dependence; yet this is a rarity. 
More often these patients can be controlled without insulin. This static situation in 
Type 2 diabetes is in striking contrast to the insulin dependent type where a 
destructive process affecting the islets leads to complete failure of insulin 
production. 
(3) Islet cell antibodies are commonly found in  newly diagnosed cases of Type 1 
diabetes, rarely in Type 2 diabetes. 
(4) Type 1 diabetes is associated with certain HLA alleles, whereas Type 2 diabetes 
is not. 
(5) Identical twin studies show widely different concordance rates in the two types. 
 The different and often conflicting findings about the nature of diabetes and 
its heterogeneity have provoked the establishment of strict criteria for its diagnosis 
and classification. The NDDG classification of diabetes separates insulin dependent 
(type 1) patients from those who are non-insulin dependent (type 2) irrespective of 
age. A third group of patients fall in the "other types" category, which includes 
hyper-glycaemia associated with other forms of disease such as pancreatic diseases, 
hormonal abnormalities, drug or chemical induced diseases and a variety of genetic 
syndromes. 
 Type 1 diabetes (insulin dependent) is characterised by severe and 
pathognomonic changes in the pancreatic islets, by an eventual absolute deficiency 
of endogenous pancreatic insulin secretion, insulinopaenia, proneness to ketosis and 
a dependency on daily insulin administration for the maintenance of life. It can be 
developed at any age and its onset is more abrupt than type 2 (reviewed by Skyler 
and Cahill, 1981). 
 Type 1 diabetes appears to be heterogeneous in terms of genetics and 
environmental factors that precipitate the disease (Rotter and Rimoin, 1978). 
Genetic determinants are thought to be important in most patients, as expressed by 
the associated increased frequency of certain histocompatibility antigens on 
chromosome 6 (Nerup, 1976; Cudworth and Woodrow, 1976). Abnormal immune 
responses and autoimmunity are also thought to play an aetiologic role, and islet cell 
antibodies are frequently present at diagnosis in this type of diabetes (reviewed by 
Irvine, 1979). 
 Type 2 (non-insulin dependent) diabetes, frequently presents with minimal 
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or no symptoms referrable to the metabolic aberrations of diabetes and is the much 
more prevalent type. It is characterised by retention of endogenous pancreatic insulin 
secretion, although with altered secretory dynamics; the absence of ketosis; and 
insulin resistance due to diminished target cell response to insulin. Patients with 
non-insulin dependent diabetes mellitus are usually not dependent on insulin for 
prevention of ketosis or maintenance of life, although they may require insulin for 
correction of symptomatic or persistent fasting hyperglycaemia, if this cannot be 
achieved with the use of diet or oral agents (reviewed Skyler and Cahill, 1981). The 
whole range of insulin responses to glucose, from low to supranormal has been 
reported to be associated with insulin resistance (Reaven, 1984). Type 2 diabetes 
also has a genetic basis, which appears to be stronger than in type 1 diabetes, as 
evidenced by a more frequent familial pattern of occurrence (Fajans et al., 1978). 
Environmental factors superimposed on genetic susceptibility are undoubtedly 
involved in the onset of the disease. Some of the patients with this type of disease 
may develop insulin dependent diabetes later. Characteristic aggregation of HLA 
types and islet cell antibodies have not been found in patients with type 2 diabetes. 

1.3 PATHOGENESIS OF TYPE 1 DIABETES  
 By the time Type 1 diabetes appears, most of the β-cells in the pancreas have 
been destroyed. Gepts (1965) observed in his seminal study different lesions in 
patients with type 1 diabetes. He concluded that these represent different stages of 
the same destructive process. It was suggested later that the destructive process is 
relatively slow and it might take years for diabetes to develop (Tarn et al., 1987).  
 
1.3.1 PATHOLOGICAL CHANGES 
 A lymphocytic infiltration in and about the islets of Langherans was first 
noted in 1910 by Opie and Weichselbaum. They reported that: "These cells are small 
lymphocytes with an occasional polymorphonuclear cell but without eosinophils or 
plasma cells". This lesion was later to be named as "insulitis" by Von Mayenburg in 
1940.  Subsequently, in 1952, Ware and Le Compte reported that: "This type of 
change is particularly apt to be found in a young individual and is associated with 
severe diabetes". Later, Gepts provided a major contribution in the understanding of 
the pathology of Type 1 diabetes, by observing that islet inflammation is never a 
uniform lesion (Gepts, 1965). 
 Gepts (1965), in his study, observed three types of lesions. The first type is 
insulitis, which is presently considered the hallmark of Type 1 diabetes, but it is not 
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the most frequent lesion observed at the clinical onset of the disease. The second 
type is the pseudoatrophic islet, the most common lesion, which is small, 
inconspicuous and completely devoid of insulin producing β-cells; however, it still 
contains cells secreting glucagon, somatostatin and pancreatic polypeptide. No 
inflammatory cells are present in pseudoatrophic islets. The heavy mononuclear cell 
infiltrate is present in fewer and better preserved islets, where the β-cells are mainly 
surrounded by lymphocytes. The third type is an intermediate lesion between 
insulitis and pseudoatrophic islets which is also described where islets contain 
decreasing amount of β-cells and fewer numbers of inflammatory mononuclear cells. 
Disappearance of β-cells is accompanied by disappearance of inflammatory cells. 
Appearance of foci of β-cell regeneration is associated with reappearance of 
lymphocytes in large numbers. 
 
1.3.2 GENETIC SUSCEPTIBILITY  
 It has been known for some time that diabetic patients frequently have a 
family history of the disease i.e. the disease is present among relatives of diabetics. 
The familial aggregation is more common in Type 2 diabetes than in Type 1 diabetes 
(Gamble, 1980; Rotter and Rimoin, 1981).  
 The evidence that Type 1 diabetes is not entirely genetic in its origin came 
from the world's largest twin study by Pyke and collaborators (Pyke, 1979). Initially, 
this study reported a concordance rate for Type 1 diabetes of 50% (Tattersall and 
Pyke 1972; Pyke, 1979), but a subsequent analysis of an extended series of twins 
suggests a figure of 36% (Leslie and Pyke, 1986); smaller studies show concordance 
of 20% (Gottlieb and Root, 1968; Cahill, 1979). These observations suggest that 
disease susceptibility is inherited and that another factor, presumably environmental, 
converts this susceptibility into clinical disease. 
 The association between the HLA region and Type 1 diabetes came from a 
study on families of affected individuals which showed that type 1 diabetes present 
in family members segregates with particular HLA haplotypes (Cudworth and 
Woodrow, 1975). Subsequent studies found a marked excess of affected sib pairs 
who were HLA identical (i.e., both HLA haplotypes had been inherited in common), 
implying that genes influencing the predisposition to diabetes are often inherited 
from both parents (Cudworth, 1978). Other authors confirmed these observations, 
but considerable argument has taken place concerning the mode of inheritance of the 
HLA susceptibility factor and as to whether it is dominant or recessive (Barbosa et 
al., 1977; Bengsch et al., 1978). Thus, Barbosa et al. (1980) selected patients in order 
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to identify two sets of families: those with horizontal and those with vertical 
aggregation. These authors assumed that the recessive inheritance operates for the 
first set while dominant inheritance operates for the second (Barbosa et al., 1978 and 
1980). This hypothesis has been criticised by Suarez and Van Eerdewegh (1981) 
who found these different aggregation patterns did not reflect true differences in 
mode of inheritance but rather differential selection  of families with an aggregation 
of diabetes susceptibility genes (Suarez and Van Eerdewegh, 1981). 
 Recent combined analyses of a large number of Type 1 diabetic families with 
two or more affected siblings concluded that the HLA region on human 
chromosome six encodes one (or more) susceptibility genes(s) (reviewed by Todd, 
1990). These genes contribute 30 to 60% of genetic susceptibility to Type 1 diabetes 
(Rotter and Landaw, 1984; Risch, 1987). 
 
1.3.3 HLA 

The major histocompatibility complex (MHC) was recognized by its major 
influence on transplantation rejection and by international agreement the human 
MHC has been labelled HLA (Human Leukocyte Antigen) (Roitt, 1988).  
 The genes coding for the HLA antigens are on chromosome 6 and form three 
main classes. Class I molecules consist of one heavy and one light polypeptide chain 
and are the products of three reduplicated loci: HLA-A, HLA-B and HLA-C. These 
loci are paired in each individual and each of these chromosome sets is termed a 
haplotype. Class I molecules are found on almost every nucleated cell in the body 
and transcribed from both the maternal and paternal chromosomes.  
 The genetic region coding for MHC class II molecules is called HLA-D 
region, this includes DP, DQ and DR antigens. Their distribution is more limited 
than that of class I molecules: they are expressed constitutively only on B 
lymphocytes, monocytes/ macrophages, dendritic cells, thymic epithelial cells and 
on activated but not resting T cells (Winchester and Kunkel, 1980).  
 MHC class III molecules comprise a group of complement components. 
These are C2 and C4 of the classical pathway and Bf, coding for factor B of the 
alternative complement pathway. They are proteins found in serum rather than on 
cell surfaces. Unlike class I and II molecules, MHC class III molecules do not appear 
to control the immune response nor do they serve as transplantation antigens (Roitt, 
1988). 
 The genetic association of HLA antigens with Type 1 diabetes was initially 
described in 1974 by Cudworth and Woodrow in Britain and Nerup and colleagues 
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in Denmark. They found that the class I HLA antigens, B8 and B15 are two or three 
times more common in Type 1 diabetics than in Type 2 diabetics. The association 
between Type 1 diabetes and class II antigens/complex (HLA-D/DR locus) was 
reported later by Barbosa et al. (1979) and Sachs et al. (1980) but the information 
was limited. In 1982, Cudworth and Wolf reported that Type 1 diabetes was even 
more closely associated with the class II HLA antigens D/DR3 and D/DR4, in which 
the genes for the B8 and B15 are in linkage disequilibrium. 
 The possibility that more than one gene in the HLA complex determines 
susceptibility to Type 1 diabetes has been suggested by a Danish group (Svejgaard et 
al., 1975). Subsequent studies by Bottazzo and Doniach (1976), and Irvine (1977) 
who proposed that Type 1 diabetes could be subdivided into autoimmune and viral-
induced types, with an intermediate group in Irvine's classification. Rotter and 
Rimoin (1978) proposed further heterogeneity based on differential immunological 
correlations with different HLA phenotypes. These authors postulated that Type 1 
diabetes associated with HLA B8-DR3 is a disease distinct from Type 1 diabetes 
associated with HLA B15-DR4, the first being an autoimmune form, the second 
representing an "insulin antibody responder type", characterised by a vigorous 
humoral immune response to exogenous insulin. 
 Studies of restriction fragment length polymorphism (RFLP) in the HLA-D 
(class II) region suggest that variation in the DQ-β region may be more strongly 
associated with risk for Type 1 diabetes than is variation in the DR region, at least as 
regards the HLA-DR4 associated susceptibility (Owerbach et al., 1983; Monos et al., 
1987; Todd et al., 1987; Nepom, 1990). This variant called the DQ-β w3.2 allele, 
occurs in as many as 90-95% of those Type 1 diabetes who carry the HLA-DR4 
allele and about 60-75% of HLA-DR-carrying of non-diabetic controls (Monos et 
al., 1987). Todd et al. (1987) in their molecular studies focused on the DQ-β region, 
found also a difference between haplotypes which are and are not associated with 
increased risk for Type 1 diabetes. Those haplotypes which are not associated with 
increased risk all coded for the amino acid residue aspartic acid (ASP) at position 57 
of the DQ-β chain, while the "high risk" haplotypes, including DR4/DQ-β w3.2, 
DR3/DQ-β w2, DR1/DQ-β w1.1 and DR2/DQ-β w1.AZH, were all associated with 
residues other than ASP at position 57 (Todd et al., 1987). It was then concluded 
that the disease susceptibility is most closely associated and linked to the HLA-class 
II region, containing the HLA-DR and DQ loci (reviewed by Todd, 1990).  
 Protection from Type 1 diabetes may be conferred by genes in the HLA 
region. These include DR2 (Platz et al., 1981) and a 3.7 kb DQ-β fragment 
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(Owerbach et al., 1983), the latter being protective when carrying an ASP at position 
57 (ASP 57-positive) (Todd et al., 1987). The implication of both DQ-α1 and DQ-
β1 in HLA-associated protection from Type 1 diabetes has been investigated 
recently by Cavan et al. (1993). These authors found that the DQ-α1 and DQ-β1
alleles linked with DR2, DRw6 and DR7 haplotypes are associated with protection 
from diabetes in British Caucasoid, and the presence of aspartate at position 57 is 
unlikely, on its own, to be an important determinant of disease protection (Cavan et 
al., 1993).   The role of HLA in the aetiology of Type 1 diabetes has been 
challenged by a number of studies, including that by Pyke noted above 
demonstrating that concordance rates of Type 1 diabetes in monozygotic twins are 
50% or less (Pyke, 1979). This evidence does not support HLA as being the primary 
familial susceptibility determinant in Type 1 diabetes and suggests that the inherited 
component is disease susceptibility. Thus, so far as Type 1 diabetes is concerned, 
HLA genotyping is of limited value in genetic counselling and can be justified only 
in terms of assessment of disease susceptibility. Attempting to predict the incidence 
of type 1 diabetes by HLA-typing individuals without studying other factors which 
are involved in the predisposition of the disease has no practical value.  
 Studies on identical twins (genetically similar) especially those discordant 
for diabetes (one twin is diabetic and his co-twin is not) may provide information 
regarding the relative role of genetic and environmental factors in developing of 
Type 1 diabetes. 
 
1.3.4 TWIN STUDIES 

Twins studies represent one approach to resolving the question whether 
familial aggregation of a disease can be due either to genetic or environmental 
factors (Rimoin and Rotter, 1984). The frequency of concordance (both members of 
the twin pair affected) of monozygotic (identical) twins is compared with that of 
dizygotic (fraternal) twins. Monozygotic twins share all genes, and thus theoretically 
should be concordant for disorders with purely genetic aetiology. Dizygotic twins 
share only half their genes and are thus no more alike genetically than any pair of 
sibs. The research, conducted by David Pyke and his colleagues at King's College 
Hospital in London, on diabetic twins was started in early 1970's (Tattersall and 
Pyke, 1972). More than a hundred pairs of identical twins were examined, the largest 
series of twins ever studied. They found that when one twin of a pair developed 
diabetes after the age of 50 years, the other twin developed the disease within several 
years in almost every case. If one twin developed the disease before the age of 40, 
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however, the other twin developed it in only half of the cases. They found also that 
the majority  of the twins over 40 had Type 2 diabetes, whereas most of those under 
40 had Type 1 diabetes. It was then suggested that there are at least two types of 
diabetes: one mainly inherited (Type 2 diabetes), the other mainly environmental 
(Type 1 diabetes).    
 The evidence accumulated by the King's twin study, was extended and 
reassessed in 1979 when the number of identical twin pairs recruited into that study 
was 185 (Pyke, 1979). In most concordant pairs, twins became diabetic at about the 
same time within 5 years in two thirds (66%) and within 10 years in nine tenths 
(10%). On the other hand in the discordant pairs, a third (33%) had gone for more 
than a 10 year interval since the first twin developed diabetes and the second twin 
was still not diabetic. The conclusion of this study was that in many, and probably 
most, discordant pairs in which the first twin had Type 1 diabetes for more than 5 
years the second twin would always remain unaffected. This highlights non-genetic 
factors, probably environmental, in the initiation of the disease (Olmos et al., 1988). 
 
1.3.5 ENVIRONMENTAL FACTORS 

Viruses and, to a much lesser extent, toxins are the environmental factors 
that have been recurrently implicated in the development of Type 1 diabetes. 
Epidemiological studies have confirmed the relevance of environmental factors to 
the induction of Type 1 diabetes. Observation on the onset of Type 1 diabetes in 
various seasons of the year forms the first body of circumstantial evidence. The 
possible role of viruses in the cause of diabetes was suggested before the turn of the 
century when its association with mumps was first reported. In the early 1920s, 
Gunderson noted an increased prevalence of diabetes in several Scandinavian 
villages after outbreaks of a mumps virus infection, and in a subsequent publication, 
he asked: "Is diabetes of infectious origin?" (Gunderson, 1927). Although this 
question remains unanswered, intriguing information has accumulated supporting 
the view that viruses may be aetiologically responsible for at least some cases of the 
disease (Gamble and Taylor, 1969; MacMillan et al., 1977). Circumstantial evidence 
connecting viruses with Type 1 diabetes came initially from an association of certain 
childhood viral infections with the onset of the disease.   
 The appearance of Type 1 diabetes may coincide with mumps (Kremer, 
1947; Hinden et al., 1962; Messaritakis et al., 1971), rubella (Forrest et al., 1971; 
Smithsells et al., 1978), cytomegalovirus (Hultqist et al., 1973) and Epstein-Barr 
virus infection (Burgess et al., 1974). In 1968, Gamble et al. reported an association 
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between infection with Coxsackie virus group B, type 4, and Type 1 diabetes 
(Gamble et al., 1969). The claim of these investigations was based on the 
demonstration of an increased prevalence, and high titre, of anti-viral antibodies in 
diabetic subjects, compared to normal controls, though a subsequent study failed to 
demonstrate differences in the antiviral antibody titre in identical twins discordant 
for Type 1 diabetes (Nelson et al., 1975). An increased frequency of IgM antibodies 
to Coxsackie B1-6 was also found in a subsequent study in children, 2-16 weeks 
after the onset of Type 1 diabetes (King et al., 1983). The presence of Coxsackie B 
virus IgM (CBV-IgM) was found not only in children with newly-diagnosed Type 1 
diabetes, but also in a recent study, in their siblings (Frisk et al., 1992). When a high 
cut-off value was used, 16/35 (46%) diabetic children and 16/47 (34%) siblings 
showed positive CBV-IgM antibodies. The first direct evidence that viruses are 
capable of causing diabetes in human beings came in 1979 by Yoon and his 
colleagues. These authors isolated a Coxsackie B4 virus from the pancreatic tissue 
of a child with meningo-encephalitis and diabetes of sudden onset (Yoon et al., 
1979). Subsequent studies of the pathological findings in the child's pancreas, 
however, indicated that extensive β-cell damage with features of chronicity might 
have preceded the infection (Gepts and Lecomte, 1984). It was then recognised after 
reviewing studies on the pathogenesis of Type 1 diabetes that the disease develops 
over years, with viruses representing environmental triggering events, preceding the 
onset of Type 1 diabetes (Bottazzo et al., 1985).  
 The mechanism by which a virus might initiate autoimmunity against beta 
cells is now the subject of considerable speculation. One possible mechanism by 
which viruses, and in particular the CBV, produce diabetes may be by molecular 
mimicry (Rewers et al., 1987; Bae et al., 1990). In molecular mimicry, sequence and 
epitope homologies between viral antigens and host determinants result in the 
generation of host-specific immune responses (Reviewed by Szopa et al., 1993b). It 
has been noted that there was an extensive similarity between the GAD65 proteins 
(glutamic acid decarboxylase, the biosynthetic enzyme of γ-amino-butyric acid 
[GABA], high levels of which are expressed in beta cell) and the P2C protein of 
CB4 virus (Kaufman et al., 1992; Bu et al., 1992). 
 Alternatively, viruses may alter β-cell surface antigens, marking the cell as 
foreign tissue and targeting it for immunological destruction (Oldstone et al., 1991). 
Viruses could also induce the expression of HLA class I and II antigens on the 
surface of β-cells, thereby initiating their destruction, or induce cytokines such as 
interferon, interleukins and tumour necrosis factor, thereby altering the immune 
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response by regulating the expression of β-cell antigens and thus contributing to 
tissue inflammation (Campbell et al., 1988; Cavallo et al., 1994).    
 Toxins can also kill β-cells and give rise to diabetes. Streptozotocin is of 
particular interest because it is directly β-cytotoxic and capable of inducing diabetes 
(Like and Rossini, 1976). Further studies indicated that high doses of streptozotocin 
is directly toxic to the β-cells but seems to induce an autoimmune type of diabetes 
when given as multiple small doses to certain strains of mice (Kolb et al., 1987).  
 A food additive, such as N-nitroso-compounds, a component of processed 
mutton was also reported to cause ketosis-prone diabetes in Iceland (Helgason and 
Jonasson, 1981).  
 Although environmental factors are involved in the pathogenesis of Type 1 
diabetes, they seldom act alone. They act with other factors such as genetic elements 
including the genes within and without the HLA region. An insight on how such 
diverse elements interact to produce Type 1 diabetes can be gained by studying 
animal models of the disease.   
 
1.3.6 ANIMAL MODELS OF TYPE 1 DIABETES 

Major advances in the field of autoimmunity have been achieved using 
animal models. These allow the natural history of a disease to be studied, including 
the subclinical prodrome; they allow manipulation of breeding and rearing to study 
genetic and environmental influences; and they allow experimentation with 
therapies.   
 By the end of 1980 more than 10 strains of spontaneously diabetic rodents 
were established as useful experimental animals (Makino et al., 1980). One of the 
most well known animal models bearing a striking resemblance to human Type 1 
diabetes is the non-obese diabetic (NOD) mouse.  
 The NOD mouse, also called the Tochino mouse, was derived from a sub-
line of the CTS strain in Japan, and has been described by Makino et al. (1980). 
About 80% of females and 20% of males become diabetic. The animals are lean, 
ketosis prone, and develop pancreatic insulitis around 4-5 weeks after birth. 
Following insulitis, total absence of pancreatic β-cells is found, which results in 
insulinopaenia (Kano et al., 1986). The finding of lymphocytes infiltrating islet β-
cells suggested that diabetes in NOD mice is an immune-mediated disease. The 
autoimmune origin of the disease has been further documented by the fact that 
purified T cells from diabetic mice can adoptively transfer diabetes into intact 
newborn, or irradiated adult recipients (Bendelac et al., 1987; Miller et al., 1988). 
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Affected mice usually bear a unique class II MHC gene (Hattori et al., 1986), and 
have reduced numbers of T lymphocytes, natural killer cells and cytotoxic 
lymphocytes (Kataoka et al., 1983). Autoantibodies such as islet cell surface 
antibodies (ICSA), intra-cytoplasmic antigens (ICA) (Yokono et al., 1984; Hari et 
al., 1986) and insulin autoantibodies (Michel et al., 1989) are also detected in sera of 
NOD mice. However, autoantibodies against glutamic acid decarboxylase (GAD) in 
the NOD mouse are absent and it has been demonstrated recently that GAD is 
expressed at low level in mouse islets (Velloso et al., 1993).   
 Thus the NOD model may provide a unique opportunity to evaluate the 
respective contribution of cell-mediated and humoral immune responses in a 
spontaneous organ-specific autoimmune disease.  
 
1.4 TYPE 1 DIABETES "AN IMMUNE MEDIATED DISEASE". 

Eisenbarth (1986) concluded in his seminar given at the Beth Israel Hospital, 
Boston, after evaluating the information available, that there is sufficient evidence to 
support the contention that Type 1 diabetes is an immune mediated disease 
(Eisenbarth, 1986).  
 A variety of humoral and cellular immune changes have been detected in 
newly diagnosed patients with Type 1 diabetes, including production of 
autoantibodies to pancreatic islet cells, increased number of activated T lymphocytes 
and alterations in number and function of immunoregulatory T lymphocytes and 
natural killer cells (reviewed by Vergani, 1987a). Thus, evidence exists supporting 
the concept that Type 1 diabetes is an autoimmune disease.  

1.4.1 STUDIES ON CELLULAR IMMUNITY IN TYPE 1 DIABETES 
The involvement of lymphocytes in the pathogenesis of Type 1 diabetes has 

been proposed on the basis of numerous observations. In 1971, Nerup et al. first 
reported inhibition of migration of leukocytes specific for the endocrine pancreas in 
Type 1 diabetes (Nerup et al., 1971). Subsequent studies confirmed this observation, 
using the leucocyte migration inhibition test for in vitro detection of cellular 
(delayed type) hypersensitivity in man (McCuish et al., 1974).  
 T cell involvement in the pathogenesis of Type 1 diabetes has been 
documented in several studies. The presence of T cells was first detected by 
Bottazzo et al (1985) in the pancreatic islets (insulitis) of a child who died soon after 
the onset of diabetes. This author found that the predominant cells were T cells and 
the majority of these were CD8 positive. In addition, the disease can be transferred 
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with purified T cells from diabetic NOD mice to healthy newborn animals (Bendelac 
et al., 1987). Prevention of the disease by T cell depletion or inactivation has also 
been achieved by neonatal thymectomy in the BB rat (Like et al., 1982) and the 
NOD mouse (Tochino, 1986).  
 The availability of monoclonal antibodies detecting lymphocyte surface 
markers has attracted many investigators to study the possibility that Type 1 diabetes 
is associated with an imbalance in the relative proportion of T lymphocyte subsets. 
Mature T lymphocytes are divided into two main populations, expressing other CD4 
and CD8 molecules (Blue et al, 1985). CD4-expressing T lymphocytes are 
immunoregulatory cells frequently termed helper or helper/inducer in view of their 
ability to initiate, promote and enhance the functions of other immune cells such as 
B lymphocytes and macrophages (Reinherz and Schlossman, 1980). CD8 expression 
is detectable on approximately one third of peripheral blood T cells, and in 
functional terms these cells have come to denote cells with a suppressor or cytotoxic 
function (Gatenby et al., 1982). CD4 and CD8 molecules bind to class II and I HLA 
molecules respectively, stabilising the interaction between the T cell receptor and 
antigen held within the cleft of the HLA molecule on the antigen presenting or target 
cell (Doyle and Strominger, 1987; Norment et al., 1988). More recently, T 
lymphocytes have been divided according to their patterns of secretion of cytokines 
(Mosmann et al., 1986; Romagnani, 1991). This approach was established for CD4+ 
lymphocytes initially. Interleukin-2 and IFN-γ secretion defines cells involved in 
delayed-type hypersensitivity reactions (TH1) while TH2 cells, involved in activating 
B lymphocytes, secrete IL-4, IL-5 and IL-10. 
 Several studies have detected abnormal numbers of the main CD4 and CD8 
functional T lymphocytes subsets at diagnosis of Type 1 diabetes, but there is no 
consistent picture as to the direction of the change. Both increased, decreased and 
normal levels of CD4+ lymphocytes have been described (Galluzzo et al., 1984; 
Herold et al., 1984; Scheinin et al., 1988).  A slightly clearer picture has been 
obtained in studies of CD8+ lymphocytes, which appear to be reduced at diagnosis 
in most (Galluzzo et al., 1984; Scheinin et al., 1988 ) but not all (Herold et al., 1984) 
studies. The study of CD8+ T lymphocytes in twin populations with Type 1 diabetes 
has indicated that the reduction may be genetically determined since it was detected 
in diabetic twins of pairs concordant for the disease and also in non-diabetic co-
twins from long term discordant pairs in whom diabetes is unlikely to develop 
(Johnston et al., 1988). A reduction in CD8+ lymphocytes would be consistent with 
one of the classic theories of the pathogenesis of autoimmune disease, namely that a 
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reduction in the suppressor mechanism may facilitate the appearance of 
autoimmunity but it is most unlikely to be the direct cause of Type 1 diabetes 
(Cooke, 1988).  
 Increased levels of circulating activated (HLA-DR+) T lymphocytes at the 
diagnosis of Type 1 diabetes have been a consistent finding (Jackson et al., 1982; 
Pozzilli et al., 1983; Alviggi et al., 1984; Scheinin et al., 1988). They are present 
before insulin treatment (Peakman et al., 1990) and have a tendency to decline as 
time from diagnosis increases (Alviggi et al., 1984).  
 In addition to T cells, macrophages have been demonstrated in insulitis 
lesions. In the BB rat, the appearance of macrophages in islets of Langerhans is the 
first event heralding the onset of insulitis (Walker et al., 1988; Hanenberg et al., 
1989). Manoeuvres designed to inhibit macrophages function, such as 
administration of silica, inhibit the development of diabetes in the BB rat 
(Oschilewski et al., 1985). Macrophages have also been detected in the pancreatic 
islets in man when pancreas from patients with Type 1 diabetes was available for 
histological examination at diagnosis (Foulis et al., 1991).  
 The most convincing evidence of the involvement of the immune system in 
the pathogenesis of Type 1 diabetes was provided by surgeons and not by 
immunologists! Sutherland and colleagues (1984) transplanted a portion of pancreas 
from four identical unaffected twins into their diabetic co-twins. Diabetes was 
initially cured but a few weeks after transplant the disease recurred. The histological 
examination of the transplanted pancreas revealed heavy lymphocytic infiltration of 
the islets and 90% of infiltrating lymphocytes were positive for the CD8 marker, 
which is present on cytotoxic and suppressor T lymphocytes (Sutherland et al., 
1984). Since the twins were genetically identical this cannot be the result of tissue 
rejection and indeed the exocrine pancreas was not involved in the inflammatory 
process. These observations indicate that patients with Type 1 diabetes have 
circulating memory T-lymphocytes which are sensitised to β-cells and capable of 
destroying them. 
 This work by Sutherland provides the strongest evidence currently available 
to answer the question of whether the immune system is connected with the 
development of Type 1 diabetes.  
 
1.4.2  STUDIES ON HUMORAL IMMUNITY IN TYPE 1 DIABETES 

The discovery of islet cell antibodies (ICA) by Bottazzo et al. in 1976 first 
implicated autoimmunity in Type 1 diabetes (Bottazzo et al., 1976). Further studies 
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by others such as Lendrum et al. (1976), Del Prete et al. (1977), Lernmark et al. 
(1987) and Riley et al. (1990) confirmed his observation. These authors found that 
ICA can be detected in 60-70% of newly diagnosed Type 1 diabetic patients and in 
5-8% of first-degree relatives. Immunofluorescence studies show that the antibody 
reacts with the cytoplasmic components of all four cell types in  
the islets (α, β, δ and pp)* indicating the lack of specificity for the β-cell (Dobersen 
et al., 1980). In 1980, Bottazzo et al. described complement fixing islet cell 
antibodies (CF-ICA) which seem to be more specific markers of islet-cell damage, 
probably because some of them react exclusively with β-cells (Bottazzo et al., 1980). 
At diagnosis of Type 1 diabetes, CF-ICA is present in fewer patients than 
conventional ICA. Since CF-ICA is directed against cytoplasmic and not membrane 
antigens, attempts were made to identify antibodies directed against surface 
membrane of β-cells. Circulating antibodies against the surface of rat islet cells were 
detected in children with Type 1 diabetes by Lernmark et al. (1978). These authors 
found that islet cell surface antibodies (ICSA) were present in 32% of children tested 
after the onset of the disease (1 day-5 years) (Lernmark et al., 1978) and, in a 
subsequent study, approximately 67% had a positive reaction at diagnosis, but this 
percentage declined thereafter (Lernmark et al., 1981). ICSA, however, is present 
only in about half of the patients with Type 1 diabetes and up to 8% of healthy 
individuals, thus putting its pathogenic role in doubt (Gleichmann and Bottazzo, 
1987). 
 
____________________________________________________________________________________________________
____* The islets of Langerhans are composed of at least four different types of islet 
cells: the insulin-secreting β cells, the glucagon-secreting α cells, the somatostatin-
secreting δ cells, and a fourth type of cells which have been shown to secrete 
pancreatic polypeptide (pp) and are therefore designated as pp cells. They have a 
distinct pattern of localization. For example, in the islets of the tail, the body and the 
ventral part of the head, β cells represent the predominant type of cells (71%), 
followed by α cells (20%), D cells (8%) and PP cells (<2%). 
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Another autoantibody found in Type 1 diabetes is the insulin autoantibody 
(IAA) (Palmer et al., 1983). IAA has been detected in 38% newly diagnosed patients 
before treatment with insulin and in 47% of unaffected identical twins of Type 1 
diabetes (Wilkin et al., 1985). IAAs appear to have little prognostic significance in 
the absence of ICAs, however, these are present in combination in 50% of those who 
develop Type 1 diabetes and are highly predictive (Ziegler et al., 1989; Atkinson et 
al., 1986). It has been suggested that anti-insulin antibodies may originate from 
insulin receptor antibodies in accordance with the idiotype anti-idiotype mechanism 
(Cooke et al., 1984). Although IAA is directed at a β-cell specific product, insulin, it 
is unlikely to be the initiator of β-cell damage, since insulin has a protected location 
within  granules in the β-cell, a site surely inaccessible to the immune system.  
 In the early 1980, Baekkeskov et al. reported that sera from newly diagnosed 
diabetic children consistently immunoprecipitated a human pancreatic islet cell 
protein having a molecular weight of 64 kilodaltons (64 kD) (Baekkeskov et al., 
1982). Antibodies to a 64 kD protein are associated with Type 1 diabetes and have 
been detected years before the onset of symptoms. They are also present in the two 
animal models of Type 1 diabetes, the NOD mouse and the BB rat (Baekkeskov et 
al., 1984; Atkinson and Maclaren, 1988; Atkinson et al., 1990). A 64 kD islet cell 
protein identified as glutamic acid decarboxylase (GAD) (Baekkeskov et al., 1990) 
responsible for the synthesis of γ-amino-butyric acid (GABA) was found in the 
brain, peripheral neurons, the pancreas and other organs (Baekkeskov et al., 1990; 
Erdö and Wolff, 1990). Autoantibodies to a 64 kD protein appear to be more 
predictive for diabetes than insulin or islet cell cytoplasmic antibodies which can be 
detected years before symptoms of Type 1 diabetes (Atkinson et al., 1990).   
 Antibodies to other protein fragments of 50 kD, 40 kD and 37 kD have been 
reported in patients with new-onset type 1 diabetes (Christie et al., 1990). Antibodies 
to the 50 kD fragment are found in most Type 1 diabetic patients (81%) and is 
positively associated with antibodies to the 64 kD fragment, but is also present in 
15% of identical twins who remain discordant for diabetes (Christie et al., 1991). In 
contrast, antibodies to the 40 kD and 37 kD antigens were found in the majority of 
Type 1 diabetic patients (78%), correlated well with ICA. However no association 
was found with the 64 kD fragment and the 40 kD and 37 kD autoantibodies were 
present in only 2% of discordant twins (Genovese et al., 1991).  All autoantibodies 
described so far belong to the immunoglobulin G class and freely cross the placenta. 
In mothers with Type 1 diabetes, therefore, these autoantibodies are transferred to 
the foetus (Gleichmann and Bottazzo, 1987). In spite of this, there is no reported 
evidence of babies born to mothers with Type 1 diabetes having perinatal diabetes. 
This contrasts, for example, with Graves' disease, in which the placental transfer of 
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antibodies to thyroid-stimulating hormone receptor produces neonatal thyrotoxicosis 
(McGregor et al., 1984). This finding cannot exclude a pathogenic role of 
autoantibodies in Type 1 diabetes, because failure to transfer the disease trans-
placentally could be due to low levels of autoantibodies in the circulation of the 
mothers.  
 On the basis of the available evidence, the precise role of autoantibodies in 
the pathogenesis of Type 1 diabetes is uncertain and still disputed. Nevertheless, the 
relatively frequent presence of these autoantibodies in prediabetic individuals may 
be a useful indication of predisposition to the development of Type 1 diabetes, 
particularly when they are present in high titre and in combination with one another 
(Seißler et al., 1992).  
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1.5 AUTOIMMUNE HEPATITIS, ANOTHER EXAMPLE OF ORGAN-
SPECIFIC AUTOIMMUNE DISEASE  

1.5.1 INTRODUCTION 
 Autoimmune hepatitis (AIH) is characterised by the histological picture of 
chronic aggressive hepatitis and elevated levels of serum immunoglobulins and non-
organ- and liver-specific autoantibodies. The involvement of the immune system in 
the pathogenesis of chronic active hepatitis was suspected shortly after its first 
description in 1947 (Kelsall et al., 1947). Several authors (Waldenström and 
Blutrotein, 1950; Saint et al., 1953) drew attention to the fact that the affected 
patients, mainly females, have high serum gammaglobulin levels and that the 
inflammatory cells characteristically present in portal and peri-portal areas are 
mostly lymphocytes and plasma cells. These patients were subsequently shown to 
have high titre of circulating autoantibodies against nuclear components (Bouchier et 
al., 1964), the actin of smooth muscle (Johnson et al., 1965), liver/kidney 
microsomes (Rizzetto et al., 1973) or a liver cell cytoplasmic protein called soluble 
liver antigen (Manns et al., 1987).  
 Autoimmune hepatitis has been divided according to the serum profiles of 
autoantibodies detected (Johnson and McFarlane, 1993): Type I AIH is associated 
with smooth muscle antibody (SMA) with or without antinuclear antibody (ANA), 
type II AIH is associated with anti-liver/kidney microsomal type 1 (LKM-1) 
antibody and type 3 AIH is associated with antibodies to soluble liver antigen (SLA) 
in patients who are seronegative for ANA, SMA and LKM-1. Type 2 AIH has been 
further divided into type 2a (younger, predominantly female patients without 
evidence of hepatitis C virus [HCV] infection) and type 2b (older, predominantly 
male patients with HCV infection) (Johnson and McFarlane, 1993).  
 Although most of these autoantibodies are non organ-specific and may be 
found in other diseases (Rizzetto et al., 1973), when present at high titres they are 
important diagnostic markers of AIH.  
 
1.5.2  AUTOANTIBODIES AGAINST LIVER-SPECIFIC MEMBRANE 
ANTIGENS  

Autoantibodies directed against liver-specific antigens in patients with AIH 
were first described by Meyer zun Büschenfelde et al. in 1968. These antibodies 
react with a macromolecular antigenic complex called "liver-specific protein" or 
LSP on the hepatocyte cell membrane (Meyer zum Büschenfelde and Miescher, 
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1972). More autoantibodies against liver-specific antigens were later detected such 
as liver membrane antibodies (LMA) (Meyer zum Büschenfelde and Hütteroth, 
1979), anti-SLA antibodies (Manns et al., 1987) and anti-asialoglycoprotein receptor 
(ASGPR) (McFarlane et al., 1986). Anti-ASGPR titres are positively correlated with 
disease activity (McFarlane et al., 1986). More recently it has been demonstrated in 
our laboratory that children with AIH have antibodies to liver alcohol dehydrogenase 
(ADH), which is also a component of the LSP complex (Ma et al., 1993).  
 The role of these autoantibodies in the pathogenesis and course of the 
disease is not known, but they are of great diagnostic importance (Manns, 1989).  
 
1.5.3  AETIOLOGY 

The aetiology of autoimmune hepatitis is unknown. However, similarity in 
clinical, biochemical, histological and even serological features can be found in AIH 
and other conditions, some of which have a recognised aetiology (reviewed by 
Mieli-Vergani and Vergani, 1993). Chronic aggressive hepatitis is a typical 
histological picture of AIH and may be seen at various stages of primary biliary 
cirrhosis (PBC), primary sclerosing cholangitis (PSC) (El-Shabrawi et al., 1987) and 
in chronic hepatitis B virus infection (Odievre et al., 1983). The presence of various 
non organ specific autoantibodies in AIH (i.e. antinuclear antibody, smooth muscle 
antibody and anti-liver/kidney microsoml antibody) can be found in other 
conditions, such as primary biliary cirrhosis and malignant disease (Rizzetto et al., 
1973; Whitehouse and Holborow, 1971).   
 Environmental factors such as viruses have been proposed to trigger the 
autoimmune process in AIH (McFarlane, 1984). Indeed, high titres of antibodies 
against the measles and rubella viruses have been detected in patients with AIH 
(Christie et al., 1983; Robertson et al., 1987) suggesting that these viruses might be 
the trigger of autoimmunity in autoimmune hepatitis. The observation that LKM-1 
antibody is associated with infection by the recently described hepatitis C virus 
(HCV) (Lunel et al., 1992) has provoked great interest amongst hepatologists on the 
possible viral aetiology of AIH. Early reports of a strong association between anti-
HCV and LKM-1 appears to divide LKM-positive AIH into two subgroups: one 
composed of young patients, usually females with high levels of LKM and negative 
for anti-HCV, in whom liver damage may be due to a direct autoimmune attack; the 
other subgroup consisting of older patients, frequently males, with low titre of LKM 
and positive for anti-HCV, in whom the autoimmune process may be a consequence 
of the viral disease (Lenzi et al., 1990; Margrin et al., 1991; Todros et al., 1991).       
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Using immunofluorescence technique, anti LKM-1 antibody stains the 
cytoplasm of human hepatocytes and proximal renal tubules and has been reported 
to recognise a 50 kD microsomal protein which has been identified as the 
cytochrome P4502D6 (CYP2D6) (Alvarez et al., 1985; Zanger et al., 1988; Manns 
et al., 1989). The demonstration of a partial identity between cytochrome CYP2D6 
and HCV has led to the suggestion that HCV may initiate autoimmunity, possibly by 
molecular mimicry (Manns et al., 1991). It has been recently demonstrated in our 
laboratory that whilst antibodies producing the characteristic LKM-1 fluorescent 
pattern can react with CYP2D6, not all LKM-1-positive sera do so, particularly if 
obtained from patients with chronic HCV infection suggesting that LKM-1 in HCV 
infection recognises epitopes or antigens different from those targeted in AIH which 
implies that they represent two distinct groups (Ma et al., 1993; Ma et al., in press).  
 
1.5.4  AUTOIMMUNE HEPATITIS "AN IMMUNE MEDIATED DISEASE" 

The clinical onset of AIH is characterised by a variety of cellular and 
humoral immune changes including production of autoantibodies to hepatocytes, 
increased number of activated T lymphocytes and alterations in number and function 
of immunoregulatory T lymphocytes. Some of these immune responses are specific 
for the liver and this has been taken as evidence that AIH is an autoimmune disease 
(reviewed by Mieli-Vergani and Vergani, 1993).  
 
1.5.4.1 CELLULAR IMMUNE RESPONSE 

Early investigation of cellular immune mechanisms involved in the 
pathogenesis of AIH, largely used in vitro tests of delayed hypersensitivity to crude 
liver antigen preparations (Smith et al., 1972; Miller et al., 1972; Lee et al., 1975); or 
cytotoxicity tests with mixed populations of peripheral blood lymphocytes as 
effector cells and various allogenic monodispersed hepatocyte preparations 
(Thompson et al., 1974). The consensus of opinion derived from these studies was 
that patients with AIH had circulating lymphocytes that were "sensitised" to liver 
antigens and were able to "kill" the various target cells in vitro and that this was true 
also of patients with HBV-CLD and some with PBC (reviewed by McFarlane, 1984; 
and Vento and Eddleston 1987).  
 Patients with autoimmune hepatitis often have evidence of impaired cell-
mediated immunity. This is characterised by total T-cell reduction and an increased 
ratio of helper to cytotoxic/suppressor T cells (Lobo-Yeo et al., 1987). Using various 
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in vitro assays, impaired T cell suppressor function has been demonstrated in both 
adults (Nouri-Aria et al., 1985) and children (Lobo-Yeo et al., 1987) with AIH. 
Impaired immunoregulation, due to decreased T cell suppressor function, could play 
an important pathogenetic role in AIH by leading to the persistence of autoimmune 
reactions. Imbalance of helper T cells which may explain the enhanced immune 
reactivity typical of the disease has been demonstrated in AIH. Lobo-Yeo et al. 
(1990B) have shown that levels of activated T lymphocytes expressing surface 
HLA-DR (mainly of the CD8 phenotype) or IL-2R (mainly of the CD4 phenotype) 
are elevated in the circulation of children with AIH with active disease compared to 
those with inactive or other forms of chronic liver disease. 
 Experiments using subpopulations of T and non-T lymphocytes indicated 
that cytotoxicity was mediated by non-T lymphocytes (Mieli-Vergani et al., 1979). 
This observation and the blocking effect of aggregated IgG suggested that 
cytotoxicity, in AIH, is an antibody-dependent cell-mediated cytotoxicity (ADCC). 
Studies of the hepatic lymphocyte infiltrate have shown a predominance of B 
lymphocytes and T helper cells with relatively few cytotoxic/suppressor T cells, 
whereas cytotoxic/suppressor lymphocytes predominate in areas of necrosis (Eggink 
et al., 1982; Senaldi et al., 1992). 
 
1.5.4.2 HUMORAL IMMUNE RESPONSE 

Autoantibodies have been implicated in the pathogenesis of patients with 
AIH. They comprise non-organ specific (ANA, SMA and LKM antibodies) and 
organ specific autoantibodies (LMA, LSP and ASGPR antibodies). Humoral 
evidence for the involvement of autoreactions in liver disease rely on the finding of 
circulating autoantibodies that fall into one of the three groups (reviewed by 
McFarlane, 1991): (1) those that are neither organ nor disease specific, such as ANA 
and SMA antibodies; (2) those such as AMA and LKM antibodies, that are not 
directed at liver-specific antigens but subtypes of which are mainly confined to 
certain liver disorders; and (3) those such as LMA, LSP and ASGPR antibodies, that 
are more particularly related to the liver but are not necessarily confined to a specific 
hepatic disorder. Antibodies to the liver cell membrane could be involved in liver-
damaging immune reactions either through complement-mediated cytolysis or by the 
recruitment of cytotoxic, Fc receptor bearing, cells (Vergani et al., 1987b).  
 Low levels of complement factors have been found in chronic active 
hepatitis and reported by several authors (Munoz et al., 1982, Vergani, 1985). These 
studies show that both patients with AIH and hepatitis B virus (HBV) related CAH 
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have low concentrations of C3 and C4, but C3d (a split product of C3) levels were 
increased only in the HBV group, indicating that activation of complement was 
restricted to HBV-related CAH. Vergani et al. (1985) reported low serum C4 levels 
in children with AIH and demonstrated that this is not due to complement activation 
since none of the patients with low C4 had increased levels of C4d, a fragment 
which is invariably generated when C4 is broken down during activation of classical 
pathway (Milgrom et al., 1980). Moreover, parents and siblings of the patients also 
had low C4 levels, suggesting that low C4 levels in AIH are genetically determined 
(Vergani et al., 1985). In fact, the C4 phenotypes of children with AIH showed a 
significantly increased prevalence of null allotypes, particularly at the A locus 
(C4AQ0). Genetically determined low C4 levels also occur in other autoimmune 
disorders such as systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) (Fielder et al., 1983) and 
Type 1 diabetes (Vergani et al., 1983).  
 
1.5.4  GENETIC PREDISPOSITION 

White patients with AIH have an increased frequency of the 
histocompatibility antigens HLA A1/B8/DR3, a haplotype characteristically 
associated with other autoimmune conditions, including autoimmune thyroiditis, 
systemic lupus erythematosus, insulin-dependent diabetes, in which there is 
excessive production of antibody to extrinsic and auto-antigens (Galbraith et al., 
1976). In a reported family with multiple occurrence of AIH, female sex and 
possession of DR3 was more important than B8 in conferring susceptibility to the 
disease (Hodges et al., 1991), suggesting that a defective antigen recognition by T 
cells in the context of class II HLA molecules plays a central role in generating 
autoimmunity, in association with gender determined factors (genes and hormones). 
Recently, it has been shown that susceptibility to AIH is conferred independently by 
two genes within the major histocompatibility complex linked to the DR3 and DR4 
genes (Donaldson et al., 1990). When compared to the DR4-positive patients, those 
with A1/B8/DR3 were shown to present at an earlier age, to relapse more frequently 
and to be more frequently referred for liver transplantation. Haplotypes conferring 
susceptibility to the juvenile or mature form of AIH have been further characterised 
and the possession of the haplotype A1-B8-DRB3*0101-DRB1*0301-DQA1*0501-
DQB1*0201-DPB1*0401 has been shown to predispose to the development of the 
disease in paediatric age (Doherty et al., 1991). This study shows the importance of 
the DQ alleles in predisposing to AIH.  
 Children with AIH have an isolated partial deficiency of the complement 
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component C4, which is not due to impaired hepatic synthesis or immune 
consumption, but is genetically determined and is associated with the possession of a 
silent gene at the C4A locus, C4AQ0 (Vergani et al., 1985). C4AQ0 either in 
linkage with A1/B8/DR3 or on its own has been reported in association with other 
autoimmune disorders (Lachmann and Peters, 1982) and could represent the true 
disease susceptibility gene. The genetically determined partial C4 deficiency 
resulting from the possession of null C4 genes may be a predisposing factor to 
autoimmunity. C4 has a key role in virus neutralisation (Daniels et al., 1969) and 
failure to eliminate viruses might lead to the development of immune and 
autoimmune reactions directed against antigens on the persistently infected cells. 
The specificity of the autoimmune reaction would possibly derive from the tropism 
of the virus. 
 All the above data suggest that AIH conforms to a multi-factorial model 
(Whittingham et al., 1981). This proposes that a disease develops when a threshold 
is exceeded by a number of different combinations or interactions of multiple 
genetic and environmental factors. 
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CHAPTER 2

INTRODUCTION TO THE PRESENT STUDY 
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2.1 INTRODUCTION 
 Development of insulin dependent diabetes, as discussed previously, 
involves both a genetic and an environmental component. The role of the immune 
system is to respond to stimuli coming from the environment under the control of 
genetic factors. It has been suggested that the immune attack on the β-cell has both 
cellular and humoral autoaggressive elements (reviewed by Vergani, 1987a). T 
lymphocytes are capable of killing the insulin-producing ß-cells both directly and 
indirectly, through the recruitment of other effector mechanisms.  
 Figure 2.1 summarizes the possible mechanisms leading to an immune 
attack on the ß-cell. A ß-cell surface antigen is presented to helper T (TH1 or TH2) 
lymphocytes either directly on the cells's surface or by an antigen presenting cell 
(APC), in the context of class II MHC antigens. Then if T suppressor (Ts) cells do 
not oppose, the T helper cells alert one or more effector cell mechanisms.  Direct 
killing of the ß-cell can derive from activation of cytotoxic T lymphocytes (Tc) 
which, through their receptors, recognise target antigens in association with class I 
MHC antigens on the cell surface.  The ß-cell can also succumb to the joint attack of 
TH1 and activated macrophages. This pathway operates mainly through the release 
of cytokines produced by macrophage and TH1. Macrophage-derived cytokines such 
as tumour necrosis factor (TNF) and interleukins (IL) 1 have the potential to kill the 
ß-cell in their own right (Mandrup-Poulsen et al., 1987a; Sandler et al., 1991; Ling et 
al., 1993). TH1-derived cytokines can attract macrophages to the site of reaction with 
the target cell, and make them metabolically 'angry'. Angry macrophages can dispose 
of ß-cells by the release of monokines, proteolysis and phagocytosis. B-lymphocytes 
can also be engaged in an immune attack on the ß-cells under effect of TH2-derived 
cytokines by producing autoantibodies. A target coated with an antibody can be 
destroyed by activation of the complement system or by killer cells (Roitt, 1988). In 
the context of the present study, it is important to note the potential key role played 
by soluble factors - cytokines - in both the orchestration and execution of the 
immune attack on the ß-cell. 
 This chapter will give a brief biological definition for some of cytokines 
which are likely to play an important role in the pathogenesis of Type 1 diabetes.  
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Figure 2.1. ß-cell immune attack.  A ß-cell ("target cell") antigen is presented to 
helper (TH1 or TH2) lymphocytes either directly on the cell's surface or by an antigen 
presenting cell (APC), in the context of class II MHC antigens. If there is no 
opposition from T regulatory (Tr) lymphocytes, then a variety of effector 
mechanisms are triggered. ß-cell destruction could derive from the action of: (a) T 
cytotoxic (CTL) lymphocytes which react with the self antigen(s) in the context of 
class I MHC antigens or (b) cytokines produced by TH1 lymphocytes and recruited 
macrophages. K, killer lymphocytes; B, B lymphocyte; M, macrophage; P, plasma 
cell. 
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2.2 CYTOKINES 
"Cytokine" is one term for a group of protein cell regulators, variously called 

lymphokines, monokines, interleukins and interferons, which are produced by a 
variety of cells in the body. Since most cytokines possess more than one biologic 
property, descriptive names can be misleading. Therefore, a nomenclature has been 
developed that employs the term "interleukin" followed by a number (Aarden et al., 
1979).  
 Cytokines generally are glycoproteins with molecular weights of less than 
80 kD. They are involved in immunity and inflammation where they regulate the 
amplitude and duration of the immune response. Cytokines are extremely potent, 
generally acting at picomolar concentrations. They interact with high affinity cell 
surface receptors specific for each cytokine group (Reviewed by Balkwill and Burke, 
1989).  
 Cytokines have been reported to be involved in the immunopathology of 
several autoimmune diseases including Type 1 diabetes (Dinarello and Mier, 1987). 
There is evidence that cytokines could have a direct role in β-cell death (Mandrup-
Poulsen et al., 1989). The macrophage released cytokines, TNF-α and IL-1, are 
cytotoxic to islet β-cells in vitro (Mandrup-Poulsen et al., 1986; Campbell et al., 
1988).  Interleukin-6, also produced by macrophages, is a key mediator of multiple 
inflammatory and immune responses (Hirano et al., 1990), and regulates insulin 
secretion in vitro in concert with IL-1 (Campbell et al., 1989). IFN-γ, produced by 
activated T lymphocytes, activates macrophages (Murray, 1988), enhances class I 
Major Histocompatibility Complex (MHC) antigen expression and induces class II 
expression in combination with TNF on normal cultured human islet cells (Pujol-
Borrell  et al., 1987); IFN-γ also enhances TNF induced human islet cells 
cytotoxicity (Soldevila  et al., 1991). These studies indicate that cytokines may have 
a role in the pathogenesis of Type 1 diabetes.  
 The biological properties of these cytokines and their potential role in the 
pathogenesis of Type 1 diabetes will be discussed next.  
 
2.2.1 INTERLEUKIN-1 
 The first described activity of IL-1 was in 1972 by Gery et al. They 
discovered a lymphocyte-activating factor (LAF) in the supernatant of cultures of 
adherent human peripheral blood cells and murine splenocytes, which was 
mitogenic for murine thymocytes. In 1974, it was reported that cultured human 
monocytes also secreted a B cell-activating factor (BAF) that stimulated antibody 
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production by T cell-depleted murine splenocytes (Wood and Gaul, 1974). 
Subsequent analyses revealed that the biochemical properties of LAF and BAF were 
similar, resembling the structure of a pyrogenic macrophage-derived factor which 
was later called IL-1. 
 IL-1 is a 12-16 kD glycoprotein. It is produced by all the macrophage-
containing tissues including pulmonary alveolar cells, hepatic Kupffer cells and 
bone marrow (Moore et al., 1980). Resting monocytes or macrophages produce little 
or no IL-1. Mitogens such as lipopolysaccharide (LPS) and phorbol myristic acetate 
(PMA) were reported to stimulate macrophages to induce IL-1 production 
(Oppenheim et al., 1979). Activated lymphocytes can also stimulate macrophages to 
produce IL-1 by releasing lymphokines such as colony-stimulating factor, which 
stimulate macrophages (Moore et al., 1980). IL-1 exists in 2 molecular forms called 
IL-1α and IL-1β (reviewed by Dower and Urdal, 1986). Both peptides although 
distinct gene products, share many biological activities and are recognised by the 
same receptors (Wood et al., 1985; Kilian et al., 1986). Biologically active IL-1α,
but not IL-1β, has been detected on the surface of cells and can thus participate in 
interactions during cell-to-cell contact. Therefore after its production, IL-1α remains 
mainly cell-associated, whereas IL-1β is primarily the released form.    
 IL-1 has wide-ranging biological effects and plays a central role in the 
activation of cells involved in inflammatory and immune responses (reviewed by 
Pober and Cotran, 1990; Rees, 1992). IL-1 can stimulate proliferation of mouse and 
human T lymphocytes (Mizel et al., 1981), possibly due to the ability of IL-1 to 
induce the release of IL-2 (Smith et al., 1980). Production of immunoglobulins by 
human B lymphocytes also appears to be augmented by IL-1. Human IL-1 can 
partially restore pokeweed mitogen (PWM)-induced immunoglobulin production in 
cultures of macrophage-depleted human lymphocytes (Rosenberg and Lipsky, 
1981). Some of its effects on B cells may be mediated through its induction of IL-6, 
which is a B cell differentiation factor (Dinarello et al., 1987).  
 IL-1 also regulates several non-immunological responses involving 
macrophages. It stimulates the release of acute phase reactants by hepatocytes, the 
release of prostaglandins and collagenase from synovial cells, and the cell division 
of fibroblasts. Therefore, IL-1 may be involved in fibrosis-associated with cell-
mediated immunological reactions such as rheumatoid arthritis as well as in non-
immunological inflammatory reactions (reviewed by Mantovani and Dejana, 1989) 
 Naturally-occurring inhibitors of IL-1 have been reported in a variety of 
biological fluids such as serum, synovial exudates and urine (Larrick, 1989; 
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Seckinger and Dayer, 1987). Cultured mononuclear cells from synovial fluid have 
been formed to secrete an IL-1 inhibitor, which was identified as an IL-1 receptor 
antagonist (IL-1ra) (Roux-Lombard et al., 1992). IL-1ra blocks binding of IL-1 to its 
receptors and has been cloned and produced in recombinant form and found to 
reduce the severity of various diseases such as sepsis, colitis, arthritis and diabetes in 
animal models (reviewed by Dinarello and Thompson, 1991). There are two IL-1 
receptors, now indicated as IL-1R type I and type II, corresponding to the 80 kD 
(Sims et al., 1988) and 68 kD (Horuk and McCubrey, 1989) IL-1 binding proteins on 
T and B cells respectively. Although the type I receptor appears to account for nearly 
all of the biological activity of IL-1, the two receptors may cooperate in binding and 
signal transduction on some cells (reviewed by Dinarello and Thompson, 1991). The 
type II receptor is probably proteolytically cleaved to yield the soluble IL-1 binding 
protein described by Symons et al. (1991). This molecule is released as a 47 kD 
protein from Raji cells, and has high affinity for IL-1β (but does not bind IL-1α), 
which suggests that it is a naturally-occurring inhibitor for IL-1β (Scapigliati et al, 
1989; Scott et al., 1991).    

2.2.2 INTERLEUKIN 2 (IL-2) 
 Interleukin 2 was originally called T cell growth factor (TCGF) and 
described as a lymphokine present in lymphocyte-conditioned medium that 
enhanced thymocyte mitogenesis and maintained in vitro growth of T-cell lines 
(Morgan et al., 1976). IL-2 is 15 kD glycoprotein. Studies of isolated subpopulations 
of lymphocytes and thymocytes show that antigens induce IL-2 production from 
CD4 helper T cells. Potent polyclonal mitogens and class I MHC alloantigens can 
also stimulate the CD8 T lymphocytes to produce IL-2 (Smith, 1987). In addition, a 
subset of large granular lymphocytes which are closely related to NK cells can 
release IL-2 when stimulated with mitogens such as PHA (Itoh et al., 1985).   
 In order to exert its biological effects, IL-2 must interact with specific 
membrane receptors (Robb et al., 1981). This interaction is critical to the 
development of a normal immune response. Interleukin 2 receptors are not 
expressed on resting T lymphocytes, but are expressed rapidly following activation 
with antigen or mitogen. The IL-2 receptor complex comprises an α chain of 55 kD 
(also known as CD25, Tac, p55), first identified in an adult T cell leukaemia (Smith, 
1987), and a ß chain of 75 kD (p75) (Greene and Leonard, 1986). Depending on the 
relative expression of the α and β subunits at the cell surface, they constitute low (Kd
10-8M), intermediate ((Kd 10-9M), or high affinity (Kd 10-11M) receptor for IL-2 
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(Hatakeyma et al., 1989). Controversy has surrounded the presence of a γ chain in 
the receptor complex: the question has recently been settled following the cloning of 
a γ chain from a human T cell line into which the ß chain had been transfected 
(Takeshita et al., 1992). The minimal receptor configuration for signal transduction 
now appears to be the IL-2Rßγ heterodimer, which binds its ligand with an 
intermediate affinity, whilst the combination of α, ß and γ chains results in a high 
affinity binding. The γ chain also appears to be critical for internalisation of the 
receptor-ligand complex (Takeshita et al., 1992). The α chain alone binds IL-2 with 
a relatively low affinity  and lacks the ability to transduce an activation signal. 
However, IL-2α chains have a slow turnover rate on the cell surface (>6 hours 
compared with 2-3 hours for the IL-2Rαß heterodimer, or 15 minutes when bound to 
IL-2) and act as a trap for IL-2 which can then be passed to intermediate or high 
affinity receptors, by lateral diffusion, for internalisation (Saragovi and Malek, 
1990). Such a process enhances the overall affinity of a cell for IL-2, shifting the 
dose-response curve to the left and increasing the sensitivity of IL-2 mediated 
activation.   
 The biological effects of IL-2, although originally defined on the basis of the 
growth of T cells in culture, have expanded to include interaction with macrophages, 
activated B cells (Mond et al., 1985, Kishi et al., 1985), natural killer (NK) (Ortaldo 
et al., 1984) and other cytotoxic cells (Gillis et al., 1979). This response to IL-2 
requires the expression of α or β IL-2-binding protein on the unstimulated 
mononuclear cells. Monocytes and macrophages normally express a low density of 
IL-2R α chain. Activation of macrophages by IFN-γ or LPS, however, results in the 
development of high affinity IL-2 receptors consisting of p75 and the p55 Tac 
antigen. Addition of IL-2 to these activated macrophages results in the activation of 
the Tac, granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF), and G-CSF 
genes and also augments the tumoricidal activities of these macrophages. 
 Large granular lymphocytes (LGL), which exhibit antigen-nonspecific NK 
cell activity express the p75 antigen; after in vitro incubation with IL-2, LGL begin 
to express both p55 Tac antigen and the high-affinity IL-2 receptor complex. When 
activated, these cells have been shown to mediate potent antitumour cytotoxicity in 
vitro against target tumour cells freshly derived from "solid" tumour tissue 
(Rosenberg et al., 1985). 
 High-affinity receptors for IL-2 have been found on B lymphoblasts. 
Activated normal as well some transformed B lymphoblasts, but not resting B cells, 
express about 30% as many Tac antigen receptors for IL-2 as do activated T cells. 
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IL-2 can induce both increased antibody production and proliferation (Falkoff et al., 
1984). 
 Lymphocytes exposed to IL-2 also release a number of cytokines. These 
include IFN-γ (Kasahar et al., 1983), TNF-α and β (Nedwin et al., 1985) and 
differentiation factors such as IL-4 and IL-6 (Ohara and Paul, 1987; Rees, 1992).  
 One of the important aspects of T cell-derived cytokines is that many act in 
synergy with others, and thus the net effect may be considerably greater than that of 
the individual components. Well known synergies are those of IL-2 and IL-4 in T 
cell growth (Spits et al., 1987). IL-10 was also found to synergise with IL-2 for the 
proliferation of mature and immature T cells (MacNeil et al., 1990), their 
differentiation into cytotoxic effectors (Chen and Zlotnik, 1991) and more recently 
was shown to enhance the proliferation and differentiation of normal and leukaemic 
B cells upon CD40 triggering (Anne-Catherine et al., 1993).   

2.2.3 INTERLEUKIN 4 
Interleukin 4 (IL-4) is another T-cell-derived cytokine. It is similar in size to 

IL-2 but binds to a distinct cell surface receptor (Ohara and Paul, 1987). IL-4 is an 
alternative (to IL-2) growth factor for certain T cells but exerts its principal action on 
B-cells where it serves both as an activation factor for resting cells and as an isotype 
switching factor to IgG1 and immunoglobulin E for stimulated cells (Snapper et al., 
1988). IL-4 acts also on macrophages as an activating factor by inducing MHC Class 
II molecules and induces proliferation of mouse mast cells especially in synergy with 
IL-3 (Paul and Ohara, 1987). According to Mosmann et al. (1986), two distinct 
cytokine secretion patterns have been defined among a panel of mouse T cell clones, 
TH1 and TH2. TH1 cells secrete predominantly IL-2 and IFN-γ, and are associated 
with delayed-type hypersensitivity reactions while TH2 cells secrete IL-4, IL-5, IL-6 
and IL-10 and are associated with high antibody levels (Mosmann et al., 1986).  
 The effect of IL-4 on the kinetics of other cytokines has been studied in 
further experiments and it has been shown that IL-4 suppresses LPS-induced 
stimulation of IL-1, TNF-α and IL-6 synthesis by human monocytes, the effect being 
manifested at the level of mRNA (Cheung et al., 1990). The addition of IL-4 to 
activated CD4+ cell cultures induces secretion of high levels of TH2 cytokines (Seder 
et al., 1992) and preferentially stimulates the growth of TH2-like cells (Fernandez-
Botran et al., 1988) while IFN-γ, which is produced by TH1 cells, was found to 
inhibit IL-4-induced switching. Recently, it was demonstrated that the combination 
of IL-4 and IL-10 increased T cell replication but results in lower immunoglobulin 
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production (Rousset et al., 1992).  Many cell types bear receptors for IL-4 such as 
endothelial cells and certain tumour cell lines (Lowenthal et al., 1988), which 
renders these cells susceptible to the effects of IL-4.       
 
2.2.4 INTERLEUKIN 6 

Interleukin 6 (IL-6) was originally identified as a T cell-derived factor acting 
on B cells, in order to induce the final maturation to antibody-forming plasma cells 
and called B cell stimulating factor-2 (BSF-2) (Yoshizaki et al., 1982). IL-6 is a 26 
kD glycoprotein. It can be produced by several cells, including T and B 
lymphocytes, monocytes, endothelial cells and fibroblasts (Aarden and Van Kooten, 
1992). IL-6 appears to function as a growth factor for certain transformed B cells. 
The identification of IL-6 as plasmacytoma and hybridoma growth factor supports 
this idea (Kawano et al., 1988). IL-6 also promotes the proliferation of Epstein-Barr 
virus-infected B cells and permits their growth at low densities (Tosato et al., 1988). 
It has been demonstrated that freshly isolated human myeloma cells both produce 
IL-6 and express IL-6 receptors (Kawano et al., 1988). Moreover, anti-IL-6 
antibodies inhibit the growth of the myeloma cells in vitro, suggesting that IL-6 may 
function as an autocrine signal in the process of uncontrolled proliferation during 
myeloma (Kawano et al., 1988). A relationship between deregulated IL-6 production 
and polyclonal plasmacytosis has been observed in patients with uterine cervical 
carcinoma, rheumatoid arthritis, and acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS) 
(Kishimoto and Hiravot, 1988). 
 IL-6 can act as a stimulatory factor for T cells at different stages of 
differentiation. For example, IL-6 can stimulate the proliferation of CD4+ and CD8+

subsets of thymocytes that have been co-stimulated with IL-2 and IL-4 (Hodgkin et 
al., 1988). In mature T cells, IL-6 can activate the production of IL-2, although it 
does not stimulate cellular proliferation (Garman et al., 1987). 
 IL-6 acts as a hepatocyte-stimulating factor (HSF), inducing the synthesis of 
acute phase proteins in the liver, including C-reactive protein (CRP), α1-acid 
glycoprotein, fibrinogen, and α-2-macroglobulin (Revel, 1988; Richards et al., 
1991). The expression of some of these acute-phase proteins is also modulated by 
IL-1 or TNF-α, which combine synergistically with the HSF activity of IL-6 (Wong 
and Clark, 1988). High doses of IL-6 also produce fever by stimulating the 
hypothalamic fever centre; IL-6 therefore acts as an endogenous pyrogen (Frei et al., 
1989).  
 IL-6 can be induced in response to other cytokines such as recombinant 
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tumour necrosis factor (Zhang et al., 1988) and IL-1 (Hirano and Kishimoto, 1989). 
High levels of circulating IL-6 have been found in several diseases, including 
fulminant liver failure and chronic hepatitis B (Sheron et al., 1990). In each case 
high levels of IL-6 have been found to correlate with similar elevated high levels of 
TNF-α, implying either that both are released as a result of a common stimulus or 
that circulating IL-6 is produced in response to circulating TNF or other cytokines 
(Sheron et al., 1990).  
 
2.2.5 INTERLEUKIN-10 

Interleukin-10 (IL-10) (originally known as cytokine synthesis inhibitory 
factor (CSIF)) is an acid-labile 35-40 kD homodimer that is produced by TH2 but not 
TH1 cell (Mossmann et al., 1986). It was discovered and isolated on the basis of its 
ability to suppress cytokine synthesis by TH1 helper T cell (e.g. IL-2/IFN-γ)
(Fiorentino et al., 1989; Moore et al., 1990; Vieira et al., 1991). IL-10 suppresses 
both cytokine production and antigen-specific proliferation of cultured clones of TH1
cells when they are activated in an accessory cell-dependent manner (Vieira et al., 
1991). The addition of anti-IL-10 antibodies to primary cultures of helper T cells, in 
some in vitro systems, enhances the emergence of cells bearing a TH1 cell phenotype 
suggesting that IL-10 may play a role in diminishing delayed-type hypersensitivity 
reactions and other TH1 cell-mediated responses (Howard and O'Garra, 1992).  
 IL-10 also suppresses the ability of murine macrophages, but not B cells, to 
stimulate TH1-cell clones to synthesize cytokines (Fiorentino et al., 1991). While IL-
10 is a potent immunosuppressant of macrophage function, it exerts a wide array of 
immunostimulatory effects on B cells. These include enhancement of in vitro 
viability and upregulation of MHC class II molecule expression by highly purified, 
small, dense B cells obtained from spleens of unstimulated mice (Go et al., 1990). 
The effects of IL-10 on activated B cells have been studied in vitro. Rousset et al. 
(1993) and Defrance et al. (1992) reported that IL-10 augments both proliferation 
and differentiation of activated B cells into antibody-secreting cells and this effect 
was enhanced in the presence of IL-2 (Anne-Catherine et al., 1993). In addition, IL-
10 was found to be a stimulant to other cell types. It augments the proliferative 
response of murine thymocytes and T cells that have been activated with IL-2 and 
IL-4 (Suda et al., 1990; MacNeil et al., 1990), and may, therefore, play a role in T-
cell development. The ability of IL-10 to suppress synthesis of a subset of T-cell-
derived cytokines (e.g. IFN-γ, IL-2 and TNF-β), in addition to suppression of 
monokine synthesis, makes IL-10 an attractive candidate for prolonging allograft 
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survival, and for treatment of a variety of T-cell-mediated autoimmune diseases, 
such as Type 1 diabetes and multiple sclerosis (Howard and O'Garra, 1992).  
 
2.2.6 INTERFERON-γ

Interferon-γ was originally identified by its antiviral activity and was 
discriminated from IFN-α and IFN-β by its lability at pH 2.0, a property often used 
as a simple method of identification (Faltynek and Kung, 1988).  
 IFN-γ is a 17 kD glycoprotein. It is produced mainly by activated T 
lymphocytes following exposure to antigen or mitogen (Street and Mosmann, 1991). 
Using mouse T cell clones, it has been found that TH1 but not TH2 cells secrete IFN-
γ (Mosmann et al., 1986).  Natural killer (NK) cells also produce IFN-γ when 
triggered by mitogens such as phytoheamoagglutinine (PHA) (Matsumura and 
Nakano, 1988). Production of IFN-γ by T lymphocytes can be dependent upon 
secretion of other cytokines. Farrar et al. (1981) found that IFN-γ production by 
lymphocytes is dependent upon secretion of IL-1 by accessory adherent cells and 
secretion of IL-2 by T helper cells. IL-2 can also stimulate the production of high 
titres of IFN-γ in culture in the absence of any other known inducers (Lee et al., 
1986). 
 IFN-γ not only acts as an antiviral agent but also exerts several effects on 
vital cellular and body functions, including cell proliferation, hormone stimulation, 
immune responses, and tumour development (reviewed by Ijzermans and Marquet, 
1989; Billian and Dijkmans, 1990). The immunomodulatory activities of interferon 
are mediated by its effects on the cells responsible for host defense, i.e., 
macrophages, T and B lymphocytes and LGL with NK activity. IFN-γ exerts effects 
on macrophages, and acts as a potent macrophage activating factor, resulting in 
increased production of IL-1α (Arenzana-Seisdedos et al., 1985) and TNF-α (Collart 
et al., 1986). Activation of macrophages is accompanied by increased expression of 
receptors for the Fc portion of immunoglobulins (FcR) (Vil_ek and Demaeyer, 
1984). This results in the increase in both the phagocytosis of immune complexes 
and in the capacity of the macrophages to lyse antibody-coated bacteria, parasites, 
and tumour cells by antibody dependent cell-mediated cytotoxicity (ADCC). IFN-γ
boosts and maintains the level of class II histocompatibility molecules on the surface 
of macrophages, (Kelley et al., 1984) as well as on other cell types such as T and B 
cells (Pober et al., 1983; Berrih et al., 1985). IFN-γ induces expression of class II 
MHC antigens on epithelial, endothelial and connective tissue cells, lymphoid cells 
and monocyte cell lines (Steeg et al., 1982, Wong et al., 1983) and of class I MHC 
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on cytotoxic T lymphocyte targets (Pestka et al., 1987). The expression of class II 
will allow these cells to become active in antigen presentation. 
 IFN-γ can either augment or suppress cellular and humoral immunity, 
depending on the dose and time of administration (Trinchieri and Perussia, 1985). In 
general, in vivo administration of IFN-γ before or concomitant with antigenic 
sensitization has considerable inhibitory effects, whereas administration of 
interferon after antigenic sensitization augments both cellular and humoral immune 
responses (Baron et al., 1991). Anti-proliferative effects of IFN-γ in immune 
regulation have been studied in vitro using murine helper T lymphocyte clones and 
found that IFN-γ inhibits the proliferation of TH2 and favours development of TH1, 
suggesting the ability of IFN-γ to direct TH1-like and TH2 immune responses 
(Gajewski et al., 1989; Noble et al., 1993). IFN-γ also acts as a B-cell maturation 
factor, inducing the maturation of resting B lymphocytes and resulting in surface 
phenotype changes and immunoglobulin secretion (Leisbon et al., 1984). In the 
mixed lymphocytes reaction (MLR), IFN-γ has been reported to be the predominant 
cytokine in culture and was responsible for generation of cytotoxic T lymphocytes 
(CTLs) (Simon et al., 1979). Effects of IFN-γ on natural killer (NK) cell activity has 
been reported extensively (Trinchieri and Perussia, 1985).  NK cell activity is 
mediated by the cytotoxic effects of large granule lymphocytes, in the absence of 
prior sensitization, against virus-infected cells or certain tumour cell lines. Both in 
vivo and in vitro adminstration of IFN-γ enhances the NK cell activities of LGL 
(Trinchieri and Perussia, 1985). 
 IFN-γ also affects the complement system, by enhancing production of 
complement factors (B, C2 and C1-inhibitor) (Littman et al., 1989) and promotes 
adherence of macrophages to membrane glycoproteins (Show and Mercurio, 1989). 
 IFN-γ can act synergistically with other cytokines. The effects of this 
synergism depend mainly on the target cells (reviewed by Balkwill and Burke, 
1989). For instance, IL-4 and IFN-γ have similar or synergistic activities, such as 
activation of T cells, but their actions on immunoglobulin isotype selection or MHC 
class II expression are differential or antagonistic (Siegel, 1988). IFN-γ acts 
synergistically with TNF-α to increase class I and II MHC antigen expression on a 
variety of cells (Baron et al., 1991) and this expression is thought to play an 
important role in the initiation of the autoimmune process.  
 
2.2.7  TUMOUR NECROSIS FACTOR-α (TNF-α/CACHECTIN) 
 TNF-α was first found in serum of animals that were primed with 
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mycobacterial antigens, Bacillus-Calmette-Guérin, and then challenged with 
lipopolysaccaride (LPS). TNF-α activity caused the necrosis of certain tumours 
when injected into tumour-bearing animals. This selective killing in vivo occurs 
without any apparent species-specificity (reviewed by Cerami and Beutler, 1988). A 
molecule identical to TNF-α and named cachectin (it cause cachexia) was isolated 
from serum of endotoxin-sensitive mice treated with LPS (Beutler et al., 1985). 
 

TNF-α is a 17 kD polypeptide (Beutler et al., 1985; Spies et al., 1986). Many 
cell types can produce TNF-α. Monocyte-macrophages produce TNF-α in response 
to stimulation by phorbol myristate acetate, lipopolysaccharides and bacillus 
calmette Guérin (Männel et al., 1980; Matthews, 1981). Other cells, including T and 
NK cells can produce TNF-α (Feldmann et al., 1989). A number of endogenous 
mediators such as IL-1, IL-3, granulocyte macrophage colony stimulating factor 
(GM-CSF), IFN-γ were reported to induce production of TNF in conjunction with 
LPS and TNF-α itself (Oppenheim et al., 1989). A related molecule, lymphotoxin, 
produced by activated lymphocytes, shares many of IL-1 properties (Tartaglia and 
Goeddel, 1992). It binds to the same receptor as cachectin/TNF-α and evokes similar 
biological responses (Paul and Ruddle, 1989). 
 TNF-α has a variety of immunological properties. Like IL-1, TNF-α is co-
mitogenic for thymocytes and enhances IL-2 receptor and MHC class II expression 
on T cells (Feldmann et al., 1989). In addition, TNF-α has been shown to augment B 
cell proliferation, surface immunoglobulin receptor expression, and antibody 
production (Beutler and Cerami, 1989). TNF-α may play a critical role in preventing 
the spread of invading pathogens by stimulating release of other cytokines from 
lymphocytes. The spread of invading pathogens has been shown to be reduced 
significantly following administration of small amounts of TNF-α in mice infected 
with murine malaria (Djeu et al., 1986).  TNF-α is a mediator of general 
inflammation, it induces (together with IL-1) a fever by the stimulation of 
hypothalamic prostaglandin-E2. It also stimulates the synthesis of IL-1, IL-6, IL-8 
and several other pro-inflammatory mediators (Bachwich et al., 1986). TNF-α
promotes the expression of adhesion molecules on leucocytes and endothelial cells. 
This mechanism initiates the recruitment of leucocytes to the site of infection.    
 TNF-α acts synergistically with IFN-γ, and causes enhanced anti-
proliferative activity which is known to decrease the growth of cancer cells in 
culture (Brouckaert et al., 1986); expression of class I and II MHC antigens is also 
induced on various cell types (Lapiérre et al., 1988, Leeuwenberg et al., 1988). The 
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cytokine-induced expression of MHC antigens on various cells during an immune 
response have important immunological implications and suggest an 
immunoregulatory role for cytokines.  
 

2.3 CYTOKINES AND AUTOIMMUNITY 
 A role for cytokines in the initiation of the autoimmune process has been 
proposed for several autoimmune disorders (reviewed by Brennan and Feldmann, 
1992). Increased levels of IL-1, IL-2 and IL-6 have been found in the synovial fluid 
of rheumatoid arthritis (RA) and some of these cytokines are correlated with disease 
activity (Hopkins et al., 1988; Buchan et al., 1988; Feldmann, 1988). Lymphoid cells 
from the thyroid glands of patients with autoimmune disease were found to produce 
spontaneously cytokines such as IFN-γ, TNF-α, lymphotoxin, IL-6, IL-1α and IL-1β
(Grubeck-Lobenstein et al., 1989). High levels of cytokines were also observed in 
the plasma of patients with systemic lupus erythematosus and chronic progressive 
multiple sclerosis (Huang et al., 1988; Cavallo et al., 1994). Most experimental data 
indicate that cytokines have direct effects not only on the state of immune activation 
in autoimmune diseases but also on the target organ which is important in the 
autoimmune disease. Cytokines such as IL-1 (both α and β) and TNF-α were found 
to be cytotoxic to several cell lines including β-cells. They also activate osteoclasts 
involved in bone resorption, and bone synthesis is inhibited by both IL-1α and TNF-
α (reviewed by Akira et al., 1990). In addition, IFN-γ is capable of inducing aberrant 
class II MHC antigens on a variety of cell lines such as thyroid cells, β-cells and 
hepatocytes (reviewed by Cavallo et al., 1994). Such expression is thought to be 
important and rendering target cells more susceptible to immune attack and to the 
cytotoxic effect of other cytokines.  
 
2.3.1  'ABERRANT' MHC EXPRESSION INDUCED BY CYTOKINES 
 The role of 'aberrant' expression of MHC class II molecules and antigen 
presentation in the induction of endocrine autoimmunity was initially proposed by 
Bottazzo et al. (1983). If cells are induced to express MHC class II antigens, they 
may then 'present' their particular cell surface antigen to potentially autoreactive T 
helper lymphocytes, which would initiate an autoimmune response. The hypothesis 
is important since there is a marked genetic component to the risk of acquiring the 
disease which is linked to class II MHC genes (HLA-DR type). 
 In some autoimmune states, inappropriate expression of class II antigens has 
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been noted on the target organ. This was observed in the synovia of joints affected 
with rheumatoid arthritis (Klareskog et al., 1982), thyrocytes in Hashimoto's and 
Graves' diseases (Hanafusa et al., 1983) and also on the islet β-cells of both patients 
and animals with Type 1 diabetes (Bottazzo et al., 1985, Dean et al., 1985). This has 
led to the proposition that such 'aberrant' class II expression enables these cells to 
present tissue bound self antigen and initiates the disease process.  
 The expression of class II MHC products, on β-cells, was initially observed 
by Bottazzo (1985) in a single case of recent onset of Type 1 diabetes. More cases 
have been studied by Foulis et al. (1989). They reported that 21 out of 23 patients 
with recent disease had aberrant expression of class II MHC molecules on β-cells. 
No such expression was seen on glucagon-secreting α cells or somatostatin secreting 
δ cells. In addition, Foulis found a marked hyper-expression of class I MHC 
molecules on islet endocrine cells. No such class I or II MHC expression was found 
in the pancreas of patients with Type 2 diabetes, chronic pancreatitis or cystic 
fibrosis.  Cytokines are probably the principal modulating influence on MHC 
product expression in vitro and in vivo. The ability of interferons to induce MHC-
product expression was first shown by Lindal and co-workers (1973; 1976). They 
showed that interferons induce histocompatibility antigen expression on mouse 
L1210 lymphoma cells in vitro and on lymphoid cells in vivo. The effect has been 
demonstrated with both natural and recombinant interferons, and of type I (α and β)
and type II (γ). The most striking effects, however, were demonstrated with IFN-γ
which enhances the expression of class II antigens or induces them de novo in a 
large number of cell types such as human and animal β-cells.   
 Induction of MHC expression on human and murine β-cells by IFN-γ has 
been reported by several authors (Wright et al., 1986; Campbell et al., 1986; Pujol-
Borrell et al., 1987). They found initially that IFN-γ enhances the expression of 
HLA-A,B,C (class I MHC) but not HLA-DR (class II MHC) on human pancreatic β-
cells in vitro. Induction of class II MHC antigens was observed on human islet cells 
only when exposed to the combination of IFN-γ plus TNF-α (Pujol-Borrell et al., 
1987).  Recently, Soldevila et al. (1991) reported that the combination of IFN-γ plus 
TNF-α not only induced expression of class II antigens but was also associated with 
their cytotoxic effects on human islet cells in vitro. This observation together with 
the initial report of aberrant expression of class II and the recent finding of IFN-γ
producing cells in the pancreas of newly-diagnosed diabetic patients (Foulis et al., 
1991) is of potential interest because a role for these cytokines in the destruction of 
β-cells is suggested.  
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2.3.2 CYTOTOXICITY OF CYTOKINES 
All cytokines apparently have a growth factor activity, but the ability to 

inhibit cell growth or kill cells is limited to a number of them such as TNF-α, IL-1 (α
and β) and IFN-γ (Mestan et al., 1986). These are cytotoxic to a range of cell types 
including β-cells (Mandrup-Poulsen et al., 1989). IL-1β, TNF-α and IFN-γ, alone or 
in combination have been reported to be cytotoxic to murine and human islet β-cells. 
IL-1β causes selective morphological and functional changes to pancreatic β-cells in 
vitro suggestive of cytotoxicity (Bendtzen et al., 1986; Mandrup-Poulsen et al., 
1987a; Sandler et al., 1987). In addition, IL-1β has been shown to have complex 
dual effects on β-cell function: at a low concentration and short exposure (60-90 
min), IL-1β stimulates proinsulin biosynthesis and insulin secretion while at a high 
concentration and long (>24 hour) exposure, it causes inhibition of proinsulin 
biosynthesis and insulin secretion (Spinas et al., 1987). TNF-α alone, or in 
combination with IFN-γ was also found to exert cytotoxic effects on rat and mouse 
islet cells in vitro, resulting in a reduction of insulin release and with obvious β-cell 
damage (Campbell et al., 1988). The effect of cytokines on human islets has been 
reported recently by Soldevila and his colleagues (1991). These authors found that 
combination of IFN-γ and TNF-α exerts a cytotoxic effect on human islet cells in 
vitro with a reduction in insulin release, and associated cell damage. TNF-α alone 
produced inhibition of insulin release while IFN-γ had little effect. In addition, they 
observed that there is a time course relationship between MHC class II induction and 
the cytotoxic effect of IFN-γ plus TNF-α on the same islet cells. The synergistic 
effects of combination of IFN-γ and TNF-α have been reported in a variety of 
situations, including induction of MHC molecule expression (Pujol-Borrell et al., 
1987), protection of cells from viral infection (Wong and Goeddel, 1986) and 
cytotoxicity to tumoral cell lines (Sugarman et al., 1985). It has been postulated that 
this synergism is due to the up-regulation of TNF-α receptors on the cell surface by 
IFN-γ (Aggarwal et al., 1985).  
 
2.3.3 CYTOKINE PROFILE 

Two types of helper T cell clones (TH1 and TH2) have been recognized in the 
mouse on the basis of a pattern of cytokine secretion (Mosmann et al., 1986). T-cell 
clones of the TH1 subset synthesize and secrete IL-2 and IFN-γ, whereas T-cell 
clones of the TH2 subset produce IL-4, IL-5, IL-6 and IL-10 but not IL-2 and IFN-γ.
Human CD4+ T cell clones with an intermediate cytokine profile have also been 



43 
 

described and termed TH0 (Romagnani, 1992). It was thought that this classification 
is not valid for human T cells until recently. It has been found that CD4+ T-cell 
clones that exhibit TH1- or TH2-like profiles can accumulate in tissue or peripheral 
blood of patients in different disease states (Romagnani, 1992). These clones were 
found also to differ in their cytolytic potential and mode of help for B-cell Ig 
synthesis. For instance, the majority of TH1 (77%), but only a minority of TH2 (18%) 
clones exhibit cytolytic activity in a 4h PHA-dependent assay, while TH2
(noncytolytic) clones induced synthesis of IgM, IgG, IgA and IgE by autologous B 
cells in the presence of the specific antigen and the degree of response was 
proportional to the number of TH2 cells added to B cells (Romagnani, 1992). Based 
on these findings, it has been suggested that the TH1 subset represents the most 
important effector cells in inflammatory reactions associated with vigorous delayed-
type hypersensitivity, but low antibody production; while the functional phenotype 
of most TH2 cells may account for the persistent production of antibodies 
(Romagnani, 1991).  
 It has been proposed that the balance of TH1 and TH2 cells is critical in the 
development of Type 1 diabetes. This suggestion is made on the basis that at-risk 
first degree relatives who have poor delayed-type hypersensitivity responses to 
specific islet antigens (eg glutamic acid decarboxylase, GAD) may be less likely to 
develop diabetes (Harrison et al., 1993). In addition, there is evidence from the non-
obese diabetic (NOD) mouse model of spontaneous diabetes that GAD-responsive, 
IFN-γ producing TH1 lymphocytes are an early feature of the disease process 
(Kaufman et al., 1993).  
 
2.4 CYTOKINES AND AUTOIMMUNE CHRONIC LIVER DISEASE  

Autoimmune chronic liver disease (aCLD) is characterised by progressive 
liver damage associated with autoimmune reactions to specific liver antigens (Vento 
et al., 1984). The hallmark of aCLD is a mononuclear cell infiltrate present on the 
portal tract and spilling over into the parenchyma. Activated T lymphocytes and 
macrophages are conspicuous in this infiltrate (Eggink et al., 1984). It has been 
suggested that liver damage in aCLD is likely to be orchestrate by CD4+ T
lymphocytes which recognise a self antigenic peptide as foreign (reviewed by Mieli-
Vergani and Vergani, 1993). During the autoimmune response the peptide is 
presented to the CD4+ T cells by either a professional antigenic presenting cell such 
as a macrophage, or by the hepatocyte itself. The T helper cell then becomes 
activated and can initiate a cascade of immune reactions by producing cytokines, 
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activating cytotoxic T cells and inducing autoantibody production by B 
lymphocytes. This model is supported by a number of observations: (a) hepatocytes 
from patients with active autoimmune hepatitis express class II MHC antigens not 
normally expressed on liver cells (Lobo-Yeo et al., 1990A) and can therefore present 
autoantigenic peptides; (b) CD4+ and activated lymphocytes are present in areas of 
piecemeal necrosis (Colucci et al., 1983; Senaldi et al., 1992); (c) a high proportion 
of circulating helper T lymphocytes express the activation marker IL-2 receptor 
(Lobo-Yeo et al., 1990B) and (d) high titre liver-specific autoantibodies are present 
in the circulation of these patients.  
 In liver disease, cytokines may contribute to liver cell destruction either 
directly through their cytotoxic potential or by recruiting inflammatory cells capable 
of bringing about cell death. Previous studies on hepatitis B virus infected animal 
model give support to this concept and demonstrated that hepatitis B serface antigen 
positive transgenic mouse hepatocyte is selectively sensitive to destruction by TNF-
α and IFN-γ and this process can be reduced by the prior administration of 
neutralizing anti-TNF-α and anti-IFN-γ specific monoclonal antibodies (Gilles et al., 
1992). A further study also showed that both TNF-α and IFN-γ exerted a 
cytotoxicity to cultured rat hepatocytes by increasing apoptosis (Shinagawa et al., 
1991). These findings indicate that cytokines may play a role in both the 
orchestration and execution of the immune attack on hepatocytes.  
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AIMS 
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3.1 AIM OF THE PRESENT STUDY  
The aim of the present study is to investigate the role of cytokines in the 

development of organ-specific autoimmune disease. Cytokines will be measured in 
serum and in supernatants of cultured peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC), 
as well as being detected in situ in the tissues of the target organ. The diseases which 
will be studied are type 1 diabetes and autoimmune hepatitis. The power of these 
investigations will be enhanced by access to unique study groups. First, non-diabetic 
identical twins of patients with type 1 diabetes will be studied prospectively from 
diagnosis of diabetes in their co-twin. Such non-diabetic twins have a 200-fold 
higher chance of developing diabetes than the general population, but not all do so. 
Thus two populations of twins at risk of diabetes will be studied, one of whom 
becomes diabetic, whilst the other does not, allowing the examination of patterns of 
cytokine release which presage diabetes. The second population for study is a colony 
of non-obese diabetic (NOD) mice with a high incidence of spontaneous diabetes. 
 Specific aims of the project in the investigation of the pathogenesis of type 1 
diabetes will be: i) to establish assays to measure the cytokines IL-1α, IL-1β, IL-2, 
IL-4, IL-6, IL-10, IFN-γ and TNF-α and sIL-2R at picogram (pg) per millilitre 
concentration or less; ii) to measure serum levels of IL-1α, IL-1β and TNF-α
(macrophage derived cytokines), IL-2 and IFN-γ (TH1 derived cytokine), IL-4, IL-6 
and IL-10 (TH2 derived cytokine) and sIL-2R in patients with type 1 diabetes of 
varying disease duration to define if there is a pattern of cytokine alterations 
characteristic of the disease; iii) to determine whether circulating cytokine levels 
show a pattern characterising the pre-diabetic period by studying a cohort of non-
diabetic identical twins of patients with type 1 diabetes; iv) to examine cytokine 
levels in first degree relatives of patients with type 1 diabetes, their relationship to 
HLA type and autoantibodies; v) to investigate cytokine secretion by PBMC from 
patients with type 1 diabetes stimulated with mitogens in tissue culture; vi) to 
measure serum levels of TNF-α, IL-2 and IL-4 in NOD mice to define the cytokine 
profile involved in the development of Type 1 diabetes in this model; vii) to 
examine cellular expression of cytokines (TNF-α and IFN-γ) in islets of Langerhans 
of NOD mice of various ages with and without diabetes.  
 A study of cytokine levels in another organ-specific autoimmune disease, 
autoimmune hepatitis, will also be performed. i) Circulating levels of cytokines will 
be measured in children with autoimmune chronic liver disease and chronic liver 
disease due to metabolic causes, namely Wilson's disease and alpha 1 antitrypsin 
deficiency as controls; ii) cytokine-producing cells will be examined in the 
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inflammatory cell infiltrate in liver biopsies from the same children. Cytokine 
producing cells will be detected in cryostat sections using indirect 
immunohistochemical or immunofluorescence techniques.  The study of cytokines 
in patients with autoimmune diseases will not only increase our understanding of the 
role of these factors in disease, but also provide the basis for the utilisation of anti-
cytokine therapy (blocking antibodies, soluble receptors) as part of immunotherapy 
in order to prevent or abrogate autoimmune disease. 
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CHAPTER 4

MATERIALS AND METHODS 
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4.1 SUBJECTS WITH DIABETES 
In these studies, patients with Type 1 diabetes are defined in accordance with 

the guidelines of the National Diabetes Data Group (National Diabetes Data Group, 
1979), requiring insulin to prevent diabetic ketoacidosis and sustain life. At 
diagnosis, all had elevated blood glucose and glycosuria. Since collection of blood 
was usually performed for immunological studies, and bearing in mind that immune 
function is affected by both metabolic control and intercurrent illness, samples were 
only obtained from patients who were not in ketoacidosis and had no symptoms or 
clinical evidence of infection.  
 
4.1.1 PATIENTS WITH TYPE 1 DIABETES 
 Patients studied were divided into three categories according to the timing of 
blood sampling in relation to diagnosis of Type 1 diabetes. Patients bled 
immediately before or within one week of commencement of insulin treatment were 
considered newly-diagnosed. Those sampled within the first year were considered 
to be within the group of recent-onset. Patients with treated Type 1 diabetes for 
more than 5 years were considered to have long-standing disease. Patients were 
mainly recruited from the Diabetic Department at King's College Hospital, although 
some were also studied whilst attending clinics at Guy's, Westminster and 
Farnborough Hospitals. Ethical permission for all studies was obtained from the 
respective District Health Authority Ethical Committees. 
 
4.1.2 PATIENTS WITH TYPE 2 DIABETES 
 Unlike type 1 diabetes, patients with type 2 diabetes do not require insulin to 
prevent ketoacidosis and sustain life. Type 2 diabetics will be studied mainly as 
"metabolic controls" since, whilst they experience a metabolic imbalance similar to 
that of Type 1 diabetes, their condition has, almost certainly, an aetiology and 
pathogenesis distinct from that of type 1 diabetes. All patients studied were 
attending the Diabetic outpatient clinic at King's College Hospital. 
 
4.1.3 FAMILIES WITH AN INDEX CASE OF TYPE 1 DIABETES 
 Twenty-nine families, all with an index case of Type 1 diabetes attending the 
District Diabetes Centre, Farnborough Hospital, volunteered to be bled en masse 
once in 1989 and once in 1990. As far as possible, samples were obtained from all 
siblings and both parents: due to the pressures of family life, this was not always 
possible.  
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4.1.4 IDENTICAL TWINS OF PATIENTS WITH TYPE 1 DIABETES  
 Blood samples from monozygotic twins have been collected and stored in 
the Department of Immunology at King's College School of Medicine and Dentistry 
for almost 10 years. These samples derive from a unique collection of twin pairs in 
which at least one of the twins has Type 1 diabetes. The twin collection was begun 
by Dr David Pyke and has been continued by Dr David Leslie. Zygosity is assessed 
by typing for the blood groups ABO, CDE, MN, S, P, Lua, K, Lea and Fya, which 
establish monozygosity with a less than 3% chance of error (Cederlöff et al., 1961; 
Tattersall and Pyke, 1972, Barnett et al., 1981). 
 The twins studied in this thesis can be allocated into two groups on the basis 
of the outcome of their risk of developing Type 1 diabetes. In the first group are non-
diabetic identical twins of patients with Type 1 diabetes, ascertained within one year 
of the diagnosis of the index and followed until they themselves became diabetic. 
This is the pre-diabetic group. The second set of subjects are also twins ascertained 
within one year of the onset of Type 1 diabetes in the index twin, but who had not 
developed Type 1 diabetes 6 years after this diagnosis. Actuarial analysis has shown 
that by this time, they have a less than 2% chance of ever developing Type 1 
diabetes (Olmos et al., 1988). These form the diabetes-resistant group. 
 
4.2 NON-OBESE DIABETIC MICE  
 Cytokines were also studied in an animal model of diabetes (non obese 
diabetic [NOD]) mouse. We have established a colony of NOD mice in the 
Comparative Biology Unit (CBU) at King's. These animals were obtained from Dr. 
Hattori, Joslin Diabetes Centre, Boston, U.S.A. The incidence of diabetes in both 
female (80%) and male (50%) mice is high compared with other centres. During 
their growth the mice are monitored for weight changes and by weekly urinalysis for 
glycosuria. 
 
4.3 SUBJECTS WITH AUTOIMMUNE CHRONIC LIVER DISEASE   
 Children with autoimmune chronic liver disease are considered as another 
group of patients with organ-specific autoimmune disease. Children were recruited 
from Child Health outpatient clinic at King's College Hospital. This group includes 
patients with autoimmune hepatitis (AIH) and a form of sclerosing cholangitis, the 
pathogenesis of which is considered to be autoimmune, autoimmune sclerosing 
cholangitis (ASC) (El-Shabrawi M et al., 1987). They were diagnosed according to 



51 
 

internationally agreed criteria (Scheuer, 1991) and differentiated by the fact that 
ASC had characteristic cholangiographic bile duct changes. Children with other 
chronic liver diseases such as Wilson's disease (WD) and alpha-1-antitrypsin 
deficiency (A1ATD) were studied as pathological controls. Clinical, biochemical, 
immunological and histological details of the patients with autoimmune chronic 
liver disease are summarised in table 11.1.

4.4 HEALTH CONTROLS SUBJECTS 
 Healthy adults were recruited as control subjects from laboratory, secretarial, 
medical and portering staff within King's College Hospital and also from blood 
donors of the South East Thames Regional Blood Transfusion Service. When fresh 
blood was required for lymphocyte studies, it was drawn from controls at the same 
time as for the patient group to avoid biases resulting from seasonal, diurnal, or 
technical variations. 
 Healthy children were recruited by the Medway and Gillingham Branch 
(Kent) of the Children's Liver Disease Foundation (CLDF), and gave blood after 
informed consent from themselves or their parents, as appropriate.  
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4.5 MATERIALS  
4.5.1 REAGENTS  
Benzylpenicillin (sodium) BP (Glaxo, Greenford, UK). 
Bovine serum albumin (Sigma Chemical Company, Poole, 
Dorset). 
Collagenase type V (Sigma). 
3,3-Diaminobenzidine hydrochloride (DAB) (Sigma). 
Ficoll-hypaque (Pharmacia, Uppsala, Sweden). 
Foetal calf serum, heat inactivated, virus and 
mycoplasma free (Gibco, Paisley, UK).  
Hank's balanced salt solution (Gibco).  
Human AB serum, heat inactivated (Donated by Blood Donor 
whose blood group is AB). 
Lauryl sulphate (Sigma). 
MTT (3-[4,5-Dimethylthiazol-2-yl]-2,5   
diphenyltetrazolium  bromide) (Sigma). 
O.C.T medium (BDH, Poole, Dorset).  
o-phenylenediamine dihydrochloride (OPD)(Sigma). 
Preservative-free heparin (Leo Laboratories, Princes  
Risborough, UK).   
Phytoheamoagglutinine (PHA) and Lipopolysaccharride (LPS) (Sigma) 
Rabbit, Mouse and Swine serum (Flow Laboratories,  
Rickmansworth, UK). 
RPMI 1640 with glutamine (Gibco). 
Streptomycin sulphate (Evans, Greenford, UK) 
Tween 20 (Sigma). 
All other chemicals were "analar" or at the highest   
available purity and were obtained from BDH, Sigma, 
Hopkins and Williams, Chadwell Heath, UK or Fisons, 
Loughborough, UK 
 
4.5.2 Buffers, solutions and modified media 
Blocking buffer (Phosphate Buffered Saline, 1% BSA). 
Coating buffer (0.05M Sodium Carbonate pH 9.6). 
Chromatography buffers (Chemicals from BDH, Poole, UK): 
ion-exchange starting buffer:10 mM Phosphate buffer; pH 
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8.0; protein-A loading buffer: 1.5 M glycine, 3 M NaCl, 
pH 8.9; protein-A eluting buffer: 100 mM citric acid, pH  
5.0. 
Phosphate buffered saline (PBS): 15mM NaCl, 15mM KCl, 
8mM Na2HPO4,15mM KH2PO4, pH 7.2. 
RPMI culture medium: RPMI 1640 containing 2mM glutamine, 
200 U/ml penicillin, 100 µg/ml streptomycin and 10% 
foetal calf serum. 
Substrate Solution for ELISA: o-phenylenediamine 
dihydrochloride (OPD). For 20 mls: OPD 8mg, 10mls 
pyrogen free water, 4.9 mls of 0.01M citric acid, 5.1 
mls of 0.2M Na2HPO4 (dihydrate) and 300 µl H2O2 (6%). 
Substrate Solution for Immunohistochemical Staining:     
3,3-Diaminobenzidine (DAB). For 5 mls: DAB 3mg and 5mls 
of PBS. After filtration, 10 µl of H2O2 (6%)(w/v) was 
added (just before using).  
Washing buffer (PBS, 0.1% Tween 20, 0.1% BSA). 
 
4.5.3 Consumables 
Gelbond plastic film (Marine Colloids, MA, USA). 
LP3 tubes (Luckham, Burgess Hill, UK). 
Minicon B15 concentrator (Amicon Ltd, Buckinghamshire, 
UK) 
Polystyrene microtitre plates class II and MaxiSorp F96 
(Dynatech Immulon, Dynatech Laboratories, Sussex, UK and 
Nunc Plastic, Poskilde, Denmark). 
Tissue culture microtitre plate (Becton Dickinson, 
Labware, New Jersey, USA). 
Tissue culture tubes (Gibco). 
"Vacutainers" (plain glass tubes and 'EDTA-tubes') and  
syringes (Becton Dickinson, Rutheford, NJ, USA). 
Visking tubes (Pharmacia). 
Universal containers (Sterilin, Teddington, UK). 
 
4.5.4 MONOCLONAL  ANTIBODIES (MAb) TO CYTOKINES 
Anti-human IL-2 (clone DMS-1) (Genzyme, Genzyme  
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Diagnostics, Kent, UK). 
Anti-human IL-4 (clone 82) (ams Biotechnology Europe 
Ltd, Oxon, UK). 
Anti-human IL-4 labelled with biotin (clone 12) (ams  
Biotechnology Europe Ltd) 
Anti-human IL-6 (clone CLB.IL-6/8) (Lab Impex 
Diagnostics, Middlesex, UK). 
Anti-human IL-6 (clone 1G61) (Dr. Nobuo Ida, Medical  
Devices and Diagnostics Research Labs, Toray  
Industries, Kanagawa, Japan). 
Anti-human IL-10 (clone JES3-9D7) (ams Biotechnology  
Europe Ltd). 
Anti-human IL-10 labelled with biotin (clone JES3-12G8)  
(ams Biotechnology Europe Ltd). 
Anti-human IFN-γ (clone 69) (Dr. Gallati, Hoffmann-La  
Roche, Switzerland). 
Anti-human IFN-γ peroxidase labelled (clone 123) (Dr. H. 
Gallati, Hoffmann-La Roche).  
Anti-human soluble IL-2 receptor (clone ACT-1, anti-Tac)  
(Dako, High Wycombe, UK). 
Anti-mouse TNF-α (clone TN3 19-12) (Dr. M. Bodmer,  
Celltech Ltd, UK). 
Anti-mouse IL-2 (clone JES6-1A12) (ams Biotechnology  
Europe Ltd). 
Anti-mouse IL-2 labelled with biotin (clone JES6-5H4)  
ams Biotechnology Europe Ltd). 
Anti-mouse IL-4 (clone BVD4-1D11) (ams Biotechnology  
Europe Ltd). 
Anti-mouse IL-4 labelled with biotin (clone BVD6-2492)  
(ams Biotechnology Europe Ltd). 
 
4.5.5 Polyclonal antibodies to cytokine 
Mouse, rabbit and sheep IgG serum (Serotech, UK). 
Sheep anti-human IL-1β (Dr. H. Gallati). 
Sheep anti-human IL-1β peroxidase labelled (Dr. H. 
Gallati).  
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Sheep anti-human IL-1α (S76αBM) (Dr. R. Thorp, National 
Institute for Biological Standards and Control  
(NIBSC), Mill Hill, UK). 
Rabbit anti-IL-2 (Genzyme). 
Rabbit anti-human TNF-α (Dr. M. Bodmer, Celltech Ltd). 
Sheep anti-mouse TNF-α (Dr. A. Meager, NIBSC). 
 
4.5.6 Hybridoma cell lines producing antibodies 
Mouse hybridoma cell line producing anti-human IL-1α
(clone 364/3B3-14) (Dr. R. Thorp, NIBSC). 
Mouse hybridoma cell line producing anti-human TNF-α
antibody (clone 357-27-8) (Dr. A. Meager, NIBSC). 
Mouse hybridoma cell line producing anti-human sIL-2R 
antibody (7G7/B6) (American Type Culture Collection 
(ATCC), Rockville, MD, USA).   
Rat hybridoma cell line producing anti-mouse IFN-γ
antibody (46A4) (Dr. A. Meager). 
 
4.5.7 Cytokines standards 
Recombinant human TNF-α (BASF/Knoll, Germany). 
Recombinant human IL-1α, IL-1β , IL-2, IL-4, IL-6 and 
IL-10 (NIBSC). 
Recombinant human IFN-γ (Hoffmann-La Roche). 
Recombinant mouse TNF-α, IL-2 and IL-4 (NIBSC). 
Recombinant mouse IFN-γ (NIBSC). 

4.5.8 PEROXIDASE-CONJUGATED ANTISERA  
Affinity purified swine anti-rabbit (Dako).    
Goat anti-sheep immunoglobulin (Dako).  
Rabbit anti-mouse (Dako).  
Strept-avidin (Dako). 
 
4.5.9 COMMERCIAL KITS  
C-peptide radioimmunoassay (Behringwerke AG, Marburg, 
Germany). 
Particle agglutination kits (Serodia-ATG, Serodia-ACM;  
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Fujirebio, Tokyo, Japan). 
 
4.5.10 INSTRUMENTS   
Cell freezer (Planer products Ltd, Middlesex, UK). 
CO2 Incubator (Leec, Colwick, UK). 
-70oC Freezer (Science Temp, Adrian, Mich, USA). 
Gamma counter (LKB, 1260 MultiGamma, Bromma, Sweden). 
Microelisa reader (MR 700 Microplate Reader, Dynatech). 
Mistral 6 L centrifuge (MSE instruments, Crawley, UK). 
Mesh (Endecott's, London, UK). 
Plate Washer (Dynatech AutoWash 2000, Dynatech). 
Polyvar Reichert-Jung fluorescence microscope equipped 
for epifluorescence (Polyvar, Vienna, Austria). 
Peristaltic HiLoad P-50 pump (Pharmacia Biotechnology 
Ltd, Herts., UK) 
Plotter UV-Recorder 2-Channel (Pharmacia Biotechnology 
Ltd, Herts., UK)  
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4.6 METHODOLOGY   
4.6.1 PREPARATION OF MONOCLONAL ANTI-CYTOKINE 
ANTIBODIES  Four of the 15 monoclonal antibodies (MAbs) used in the 
studies of this thesis were prepared "in-house" (monoclonal antibodies to human 
TNF-α, IL-1α and soluble IL-2 receptor, and to mouse IFN-γ antibodies). They were 
prepared by culturing antibody producing (anti-cytokine) hybridoma cell lines in 
vitro, according to the general guidelines reported by Goding (1986). The remaining 
11 MAbs were either a gift or purchased. All these were pure and of the IgG class, 
except for anti-human IL-6 antibodies, which were unpurified MAb, and obtained in 
ascites fluid.  
 Purified antibodies were then extracted from both culture supernatants and 
ascites fluid (i.e. in case of anti-IL-6 MAb) by affinity chromatography (protein-A) 
and were assessed for the amount and purity of yield, prepared for long-term storage 
and tested and titrated for subsequent cytokine assays. 
Culture of Hybridoma Cell Lines. Hybridomas were thawed on arrival in less than 
60 sec in a 37oC water bath and put into culture medium. Immediate culture upon 
receipt proved to be important in maintaining high cell viability, whilst further 
storage after arrival reduced viability. 
 Before initiating culture, the number of viable hybridomas was assessed in a 
Neubauer's chamber using Trypan blue as an indicator of viability (Hudson and Hay, 
1989). Viability ranged in the different lines between 50 and 70% with a median of 
60%. Cell numbers were then adjusted in suspension to a concentration of 
0.5x106/ml in RPMI 1640 containing 2mM L-glutamine, 200 U/ml penicillin, 100 
µg/ml streptomycin, 2 µg/ml amphotericin B and 10% heat-inactivated foetal calf 
serum (FCS) (from now on referred to as the culture medium) and initially cultured 
in 25 cm2 tissue culture flasks in an incubator at 37oC in 5% CO2. Aliquots of 5 ml 
of cell suspension were distributed in each flask containing 15 ml culture medium, 
for further growth and antibody production. Hybridoma cell number and viability as 
checked daily and 5 ml of fresh culture medium was added to each flask when the 
number of viable cells exceeded 1x106/ml. When the number of viable hybridoma 
cells increased to 4x106/ml, they were transferred from 25 into 50 cm2 tissue culture 
flasks containing 30 ml of culture medium. Again hybridoma cell number and 
viability was checked daily so that, by addition of fresh culture medium, now 
containing 2% FCS, viable cells were maintained in culture at a concentration of 
5x106/ml. The decrease of FCS concentration in the culture medium was adopted in 
order to reduce the final concentration of bovine immunoglobulin, which is only 
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present in FCS in small amounts, but is sufficient to compromise optimal purity and 
yield of MAb after chromatography (Manil et al., 1986). The rate of growth varied 
from cell line to cell line. However, hybridomas reached an adequate number to 
allow transfer from small (25 cm2) to bigger flasks (50 cm2) between approximately 
3 and 7 days. This time was found to be the most suitable, since longer periods did 
not improve antibody yield, decreased hybridoma viability and increased the risk of 
microbiological contamination, while shorter culture periods reduced the yield of 
antibodies. The contents of flasks after this culture period were centrifuged at 2000 g 
for 30 min, the pellet discarded and the supernatant pooled and either purified 
immediately or stored at -20oC.  
 An aliquot of the hybridoma cells obtained after initial growth was removed 
from culture and suspended in culture medium containing 40% FCS and 10% 
dimethysulphoxide at a concentration of 5x106/ml. One ml of this cell suspension 
was immediately frozen in a controlled rate cell freezer (-1 oC/ minute) and stored in 
liquid nitrogen (-70oC) for future needs. 
 
Purification of Monoclonal and Polyclonal anti-cytokine Antibodies. MAb 
obtained in ascitic fluid or supernatant after hybridoma culture in vitro was purified 
by affinity (protein-A) chromatography. Ion-exchange chromatography was used to 
purify polyclonal antibodies. Chromatography was always performed in columns at 
room temperature. 
Protein-A chromatography. Protein-A is a protein from Staphylococcus aureus 
which binds to the Fc portion of IgG from a wide range of species (Goudswaard et 
al., 1978). Protein-A is covalently coupled to a cross-linked matrix, Sepharose CL-
4B. This matrix exhibits high chemical and mechanical stability (Ey et al., 1978).  
 The IgG binding properties of protein A make chromatography with protein 
A-Sepharose CL-4B immunoadsorbents a very simple method for preparing IgG 
since it has excellent purification properties in terms of both the amount and purity 
of yield, whilst at the same time being rapid to perform (Manil et al., 1986). 
 Protein A-Sepharose CL-4B beads were hydrated with saline solution, 
poured, packed and equilibrated with loading buffer in a chromatography column 
according to manufacturer's instructions. A 5 cm length x 1 cm diameter column 
was prepared, which is able to bind 25 mg of murine immunoglobulin.  
 After recovery from culture or following storage at -20oC, 200 ml of 
supernatant was filtered using 0.22 µm micropore filters and mixed with an equal 
volume of loading buffer for affinity chromatography with protein-A. The 
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composition and pH of the loading (alkaline) and eluting (acid) buffers were those 
recommended by Pharmacia (Mariani et al., 1989). Adjusted to the optimal pH of 
8.9, the mixture of supernatant and buffer was loaded on the column at a flow rate of 
30 ml/hour controlled by a peristaltic pump. The eluent was monitored for protein 
content with an UV (280 nm absorbance) spectrophotometer connected to a plotter 
(Figure 4.1, phase 1). Once the mixture of supernatant and buffer had passed 
through the column, it was rinsed with approximately 200 ml of loading buffer alone 
flowing at the same speed. During this procedure no protein eluted from the column 
(Figure 4.1, phase 2). At this stage the column was treated with the eluting buffer at 
pH 3.0, flowing at the same rate as above, to yield the MAb retained by protein-A 
(Figure 4.1, phase 3). 20 ml of eluting buffer was sufficient to remove the MAb 
from the protein-A column completely; the eluent was collected in fractions of 5 ml. 
Each fraction neutralised with 5 ml of 1 M carbonate buffer at pH 8.0, to prevent 
degradation occurring in the acid conditions. The fractions were then pooled and 
concentrated by ultrafiltration to a final volume of 5 ml which were dialysed 
overnight at 4oC against 1 litre of PBS containing 0.01% sodium azide and changed 
twice. MAb present in this final solution was assessed for yield, tested and titrated 
for cytokine assays and stored as described below.  
 Purification of MAb obtained in ascitic fluid, as in case of MAb anti-human 
IL-6 antibodies, was achieved in similar manner to purification of MAb obtained in 
supernatants of tissue culture using protein A chromatography.   
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Figure 4.1. Curve describing the protein content in the fluid leaving the protein A 
chromatography column as determined with an UV spectrophotometer (280 nm 
absorbance). On the vertical axis is the absorbance and on the horizontal axis the 
time. When initially the mixture of supernatant and buffer was loaded on the column 
a high content of proteins, deriving from foetal calf serum in the supernatant, was 
found (phase 1). When subsequently loading buffer alone was loaded the protein 
content gradually declined (phase 2). When the eluting buffer was loaded on the 
column the monoclonal antibody retained by protein-A was released and found in 
the eluate (phase 3). 
 

Ion-exchange chromatography. This method was preferred to protein-A 
chromatography for the purification of the IgG class polyclonal antibodies (raised in 
sheep: anti-IL-1 and anti-IL-6 or in rabbit: anti-TNF). In this method, proteins are 
bound electrostatically on to an ion-exchange matrix bearing an opposite charge. 
The degree to which a protein binds depends upon its charge density. Proteins are 
then eluted differentially by: 
(a) Increasing the ionic strength of the buffer running through the column. As the 
concentration of buffer ions is increased proteins are displaced from the charged 
groups on the ion-exchanger. 
(b) Alteration of the pH. As the pH of the buffer approaches the isoelectric point of 
each protein, the net charge on the protein becomes zero and so the protein no longer 
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binds to the ion-exchanger. 
 This technique offers the potential for separation of one immunoglobulin 
class from others, as is the case of a polyclonal antibodies in hyperimmunised 
animals (Hudson and Hay, 1989). 
 A matrix for anionic ion-exchange chromatography (DEAE-Sephacel) was 
obtained pre-swollen. A column of 40 cm length and 1.5 cm diameter was packed 
according to the manufacturer's instructions and equilibrated with starting buffer. 
The size of the column was selected on the basis of the volume and viscosity of the 
sample to be purified. The composition and pH of the starting buffers were used 
according to the technique by Hudson and Hay (1989). 
 Polyclonal serum was prepared for chromatography by overnight dialysis at 
4oC of 5 ml serum against 1 l of starting buffer. The sample was then loaded and the 
column flushed through with three column volumes of starting buffer. IgG was 
eluted in a single asymmetric peak (Figure 4.2) and impurities were bound and 
retarded by the exchanger. The eluate was collected and the fractions comprising the 
first protein peak were pooled and dialysed as for the fractions obtained with 
protein-A chromatography and finally diluted in PBS with 0.01% sodium azide to a 
final volume of 5 ml. The MAb and polyclonal antibodies obtained after purification 
were further processed as described below. 
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UV   Absorbance   (280 nm) 
 
Figure 4.2. Isolation of IgG fraction from sheep anti-IL-1α serum on DEAE-
Sephacel chromatogram. On the vertical axis is the absorbance (280 nm) and on the 
horizontal axis is the time. The peak shown was obtained by elution of IgG fraction 
with 10 mM phosphate buffer, pH 8.0.  
 
Assessment of amount and purity of monoclonal and poly-clonal antibodies.
This procedure was necessary to ascertain the performance, in both quantitative and 
qualitative terms, of the MAb and polyclonal production and purification, and to 
allow appropriate dilution for storage and titration. 
 Protein content of the final MAb and polyclonal solutions recovered after 
protein-A or ion-exchange chromatography was measured by a Coomassie blue 
method (Bradford, 1976) using a commercially available kit and following 
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manufacturers's instructions. It was calculated that each ml of culture supernatant 
contained between 100-300 µg of MAb (median 230 µg), while each ml of 
polyclonal serum contained 7-10 mg (median 8 mg). 
 To evaluate the efficiency of extraction of MAb, mouse immunoglobulin 
content was measured in both the original solution (supernatant, ascites) and the 
purified final product by radial immunodiffusion. A gel containing 1% agarose, 2% 
polyethylene glycol and 1% rabbit anti-mouse immunoglobulin was cast on to a 
plastic support medium (Gelbond) in a template to give a final thickness of 1.5 mm. 
Thirty wells of 2 mm diameter were punched and loaded with 10 µl from (A) neat 
supernatants, (B) ascites diluted 1/400 in PBS, (C) purified protein solutions (A and 
B) diluted 1/40 in PBS and (D) six doubling dilutions of standard mouse serum in 
PBS from 1/100 to 1/3200 to obtain a reference curve. After a 48 hour incubation at 
4oC, diameters of the precipitation rings formed around each well were measured, 
the reference curve plotted and the unknown concentrations derived. The results 
were expressed as percentages of the maximum standard (100%). A similar 
approach was adopted to evaluate the efficiency of extraction of polyclonal 
antibodies of sheep and rabbit immunoglobulins. Pre:post-purification ratios were 
calculated, to yield the percentages of extracted MAb and polyclonal antibody. 
These ranged between 43% and 93% and had a median of 81%.  
Storage of monoclonal and polyclonal antibodies. All antibodies were adjusted to 
final concentration of approximately 1 mg/ml using PBS containing 0.01% sodium 
azide. They were then divided into 1 ml aliquots and stored at -70oC. 
Biotin-conjugation. This technique was required to conjugate MAb anti-IL-6 to 
biotin which was used in the revealing step of IL-6 immunoassay as described later 
(vide 4.6.2). The conjugation was performed according to the technique of Bayer 
and Wilchek (1980) and at relatively low protein concentration (1 mg/ml).   
 Biotin hydroxy succinimide ester (BHSE) was dissolved immediately before 
use in dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) at a final concentration of 50 mg/ml. Purified 
anti-IL-6 MAb was adjusted to 1 mg/ml and dialyzed in "Visking" tubes against 1 
litre of 0.1M NaHCO3 buffered, pH 9.5. BHSE solution was added dropwise to the 
anti-IL-6 preparation at a protein/BHSE ratio of 1mg/ 1mg. The mixture was kept 
agitated for 15 minutes, and then allowed to stand for 180 minutes at room 
temperature. The unbound biotin was removed by dialysis against 20 ml of PBS 
using a Minicon B15 concentrator. Biotinylated anti-IL-6 MAb was then aliquoted 
and stored at -70oC. Optimum conjugate concentrations of anti-IL-6 MAb used in 
the immunoassay were determined as described for standardisation methodology for 
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the indirect ELISA of TNF-α (vide 4.6.1.6).  
 
Specificity of Anti-cytokine Antibodies. A direct enzyme linked immuno-sorbent 
assay (ELISA) was used to check whether a given antibody reacts specifically with a 
corresponding cytokine. This technique was performed according to Lamche and 
Adolf (1990). Microtitre plates were coated (16 hour, 4oC) with corresponding 
recombinant cytokine (30 ng/100 µl carbonate buffered solution, pH 9.5, per well). 
After washing the plates (0.05% Tween 20 in PBS) and treating them with 1% 
bovine serum albumin (BSA) (60 min, at room temperature to block non-specific 
binding sites), 100 µl of 1/10 dilution of each antibody (monoclonal and polyclonal 
anti-cytokine antibodies) was added to the wells of corresponding and irrelevant 
cytokines. After 60 min at 37oC, the plates were washed and incubated (60 min at 
37oC) with horseradish peroxidase-conjugated anti-species sera (e.g. goat anti-
mouse, goat anti-rabbit or rabbit anti-sheep), followed by addition of the enzyme 
substrate, o-phenylenediamine dihydrochloride (OPD) (vide 4.5). Optical density 
(OD) at 490 was determined after a 15-30 min incubation at room temperature using 
Microelisa Auto Reader. All anti-cytokines antibodies reacted specifically with 
corresponding cytokine antigens and did not cross react with irrelevant cytokine 
(Table 4.1).

Table 4.1 Means of Absorbance reading at 490 nm for anti-cytokine MAb (1/10) 
reactions when used in plate coated with 30 ng/ml of different cytokines (e.g. human 
TNF-α, human IL-1α, human sIL-2R or mouse IFN-γ) in the direct ELISA technique.  
 
1/10 dilution of anti-
cytokine antibody 

Human 
TNF-α

Human IL-
1α

Mouse IFN-
γ

Human sIL-
2R      

Anti-human TNF-αMAb 0.781 0.009 0.002 0.000 
Anti-human IL-1αMAb 0.001 0.562 0.001 0.001 
Anti-mouse IFN-γMAb 0.000 0.005 0.925 0.000 
Anti-human sIL-2R MAb 0.001 0.001 0.000 0.458 

Test and Titration of Monoclonal and Polyclonal Antibodies used in cytokine 
assays. These procedures have aim to establish that the functional capability of the 
antibody has been preserved during culture and purification and to find the optimal 
concentrations for use in cytokine assays comprising immunoassay and 
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immunohistochemical staining. These techniques were as described for 
standardisation methodology of TNF-α immunoassay (vide 4.6.2) and 
immunohistochemical staining of TNF-α in the liver (vide 4.6.5).  
 
4.6.2 CYTOKINE ASSAYS 

Levels of cytokines were measured in the serum or in the supernatant of 
stimulated peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) using either ELISA or 
bioassay, while cytokine producing cells were detected in cryostat tissue sections 
using indirect immunohistochemical or immunofluorescence technique.  
 
4.6.2.1 CYTOKINE IMMUNOASSAY 

An ELISA technique for measurement of cytokine levels in biological fluid 
including serum has been introduced by Meager et al. (1987). This technique offers 
a number of advantages compared with bioassay and radioimmunoassay (Meager et 
al., 1987): it can be performed in short time and without using radiolabelled 
materials, multiwell microtitre plates used as the solid phase are easy to handle and 
wash, and when used with automated readers and multiple well washers allow a 
large number of samples to be assayed (reviewed by Kemeny and Chantler, 1988).  
 For the measurement of cytokines, a two-site ELISA was used where the 
antibody (i.e. anti-cytokine antibody) was employed on the solid phase to capture the 
corresponding antigen (cytokine) in the test sample. The concentration of cytokine in 
a sample was determined by the amount of enzyme-labelled anti-cytokine IgG bound 
to the cytokine captured by the first, immobilized, anti-cytokine antibody (Figure 
4.3A). If the revealing antibody was unlabelled, a subsequent addition of enzyme-
labelled anti-species antibody was used (Figure  4.3B).  

Monoclonal anti-cytokine antibodies to different group-common epitopes on 
the analyte (cytokine) can be used or, alternatively, combinations of monoclonal and 
polyclonal reagents may be used for capture and detector phases of the cytokine 
immunoassay (Clayton et al., 1986; Kemeny and Richards, 1987). All labelled 
antibodies employed in the revealing steps of the cytokine immunoassays were 
HRP-labelled antibodies, and O-orthophenylene diamine (OPD) was used as a 
substrate for the of HRP enzyme. 



4A 
A = "capture anti-cytokine antibody" adsorbed onto a         microtitre well. 
B = cytokine (standards or test samples). 
C = enzyme labelled anti-cytokine antibody. 
 

4B 
A = "capture anti-cytokine antibody" adsorbed onto           microtitre well. 
B = cytokine (standards or test samples)  
C = unlabelled revealing anti-cytokine antibody . 
D = enzyme labelled anti-species antibody. 
 

Figures 4.3 (A and B). A two-site ELISA for measurement of cytokines. 



Assay optimization for TNF-α and IL-1α immunoassays.
The optimum concentration of the various components is determined by 

chequerboard titration, initially using a wide range of dilutions to identify the working range 
of the assay and subsequently small dilution increments around the optimum to determine 
the precise concentration (Kemeny and Chantler, 1988).  
 
���� Determination of Optimum anti-TNF-α and IL-1α monoclonal antibodies 
concentrations for coating of microtitre plates. 
 100 µl of monoclonal anti-TNF-α or anti-IL-1α antibodies diluted in coating buffer 
(0.1M bicarbonate buffer (pH 9.5)) at various concentrations (0.5, 1, 2.5 and 5 µg/well) 
were coated onto ELISA plates overnight at 4°C. Plates were washed 3 times in phosphate 
buffered saline (PBS) supplemented with 0.1% bovine serum albumin and 0.01% Tween 20 
(washing buffer) and non-specific binding sites were blocked by incubation with blocking 
buffer (PBS with 1% BSA) for 1 hour at room temperature. After washing, 100 µl of 
standard (recombinant TNF-α and IL-1α) was added for 2 hour at room temperature with 
constant shaking. Plates were then washed and 100 µl polyclonal rabbit anti-TNF-α or sheep 
anti-IL-1α antibodies at concentrations of 1 µg/ml and 0.5 µg/ml respectively diluted in the 
dilution buffer and supplemented with 2% mouse serum (Meager et al., 1987) (to block 
possible non-specific reaction) were added and incubated for 2 hour at room temperature 
with constant shaking. After washing, 100 µl of horseradish peroxidase-conjugated goat 
anti-rabbit or anti-sheep immunoglobulins were added in a dilution of 1/2000, supplemented 
with 2% mouse serum and incubated for 1 hour at room temperature with constant shaking. 
The reaction was developed using 100 µl of substrate (0.4 mg/ml o-phenylenediamine in 
citrate phosphate buffer (pH 5.0)) containing 4 µl/ml of 3% hydrogen peroxide for 30 
minutes in the dark at room temperature. The reaction was stopped with 50 µl of 4N H2SO4
and the absorbance at 490 nm was read in a Dynatech plate-reader. Tests were performed in 
triplicate and unknown values read from standard curves constructed using recombinant 
TNF-α and IL-1α at a range of dilutions from 7.5-1920 pg/ml.  

The results obtained indicated that the maximum response (OD) was given by 2.5 
µg/ml for both TNF-α and IL-1α. No increase was found at highest concentration, hence 2.5 
µg/ml was determined to be the optimum concentration (Figure 4.4). 



Figure 4.4. TNF-α standard curves using a range of concentrations (0.5, 1, 2.5 and 5 
µg/well) of anti-TNF-α MAb in the capture step in the TNF immunoassay.  Polyclonal 
rabbit anti-TNF-α and horseradish peroxidase-conjugated anti-rabbit antibodies were used 
in the revealing step at a concentration of 1 µg/ml. Standard curves were constructed using 
recombinant TNF-α at a range of serial doubling dilutions from 7.5-1920 pg/ml (horizontal 
axis) and optical density at 490 nm was read in an ELISA reader (vertical axis). Optimal 
concentration of coating antibody was found to be 2.5 µg/ml. 
 
���� Determination of optimum incubation times for cytokine/anti-cytokine MAb (Ab1) 
reaction of TNF-α and IL-1α immunoassays. 

A range of incubation times (1, 2 and 18 hours) for the cytokine/anti-cytokine MAb 
reaction were investigated for both TNF-α and IL-1α immunoassays. From the results 
shown in Table 4.2, optimum binding was found after 2 hour incubation for both TNF-α
and IL-1α.

Table 4.2 The mean absorbance at 490 nm for TNF-α standards at a range of dilutions from 



7.5-1920 pg/ml after different TNF-α/anti-TNF-αMAb (Ab1) reaction incubation times. 
 
Incubation time  Concentration of TNF-α (pg/ml)    

 
7.5       30       120       480      1920 

1 hour 0.000     0.065    0.215     0.758    1.542 
2 hour 0.015     0.092    0.329     1.070    2.456 
overnight (18 
hour) 

0.009     0.086    0.289     1.056    1.952 

���� Determination of optimum anti-TNF-α and IL-1α polyclonal antibodies 
concentrations used in the revealing step of the TNF-α and IL-1α immunoassays. 
 Having optimised anti-TNF-α and IL-1α MAb concentrations employed in the 
coating step, a range of concentrations of anti-TNF-α and IL-1α polyclonal antibodies (0.2, 
0.5, 1 and 2 µg/ml) were then tested in the revealing step of the immunoassay as described 
above. The results obtained indicated that the appropriate polyclonal antibodies 
concentrations used in the revealing steps were found to be 1 µg/ml for TNF-α (Figure 4.5)
and 0.5 µg/ml for IL-1α which provided high absorbance values for TNF-α and IL-1α
standards and constant low values for nonspecific background.         

Figure 4.5. TNF-α standard curves using a range of concentrations (0.2, 0.5, 1 and 2 µg/ml) 
of anti-TNF-α polyclonal antibodies in the revealing step of the TNF-α immunoassay.  The 
plate was coated with capture MAb anti-TNFα at a concentration of 2.5 µg/well. Standard 
curves were constructed using recombinant TNF-α at a range of serial doubling dilutions 
from 7.5-1920 pg/ml (horizontal axis) and optical density at 490 nm was read in an ELISA 



reader (vertical axis). The optimal concentration of revealing antibody was found to be 1 
µg/ml. 
 

���� Determination of optimum conjugate concentration. 
 Horseradish peroxidase-conjugated goat anti-rabbit or anti-sheep immunoglobulins 
used in the immunoassay were diluted 1/2000 in the dilution buffer as recommended by the 
manufacturers. The results shown in Figure 4.4-4.6, were found most satisfactory with 
maximal binding of cytokines and with negligible background for the blank wells.  
 

Figure 4.6. A standard curve of IL-1α immunoassay. The plate was coated with anti-IL-1α
monoclonal antibody at a concentration of 2.5 µg/well. A polyclonal sheep anti-IL-1α and 
polyclonal horseradish peroxidase-conjugated anti-sheep antibodies were used in the 
revealing step at a concentration of 0.5 µg/ml and 1 µg/ml respectively. The plot represents 
the absorbances at 490 nm (vertical axis) versus the standard of IL-1α at a range of 
dilutions from 7.5-1920 pg/ml (horizontal axis).   
 

Table 4.3 and 4.4 show  optimum concentrations of the monoclonal and polyclonal 
antibodies used in the coating and revealing steps for cytokines studied such as IL-1β, IL-6, 
IFN-γ and sIL-2R as determined in similar manner to those of the TNF-α and IL-1α
immunoassays, the optimal concentration were adopted for use in cytokine immunoassays. 
 Optimum dilutions of anti-cytokine and conjugated anti-species antibodies used for 
detection of cytokine producing cells were determined using a chequerboard titration test 
(Kemeny and Chantler, 1988) in similar manner to that for immunoassays using the two-
step indirect immunohistochemical or immunofluorescence staining techniques (vide 4.6.4) 



(Table 4.5). The specificity of the staining was determined by prior incubation of anti-
cytokine antibody with 100 µg/ml of corresponding cytokine, which resulted in abolition of 
peroxidase staining.   
 

Table 4.3 Monoclonal and polyclonal anti-human cytokine antibodies purchased or donated 
and used in immunoassay. 
 
Antibody Form  Concentrat-ion* Source purpose of 

use
Monoclonal anti-IFN-γ Ascitic fluid 5 µg/well Hoffmann-La 

Roche 
Coating step 

Monoclonal anti-IFN-γ
HRP labelled 

Ascitic fluid 1 µg/ml Hoffmann-La 
Roche 

Revealing step

Polyclonal anti-IL-1β Sheep 
serum 

5 µg/well Hoffmann-La 
Roche 

Coating step 

Polyclonal anti-IL-1β
HRP labelled 

Sheep 
serum 

1 µg/ml Hoffmann-La 
Roche 

Revealing step

Monoclonal anti-sIL-
2R biotin labelled 

Ascitic fluid 2 µg/ml  Dako Revealing step

Polyclonal anti-IL-1α Sheep 
serum 

0.5 µg/ml NIBSC Revealing step

Polyclonal anti-TNF-α Rabbit 
serum 

1 µg/ml Celltech Revealing step

Monoclonal anti-IL-6 Ascitic fluid 1.5 µg/well Lab Impex 
Diagnostics 

Coating  step 

Monoclonal anti-IL-6 
biotin labelled 

Ascitic fluid 2 µg/ml  Toray Industries Revealing step

Monoclonal anti-IL-4 Ascitic fluid 1 µg/well ams  
Biotechno-logy 

Coating  step 

Monoclonal anti-IL-4 
biotin labelled 

Ascitic fluid 1 µg/ml ams  
Biotechno-logy 

Revealing step

Monoclonal anti-IL-10 Ascitic fluid 1 µg/well ams Biotechno-
logy 

Coating  step 

Monoclonal anti-IL-10 
biotin labelled 

Ascitic fluid 1 µg/ml ams Biotechno-
logy 

Revealing step

* Concentrations of coating antibodies given as µg/well while concentration of revealing 
antibodies given as µg/ml.  
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Table 4.4 Monoclonal anti-human cytokine antibodies prepared and used in cytokine 
immunoassay. 
 
Monoclonal 
Antibody 

Form   Clone Concentration* Purpose of use

Anti-TNF-α Culture 
supernatant 

357-27-8 2.5 µg/well  Coating layer 

Anti-sIL-2R Culture 
supernatant 

7G7B6 5 µg/well Coating layer 

Anti-IL-1α Culture 
supernatant 

3B3-14 2.5 µg/well Coating layer 

* Concentrations of coating antibodies given as µg/well while concentration of revealing 
antibodies given as µg/ml. 
 

Table 4.5 Monoclonal and polyclonal anti-cytokine antibodies prepared or donated 
and the optimum dilution used in immunohistochemical staining. 
 

Antibody Form  Titre* Source 

Monoclonal anti-
human TNF-α (clone 
27) 

Culture 
supernatant 
(prepared) 

1/10 NIBSC 

Monoclonal anti-
human IFN-γ

Ascitic fluid 
(donated) 

1/20 Hoffmann- La 
Roche 

Polyclonal anti-mouse 
TNF-α

Sheep serum 
(donated) 

1/200 NIBSC 

Monoclonal anti-
mouse IFN-γ

Culture 
supernatant 
(prepared) 

1/10 NIBSC 

* Antibody titre of the original protein concentration of 1 mg/ml 
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Intra-assay and inter-assay variations. The cytokine immunoassay was tested for 
the intra-assay and inter-assay coefficients of variation (CV) using seven serum 
samples. These were tested in triplicate for intra-assay variation and eight runs for 
inter-assay variation. An example for the intra-assay and inter-assay variation of 
TNF-α is shown in Table 4.6 and 4.7 Mean CV values were ranged between 3.7%-
9.1% for intra-assay and 8%-15% for inter-assay. 
 
Table 4.6 Intra-assay variation for TNF-α of 7 serum samples which were tested in 
triplicate. 
 

Sample no. Mean (pg/ml) Standard 
Deviation (pg/ml) 

Coefficient of 
Variation (%) 

1 28 3 9 

2 35 3 9.1 

3 40 2 5 

4 142 7 5 

5 237 10 4.2 

6 515 18 4 

7 620 23 3.7 
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Table 4.7 Inter-assay variation for TNF-α of 7 serum samples which were tested for 
eight runs. 
 

Sample no. Mean (pg/ml) Standard 
Deviation (pg/ml) 

Coefficient of 
Variation (%) 
 

1 12 1.8 15 

2 35 4 11.4 

3 49 5 10.2 

4 75 7 9.3 

5 120 14 9.1 

6 162 13 8 

7 354 29 8.2 

Recovery of exogenous TNF-α and IL-1α from serum samples. In order to 
examine whether this ELISA is suitable for use with biological fluids, the following 
experiments were performed. Human recombinant TNF-α or IL-1α was added to 
serum samples obtained from 7 apparently healthy subjects, at a final concentration 
of 500 pg/ml and assayed in ELISA. Table 4.8 shows the results of a recovery test 
for IL-1α from serum samples. The mean percentage recovery of TNF-α and IL-1α
from 7 different serum samples was >90%, indicating that the inhibition by serum 
components was negligible.  
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An example for the percentage recovery of TNF-α is shown in Table 4.8. 
%Recovery was calculated as: 
[{Observed TNF-baseline TNF}- Amount of TNF added]X 100%  
 
Table 4.8 The percentage recovery of exogenous TNF-α from serum sample.

Sample 
no. 

Without 
TNF-α
addition 

500 
pg/ml 
TNF-α
added 

TNF-α
recovered 
(pg/ml) 

%
recovered 

1 0 500 485 97.0 

2 0 500 432 86.4 

3 0 500 493 98.6 

4 0 500 429 85.8 

5 0 500 468 93.6 

6 0 500 480 96.0 

7 0 500 434 86.8 
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Sensitivity of TNF-α and IL-1α immunoassays. The sensitivity of the 
immunoassay for TNF-α and IL-1α was calculated and found to be 7.5 pg/ml (Table 
4.9). The plot of the absorbance versus IL-1α concentration in picograms/ml (pg/ml) 
for the standards is shown in Figure 4.6. When OD values were below the lowest 
value of the reference curve, a value of 0 pg/ml was assigned. 

Table 4.9 The absorbance at 490 nm for TNF-α standards at a range of dilutions from 
7.5-2000 pg/ml. 
 

TNF-α standard Concentration 
(pg/ml) 

OD 490 nm 
(triplicate) 

Average  OD 
490 nm 

Standard 1A,1B 0 (Blank) 0.001, 0.001, 0.003 0.002 

Standard 2A,2B 7.5 0.012, 0.014, 0.018 0.015 

Standard 3A,3B 15 0.042, 0.036, 0.042 0.040 

Standard 4A,4B 30 0.090, 0.092, 0.094 0.092 

Standard 5A,5B 60 0.217, 0.220, 0.236 0.224 

Standard 6A,6B 120 0.335, 0.323, 0.319 0.325 

Standard 7A,7B 240 0.652, 0.652, 0.650 0.651 

Standard 8A,8B 480 1.060, 1.080, 1.075 1.070 

Standard 9A,9B 960 1.762, 1.754, 1.724 1.746 

Standard 
10A,10B 

2000 2.450, 2.412, 2.462 2.441 

Measurements of IFN-γ and IL-1β. Interferon-γ and IL-1β were measured 
according to the technique of two-site ELISA by Gallati et al. (1988) using 
combinations of anti-IL-1β coating antibody and peroxidase labelled anti-IL-1β
polyclonal revealing antibodies for IL-1β immunoassay and anti-IFN-γ coating 
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antibody and peroxidase labelled anti-IFN-γ monoclonal revealing antibodies for 
IFN-γ. A one-step incubation was adopted in this assay since the detecting antibody 
used in the revealing step was conjugated with a peroxidase (i.e. detecting antibody 
was added immediately after the cytokine containing sample). The optimum 
concentrations of these antibodies and incubation time used in the immunoassay 
were determined in similar way to TNF-α immunoassay.   
 Microtitre plates were coated with 100 µl murine anti-IFN-γ monoclonal 
antibody and goat anti-IL-1β antibody diluted in 0.1M bicarbonate buffer (pH 9.5) to 
a concentration of 5 µg/well for both. Plates were then incubated at 4oC for 24 h, 
followed by incubation at 37oC for 1 hour with 100 µl blocking buffer to eliminate 
non-specific binding to the plastic wells. Serial dilutions of standards or test samples 
in dilution buffer were added (final volume 100 µl/well). 50 µl of horseradish 
peroxidase-conjugated monoclonal anti-IFN-γ and polyclonal anti-IL-1β
immunoglobulins diluted in PBS buffered containing 0.1% BSA to a concentration 
of 1 µg/ml were added immediately after the cytokine containing sample and 
incubated overnight at 4oC. After washing, the reaction was developed as described 
for TNF-α and IL-1α immunoassays. Tests were performed in duplicate and 
unknown values read from standard curves constructed using recombinant IFN-γ
and IL-1β. The standard curve ranged between 15-1920 pg/ml (Figure 4.7). The 
sensitivity of the assay was 30 pg/ml for both IFN-γ and IL-1β. No cross-reaction for 
either IFN-γ and IL-1β assays with other cytokines such as IL-1α, TNF-α, IL-4 and 
IL-10 was found as determined methodology similar to that for the TNF-α
immunoassay. The intra-assay and inter-assay variations (%) for both IL-1β and 
IFN-γ ranged between 8%-15%    
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Figure 4.7. A standard curve of IL-1β immunoassay. The plate was coated with anti-
IL-1β monoclonal antibody at a concentration of 1 µg/well and horseradish 
peroxidase- conjugated anti-IL-1β polyclonal antibody was added immediately after 
the cytokine containing sample and incubated overnight at 4oC. The plot represents 
the absorbances at 490 nm (vertical axis) versus the standard of IL-1β at a range of 
dilutions from 15-1920 pg/ml (horizontal axis).     
 
Measurement of IL-6 and soluble IL-2 receptor (sIL-2R). The determination of 
IL-6 and soluble IL-2R levels was performed by the technique of two-site ELISA by 
Aarden et al. (1992) and Rubin et al. (1985a) in which combinations of two 
monoclonal antibodies (i.e. clones 8 and 1G61 for IL-6 and clones 7G7B6 and anti-
TAC for sIL-2R) were used in the coating and revealing steps respectively each 
clone recognises different epitope of either IL-2R or IL-6 respectively. The second 
antibodies used in the revealing step (i.e. anti-sIL-2R (anti-TAC) and anti-IL-6 
(1G61)) were labelled with biotin and the reaction was developed by addition of 
peroxidase-conjugated streptavidin. The optimum concentrations of coating and 
revealing antibodies were determined as described for TNF-α immunoassays.  
 Wells of flat-bottomed 96-well microtitre plates were coated with 100 µl 
purified anti-sIL-2R (7G7B6) and anti-IL-6 (clone CLB. IL-6/8) antibodies 
overnight in coating buffer at optimal concentration of 5 µg/well and 1.5 µg/well 
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respectively. After washing, 100 µl of test samples or standard were added to 
duplicated antibody-coated wells. After a 2 hour incubation at 37oC, the plates were 
washed with washing buffer and 100 µl of second biotinylated monoclonal anti-sIL-
2R (anti-TAC) and anti-IL-6 (1G61) antibodies diluted in the dilution buffer and 
supplemented with 2% mouse serum to a final concentration of 2 µg/ml (to block 
possible non-specific reaction), were added into each well. After an additional 2 
hour incubation at room temperature, plates were washed and 100 µl of horseradish 
peroxidase-conjugated streptavidin was added at a dilution of 1/2000 and 
supplemented with 2% mouse serum. The wells were then incubated for 1 hour at 
room temperature with constant shaking. The reaction was developed after washing 
as described for TNF-α and IL-1α immunoassays (vide 4.6.2). Tests were performed 
in duplicate and unknown values read from standard curves constructed using 
recombinant IL-2R and IL-6 (Figures 4.8 and 4.9). The sensitivity of the assay was 
30 U/ml for sIL-2R and 7.5 pg/ml for IL-6. No cross reaction was observed with 
other cytokines such as IL-1α, TNF-α and IFN-γ. Intra-assay and inter-assay 
coefficient of variation (%) of test samples ranged between 7%-13% for both sIL-2R 
and IL-6.   

Figure 4.8. A standard curve of the soluble IL-2 receptor assay using a two-site 
ELISA. The plate was coated with MAb anti-sIL-2R (7G7B6) at a concentration of 5 
µg/well. A biotinylated second monoclonal anti-sIL-2R (anti-TAC) antibody and 
streptavidin horseradish peroxidase-conjugated were used in the revealing step at 
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concentrations of 2 µg/ml and 1 µg/ml respectively. The plot represents the 
absorbances at 490 nm (vertical axis) versus the standard of sIL-2R at a range of 
dilutions from 30-1920 U/ml (horizontal axis).    
 

Figure 4.9. A standard curve of the IL-6 assay using a two-site ELISA. The plate 
was coated with anti-IL-6 MAb (clone CLB. IL-6/8) at a concentration of 1.5 
µg/well. A biotinylated second anti-IL-6 (1G61) MAb and streptavidin horseradish 
peroxidase-conjugated were used in the revealing step at concentrations of 2 µg/ml 
and 1 µg/ml respectively. The plot represents the absorbances at 490 nm (vertical 
axis) versus the standard of IL-6 at a range of dilutions from 7.5-1920 pg/ml 
(horizontal axis).   
 

Measurement of IL-4 and IL-10. The determination of IL-4 and IL-10 was 
performed according to the technique of two-site ELISA by Abrams et al. (1992) in 
which combinations of two monoclonal antibodies (clones 82 and 12 for IL-4 and 
JES3-9D7 and JES3-12G8 for IL-10) that recognise distinct epitopes of IL-4 and IL-
10  were used in coating and revealing steps respectively. The antibodies used in the 
revealing step were biotinylated and the reaction was developed by addition of       
peroxidase-conjugated streptavidin.  
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IL-4 and IL-10 immunoassays were performed in similar conditions used for 
the IL-6 immunoassay except that: samples and standards were incubated overnight 
at 4oC instead of the 2 hour incubation time at room temperature. The optimum 
concentrations of coating and revealing antibodies and incubation times were 
determined as described previously for TNF-α immunoassay. The sensitivity of the 
assay was 10 pg/ml for IL-4 and 6 pg/ml for IL-10 (Figures 4.10). No cross reaction 
was observed with other cytokines such as IL-1α, IL-1β, TNF-α and IFN-γ. Inter-
assay and intra-assay coefficient of variation (%) of test samples for both IL-4 and 
IL-10 were determined in a similar manner described in TNF-α immunoassay and 
ranged between 6%-8%.   

Figure 4.10. Standard curves of IL-4 (A) and IL-10 (B) using two-site ELISA. The 
plate was coated with MAb anti-IL-4 (clone 82) and anti-IL-10 (JES3-9D7) at a 
concentration of 1 µg/well for both. A biotinylated second MAb anti-IL-4 (clone 12) 
and anti-IL-10 (JES3-12G8) and streptavidin horseradish peroxidase-conjugated 
were used in the revealing step and all at concentrations of 1 µg/ml. The plot 
represents the absorbances at 490 nm (vertical axis) versus the standard of IL-4 at a 
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range of dilutions from 10-2430 pg/ml and IL-10 at a range of dilutions from 6-
1620 pg/ml (horizontal axis).    
 
4.6.2.2 IMMUNOASSAYS OF MOUSE CYTOKINES  

Serum levels of mouse TNF-α, IL-2 and IL-4 were measured using two-site 
ELISA as described in section 4.6.2. Immunoassay of mouse TNF-α was established 
similarity to that for human TNF-α immunoassay using hamster anti-mouse TNF-α
monoclonal antibody (clone TN3 19-12) in the coating step and sheep anti-mouse 
TNF-α polyclonal antibody in the revealing step. Immunoassays for the 
measurement of murine IL-2 and IL-4 were set up using combinations of two 
monoclonal antibodies (JES6-IA12 and JES6-5H4 clones for IL-2 and BVD4-1D11 
and BVD6-2492 clones for IL-4) recognising distinct epitopes on the cytokines and 
were used in coating and revealing steps of IL-2 and IL-4 respectively. The 
antibodies used in the revealing step were biotinylated. The assay was assessed in 
similar manner to the human IL-4 immunoassay. The optimum concentrations of 
antibodies used in the immunoassay were determined as described above (vide 
4.6.2.1).  
 The sensitivity of TNF-α, IL-2 and IL-4 was 10 pg/ml. No cross reaction was 
observed with mouse IL-1α and IFN-γ or human cytokines. Inter-assay and intra-
assay coefficient of variation (%) of test samples ranged between 7%-12% for both 
IL-2 and IL-4, and 5%-11% for TNF-α.

4.6.2.3 CYTOKINE BIOASSAY  
IL-2 bioassay. Levels of IL-2 activity in the serum and tissue culture supernatant 
were measured in a bioassay using an IL-2 dependent cell line (CTLL-16, murine 
cytotoxic T-cell line) (Gillis et al., 1978). This cell line was maintained in RPMI 
1640 culture medium containing 10% foetal calf serum and supplemented with 100 
U/ml recombinant human IL-2. Cell proliferation was assessed using a rapid and 
sensitive modified colorimetric method (Heeg et al., 1988), which is based on the 
ability of viable cells to cleave 3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyl tetrazolium 
bromide MTT and can be measured on a scanning multiwell spectrophotometer 
(ELISA reader).  The CTLL-16 cells were washed four times in Hank's balanced salt 
solution (HBSS) to remove any IL-2 contamination. The cells were then 
resuspended in RPMI 1640 medium at a concentration of 1x105 cells/ml and 100µl 
of this suspension were pipetted into each well of flat-bottomed 96 well microtitre 
plates. This was followed by the addition of 100µl of the test sample (serial dilution 
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of test sera or supernatant) to each well in triplicate. After incubation for 20 hour at 
37oC/5% CO2, 20µl of 2.5 mg/ml MTT was added to each well. After additional 
incubation at 37oC for 4 hour, 100µl of acid isopropanol were added (to dissolve 
blue formazan crystals). The optical density was read in an ELISA reader using dual 
wavelength to remove the absorbance caused by interfering factors such as dirt, 
tissue culture debris, scratches and moisture in the plastic of microtitre plate. The 
test wavelength was set at 570 nm and the reference wave length set at 690. A 
typical sigmoid standard curve of the IL-2 bioassay is shown in Figure 4.11. The 
levels of IL-2 in test samples were derived using a known standard and calculating 
the percentage of maximal CTLL stimulation as described by Kay et al. (1986).  
 The percentage of maximal CTLL stimulation= 100x ([OD of maximal 
CTLL stimulation in test sample - background activity] divided [maximal CTLL 
stimulation in standard - background]). 

TNF-α bioassay. To measure the biological activity of TNF-α levels in serum 
detected in the TNF-α immunoassay, a TNF-α bioassay was set-up using the L929 
cell line cytotoxicity assay based on detachment of damaged cells from the wells 
(Meager et al., 1987). 100 µl RPMI culture medium containing 2x105 trypsinized 
L929 cells were distributed in each well of a 96-well plate and incubated at 37oC for 
24 hours; titrations of the TNF standard and dilutions of the samples in duplicate in 
medium containing 1 µg/ml actinomycin D (to inhibit L929 cell line growth) were 
added to the cells and incubated at 37oC for 24 hour; the cells were then washed, 
stained with 0.1% crystal violet for 10 min and fixed with 5% formalin. The 
absorbance at 620 nm was determined using an ELISA reader. The assay sensitivity 
for TNF-α was 0.3 U/ml and 1 U of TNF is equivalent to 38 pg. 
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Figure 4.11. A standard curve of the IL-2 bioassay using IL-2 dependent cell line 
(CTLL-16) in a colorimetric microassay. The plot represents the optical density 
(OD) read in an ELISA reader using dual wavelength, with the test wave length set 
at 570 nm and the reference wave length set at 690 nm (vertical axis) versus the 
standard of IL-2 at a range of dilutions from 0.11-243 U/ml (horizontal axis).  
 
4.6.3 MITOGEN-INDUCED SECRETION OF CYTOKINE  

The majority of cytokines are not produced by peripheral blood mononuclear 
cells in isolation but usually together with mitogens (antigens) in vitro (Lewis, 
1991). Phytoheamoagglutinine (PHA) was found to stimulate only T cells while 
Lipopolysaccharride (LPS) stimulates macrophages (Hudson and Hay, 1989). 
Induction of cytokine secretion from these two population mononuclear cells was 
investigated in RPMI 1640 culture medium supplemented with PHA or LPS. PHA 
was used for induction of IL-2 and IFN-γ (Karen et al., 1984) while LPS was used 
for induction of IL-1α and TNF-α secretion (Fomsgaard et al., 1990). Peripheral 
blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) were isolated from heparinised venous blood by 
sedimentation on a Ficoll-hypaque gradient, washed three times in HBSS and 
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resuspended at a concentration of 1 x 106/ml in RPMI 1640 culture medium. Cell 
viability was >90% as assessed by trypan-blue exclusion. PBMC were then divided 
into three tubes. The first and second tubes were treated with PHA and LPS 
respectively at concentration of 1µg/ml while the third tube contained PBMC only, 
without mitogens, as for control. After 24 hours of culture in humidified 95% air/5% 
CO2 atmosphere, supernatants were collected, centrifuged, sterilized by filtration 
(0.22 µm pore size) and stored at -20oC until tested.     

Since there was no difference in the spontaneous secretion of cytokines and 
after mitogens-stimulation between healthy children and adults, and therefore, these 
were considered as one control group. 
 
4.6.4 IMMUNOHISTOCHEMICAL AND IMMUNOFLUORESENT 
STAINING OF CYTOKINE PRODUCING CELLS IN NOD MOUSE 
PANCREAS SECTIONS  
 To investigate cellular expression of cytokine in sections of pancreas, 
immuno-histochemical and fluorescence staining was performed on cryostat 
pancreas sections from NOD mice with diabetes. The immunohistochemical staining 
was performed using two step immunoperoxidase technique in which peroxidase-
conjugated anti-species immunoglobulin was used to label anti-cytokine monoclonal 
and polyclonal antibodies (Foulis et al., 1991). Indirect immunofluorescence was 
performed using fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC)-conjugated rabbit anti-species 
immunoglobulin to visualise anti-cytokine polyclonal antibodies (Hudson and Hay, 
1989).  
Pancreas. Sections had been taken from pancreata removed from sacrificed NOD 
mice with various stages of disease progression. Pancreata were embedded in OCT 
(OCT compound) mounting medium immediately upon collection and stored in 
liquid nitrogen until use. 
Immunological reagents. Monoclonal rat anti-mouse IFN-γ and polyclonal sheep 
anti-mouse TNF-α antibodies were employed for the detection of IFN-γ and TNF-α
producing cells respectively in the pancreas sections of NOD mice. Peroxidase-
conjugated rabbit anti-rat immunoglobulin and FITC labelled donkey anti-sheep 
antisera were the second reagents used to label monoclonal and polyclonal 
antibodies in the two-step immunoperoxidase and immunofluorescent techniques. 
Optimum concentration of immunological reagents used in these techniques were 
determined as described previously (vide section 4.6.2.1). Table 4.5 shows the titres 
at which antibodies gave optimum staining performance and which were adopted in 
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the present study for use on murine pancreas sections.  
Sectioning of pancreas. OCT embedded pancreata were removed from liquid 
nitrogen and quickly mounted on the chuck of a cryostat and allowed to reach -20oC. 
5 µm thick sections were placed onto slides, which had previously been cleaned with 
a concentrated solution of hydrochloric acid, rinsed in distilled water, coated with a 
0.01% solution of poly-L-lysine (PLL) and allowed to dry. The use of PLL afforded 
two advantages: firstly, it retained the tissue section on the slide, and secondly by 
exerting a high surface tension, it prevented aqueous solutions applied to the slide 
from spreading. Two sections, one for each of the monoclonal or polyclonal 
antibodies to be used, including the control, were cut from each pancreas. 
Fixation of pancreas sections. After cutting, pancreas sections were allowed to air-
dry for 4-6 hours at room temperature. This ensures complete extraction of water 
from the sections, rendering them permeable to the fixative subsequently applied 
(Judd and Britten, 1982). Fixation was performed by immersion sections in a 1/1 
mixture of acetone and chloroform for 10 minutes. This is a mild form of fixation, 
which achieves the best compromise between the need to preserve the tissue 
specimen and the need to avoid the chemical changes which alter its structure at the 
molecular level (Senaldi et al., 1991). After fixation, sections were washed in three 
changes of PBS of 5 min each. 
 
STAINING OF PANCREAS SECTIONS 
Detection of IFN-γ producing cells. Immunohistochemical staining of IFN-γ, was 
preceded by two preparatory steps: blocking of the endogenous peroxidase and 
activity blocking of non-specific binding of immunological reagents. 
 To block endogenous peroxidase activity, sections were covered with 1% 
solution of H2O2 in methanol for 20 min in a humidified atmosphere. This enzyme is 
present in large amounts in organs which are metabolically active such as the 
pancreas and may lead to high background levels of staining through its interaction 
with the reaction substrate (Khan et al., 1990). Sections were then washed and in 
order to block non-specific binding were incubated for 10 min with PBS containing 
10% normal rabbit serum. The use of rabbit serum in this step prevents non-specific 
binding of the peroxidase-conjugated antiserum, which is raised in rabbit (Straus, 
1979). After discarding the rabbit serum, the sections were immediately incubated 
for 1 hour with a 1/10 dilution of rat anti-mouse IFN-γ monoclonal antibodies. 
Sections were then washed again and incubated with a dilution of 1/40 peroxidase-
conjugated rabbit anti-rat immunoglobulin in PBS, containing 5% normal mouse 
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serum. After incubation, sections were washed, immersed for 8 min in a solution of 
0.6 mg/ml diaminobenzidine hydrochloride and 0.03% H2O2 in PBS, rinsed in tap 
water, counterstained with Mayer's haematoxylin, washed again extensively in tap 
water and finally mounted with a 9/1 mixture of glycerol and PBS.  
 The specificity of the staining was determined by prior incubation of anti-
mouse IFN-γ antibodies with 100 µg/ml of recombinant mouse IFN-γ which resulted 
in abolition of the peroxidase staining.  
Detection of anti-TNF-α producing cells. An Immunohistochemical technique was 
used to detect TNF-α producing cells in pancreas sections using polyclonal anti-
TNF-α antibodies under the same conditions used for the detection of IFN-γ.
Although this technique is very sensitive, a number of difficulties emerged. The 
positive staining of TNF-α producing cells was weak and there was some non-
specific background staining due to endogenous peroxidase activity. The weakness 
of positive TNF-α staining in pancreas may be due either to the low expression of 
TNF-α or to the destruction of the antigen during the technique used to block the 
endogenous peroxidase activity. Therefore, immunohistochemical staining was 
replaced by an indirect immunofluorescent technique which was then attempted for 
detection of TNF-α producing cells in pancreas sections.  
 5µm air-dried, fixed cryostat sections of pancreas were incubated with 50 µl 
sheep anti-mouse TNF-α diluted in 1/100 in PBS for 60 minutes at room 
temperature. Following two 10-minute washes in PBS, TNF-α was revealed using 
FITC labelled anti-sheep immunoglobulin G diluted 1:30 in PBS. After washing, the 
sections were examined using an ultraviolet (UV) microscope. This technique 
proved to be successful.   
Microscopic analysis. Stained and unstained mononuclear cells in three islets of β-
cells were counted using light microscopy for IFN-γ producing cells while a UV 
microscope was used to count TNF-α positive cells. The number of positive cells 
was calculated and expressed semiquantitatively, with 0 equalling no positive cells, 
1 minimal (<10%), 2 moderate (10-30%) and 3 abundant (>30%) quantities of 
positive cells. 
 
4.6.5  IMMUNOHISTOCHEMICAL STAINING OF CYTOKINE 
PRODUCING CELLS IN LIVER BIOPSIES   

To investigate the cellular expression of cytokine in the liver biopsies, we 
immunohistochemically stained cryostat liver sections from children with 
autoimmune liver disease. The mononuclear cells (MNC) infiltrate was 
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characterised in liver sections from 36 such biopsies.  
Liver biopsies. Biopsies were taken percutaneously with a 1.4 mm diameter 
Menghini needle and consisted of 3-5 mm long liver tissue cylinders. Only biopsy 
material in excess of the amount required for diagnostic examination was employed 
in this study. Biopsies were embedded in OCT medium immediately upon collection 
and stored in liquid nitrogen until use. 
Immunological reagents. Two murine MAb were employed for the detection of 
TNF-α and IFN-γ producing cells. They are anti-human TNF-α (clone 357-27) and 
anti-human IFN-γ (clone M23B5) monoclonal antibodies. Peroxidase-conjugated 
rabbit anti-mouse immunoglobulin antiserum was the revealing reagent.   
Staining of liver sections. Positive staining of TNF-α and IFN-γ producing cells 
was detected in liver sections using the two step indirect immunoperoxidase 
technique performed in a similar manner to that for IFN-γ staining in pancreas 
sections of NOD mice (vide 4.6.4).  
 The specificity of the staining was determined by prior incubation of detector 
antibodies such as anti-TNF-α and anti-IFN-γ antibodies with 100 µg/ml of 
recombinant TNF-α and IFN-γ respectively which resulted in abolition of the 
peroxidase staining. 
Microscopic analysis. Stained and unstained mononuclear cells in one to three portal 
tracts were counted using light microscopy and scored as positive or negative in a 
blind study. The percentage of positive cells was calculated and expressed 
semiquantitatively, with 0 equalling no positive cells, 1 minimal (<5%), 2 moderate 
(5-10%) and 3 abundant (>10%) quantities of positive cells.   
 
4.6.6  METABOLIC STUDIES  

The metabolic disturbances associated with diabetes have been reported to 
influence immune function (Selam et al., 1979; Crosti et al., 1986). In order to be 
able to control for this, it is important to assess the degree of metabolic disturbance. 
Typically, this is achieved by measuring blood glucose and glycated haemoglobulin 
(HbA1) at the time of blood sampling. Blood glucose is an indicator of current 
metabolic control; HbA1 reflects metabolic control over the previous weeks 
(Kjaergaard and Ditzel, 1979).  
 Blood glucose levels were measured in the blood of patients with Type 1 
diabetes and discordant twins for diabetes using a glucose-oxidase method (Yellow 
Springs Analyser, Yellow Springs, OH, USA) and HbA1 by electroendosmosis 
(Corning Instruments, Corning, NY, USA). 
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4.6.7  C-PEPTIDE LEVELS  
Human C-peptide and insulin are formed from proinsulin, the precursor of 

endogenous insulin in the β-cells of the pancreas. Both proteins are released into the 
bloodstream simultaneously and in equimolar quantities. The measurement of 
human C-peptide provides an indicator of the residual synthetic capacity of β-cells. 
Serum levels of C-peptide were measured in patients with Type 1 and Type 2 
diabetes using a competitive radioimmunoassay (Heding, 1975). Assay sensitivity 
was 0.3 ng/ml, intra-and inter-assay coefficients of variation were 6.5% and 13% 
respectively.  
 
4.6.8 DETECTION OF ORGAN-SPECIFIC AND NON ORGAN-SPECIFIC 
AUTOANTIBODIES  
Cytoplasmic islet cell antibodies. Islet cell cytoplasmic antibodies (ICA) were 
detected in a two-step indirect immunofluorescence assay according to the technique 
of Bottazzo et al., (1979). Unfixed 5µm cryostat sections of blood group O human 
pancreas were used as substrate. 50 µl neat sera were incubated with the substrate for 
30 minutes at room temperature. Following two 10-minute washes in PBS, ICA 
were revealed using FITC anti-human immunoglobulin G F(ab')2 fragment diluted 
1:30 in PBS. Following two washes slides were viewed by UV microscopy. The 
results obtained are reported as positive (level >5 JDF [Juvenile Diabetes 
Foundation] units) or negative. The method of detection was similar to that 
performed in the stage III Immunology and Diabetes Workshop on ICA proficiency 
(Bonifacio et al., 1987), performing with 100% specificity, a detection limit of 5 
JDF units and with a correlation of observed with consensus JDF units of 0.74.  
Glutamic acid decarboxylase antibodies. Antibodies to glutamic acid 
decarboxylase (GAD) were measured by determining the enzyme activity 
immunoprecipitated by sera from a soluble extract of rat brain as previously 
described (Christie et al., 1992) and are reported here as positive (levels >2SD above 
normal values for our laboratory) or negative. In the first GAD antibody workshop 
our assay performed with a specificity of 100% and a sensitivity of 91.7%. 
 
Liver-kidney microsomal antibodies. Anti-liver-kidney microsomal (anti-LKM) 
antibodies were detected by two-step indirect immunofluorescence technique on 
unfixed 5 µm cryostat sections of rat liver, stomach and kidney as the substrate 
according to the technique of Smith et al., (1974). 50 µl of test sera diluted 1/10 in 
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PBS were incubated with the substrate and the pattern of positive staining of anti-
LKM antibodies is described in Table 4.10.
Non organ-specific autoantibodies detected by immunofluorescence. Non-organ 
specific autoantibodies (anti-nuclear (ANA), anti-smooth muscle (SMA), anti-
gastricparietal cell (GPC), anti-mitochondrial (AMA) and anti-reticulin (ARA) 
antibodies were detected in a serum by a technique similar to that mentioned in 
section 4.12.3 using rat liver, kidney and stomach as substrate (Johnson and 
Holborrow, 1986). The pattern of positive staining for these autoantibodies is 
described in Table 4.10.
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Table 4.10 Patterns of positive staining of non-organ specific autoantibodies by two step indirect immunofluorescence technique.

Auto-antibodies* Patterns
ANA Nucleic staining in all tissues

SMA Smooth muscle staining was seen in the sub-mucosal muscle layer of the stomach in conjunction with the staining of
smooth muscle fibres in the gastric mucosa. Blood vessels in both kidney and liver are also stained and in high titre
SMA the glomeruli are also stained.

AMA Liver cytoplasm stained with a speckled appearance Gastric cells also stained similarly, the parietal cells being
especially strong Kidney tubules stained to varying degrees depending on whether proximal or distal.

LKM Liver cytoplasm stained uniformly.
No staining in stomach Only the proximal tubules are stained the pattern being a slightly "feathery" appearance
compared to a AMA staining.

GPC Only the cytoplasm of the parietal cells of the stomach are stained with no involvement of other tissues.
ARA "Thread-like" linear staining in gastricmucosa

* Non-organ specific autoantibodies; ANA, anti-nuclear; SMA, anti-smooth muscle, AMA, anti-mitochondrial; LKM, anti-liver-kidney-microsomal;
GPC, anti-gastricparietal cell; ARA, anti-reticulin (ARA)
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Partical agglutination technique for thyroid autoantibodies. Autoantibodies 
reacting with thyroid microsomal antigens and with thyroglobulin were detected by 
particle agglutination using commercially available kits. In these, sensitised gelatin 
particles are incubated with serial dilutions of serum in the wells of round-bottomed 
microtitre plates. After 3 hours, positive results appear as a carpet of particles in the 
wells, negative as a tight button. 
 
4.6.9 HLA TYPING  
Class II HLA typing by Restriction Fragment Length  Polymorphism Analysis.
Class II HLA typing, performed using restriction fragment length polymorphisms 
(RFLP) (Doherty and Donaldson, 1991) on cryopreserved PBMN, was kindly 
carried out by Dr P. Donaldson, Institute of Liver Studies, King's College School of 
Medicine and Dentistry. HLA-DR B gene polymorphism were identified using a 517 
bp PstI fragment of the exon-specific HLA-DR B cDNA clone pRTv1 (Bidwell and 
Jarrold, 1986). HLA-DR B allogenotypes were identified from the hybridization 
patterns visualised by autoradiography (Bidwell and Jarrold, 1986; Bidwell, 1988). 
 
4.6.10 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS  

The distribution of the concentrations of cytokines and sIL-2 receptor did not 
satisfy the hypothesis of normality where this was assessed using the Kolmogorov-
Smirnov goodness of fittest and these were therefore compared using the non-
parametric Mann-Whitney U test. Correlation between variables were analysed by 
calculating Pearson's correlation coefficient or performing Spearman's rank 
correlation tests as appropriate. The frequency distribution of abnormal levels of 
cytokines in prediabetic and non-diabetic twins at least one and two occasions was 
compared using χ2. Positively-stained cytokine-producing cells occurring in 
different patient group was also compared using χ2.
Analyses giving p values of <0.05 were considered statistically significant.  
Statistical computation were performed using the Statistical Package for the Social 
Sciences on the University of London Computer Centre's Amdah l5980/300. 
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CHAPTER 5

STUDIES OF CIRCULATING LEVELS OF CYTOKINES IN PATIENTS  
 WITH TYPE 1 DIABETES 
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5.1 SUBJECTS 
 Thirty one recently diagnosed patients with Type 1 diabetes (17 males; 
median age 23 years, range 9-58) were studied. Seventeen of them were tested at 
diagnosis and before insulin-treatment, of the remainder 3 were tested within 2 
months of diagnosis and the remaining 11 between 4 and 6 months after diagnosis. 
Type 1 diabetes was diagnosed according to the National Diabetes Data Group 
(NATIONAL DIABETES DATA GROUP, 1979). A group of 32 patients with 
long-standing Type 1 diabetes (10 males; 39 years, 24-75), who had been diagnosed 
for more than 15 years was also studied.   
 As disease controls, two groups of patients were studied: (1) to allow for the 
effect of hyperglycaemia we tested 27 patients with Type 2 diabetes seen 
consecutively at the diabetic clinic at King's College Hospital (14 males; median age 
64 years, range 38-77; (2) to allow for the effects of a chronic autoimmune disease, 
21 patients with Graves' disease were studied but without diabetes, seen 
consecutively at King's College Hospital during the same period as the collection 
from diabetic patients (9 males; median age 40 years, range 18-67).  As normal 
control subjects, 41 healthy individuals (20 males; mean age 24 years, range 10-63) 
were studied. They were recruited from the local community and selected to achieve 
a similar distribution for age and sex to the twins and patients with diabetes. 
Twenty-four were adults recruited from the staff of King's College Hospital and 17 
were healthy children recruited by the Medway and Gillingham Branch (Kent) of the 
Children's Liver Disease Foundation (CLDF). All gave blood after informed consent 
from themselves or their parents, as appropriate. None of the control subjects had a 
family history of Type 1 diabetes or other diseases.  
 At the time of sampling, neither control subjects nor the patients with Type 1 
or Type 2 diabetes had clinical signs or symptoms of intercurrent illness.  
 
5.2 RESULTS 

Serum levels of IL-1α, IL-1β, IL-6 and TNF-α (macrophage-derived 
cytokines), IL-2 and IFN-γ (TH1-derived cytokines), IL-4 and IL-10 (TH2 derived-
cytokines) and sIL-2R were measured in patients with Type 1 diabetes of different 
disease duration.   
 
5.2.1 MACROPHAGE-DERIVED CYTOKINES  
TNF-α. Levels of TNF-α were significantly higher in patients with recently 
diagnosed Type 1 diabetes (median, 29 pg/ml, range 0-434; p<0.001), long-standing 
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Type 1 diabetes (17 pg/ml, 0-110; p<0.005) and Type 2 diabetes (7 pg/ml, 0-75; 
p<0.01) when compared with normal control subjects (0 pg/ml, 0-9). Levels of TNF-
α were significantly higher in patients with recently diagnosed Type 1 diabetes as 
compared with patients with either long-standing Type 1 (p<0.04), Type 2 diabetes 
(p<0.005) or Graves' disease (p<0.0002). Of patients with recently diagnosed Type 1 
diabetes, levels of TNF-α were higher in those tested before insulin treatment (59 
pg/ml, 0-434) than in those tested a median of 4 months later (19 pg/ml, 0-54; 
p<0.01). Levels of TNF-α were higher in patients with long-standing Type 1 
diabetes than in those with Graves' disease (p<0.001) and in those with Type 2 
diabetes although in the latter case the increase did not reach conventional levels of 
statistical significance (p<0.07). Levels of TNF-α exceeding the highest normal 
value (>9 pg/ml) were found in 23/31 (74%) recently diagnosed patients and 18/32 
(56%) long-standing patients with Type 1 diabetes; 6/27 (22%) patients with Type 2 
diabetes, and 6/21 (28%) patients with Graves' disease (Figure 5.1).  
 Patients who had levels of TNF-α exceeding the highest normal value and 
whose serum was available were also tested for TNF-α bioactivity. Bioactive TNF-α
was detected in: 14/17 (88%) patients with recently diagnosed Type 1 diabetes 
(median 5 U/ml, range 0-18), 11 of whom had levels of TNF-α >1 U/ml; 6/17 (35%) 
long-standing patients with Type 1 diabetes (median 0 U/ml, 0-18), 3 of whom had 
levels of TNF-α >1 U/ml; and 2/11 (18%) patients with Type 2 diabetes (median 0 
U/ml, 0-18), both having levels more than 1 U/ml. Levels of bioactive TNF-α
correlated significantly with levels of TNF-α obtained by immunoassay (r=0.65, 
p<0.003) in patients with recently diagnosed Type 1 diabetes while this correlation 
was not observed in patients with long-standing Type 1 diabetes and Type 2 
diabetes. 
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Figure 5.1. TNF-α values in the serum of patients with Type 1 diabetes of different 
duration, Type 2 diabetes, Graves' disease (GD) and normal subjects. The dashed 
line represents the upper limit of normal subjects. Levels of TNF-α are significantly 
higher in recently diagnosed (RD) (p<0.001) and long-standing (LS) patients with 
Type 1 diabetes (p<0.005) and Type 2 diabetes (p<0.01) than normal subjects. 
Horizontal bars represent medians. 
 

IL-1α. Levels of IL-1α were significantly elevated in patients with recently 
diagnosed Type 1 diabetes (median 260 pg/ml, range 59-1421 pg/ml) compared with 
patients with either long-standing Type 1 (129 pg/ml, 30-303; p<0.001) or Type 2 
diabetes (105 pg/ml, 29-402; p<0.005), Graves' disease (84 pg/ml, 12-480; p<0.001) 
or normal control subjects (100 pg/ml, 23-233; p<0.001) (Figure 5.2). Of patients 
with recently diagnosed Type 1 diabetes, those tested before insulin treatment (260 
pg/ml, 61-521) had similar levels to those tested later (248 pg/ml, 59-1421). Levels 
of IL-1α exceeding the highest normal value (>233 pg/ml) were found in 18/31 
(58%) recently diagnosed, 4/32 (13%) patients with long-standing Type 1 diabetes, 
5/27 (19%) patients with Type 2 diabetes and 7/21 (33%) patients with Graves' 
disease. Levels of IL-1α did not differ significantly between patients with long-
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standing Type 1 and those with Type 2 diabetes and Graves' disease, or between 
either of these groups and control subjects.  
 
IL-1β and IL-6. Levels of IL-1β and IL-6 were not detectable in the serum of either 
patients or normal control subjects.  
 

Figure 5.2. IL-1α values in the serum of patients with Type 1 diabetes of different 
duration, Type 2 diabetes, Graves' disease (GD) and normal subjects. The dashed 
line represents the upper limit of normal subjects. Levels of IL-1α are significantly 
higher in recently diagnosed (RD) patients with Type 1 diabetes than in patients 
with long-standing (LS) Type 1 diabetes (p<0.01), Type 2 diabetes (p<0.005), 
Graves' disease (p<0.001) and normal subjects (p<0.001). Horizontal bars 
represent medians.   
 

5.2.2 TH1 PROFILE 
IL-2. Levels of IL-2 were significantly elevated in patients with recently diagnosed 
Type 1 diabetes (median 12 percent; range 3.7-56.0; p<0.0001), long-standing Type 
1 diabetes (8 percent;  3.2-30.5; p<0.001), Type 2 diabetes (6.4 percent, 1-21.0; 
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p<0.001) and Graves' disease (6.3 percent, 2.2-15; p<0.01) when compared with 
normal control subjects (3.6 percent, 1-8) (Figure 5.3).  
 

Figure 5.3. IL-2 values in the serum of patients with Type 1 diabetes of different 
duration, Type 2 diabetes, Graves' disease (GD) and normal subjects. The dashed 
line represents the upper limit of normal subjects. IL-2 levels were measured in a 
bioassay using an IL-2 dependent cell line, cytotoxic T-cell lymphocytes (CTLL), by 
a colorimetric method. The results are expressed as the percentage of maximal 
stimulation of CTLL in test samples. Horizontal bars represent medians. Levels of 
IL-2 are significantly higher in patients with recently diagnosed (RD) (p<0.0001) 
and long-standing (LS) Type 1 diabetes (p<0.001), Type 2 diabetes (p<0.001) and 
Graves' disease (p<0.01) when compared with normal subjects.  

 
Levels of IL-2 were significantly higher in patients with recently diagnosed 

Type 1 diabetes when compared with patients with either Type 2 diabetes (p<0.01) 
or Graves' disease (p<0.003). Levels of IL-2 were not significantly different in those 
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tested before insulin treatment (7.6 percent, 3.5-56) and those tested later (12 
percent, 4.3-49). Levels of IL-2 did not differ significantly between patients with 
long-standing Type 1 diabetes, Type 2 diabetes and Graves' disease. Levels of IL-2 
exceeding the highest normal value (>8 percent) were found in 20/31 (64%) recently 
diagnosed patients and 15/32 (47%) long-standing patients with Type 1 diabetes; 
11/27 (41%) patients with Type 2 diabetes, and 7/21 (33%) patients with Graves' 
disease.  
 
IFN-γ. Levels of IFN-γ were significantly higher in patients with recently diagnosed 
Type 1 diabetes (median 225 pg/ml, range 0-1500) compared with patients with 
long-standing Type 1 diabetes (0 pg/ml, 0-435; p<0.001), Type 2 diabetes (0 pg/ml, 
0-365; p<0.001), Graves' disease (0 pg/ml, 0-304; p<0.005) and normal control 
subjects (0 pg/ml, 0-130; p<0.0001) (Figure 5.4). 
 In patients with recently diagnosed Type 1 diabetes, levels of IFN-γ were not 
significantly different in those tested before insulin treatment (405 pg/ml, 0-1310) 
and those tested later (95 pg/ml, 0-1500). Levels did not differ significantly between 
patients with long-standing Type 1, Type 2 diabetes and Graves' disease, or between 
either of these groups and control subjects. Levels of IFN-γ exceeding the highest 
normal value (>130 pg/ml) were found in 18/31 (58%) recently diagnosed patients 
and 4/32 (13%) long-standing patients with Type 1 diabetes, 3/27 (11%) with Type 
2 diabetes and 2/21 (9%) with Graves' disease.  
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Figure 5.4. IFN-γ values in the serum of patients with Type 1 diabetes of different 
duration, type 2 diabetes, Graves' disease (GD) and normal subjects. The dashed 
line represents the upper limit of normal subjects. Levels of IFN-γ were significantly 
higher in recently diagnosed (RD) patients with Type 1 diabetes than patients with 
long-standing (LS) Type 1 diabetes (p<0.001), Type 2 diabetes (p<0.001), Graves' 
disease (p<0.005) and normal subjects (p<0.0001). Horizontal bars represent 
medians. 
 

5.2.3 TH2 PROFILE   
IL-4 and IL-10. Median levels of IL-4 and IL-10 were not significantly different in 
patients with recently diagnosed and long-standing Type 1 diabetes, patients with 
Type 2 diabetes and normal subjects (Figures 5.5A and B). Significantly elevated 
levels of IL-4 and IL-10 were present in patients with Graves' disease when 
compared with recently diagnosed and long-standing patients with Type 1 diabetes, 
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patients with Type 2 diabetes and normal subjects (p<0.001 for all). Levels of IL-4 
and IL-10 exceeding the highest normal value (42 pg/ml for both IL-4 and IL-10) 
were found in 3/31 (9%) and 1/31 (3%) recently diagnosed patients with Type 1 
diabetes, 4/32 (10%) and 0/32 (0%) long-standing patients with Type 1 diabetes; 
1/27 (3%) and 0 /27 (0%) patients with Type 2 diabetes, and 6/21 (28%) and 15/21 
(70%) patients with Graves' disease respectively. Levels of IL-6 were not detectable 
in the serum of either patients or normal control subjects.  

Figure 5.5. IL-4 (A) and IL-10 (B) values in the serum of patients with Type 1 
diabetes of different duration, type 2 diabetes, Graves' disease (GD) and normal 
subjects. The dashed line represents the upper limit of normal subjects. Levels of IL-
4 and IL-10 were not significantly different in patients with recently diagnosed (RD) 
and long-standing (LS) Type 1 diabetes, patients with Type 2 diabetes and normal 
subjects. Significantly elevated levels of IL-4 and IL-10 were present in patients with 
Graves' disease when compared with recently diagnosed and long-standing patients 
with Type 1 diabetes, patients with Type 2 diabetes and normal subjects (p<0.001 
for all). Horizontal bars represent medians. 
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5.2.4  LEVELS OF sIL-2R IN TYPE 1 DIABETES  
Levels of sIL-2R were significantly higher in patients with recently 

diagnosed Type 1 diabetes (median 384 U/ml, range 150-954) when compared with 
long-standing Type 1 diabetes (290 U/ml, 153-520; p<0.02), Type 2 diabetes (249 
U/ml, 96-753; p<0.03), Grave's disease  (252 U/ml, 100-760; p<0.03) and normal 
subjects (246 U/ml, 93-375; p<0.001) (Figure 5.6). Levels did not differ 
significantly between patients with long-standing Type 1, Type 2 diabetes, Graves' 
disease and normal controls. Levels of sIL-2R exceeding the highest normal value 
(375 U/ml) were found in 16/31 (51%) recently diagnosed patients and 9/31 (28%) 
long-standing patients with Type 1 diabetes, 4/23 (17%) patients with Type 2 
diabetes and 5/20 (25%) patients with Graves' disease.  
 

Figure 5.6. sIL-2R values in the serum of patients with Type 1 diabetes of different 
duration, Type 2 diabetes, Graves' disease (GD) and normal subjects. The dashed 
line represents the upper limit of normal subjects. Horizontal bars represent 
medians. Levels of sIL-2R are significantly higher in recently diagnosed (RD) 
patients with Type 1 diabetes than patients with long-standing Type 1 diabetes 
(p<0.02), Type 2 diabetes (p<0.03), Graves' disease (p<0.03) and normal subjects 
(p<0.001). 
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5.2.5  ASSOCIATION BETWEEN CYTOKINE LEVELS, sIL-2R, BLOOD 
GLUCOSE VALUES AND ISLET CELL AND GAD ANTIBODIES IN 
SUBJECTS STUDIED. 

Levels of IFN-γ and TNF-α were significantly correlated in patients with 
recently diagnosed Type 1 diabetes (r=0.51, p<0.05), while levels of IL-1α and TNF-
α were significantly correlated in patients with long-standing Type 1 diabetes 
(r=0.41, p<0.05). None of the other cytokines or sIL-2R were correlated with each 
other in any group studied. 
 Mean (± SD) blood glucose levels of patients with Type 1 and Type 2 
diabetes at sampling were 13.2 ± 4.3 mmol/l and 11.2 ± 2.9 mmol/l respectively. No 
correlation was found between TNF-α, IL-1α, IL-2, IL-4, IL-10, IFN-γ or sIL-2R 
levels and blood glucose values of patients with Type 1 or Type 2 diabetes.   
 ICA and GAD antibodies were detected in 24/31 (78%) and 12/31 (39%) 
recently diagnosed patients respectively and in 6/32 (19%) and 3/32 (13%) long-
standing patients with Type 1 diabetes respectively. All patients with Type 2 
diabetes were negative for ICA and 4 of 27 (11%) were positive for GAD 
antibodies. In patients with Type 1 diabetes, there was no correlation between those 
whose levels of cytokines or sIL-2R exceeded the upper limit of normal and the 
presence of either ICA or GAD antibodies.   

5.2.6  ASSOCIATION BETWEEN LEVELS OF CYTOKINES, sIL-2R AND 
C-PEPTIDE LEVELS.  

As expected, median C-peptide levels were reduced in patients with recent 
onset and long-standing Type 1 diabetes (median 1.1, range 0.5-3.4 ng/ml and 0.77, 
0.39-1.75 ng/ml respectively) compared with patients with Type 2 diabetes and 
normal controls (2.68, 1.0-6.4 ng/ml and 1.9, 1.6-5.4 ng/ml respectively). There was 
a significant correlation between C-peptide and TNF-α levels in patients with Type 1 
diabetes of recent onset (r=0.42, p<0.05) as well as in those with long-standing Type 
1 diabetes (r=0.51, p<0.05). There was no relationship between C-peptide levels and 
levels of IL-1α, IL-2, IL-4, IL-10, IFN-γ and sIL-2R. 
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5.3  COMMENT 
Increased levels of TNF-α, IL-1α, IL-2 and IFN-γ - were found in recently 

diagnosed patients with Type 1 diabetes when compared with both disease and 
metabolic control subjects and with normal controls. The presence of this profile of 
cytokines implies activation of the TH1 subset of helper cells near to diagnosis of 
Type 1 diabetes. Interferon-γ, released by this subset of T lymphocytes, is a potent 
stimulator of macrophage function, and the elevated levels of macrophage-derived 
cytokines TNF-α and IL-1α at diagnosis could be secondary to the TH1 response. In 
contrast, no difference in the levels of IL-4 and IL-10 was observed between diabetic 
and normal control subjects, indicating a lack of recruitment of TH2 subset at 
diagnosis of Type 1 diabetes.  
 It has been proposed that the balance of TH1 and TH2 cells is critical in the 
development of Type 1 diabetes (Harrison et al., 1993). This suggestion is made on 
the basis that at-risk first degree relatives who have poor delayed-type 
hypersensitivity response to specific islet antigens (eg. GAD) may be less likely to 
develop diabetes (Harrison et al., 1993). In addition, there is evidence from the non-
obese diabetic (NOD) mouse model of spontaneous diabetes that GAD-responsive, 
IFN-γ producing T lymphocytes are an early feature of the disease process (Rapoport 
et al., 1993). The present study lends support to this hypothesis, in that the 
predominant circulating cytokine profile at diagnosis of Type 1 diabetes is TH1, with 
little evidence of TH2 cytokines.      
 High levels of cytokines in recently diagnosed Type 1 diabetes could be due 
to either the disease process, a non-specific effect of ongoing autoimmune disease, 
metabolic disturbances or non-specific clinical illness. Clinical illness may be 
associated with raised levels of cytokines in patients at diagnosis of diabetes but 
cannot explain the elevated levels in long-standing patients who were without 
clinical signs or symptoms of illness at the time of sampling. Alternatively, high 
levels of cytokines could be due to metabolic disturbances or a chronic autoimmune 
process. However, levels of cytokines did not correlate with patients' blood glucose 
levels and there was no relationship in patients with Type 1 diabetes between 
cytokine levels and the presence of antibodies to ICA or GAD. It is unlikely that the 
high levels of cytokines are genetically determined since we detected normal levels 
in long-standing Type 1 diabetic patients. It is likely therefore that the high levels of 
cytokines we detected are related to an immune process associated with Type 1 
diabetes. This immune process is probably associated with the development of Type 
1 diabetes since we demonstrated persistently elevated levels of activated T cells in 
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prediabetic twins but not in twins who did not develop Type 1 diabetes (Tun et al., 
1994).   
 The results in this section confirm the finding of Cavallo et al. (1991) that 
levels of TNF-α are elevated in a proportion of newly-diagnosed patients with Type 
1 diabetes, while levels of IL-4 and IL-6 are undetectable (Cavallo et al., 1991). In 
contrast, they found normal levels of IL-1α and IFN-γ in patients with Type 1 
diabetes. This difference may be explained by differences in assay conditions or 
storage since cytokines are labile molecules with short half-lives; our serum samples 
were stored at -70°C and not -20°C as in that study. Elevated levels of TNF-α, but 
not IL-1α or IL-1ß, were found in a group of long-standing patients with 
hyperglycaemia by Mooradian et al, but the nature of the diabetes (Type 1 or Type 2) 
in these patients was not given (Mooradian et al., 1991). We were unable to detect 
IL-1β in serum, possibly due to the presence of cytokine inhibitors. Some of these 
receptors ''binding protein'', such as type II receptors, are naturally-occurring 
inhibitors for IL-1β but do not bind IL-1α (Scott et al., 1991).  
 High levels of TNF-α and IL-1 (macrophage-derived cytokine) in recently 
diagnosed patients with Type 1 diabetes indicate that cytokines may be involved in 
mediating β-cell damage. Previous studies have demonstrated that ß-cells are 
selectively and exquisitely sensitive to cytotoxic effects of IL-1α and IL-1ß (Palmer 
et al., 1989; Zawalich et al., 1989), whilst TNF-α and IFN-γ have a synergistic 
cytotoxic effect on islets (Pujol-Borrell et al., 1987). Thus, the macrophage could be 
an important effector of islet damage, since it is the main producer of these 
cytokines. Evidence from animal models of Type 1 diabetes supports such a role for 
macrophages (Hanenberg et al., 1989). In the BB rat, the appearance of macrophages 
in islets of Langerhans is the first event heralding the onset of insulitis (Walker et al., 
1988). Manoeuvres designed to inhibit macrophage function, such as administration 
of silica, inhibit the development of diabetes in the BB rat (Oschilewski et al., 1985). 
In man, at diagnosis of diabetes, the islets of Langerhans  show mononuclear cell 
infiltration, mainly by activated T cells and macrophages, and 40% of lymphocytes 
in this insulitis stain with antibody to IFN-γ (Foulis et al., 1991), a potent stimulator 
of macrophage activation (Pujol-Borrell et al., 1987). Thus, release of IFN-γ by 
activated T lymphocytes could lead to ß cell damage through inducing IL-1 and TNF 
release from macrophages (Hänninen et al., 1992).     
 Persistently high levels of cytokines in patients with established diabetes 
suggest that there is an unremitting, long-term immune process. C-peptide, an index 
of endogenous insulin secretion, and hence of intact β cells, did correlate with TNF-
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α levels. By implication, therefore, the immune process which induces the 
production of increased TNF-α is still active as long as islet β cells remain. The 
mechanism by which autoimmune reactions are initiated against the β-cells and the 
stimulus for cytokine production in Type 1 diabetes are not known. Viral infection 
could initiate the immune process; viruses are capable of inducing IFN-γ (Trinchieri 
and Perussia, 1985) and have been shown to induce secretion of other cytokines 
such as TNF, IL-1β and IL-6 from human monocytes (Henke et al., 1992).  
 Levels of TNF-α, IL-2 and sIL-2 receptor were also raised in some patients 
with both long-standing Type 1 diabetes and Type 2 diabetes. These individuals are 
at risk of diabetic complications. Previous work in our laboratory has demonstrated 
high levels of circulating activated T lymphocytes in patients with symptoms and 
signs of diabetic neuropathy (Gilbey et al., 1988) and diabetic nephropathy (Bending 
et al., 1988). It is possible that complications of diabetes are associated with 
increased secretion of cytokines but further studies are required to address 
specifically this question.   
 In summary, this section shows that high levels of circulating IL-1α, TNF-α,
IL-2, IFN-γ and sIL-2R are associated with the diagnosis of Type 1 diabetes. This 
supports the recent proposal that a balance in favour of TH1 lymphocytes is a key 
element in the development of Type 1 diabetes. Whichever the stimulus leading to 
cytokine production in Type 1 diabetes, this immune system imbalance may precede 
the clinical onset of the disease. A more detailed analysis of the immune changes 
present in the prediabetic period will be presented in chapter 6.
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CHAPTER 6

PROSPECTIVE STUDY OF CYTOKINE LEVELS IN IDENTICAL TWINS  
 OF PATIENTS WITH TYPE 1 DIABETES  
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6.1 SUBJECTS 
A consecutive series of non-diabetic identical co-twins of patients with Type 

1 diabetes referred within 4 years of the diagnosis of the index twin and seen 
between June 1982 and January 1992 were recruited for this study. Monozygosity 
was established in all the twin pairs as previously described (Barnett et al., 1981) 
using a minimum of 22 blood group antigens. All the twins had oral glucose 
tolerance tests (75g or 1.75g/kg, whichever was the less) both initially and at 
intervals thereafter to confirm that they were not diabetic. On every occasion, each 
twin was shown to have a fasting whole blood glucose level less than 6.7 mmol/l 
(i.e. within the normal range). Twins were followed either because they had 
developed Type 1 diabetes, or remained non-diabetic for a minimum of 6 years after 
which period their risk of developing Type 1 diabetes is less than 2% (see section 
4.1.4). Twenty-eight identical co-twins fulfilled the criteria of entry into the study. 
The twins were ascertained within one year (n=22), 2 years (n=2), 3 years (n=1) and 
4 years (n=3) of diagnosis of their index twin. Eight twins developed diabetes 
(prediabetic twins) (4 males; median age 13 years, range 10-20); they were tested on 
a median of 2 (range 2-8) occasions up to 5 years before diagnosis. Twenty twins 
(12 males; median age 19 years, range 7-53) remain non-diabetic (non-diabetic 
twins) (median follow up 11 years, range 6-19 years after diagnosis of their index 
twin). In the twins remaining non-diabetic for many years, multiple samples have 
been collected during follow-up. To facilitate the determination of changes in 
cytokine levels with time, samples from the non-diabetic twins were taken and 
measured on just two occasions, the first within 4 years of diagnosis of diabetes in 
the index twin, the second at least 5 years from diagnosis of the index twin.   
 As normal control subjects, 41 healthy individuals were studied and 
described in section 5.1.

At the time of sampling, all twins and controls subjects were healthy and had 
no clinical signs or symptoms of intercurrent illness. 

6.2 RESULTS  
In this cohort of non-diabetic identical twins of patients with Type 1 

diabetes, serum levels of IL-1α and TNF-α, IL-2 and IFN-γ and IL-4 and IL-10 were 
measured. Insufficient serum was available to measure levels of-IL-1β and IL-6.  
 The question being investigated in this section is whether abnormally 
elevated levels of cytokines (higher than the highest value in normal controls) is 
similar in prediabetic and non-diabetic twins. In order to avoid potential biases 
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caused by different numbers of measurements and different periods of follow-up for 
each twin, median levels of cytokines for each subject will be determined. If this is 
abnormally high, the subject is classified as having an abnormal levels of cytokines. 
The proportion of subjects with abnormal levels of cytokines in each group will be 
compared using the χ2 test.  

6.2.1 MACROPHAGE-DERIVED CYTOKINES  
TNF-α. The number of twins who had abnormal median levels of TNF-α was higher 
in prediabetic than the non-diabetic twins group (χ2=6, p<0.01) (Figure and Table 
6.1).  
 Prediabetic and non-diabetic twins who had levels of TNF-α exceeding the 
highest normal value and whose serum was available were also tested for TNF-α
bioactivity. Bioactive TNF-α was detected on 11/16 occasions (67%) in prediabetic 
twins (median 0.9 U/ml, range 0-17), 8 of whom had levels of TNF-α >1 u/ml and 
on 2/6 occasions (33%) in non-diabetic twins (median 0 U/ml, 0-2.3), only one of 
whom had TNF-α levels >1 U/ml.  
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Figure 6.1. TNF-α levels in 8 prediabetic (A) and 20-non-diabetic (B) twins. The 
dashed line represents the upper limit of normal subjects. The number of twins who 
had abnormal median levels of TNF-α over time was higher in prediabetic than in 
non-diabetic twin group (χ2=6, p<0.01)  
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IL-1α. The number of twins who had abnormal median levels of IL-1α was higher 
in prediabetic than the non-diabetic twins group (χ2=13, p<0.0002) (Figure. 6.2)
(Table 6.1). 

Figure 6.2. IL-1α levels in 8 prediabetic (A) and 20-non-diabetic (B) twins. The 
dashed line represents the upper limit of normal subjects. The number of twins who 
had abnormal median levels of IL-1α over time was higher in prediabetic than in 
non-diabetic twin group (χ2=13, p<0.0002). 
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6.2.2 TH1 PROFILE   
IL-2. The number of twins who had abnormal median levels of IL-2 was not 
significantly different in prediabetic when compared with non-diabetic twins 
(χ2=1.3, p<0.2) (Figure. 6.3) (Table 6.1).   

Figure 6.3. IL-2 levels in 8 prediabetic (A) and 20-non-diabetic (B) twins. The 
dashed line represents the upper limit of normal subjects. The number of twins who 
had abnormal median levels of IL-2 over time was not significantly different in 
prediabetic when compared with-non-diabetic twin group (χ2=1.3, p<0.2).  
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IFN-γ. The number of twins who had abnormal median levels of IFN-γ was not 
significantly different in prediabetic when compared with non-diabetic twins 
(χ2=3.5, p<0.06) (Figure 6.4) (Table 6.1).   

Figure 6.4. IFN-γ levels in 8 prediabetic (A) and 20-non-diabetic (B) twins. The 
dashed line represents the upper limit of normal subjects. The number of twins who 
had abnormal median levels of IFN-γ over time was not significantly different in 
prediabetic when compared with-non-diabetic twin group (χ2=3.5, p<0.06). 
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6.2.3 TH2 PROFILE 
IL-4 and IL-10. The number of twins who had abnormal median levels of IL-4 and 
IL-10 was not significantly different in prediabetic when compared with non-
diabetic twins (χ2=0.03, p<0.9 for IL-4 and χ2=0.43, p<0.5 for-IL-10) (Figure 6.5 
and Figure 6.6) (Table 6.1).  

Figure 6.5. Levels of IL-4 in 8 prediabetic (A) and 20 non-diabetic (B) twins. The 
dashed line represents the upper limit of normal subjects. The number of twins who 
had abnormal median levels of IL-4 over time was not significantly different in 
prediabetic when compared with non-diabetic twin group (χ2=0.03, p<0.9).  
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Figure 6.6. Levels of IL-10 in 8 prediabetic (A) and 20 non-diabetic (B) twins. The 
dashed line represents the upper limit of normal subjects. The number of twins who 
had abnormal median levels of IL-10 over time was not significantly different in 
prediabetic when compared with non-diabetic twin group (χ2=0.43, p<0.5).  
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6.2.4 PREVALENCE OF TH1 AND TH2 CYTOKINE PROFILES IN 
IDENTICAL TWINS OF PATIENTS WITH TYPE 1 DIABETES 

To examine whether a pattern of TH1 or TH2 dominance existed in 
prediabetic or non-diabetic twins, cytokine profiles were classified as TH1 (elevated 
levels of IL-2 or IFN-γ) or TH2 (elevated levels of IL-4 or IL-10). In prediabetic 
twins, 3/8 (37%) had a predominantly TH1 and 2/8 (25%) TH2. In the remainder, 
neither T helper subset was dominant. In twins remaining non-diabetic, 1/20 (5%) 
had a predominantly TH1 profile and 8/20 (40%) TH2, whilst in the remainder 
neither subset was dominant.  
 
6.2.5 COMPARISON OF PREVALENCE OF TH1 AND TH2 CYTOKINE 
PROFILES IN IDENTICAL TWINS AND PATIENTS WITH TYPE 1 
DIABETES 

The number of individuals who had abnormal median levels of TH1 (IL-2 
and IFN-γ) and TH2 (IL-4 and IL-10) cytokines were compared between recently 
diagnosed patients with Type 1 diabetes and groups of prediabetic and non-diabetic 
twins using χ2 test.  
 
TH1 cytokines. The number of individuals who had abnormal median levels of TH1
cytokines was significantly higher in patients with recently diagnosed Type 1 
diabetes than in non-diabetic twins (p<0.01 for IL-2 and p<0.03 for IFN-γ) (Table 
6.1). No difference in levels of TH1 cytokines between recently diagnosed patients 
with Type 1 diabetes and prediabetic twins was observed.  
 
TH2 cytokine. The number of individuals who had abnormal median levels of TH2
cytokines was significantly higher in both prediabetic and non-diabetic twins than in 
patients with recently diagnosed Type 1 diabetes (p<0.0001 and p<0.001 for IL-4 
and p<0.03 and p<0.0005 for IL-10 respectively) (Table 6.1). 
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Table 6.1 Comparison of prevalence of elevated levels of macrophage-derived cytokines and TH1 (IL-2 and IFN-γ) and TH2 (IL-4 and IL-10)
cytokine profiles in identical twins and patients with Type 1 diabetes.

p values*

Cytokines Prediabetic twins Non-diabetic
twins

Recently
diagnosed
Type 1
diabetics

Prediabetic
twins v. recently
diagnosed Type 1
diabetics

Non-diabetic
twins v. recently
diagnosed Type 1
diabetics

Prediabetic v.
non-diabetic twins

TNF-α (Mø) 7/8
(88%)

6/20
(30%)

23/31
(74%)

NS 0.005 0.01

IL-1α (Mø) 6/8
(75%)

0/20
(0%)

18/31
(58%)

NS 0.0001 0.0002

IL-2 (TH1) 5/8
(63%)

6/20
(30%)

20/31
(64%)

NS 0.01 NS

IFN-γ (TH1) 5/8
(63%)

5/20
(25%)

18/31
(58%)

NS 0.03 NS

IL-4 (TH2) 5/8
(63%)

10/20 (50%) 3/31
(9%)

0.0001 0.001 NS

IL-10 (TH2) 3/8
(38%)

11/20 (55%) 1/31
(3%)

0.03 0.0005 NS

*Comparisons were made between recently diagnosed patients with Type 1 diabetes and groups of prediabetic and non-diabetic twins using the χ2

test.
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6.2.6 ASSOCIATION BETWEEN LEVELS OF CYTOKINES, BLOOD 
GLUCOSE LEVELS AND AUTOANTIBODIES IN IDENTICAL TWINS 
 The mean (± SD) glucose level of all the blood samples obtained from 
prediabetic (n=22) and non-diabetic twins (n=35) were 4.3 ± 0.7 mmol/l (range 3-
5.3 mmol/l) and 4.7± 2 mmol/l (range 2.8-5.1 mmol/l) respectively. No correlation 
was found between levels of cytokines and blood glucose levels in either prediabetic 
or non-diabetic twins.  
 Islet cell antibodies (ICA) and GAD antibodies were detected in all but one 
of the 8 prediabetic twins in the first blood sample available for cytokine studies. All 
but two of the 20 twins who remain non-diabetic were negative for ICA and all but 
one were negative for GAD antibodies in the first blood sample available for 
cytokine studies. No correlation was found between levels of cytokines and the 
presence of ICA or anti-GAD antibodies in either prediabetic and non-diabetic 
twins.  
 In non-diabetic twins, levels of IL-4 were correlated with IL-10 (r=0.47, 
p<0.002) while levels of IL-2 were correlated with IFN-γ in both prediabetic and  
non-diabetic twins (r=0.75 and r=0.65, p<0.002 and 0.0001 respectively).  
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6.3 COMMENT 
 Levels of macrophage-derived cytokines (IL-1α and TNF-α) were elevated 
more frequently in prediabetic twins who developed diabetes than in non-diabetic 
twins who did not. In contrast, cytokine profiles classified as TH1 (elevated levels of 
IL-2 or IFN-γ) or TH2 (elevated levels of IL-4 and IL-10) existed in both prediabetic 
or non-diabetic twins without dominance of either TH1 or TH2.   
 Elevated levels of TNF-α and IL-1α in identical twins at risk of developing 
Type 1 diabetes indicate that the predominant cytokines during the prediabetic 
period are macrophage-derived (TNF-α and IL-1α). These results are consistent with 
the observation of a macrophage infiltration as the first event heralding the onset of 
insulitis in the NOD mouse and BB rat models of diabetes as discussed previously 
(vide 5.3). Thus, elevated levels of circulating IL-1α and TNF-α in prediabetic twins 
suggest that the macrophage could be an important effector, and macrophage-
derived cytokines an important marker of islet damage. 
 The presence of elevated levels of IL-1α and TNF-α in prediabetic twins 
long before there is hyperglycaemia indicates that an elevated levels of these 
cytokines is unlikely to be an epiphenomenon secondary to metabolic disturbance or 
clinical illness. In addition, there was no relationship between cytokine levels and 
the presence of antibodies to ICA or GAD. It is unlikely that the high levels of 
cytokines in prediabetic twins are genetically determined since normal levels were 
detected in the-non-diabetic twins of diabetic patients. It is likely therefore that the 
high levels of cytokines detected are related to an immune process associated with 
the development of Type 1 diabetes since persistently elevated levels of both TNF-α
and IL-1α in prediabetic twins but not in twins who did not develop Type 1 diabetes 
were demonstrated in the present study.  
 As in recently diagnosed patients with Type 1 diabetes, the mechanism by 
which autoimmune reactions are initiated against the β-cells and the stimulus for 
cytokine production in prediabetic twins are not known but may involve viral 
infection (vide 5.3).  
 Although some prediabetic twins had primarily a TH1 profile of circulating 
cytokines, there was no clear pattern of TH1 or TH2 profile in twins destined to 
become diabetic, or in those remaining non-diabetic and unlikely to develop the 
disease. However, levels of cytokines typical of a TH2 profile were higher in non-
diabetic twins than in patients with recently diagnosed Type 1 diabetes. This finding 
supports a possible role for TH2 cytokines (IL-4 and IL-10) in preventing the disease 
processes by down-regulating autoimmune responsiveness. Recent evidence 
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supports the latter concept and it has been shown that IL-4 (Rapoport et al., 1993; 
Fowell and Mason, 1993) and IL-10 (Pennline, et al., 1994) prevent the onset of 
diabetes in NOD mice suggesting the role of TH2 cytokines in down-regulating the 
IFN-γ-producing TH1 subset, an important mediator of islet β-cell destruction 
(Rabinovitch, 1994). This is supported by evidence that the two functional subsets 
are mutually antagonistic. For example, IL-10 suppresses synthesis of TH1 helper 
cytokines such as IL-2 and IFN-γ (Moore et al., 1990; Vieira et al., 1991). It has also 
been shown that IL-4 suppresses LPS-induced stimulation of IL-1, TNF-α and-IL-6 
synthesis by human monocytes (Cheung et al., 1990). These observations are in 
keeping with the finding in the present study that high levels of IL-4 and IL-10 in-
non-diabetic twins are associated with low levels of TNF-α and IL-1α and that levels 
of TH1 cytokines are lower than TH2 cytokines.      
 In conclusion, these data show that macrophage-derived cytokines (IL-1α
and TNF-α) are consistently raised throughout the prediabetic period. This supports 
the hypothesis that macrophages could be important effectors of islet damage. 
Analysis of TH1 or TH2 profiles of twin groups did not reveal a clear difference in 
the pattern obtained in the prediabetic twins compared with that in the twins 
remaining non-diabetic. The increased levels of TH2 cytokines in the non-diabetic 
twins but not in patients with diabetes may give support to the role of TH2 cells in 
preventing the disease.   
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CHAPTER 7

STUDIES ON CYTOKINE LEVELS AND THEIR RELATIONSHIP TO 
AUTOANTIBODIES AND HLA ALLELES IN DIABETIC CHILDREN  
 AND THEIR FIRST DEGREE RELATIVES 
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7.1 SUBJECTS 
Twenty-nine families, all with an index case of Type 1 diabetes attending the 

District Diabetes Centre, Farnborough Hospital, Kent, were studied. All families 
with children attending the Diabetes Centre were approached and all those willing to 
participate were recruited. As far as possible, blood samples were obtained from all 
siblings and both parents. The composition of the families studied is shown in Table 
7.1.

There were a total of 29 children with Type 1 diabetes (14 males, median age 
13 years, range 2-15) with a mean duration of diabetes of 3.1 ± 1.5 years. Duration 
of diabetes ranged from 3 months to 5 years, and 3 diabetic children were studied 
within 1 year of diagnosis. Type 1 diabetes was defined in accordance with the 
guidelines of the National Diabetes Data Group. At the time of sampling, the mean 
random blood glucose level amongst the diabetic children was 11.9 ± 5.5 mmol/l 
and the mean level of haemoglobulin A1C was 10.1 ± 1.8%. In addition, we studied 
51 parents, (25 males, median age 42 years, 30-46) and 34 siblings (15 males, 
median age 11 years, 3-20), none of whom had diabetes (mean ± SD level of 
haemoglobulin A1C 6.8% ± 0.7 in the siblings and 6.7% ± 0.7 in the parents).  
 As normal control subjects, we studied 41 healthy  individuals as described 
in section 5.1. 
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Table 7.1 Composition of families studied 
 
Number of 
Families 

Mother Father Diabetic Sib 1 Sib 2 Sib 3 

8 _ _ _ _ _
12 _ _ _ _
2 _ _ _
1 _ _ _ _ _
1 _ _ _ _
1 _ _ _
3 _ _
1 _ _

7.2 RESULTS 
Serum levels of TNF-α, IL-1α, IFN-γ and sIL-2R in 29 children with Type 1 

diabetes and their first degree relatives (parents and siblings) and their relationship 
to HLA type and autoantibodies, are described in this section. 
 
7.2.1 CYTOKINE AND sIL-2R LEVELS. 
TNF-α. Levels of TNF-α were significantly increased not only in children with Type 
1 diabetes but also in their non-diabetic siblings and parents when compared with 
the appropriate control group (p<0.02, for all) (Figure 7.1). Levels of TNF-α
exceeding the highest normal value (>9 pg/ml) were found in 13/29 (45%) diabetic 
children, 6/28 (21%) of their siblings and 6/33 (18%) of their parents. 
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Figure 7.1.  TNF-α values in the serum of children with Type 1 diabetes, in their 
parents and siblings and controls. The dashed line represents the upper limit of 
normal controls. Levels of TNF-α were significantly higher in children with Type 1 
diabetes, in their siblings and parents (p<0.02 for all) when compared with normal 
controls. Horizontal bars represent median values. 
 

IL-1α. A similar pattern was seen for IL-1α. However, although the levels were 
increased in the diabetic children, their siblings and parents, these elevations did not 
reach statistical significance (Figure 7.2). Levels of IL-1α exceeding the highest 
normal value (>192 pg/ml) were found in 7/29 (24%) diabetic children, 8/33 (24%) 
of their siblings and 9/32 (28%) of their parents. 
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Figure 7.2.  IL-1α values in the serum of children with Type 1 diabetes, in their 
parents and siblings and controls. The dashed line represents the upper limit of 
normal controls. Levels of IL-1 were not significantly higher in children with Type 1 
diabetes, in their siblings and parents when compared with normal controls. 
Horizontal bars represent median vales.

IFN-γ. A similar pattern was also seen for IFN-γ. There was no significant 
difference in the levels of IFN-γ between diabetic children, their siblings and parents 
and normal controls (Figure 7.3). Levels of IFN-γ exceeding the highest normal 
value (>250 pg/ml) were found in 8/27 (30%) diabetic children, 8/26 (31%) of their 
siblings and 7/26 (27%) of their parents. 
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Figure 7.3.  IFN-γ values in the serum of children with Type 1 diabetes, in their 
parents and siblings and controls. The dashed line represents the upper limit of 
normal controls. Levels of IFN-γ were not significantly higher in children with Type 
1 diabetes, in their siblings and parents when compared with normal controls. 
Horizontal bars represent median values. 
 
sIL-2R. Levels of sIL-2R were significantly increased not only in diabetic children 
but also in their siblings and parents when compared with appropriate normal 
controls (p<0.001, for all) (Figure 7.4). Levels of sIL-2R exceeding the highest 
normal value (>410 U/ml) were found in 9/22 (40%) diabetic children, 11/20 (55%) 
of their siblings and 20/50 (40%) of their parents.  
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Figure 7.4.  sIL-2R values in the serum of children with Type 1 diabetes, in their 
parents and siblings and controls. The dashed line represents the upper limit of 
normal controls. Levels of sIL-2R were significantly higher in children with Type 1 
diabetes, in their siblings and parents (p<0.001 for all) when compared with normal 
controls. Horizontal bars represent median values. 
 

7.2.2 ASSOCIATION  BETWEEN LEVELS OF CYTOKINES AND ISLET 
CELL ANTIBODIES OR OTHER AUTOANTIBODIES. 

Islet cell antibodies (ICA) were detected in 18 diabetic children (62%), 4 
siblings (12%) and 2 parents (4%). Diabetic children with ICA had higher levels of 
IFN-γ compared with their ICA-negative counterparts (median 100 pg/ml, range 0-
2310 versus 0 pg/ml, 0-615; p<0.05). In addition, in patients with ICA, levels of 
IFN-γ were higher at times near to diagnosis than more distant from diagnosis. 
Levels of TNF-α, IL-1α and sIL-2R were similar in siblings, parents or diabetic 
children irrespective of the presence or absence of ICA.  
 Autoantibodies other than ICA (such as GPC, TMA, TGA, ANA, SMA, 
ARA, AMA) were detected in 6 diabetic children (19%), 8 siblings (24%) and 15 
parents (29%) (Table 7.2). In 1 diabetic child, 4 siblings and 6 parents more than 
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one autoantibody was present, usually as a combination of GPC and TMA which 
accounted for 6 of the cases of multiple autoantibodies. There were no differences in 
levels of cytokines studied when diabetic children or their siblings and parents were 
divided according to the presence or absence of 1 or more of the non-ICA 
autoantibodies.  
 No correlation was found between TNF-α, IL-1α and IFN-γ levels in diabetic 
children, their siblings or their parents. 
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Table 7.2 Prevalence (%) of organ-specific (excluding islet cell antibody) and non organ-specific autoantibodies in children with Type 1
diabetes, their siblings and parents and controls.

Subjects GPC
n (%)

TMA
n (%)

TGA n
(%)

ANA n
(%)

SMA n
(%)

ARA n
(%)

AMA n
(%)

≥≥≥≥1 of all
types
n (%)

Patients with Type 1
diabetes

6 (19) 3 (10) 1 (3) neg neg neg neg 6 (19)

Non-diabetic siblings 3 (9) 5 (15) Neg 1 (3) 1 (3) 1 (3) 2 (6) 8 (24)

Non-diabetic parents 8 (15) 11 (20) 2 (4) 1 (2) 1 (2) 2 (4) neg 15 (29)

Healthy children neg neg Neg neg neg neg neg 0 (0)

Healthy adults 1 (4) neg Neg neg neg neg neg 1 (4)

Abbreviations: GPC (gastric parietal cell antibody); TMA (thyroid microsomal antibody); TGA (thyroglobulin antibody); ANA (anti-
nuclear antibody); SMA (smooth muscle antibody); ARA (anti-reticulin antibody); AMA (anti-mitochondrial antibody).
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7.2.3 ASSOCIATION BETWEEN LEVELS OF CYTOKINES AND HLA 
CLASS II ALLELES.  

In previous studies it has been shown that approximately 90% of children 
with Type 1 diabetes possess at least one DR3 or DR4 allele, and it is likely that an 
influence of class II loci on immune function in this disease could operate through 
these two genes. For this reason, and because of the small numbers in each study 
group, individuals were assigned to the following 4 groups: These groups are :(1) 
possession of homozygous DR3/3 or heterozygous DR3/X; (2) heterozygous DR3/4; 
(3) homozygous DR4/4 or heterozygous DR4/X; and (4) DRX/X (where X is not 
DR3 or DR4). Amongst the diabetic children, 7 (23%) were DR3/3 or DR3/X, 13 
(42%) were DR3/4, 9 (29%) were DR4/4 or DR4/X and 2 (6%) were DRX/X so that 
94% of the diabetic children possessed at least one of the DR3 or DR4 alleles. 
Amongst the siblings, 12 (35%) were DR3/3 or DR3/X, 6 (18%) were DR3/4, 6 
(18%) were DR4/4 or DR4/x and 10 (29%) were DRX/X. The frequency of certain 
haplotypes was different in the diabetic children compared with the siblings. A 
significantly higher proportion of the diabetic children were DR3/4 heterozygous 
(Fisher's exact probability p=0.029), whilst significantly more of the siblings 
possessed alleles other than DR3 or DR4 (DRX/X; Fisher's exact probability 
p=0.018). Three of the parents were not HLA typed. Of the remainder, 18 (35%) 
were DR3/3 homozygous or DR3/X, 12 (23%) were DR3/4 heterozygous, 12 (23%) 
were DR4/4 or DR4/X and 10 (18%) were DRX/X.  
 No differences were seen in levels of cytokines between any of these groups 
in diabetic children, siblings or parents. 
 
7.2.4 ASSOCIATION BETWEEN LEVELS OF CYTOKINES, METABOLIC 
CONTROL AND DURATION OF DIABETES.  

Amongst the diabetic children, there was no relationship between the 
increased levels of cytokines and random blood glucose, haemoglobulin A1C, or 
duration of diabetes. To further examine the influence of metabolic control on 
cytokine release by lymphocytes, patients with Type 1 diabetes were divided into 
those with haemoglobulin A1C levels <10.0 and those >10.0. Again, none of the 
cytokine and sIL-2R levels were different in the two groups of diabetic children 
compared with controls and with each other.  
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7.3 COMMENT 
The study reported in this section shows that circulating levels of TNF-α and 

sIL-2R are present in non-diabetic first degree relatives (i.e. siblings and parents) of 
children with Type 1 diabetes, as well as in the diabetic children themselves.   
 The observation of elevated levels of TNF-α and sIL-2R in this different 
study population confirms the observation detailed in section 5.2 and indicates the 
activity of macrophages and T cells to be closely linked to Type 1 diabetes.  
 The finding that elevated levels of TNF-α and sIL-2R are also present in 
siblings and parents of patients with Type 1 diabetes, though at lower levels is 
intriguing. Siblings of children with Type 1 diabetes, despite often sharing 
environmental and genetic risk of diabetes with diabetic members of their family, 
have a relatively low risk of developing the disease themselves (Allen et al., 1991). 
Thus, the elevated cytokine levels observed in siblings are unlikely to signify 
impending diabetes at least in the majority of the individuals studied. One possible 
explanation for the increased levels of TNF-α and sIL-2R in the first degree relatives 
of diabetic children is  that the immune system is hyperactive in these individuals. 
Such an overactive immune system has been incriminated as a possible predisposing 
factor to autoimmune diseases in individuals with the haplotype A1 B8 DR3, who 
have also been reported to have impaired Fc receptor function (Lawley et al., 1981) 
and defective suppressor-cell function (Jaworski et al., 1983). The concept that 
genetic factors are responsible for an overactive immune system - exemplified by 
elevated levels of cytokines - does not appear to be sustained by the present data. 
Thus, no association was noted between elevated levels of cytokines and sIL-2R and 
any specific HLA class II allele (HLA-DR3/4), neither in diabetic children nor their 
relatives, suggesting that the DR3/4 alleles do not exercise a univocal influence on 
determining high cytokine levels. It is possible that hypersecretion of cytokines and 
sIL-2R is associated with other alleles not investigated in the present work. In 
relation to the present study it is of interest that the genes encoding the cytokines 
TNF-α and TNF-β are located on the short arm of chromosome 6, between the HLA 
B and HLA DR loci (Campbell and Trowsdale, 1993). Furthermore an allelic 
polymorphism within the TNF-α promotor region which is strongly associated with 
the HLA A1, B8 and DR3 alleles has been reported (Wilson et al., 1993) and it has 
been suggested that such polymorphisms may be important in understanding Type 1 
diabetes (Mølvig et al., 1990) and other autoimmune diseases (Fugger et al., 1989).  
 Increased levels of TNF-α and sIL-2R in diabetic children could be due to 
either the disease process, a non-specific effect of ongoing autoimmune disease, 
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metabolic disturbances or non-specific clinical illness. Clinical illness could be 
responsible for raised levels of TNF-α and sIL-2R in children with diabetes but 
cannot explain this elevation in their siblings and parents who were without clinical 
signs or symptoms of illness at the time of sampling. High levels of cytokines could 
also be due to metabolic disturbances or a chronic autoimmune process. However 
levels of cytokines did not correlate with blood glucose levels, haemoglobulin A1C
or presence of ICA or other autoantibodies. 
 Levels of other cytokines such as IL-1α and IFN-γ tended to be higher in 
diabetic children than in normal controls but the difference did not reach statistical 
significance. At first sight, these findings are in contrast with previous results in this 
thesis showing that levels of IL-1α and IFN-γ are elevated in patients with Type 1 
diabetes at diagnosis (vide 5.2). The apparent difference could be explained by the 
fact that the mean duration of diabetes in the present study was more than 3 years. It 
has been suggested that immune abnormalities begin to disappear 6 months after 
diagnosis, and are usually normal in patients with long-term disease (Drell and 
Notkins, 1987; Gilbey et al., 1988; Bending et al., 1988). The results observed are in 
agreement with previous findings by Mooradian et al., (1991) who showed that 
levels of IL-1α and IL-1ß in a group of long-standing patients with hyperglycaemia 
were not different when compared with normal subjects, although the nature of the 
diabetes (Type 1 or Type 2) in those patients was not given. In contrast with the 
results presented here, Tova et al. (1984) found increased levels of IFN-γ in newly 
diagnosed children with Type 1 diabetes. This difference could be explained by the 
duration of the disease in the patients studied. Interestingly, in the present study, in 
patients with ICA, levels of IFN-γ were higher at times near to diagnosis than more 
distant from diagnosis, suggesting that levels of IFN-γ are associated with the 
presence of ICA, levels of which decline with time.  
 In summary, increased circulating levels of TNF-α and sIL-2R are present in 
diabetic children and give support to the hypothesis that activation of macrophages 
and T cells is linked to Type 1 diabetes. Elevated levels of cytokines and sIL-2R 
were also present in first degree relatives of children with Type 1 diabetes. Some of 
these abnormalities may be influenced by genes of the HLA system, and could 
represent one component of the susceptibility conferred by inheritance of particular 
alleles.    
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CHAPTER 8

STUDIES OF CYTOKINE SECRETION BY PERIPHERAL BLOOD  
 MONONUCLEAR CELLS IN DIABETIC CHILDREN AND  
 THEIR FIRST DEGREE RELATIVES 
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8.1 SUBJECTS  
Peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) were isolated from heparinised 

blood obtained from family members of patients with Type 1 diabetes and tested for 
cytokine production in vitro. The study groups comprised 19 children with Type 1 
diabetes (12 males, median age 10, range 2-13 years), 23 parents (11 males, median 
age 35, 30-46 years) and 14 siblings (10 males, median age 10, 3-15 years). In 
addition, 39 healthy individuals comprising 19 adults (12 males, mean age 25 ± 9.1 
years) and 20 children (11 males, mean age 12.1 ± 5.1 years) were studied. The 
individuals studied in this section were chosen from the subjects described in section 
7.1. Selection being based on the availability of adequate amount of fresh, 
heparinised blood. 
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8.2 RESULTS  
Cytokine secretion induced from PBMC from first degree relatives (parents 

and siblings from 19 families) of patients with Type 1 diabetes was measured. 
Lipopolysaccharride (LPS) was used to induce IL-1α and TNF-α from macrophages 
while phytohaemagglutinin (PHA) was used to induce IL-2 and IFN-γ from T cells.  
 

8.2.1 TNF-α AND IL-1α SECRETION  
TNF-α secretion: Levels of spontaneous TNF-α secretion were not different in 
diabetic children, their siblings and parents when compared with normal controls. 
LPS-stimulated TNF-α secretion was elevated in diabetic children (p< 0.02), their 
siblings and parents (p< 0.0001 and 0.001 respectively) when compared with normal 
controls (Table 8.1).   
 

Table 8.1. Levels of spontaneous and LPS-stimulated secretion of TNF-α by PBMC in 
diabetic children, their siblings and parents. 
 
Groups no.   (spontaneous) 

 TNF-α (pg/ml) 
Median   Range  

 (with LPS)     
 TNF-α (pg/ml) 
Median   Range 

Normal 
Controls 

39 47       (0-52) 372      (138-701) 

Diabetic  
Children 

19 22       (0-544)† 2279     (54-3761)*

Siblings 14 57       (0-734)† 1385     (165-2134)*

Parents 23 80       (9-642)† 2205     (605-3483)*

†no significant difference compared with normal controls using Wilcoxon's rank sum test. 
*p<0.01 compared with normal controls. 
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IL-1α secretion: Levels of spontaneous IL-1α secretion by mononuclear cells were 
increased in diabetic children, their siblings and parents when compared with normal 
controls (p<0.03, 0.001 and 0.01 respectively). A similar pattern of increase was also 
observed after LPS-stimulation in  all groups studied when compared with normal 
controls (p<0.003, 0.003, 0.02 respectively) (Table 8.2).   
 
Table 8.2 Levels of spontaneous and LPS-stimulated secretion of IL-1α by PBMC 
and after LPS stimulation in diabetic children, their siblings and parents. 
 
Groups no.  (spontaneous) 

 IL-1α (pg/ml) 
Median   Range  

 (with LPS) 
 IL-1α (pg/ml) 
Median   Range 

Normal 
controls 

39 0        (0-12) 82       (23-509) 

Diabetic  
Children 

19 0 (0-282)* 195      (24-741)*

Siblings 14 23       (0-283)* 341      (110-915)*

Parents 23 0 (0-190)* 295      (0-626)*

*p<0.01 compared with normal controls using Wilcoxon's rank sum test. 
 

8.2.2 IL-2 AND IFN-γ SECRETION  
IL-2 secretion: Levels of PHA-induced secretion of IL-2 (calculated as the 
percentage of maximal cytotoxic T-lymphocyte line (CTLL) stimulation) by PBMC 
were not different between diabetic children (median 35%, range 20-59), their 
siblings (33%, 9-38) and parents (27%, 7-45) and normal controls (32%, 11-64) 
(Table 8.3).    
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Table 8.3 Levels of spontaneous and PHA-stimulated secretion of IL-2 by PBMC in 
diabetic children, their siblings and parents. 
 
Groups no.  (spontaneous) 

 IL-2 (% of CTLL 
stimulation) 
Median     Range  

 (with PHA) 
 IL-2 (% of CTLL 
stimulation) 
Median     Range 

Normal 
controls 

39 0          (0-0) 32         (11-64) 

Diabetic  
Children 

19 0          (0-0) 35         (20-59) 

Siblings 14 0          (0-0) 34         (9-38) 
Parents 23 0          (0-0) 28         (9-45) 

IFN-γ secretion: A similar pattern was obtained for IFN-γ. Levels of PHA-induced 
IFN-γ secretion by PBMC were not different between diabetic children (median 74 
pg/ml, range 0-1200), their siblings (median 73 pg/ml, 0-1500) and parents (median 
0 pg/ml, 0-650) when compared with normal controls (median 0 pg/ml, 0-360) 
(Table 8.4).  Spontaneous secretion of both IL-2 and IFN-γ by PBMC was not 
detected in any group studied. 
 
Table 8.4 Levels of spontaneous and PHA stimulated secretion of IFN-γ by PBMC in 
diabetic children, their siblings and parents. 
 
Groups no.   (spontaneous) 

 IFN-γ (pg/ml) 
Median     Range  

 (with PHA)      
 IFN-γ (pg/ml) 
Median     Range 

Normal 
Controls 

39 0          (0-0) 0          (0-246) 

Diabetic 
Children 

19 0          (0-0) 51         (0-1200) 

Siblings 14 0          (0-0) 71         (0-950) 
Parents 23 0          (0-0) 0          (0-650) 
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8.2.3 ASSOCIATION BETWEEN LEVELS OF CYTOKINE SECRETION 
AND ICA OR OTHER AUTOANTIBODIES.  
 There were no differences in the levels of cytokine secretion when diabetic 
children or their siblings and parents were divided according to the presence or 
absence of ICA, or of 1 or more of the non-pancreatic autoantibodies.  
 
8.2.4 ASSOCIATION BETWEEN LEVELS OF CYTOKINE SECRETION, 
METABOLIC CONTROL, DURATION OF DIABETES AND HLA CLASS 
II  ALLELES. 

No correlation was found between levels of IL-1α, TNF-α, IL-2 and IFN-γ
secretion and random blood glucose, HbA1C, or duration of diabetes. In addition, no 
association between cytokine secretion profiles and HLA class II alleles was 
observed. 
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8.3 COMMENT  
 The results in this section demonstrate that LPS-stimulated IL-1α and TNF-α
secretion by PBMC in vitro is significantly increased in diabetic children and their 
siblings and parents when compared with normal controls. The spontaneous 
secretion of IL-1α was also increased in diabetic children and their siblings and 
parents compared to normal controls. In contrast, levels of T-cell cytokines, IL-2 and 
IFN-γ, released after PHA stimulation were similar in diabetic children, their 
siblings and parents, and in normal controls.  
 The hypersecretion of TNF-α is in agreement with the studies in an animal 
model of diabetes of Rothe et al. who found that following activation by LPS, 
peritoneal macrophages from diabetes-prone BB rats secreted strikingly higher 
amounts of TNF-α than those found in diabetes-resistant or normal Wistar rats 
(Rothe et al., 1990). This contrasts with an earlier study in the NOD mouse by Satoh 
et al. who found that the induction of TNF-α in vitro after LPS stimulation was 
lower compared with normal animals (Satoh et al., 1989). Subsequent studies of 
TNF-α production by monocytes in patients with Type 1 diabetes have been reported 
but none have examined IL-1α. Mølviq et al. (1990), Mooradian et al. (1991) and 
Ohno et al. (1993) reported no alteration in TNF-α secretion.   
 Hypersecretion of TNF-α and IL-1α by PBMC of patients with Type 1 
diabetes in the present study again indicates that the macrophage could be an 
important effector of islet damage since it is the main producer of TNF-α and IL-1α.
TNF-α, in conjunction with IL-1 and IFN-γ, shows direct toxic effects on islet cells 
in vitro (Pukel et al., 1988). In addition, TNF-α and IL-1α are proinflammatory 
cytokines, the overproduction of which may favour chronic local inflammation such 
as pancreatic insulitis and thereby promote islet autoimmunity (Rothe et al., 1990). 
 The hypersecretion of IL-1α and TNF-α in siblings and parents is unlikely to 
represent imminent diabetes but it may represent hyperactivity of the immune 
system which is reported to be linked to particular HLA class II alleles (HLA-
DR3/4) as discussed (vide 7.3). Absence of an association between hypersecretion of 
cytokines and HLA-DR3 or DR4 in both diabetic children and their relatives may 
indicate that other alleles not investigated in the present work could be linked to 
cytokine secretion as discussed in previous chapter (vide 8.3).      
 It is unlikely that the hypersecretion of TNF-α and IL-1α in patients with 
Type 1 diabetes observed in this study is due to clinical illness or metabolic 
disturbances. It certainly cannot explain the elevated levels in siblings and parents 
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who were without clinical signs or symptoms of illness at the time of sampling. In 
addition levels of cytokine production did not correlate with patients' blood glucose 
levels.   
 Cytokine production such as IL-2 and IFN-γ by T cells, after PHA 
stimulation was not different between family members with Type 1 diabetes, 
diabetic children and normal controls. These findings are in agreement with those of 
Toms et al. (1991), who found normal production of IFN-γ in patients with Type 1 
diabetes after concanavalin A stimulation (a mitogen), in contrast with earlier 
studies by Kaye et al. (1986) and Giordano et al. (1989) who found a decreased 
synthesis of IL-2 by mitogen-stimulated lymphocytes from patients with Type 1 
diabetes. The discrepancy between the present results and others could be explained 
by different experimental conditions employed, or duration of diabetes in the 
subjects. Other studies used either a high concentration of PHA (25 µg/ml) 
(Giordano et al., 1989) as compared to 1 µg/ml of PHA in present study or used 
patients with Type 1 diabetes of <1 year duration from diagnosis (Kaye et al., 1986) 
compared to the majority of patients in the present study who were >1 year from 
diagnosis.    
 In summary, hypersecretion of TNF-α and IL-1α by PBMC was present in 
diabetic children and is consistent with the role of macrophages in β cell damage. 
Hypersecretion of these cytokines was also found in family members of children 
with Type 1 diabetes and some of this abnormality may be linked to genes coding 
the HLA system some of which increase risk of Type 1 diabetes. Normal secretion 
of IL-2 and IFN-γ by PBMC of family members of patients with Type 1 diabetes and 
diabetic children indicates that T cell function is not impaired. 
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CHAPTER 9

CIRCULATING LEVELS OF CYTOKINES  
 IN  
 NON-OBESE DIABETIC (NOD) MICE   
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9.1 MICE 
A colony of NOD mice has been established in the Comparative Biology 

Unit (CBU) at King's. These studies have been ratified by the CBU and are covered 
under the animal (Scientific Procedures) Act 1986, Project Licence number PPL 
70/01555. These animals were obtained from Dr. Hattori, Joslin Diabetes Centre, 
Boston, U.S.A. The colony is tested weekly for urinary glucose until 30 weeks of 
age, by which time the incidence of diabetes is 74% in females and 47% in males.  

Forty seven NOD mice with Type 1 diabetes (26 females, median age 16 
weeks, range 8-28) and 37 NOD mice without diabetes (17 females), all aged 30 
weeks old and in whom diabetes would now be unlikely to develop were studied. As 
controls, we studied 23 NODxB10 F1 generation mice (12 females, median age 15 
weeks, 13-20) and 20 SJL mice (10 females) aged 15 weeks. SJL and B10 mice 
were chosen because they have a similar genetic background to the parent strain of 
NOD mice (Wicker et al., 1987). When B10 mice are crossed with NOD mice, the 
F1 generation mice has insulitis but does not develop diabetes.    
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9.2 RESULTS  
Serum levels of TNF-α (macrophage derived cytokine), IL-2 (to denote the 

TH1 cytokine profile) and IL-4 (to denote the TH2 cytokine profile) were measured in 
diabetic and non-diabetic NOD mice, NODxB10 F1 mice and normal SJL mice. 

9.2.1 CIRCULATING LEVELS OF CYTOKINES IN NOD MICE  
TNF-α. Levels of TNF-α were significantly increased in diabetic NOD mice 
(median 4 pg/ml, range 0-68) when compared with non-diabetic NOD mice (0 
pg/ml, 0-29, p<0.004), NODxB10 F1 mice (0 pg/ml, 0-8, p<0.001) and normal SJL 
mice in whom TNF-α was not detected (0 pg/ml, 0-0, p<0.001) (Figure 9.1). No 
significant differences exist between non-diabetic NOD mice, NODxB10 F1 mice 
and normal SJL mice with respect to serum levels of TNF-α. Levels of TNF-α
exceeding the highest normal value (8 pg/ml) were found in 25/47 (53%) diabetic 
NOD mice, 7/37 (18%) non-diabetic NOD mice and 1/23 (4%) NODxB10 F1 mice. 
 

Figure 9.1.  TNF-α values in the serum of diabetic and non-diabetic NOD mice, 
NODxB10 F1 mice and normal SJL mice. The dashed line represents the upper limit 
of SJL mice. Levels of TNF-α were significantly higher in diabetic NOD mice when 
compared with non-diabetic NOD mice (p<0.004), NODxB10 F1 mice (p<0.001) 
and normal SJL mice (p<0.001). Horizontal bars represent medians. 
 
IL-2. Levels of IL-2 were significantly increased in diabetic NOD (median 170 
pg/ml,range 0-1142) when compared with non-diabetic NOD mice (0 pg/ml, 0-525, 
p<0.01), NODxB10 F1 mice (0 pg/ml, 0-40, p<0.001) and normal SJL mice in 
whom IL-2 was not detectable (0 pg/ml, 0-0, p<0.0001) (Figure 9.2). There were no 
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significant differences between non-diabetic NOD mice, NODxB10 F1 mice and 
normal SJL with regard to serum levels of IL-2. Levels of IL-2 exceeding the highest 
normal value (0 pg/ml) were found in  32/47 (68%) diabetic, 7/37 (19%) non-
diabetic NOD mice and 2/23 (8%) NODxB10 F1 mice.   
 

Figure 9.2.  IL-2 values in the serum of diabetic and non-diabetic NOD mice, 
NODxB10 F1 mice and normal SJL mice. The dashed line represents the upper limit 
of SJL mice. Levels of IL-2 were significantly higher in diabetic NOD mice when 
compared with non-diabetic NOD mice (p<0.01), NODxB10 F1 mice (p<0.001) and 
normal SJL mice (p<0.0001). Horizontal bars represent medians. 
 

IL-4. IL-4 was not detected in the serum of either test or control mice.   
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9.3 COMMENT 
This study demonstrates that levels of TNF-α (macrophage-derived cytokine) 

and IL-2 (TH1 cytokine) are elevated in diabetic NOD mice when compared with 
non-diabetic NOD mice, NODxB10 F1 mice and normal SJL mice. The presence of 
this profile of cytokines implies activation of the TH1 subset of helper cells at 
diagnosis of Type 1 diabetes. In contrast, elevated levels of IL-4 (TH2 cytokine) were 
not detectable in the serum of either test or controls mice, indicating a lack of 
recruitment of TH2 cells at diagnosis of diabetes. 
 The finding of high levels of IL-2 but not IL-4 in our study indicates that a 
cellular immune response involving TH1 cells characterises the onset of diabetes in 
this animal model as discussed in section 5.3.   
 Increased levels of TNF-α in diabetic NOD mice give support to a critical 
role for macrophages in the pathogenesis of diabetes in this model as discussed (vide 
5.7). It has been suggested that the release of TNF-α by cells infiltrating the 
pancreatic islets is a major effector mechanism of tissue destruction in Type 1 
diabetes (Bendtzen, 1989).  
 Increased levels of cytokines in this animal model of Type 1 diabetes could 
be due to either environmental factors or be genetically determined. It is unlikely 
that high levels of cytokines in the present study are solely determined by genetic 
factors since levels of IL-2 and TNF-α in non-diabetic NOD mice or NODxB10 F1 
mice were within the normal range. It is likely therefore that high levels of cytokines 
are related to immune processes triggered by environmental factors such as a viral 
infection, as discussed before (vide 5.3).  
 In conclusion, the results in this section demonstrate that cytokines produced 
by macrophages (TNF-α) and TH1 cells (IL-2) are elevated in association with the 
development of diabetes in this animal model of Type 1 diabetes and argue for a 
TH1-directed process of β cell damage, with the involvement of activated 
macrophages.  
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CHAPTER 10

STUDIES OF CELLULAR EXPRESSION OF TNF-α AND IFN-γ
IN  

 PANCREATIC SECTIONS FROM NON-OBESE DIABETIC (NOD) MICE   
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10.1  MICE   
 A total of 39 mice were studied. Nineteen NOD mice of various ages were 
examined comprising 10 diabetics (6 females, median age 16 weeks, range 8-23) 
and 9 NOD mice at a pre-diabetic stage (7 females, median age 10 weeks, 4-15) 
(colony incidence >70%). As controls, 10 NODxB10 F1 mice (5 females, median 
age of 15 weeks, 13-20) and 10 SJL control mice (5 females) at age of 15 weeks 
were also studied.  
 Mice were sacrificed and pancreata were removed from all animals. Serial 
sections of the blocks were cut and consecutive sections were examined for cytokine 
producing cells. At least three islets were counted for the positive staining of 
cytokine producing cells. The mononuclear cell (MNC) infiltrate was characterised 
in pancreas sections using three grades of severity: no infiltration; a small number of 
infiltrating mononuclear cells at the islet periphery but covering <20% of the 
perimeter (moderate); islet perimeter completely surrounded by a mantle of 
mononuclear cells (severe). All diabetic pancreas sections had severe islet 
lymphocytic infiltrate.  
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10.2 RESULTS  
Cellular expression of cytokines such as TNF-α and IFN-γ was examined in 

islets of Langerhans of NOD mice with diabetes and those at a pre-diabetic stage, 
NODxB10 F1 mice and normal SJL mice using indirect immunohistochemical or 
immunofluorescence techniques. 
 
10.2.1 EXPRESSION OF IFN-γ AND TNF-α IN ISLETS OF LANGERHANS  

Using an indirect immunoperoxidase technique, IFN-γ producing cells were 
detected within the inflammatory cell infiltrate in pancreas sections of diabetic mice 
(Figure 10.1). No staining was detected for TNF-α producing cells within the 
inflammatory cell infiltrate. However, positive staining for TNF-α was detected 
within islet cells (Figure 10.2) and the latter pattern was confirmed using an 
immunofluorescence technique (Figure 10.3).  
 

Figure 10.1. Pancreatic section from diabetic NOD mice showing mononuclear 
cells with a diffuse cytoplasmic staining of IFN-γ (stained dark brown). Positively 
stained cells are mainly surrounding islet β cells. (immunoperoxidase staining, 
original magnification 25x) 
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Figure 10.2.  Pancreatic section from diabetic NOD mice showing islet cells 
staining with TNF-α (stained weak brown or yellow) (immunoperoxidase staining, 
original magnification 40x) 
 

Figure 10.3. Pancreatic section from diabetic NOD mice showing islet cells staining 
of TNF-α (bright fluorescing) and surrounding negative staining of mononuclear 
cell infiltration (black cells). (Immunofluorescence staining, original magnification 
40x) 
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9 of 10 diabetic NOD mice were positive for IFN-γ and 8 for TNF-α. Both 
cytokines were detected simultaneously in eight and the score of the expression of 
TNF-α correlated with the score of the expression of IFN-γ (r=0.76, p<0.01) (Table 
10.1). Expression of TNF-α and IFN-γ was also detected in NOD mice at the pre-
diabetic stage (Figure 10.4).  7 of 9 pre-diabetic NOD mice were positive for IFN-γ
and five for TNF-α. None of the sections from control mice, whether normal or with 
insulitis, was positive for either cytokine. The frequency of expression of TNF-α and 
IFN-γ was significantly higher in diabetic NOD mice than control mice with insulitis 
(χ2= 5.7, p<0.04 for both cytokines).  
 

Figure 10.4. Pancreatic section from a NOD mouse at the pre-diabetic stage (10 
weeks old) showing mononuclear cells with a diffuse cytoplasmic staining of IFN-γ
(stained dark brown). Positively stained cells are mainly surrounding islet cells. 
(immunoperoxidase staining, original magnification 25x)  
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Table 10.1 Age, sex, immunological and histological details of NOD mice.  
 
NOD mice Sex Age (wks) Islet cell 

infiltrate 
TNF-α IFN-γ

Diabetic 
1 F 20 Severe 1 3 
2 F 8 Severe 2 3 
3 F 16 Severe 2 2 
4 F 20 Severe 3 3 
5 F 12 Severe 0 1 
6 M 20 Severe 0 0 
7 M 16 Severe 1 2 
8 M 12 Severe 2 3 
9 M 23 Severe 1 2 
10 M 16 Severe 2 2 
"Pre-diabetic" 
1 F 4 Negative 0 0 
2 F 8 Moderate 0 1 
3 F 10 Severe 2 2 
4 F 15 Severe 0 2 
5 F 15 Severe 2 2 
6 M 4 Moderate 0 0 
7 M 8 Moderate 2 2 
8 M 10 Severe 1 2 
9 M 15 Severe 1 2 
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10.3 COMMENT  
 The results in this section demonstrate that both IFN-γ and TNF-α producing 
cells are present in the islet of Langerhans of diabetic NOD mice. Cells with positive 
staining for IFN-γ are detected within the inflammatory cell infiltrate, while TNF-α
staining is found within islet cells. None of the sections from SJL mice or 
NODxB10 F1 mice were positive for either cytokine suggesting that these mediators 
may play a role in β cell damage in diabetics as already discussed (vide 5.3).  
 There has been much interest in the possible roles of IL-1 and TNF-α, both 
macrophage products, in the pathogenesis of Type 1 diabetes (Mandrup-Poulsen et 
al. 1987b; Pujol-Borrell et al., 1987). TNF-α producing cells associate the 
inflammatory cell infiltrate were not detectable but the possibility that macrophages 
have a critical role in the disease process in this animal model of diabetes can not be 
excluded. The finding of positive staining for TNF-α apparently within the islet cells 
in present study gives support to the hypothesis that β cells are able to produce 
cytokines. Evidence to support this concept comes from in vitro experiments shows 
that pancreatic β cells produce TNF-α after exposure to IL-1 and IFN-γ (Yamada et 
al., 1993) and IL-6 (Campbell et al., 1989) and that this production is up-regulated 
when cytokines are given in combination.  
 The fact that the presence of TNF-α producing-cells strongly correlates with 
that of IFN-γ producing-cells suggests that these cytokines may act pathogenically in 
concert by enhancing/inducing MHC class II molecules, a critical step in the process 
of antigen recognition, and by recruiting inflammatory cells to the site of the lesion 
(Foulis et al., 1991). Although mice with insulitis have an inflammatory cell 
infiltrate of a severity similar to that in diabetic mice, they did not have positive 
staining for TNF-α or IFN-γ, suggesting that these cytokines may be closely related 
to the autoimmune attack.        
 The view that cytokine producing cells are involved in the pathogenic 
process of autoimmune Type 1 diabetes is supported by observations that in other 
autoimmune diseases, such as the autoimmune form of hepatitis (vide section 12) 
and rheumatoid arthritis, TNF-α and IFN-γ producing-cells are prominent in the 
characteristic inflammatory lesions in the liver and synovium respectively (Hussain 
et al., in press; Chu et al., 1991).  
 In conclusion, the presence of IFN-γ and TNF-α producing cells in the 
inflamed islet in diabetic NOD mice and not in animals without the disease implies 
that cytokines may be involved in the autoimmune process of Type 1 diabetes. The 
expression of TNF-α within islet cells supports the hypothesis that β cell destruction 
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and MHC class II antigen expression in autoimmune diabetes may be attributable to 
endogenous cytokine production by β-cells.  
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CHAPTER 11

STUDIES OF CYTOKINE LEVELS IN AUTOIMMUNE HEPATITIS,  
 AN ORGAN-SPECIFIC AUTOIMMUNE DISEASE  
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11.1 PATIENTS 
 A total of 67 patients (39 females, median age 11 years, range 1-17) were 
studied. Twenty-three patients had autoimmune hepatitis (AIH) (19 females, median 
age 12 years, range 2-17) and were diagnosed according to internationally agreed 
criteria (Scheuer, 1991) (Table 11.1). Five of these were positive for anti-nuclear 
antibody (ANA) and smooth muscle antibody (SMA), one for ANA and liver kidney 
microsomal antibody (LKM), 4 for ANA alone, 8 for SMA alone and 1 for LKM.  
Eight patients were tested before immunosuppressive therapy and had high values of 
aspartate aminotransferase (AST), immunoglobulin G (IgG) and non-organ specific 
autoantibodies. Fifteen were tested while on immunosuppressive treatment 
(Prednisolone 0.5-2 mg/kg/day; azathioprine 1-1.5 mg/kg/day). Four of them had 
signs of active disease (defined by having severe portal and peri-portal tract 
infiltrate) with elevated values of AST, IgG and autoantibodies. The remainder had 
no biochemical, immunological or histological evidence of active disease. Seven of 
them had associated cirrhosis.  
 Eleven children had autoimmune sclerosing cholangitis (ASC) (6 females, 
median age 11 years, range 5-15) (Table 11.2). All had characteristic endoscopic 
retrograde cholangio-pancreatographic changes (El-Shabrawi et al., 1987). Six were 
positive for SMA and ANA, 2 for SMA only and one for ANA only. Seven were 
tested at diagnosis before therapy and all had active disease. Four were tested while 
on treatment with salazopyrine 30 mg/kg/day and prednisolone 0.5 mg/kg/day. 
Three patients had signs of active disease with high values of AST and IgG and 
associated cirrhosis.  
 As pathological controls, 35 children with other liver disorders due to 
metabolic causes, including Wilson's disease (WD, progressive liver disorder 
associated with abnormality of copper metabolism) and alpha-1-antitrypsin 
deficiency (A1ATD, progressive liver disorder associated with abnormal alpha 1 
phenotype causing deficiency of A1AT) were studied. 11 had Wilson's disease (2 
females, median age 16 years, range 8-19) (Table 11.3). All patients were tested 
while on treatment with penicillamine 20 mg/kg/day and only one had histological 
evidence of active disease. Twenty-four patients had A1ATD (12 females, median 7 
years, 1-14) (Table 11.4). Twenty-one patients were receiving no treatment; 10 had 
signs of active disease and eight had cirrhosis. The remainder were tested while 
receiving treatment with colchicine 25 µg/kg/day and/or penicillamine 20 
mg/kg/day. These children were selected because their liver biopsy samples showed 
degrees of portal tract infiltration and piecemeal necrosis similar to those observed 
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in chronic autoimmune hepatitis.  
 We also studied 25 healthy children as controls (18 females, median age 8 
years, range 2-17) who were recruited by the Medway and Gillingham Branch 
(Kent) of the Children's Liver Disease Foundation (CLDF), and gave blood after 
informed consent from themselves or their parents, as appropriate. 



Table 11.1 Clinical, biochemical, immunological and histological details of the patients with autoimmune hepatitis 
at the time of testing. 
 
Patien-ts  
 no. 

Sex Age 
(yrs) 

Disease 
statusA

Immunosup-
pressive 
treatment*

Cirrho-sis AST** 
(IU/l) 

IgG*** 
g/l 

Autoantibodies# SMA   
ANA   LKM 

1 M 12 Active none Present 490 32.7 320   20    Neg 
2 F 13 Active none Absent 840 50.3 Neg   640   Neg 
3 F 5 Active none Absent 1480 18.2 20    160   Neg 
4 F 5 Active none Absent 185 20.6 Neg   160   640 
5 F 8 Active none Present 222 18 40    Neg   Neg 
6 F 11 Inactive Pred Present 34 ND ND    ND    ND 
7 F 14 Active Pred Present 465 35.5 160   Neg   Neg 
8 F 11 Inactive Pred/Aza Present 66 24.5 Neg   Neg   160 
9 F 9 Active none Present 930 39 640   Neg   Neg 
10 M 15 Inactive Pred Present 55 12.5 160   Neg   Neg 
11 F 5 Active none Present 293 37.4 Neg   40    Neg 
12 F 13 Active none Present 100 ND 640   Neg   Neg 
13 M 12 Inactive Pred Present 46 16.4 10    20    Neg 
14 F 2 Active Pred Present 114 20.8 Neg   10    Neg 
15 F 12 Active Pred/Aza Present 139 9.7 10    Neg   Neg 
16 F 12 Inactive Pred Absent 21 ND ND    ND    ND 
17 F 12 Inactive Pred Present 35 36.4 ND    ND    ND 
18 F 17 Inactive Pred Present 55 22.7 160   Neg   Neg 
19 F 9 Inactive Pred Present 15 12.7 20    10    Neg 
20 M 7 Active Pred Absent 89 10.5 40    Neg   640 
21 F 13 Inactive Pred/Aza Absent 63 13.5 160   Neg   Neg 
22 F 17 Inactive Pred/Aza Absent 59 10.9 10    20    Neg 
23 F 6 Inactive Pred Absent 32 10.5 Neg   40    Neg 
Overa-ll 
group 

19F:4
M

12  
(2-17) 

12A:11In 15Tr:8Untr 15P:8A 89 (15-
1480) 

19 (9.7-
50) 

14/19 9/19 2/19 

ADisease status; patients with active disease were chosen  on the basis that they had histological and/or biochemical 
evidence of disease activity at time of study. * Treatment; Pred=prednisolone, Aza=azathioprine; ** Normal value < 
45 IU/l; *** Normal values for children aged between 2 and 5 years are >5 and < 17 g/l; 5 and 16 years are >7 and 
<18 g/l. # Autoantibodies were detected on rat tissue by indirect immunofluorescence. SMA =anti-smooth muscle 
antibody; ANA =anti-nuclear factor antibody; LKM =anti-liver kidney microsomal antibody. 
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Table 11.2 Clinical, biochemical, immunological and histological details of patients with autoimmune sclerosing cholangitis at the time of testing.

Patients no. Sex Age
(yrs)

Disease
statusA

Immunosuppressive
treatment*

Cirrhosis AST**

(IU/l)
IgG*** g/l Autoantibodies#

SMA ANA LKM
1 M 11 Active None Present 125 17.2 Neg Neg Neg
2 F 13 Active Pred/SLZ Present 178 11.6 640 640 Neg
3 F 7 Active None Present 93 8.8 40 640 Neg
4 M 5 Active None Absent 120 16.4 160 Neg Neg
5 M 14 Active None Present 389 29.4 640 640 Neg
6 F 8 Active None Absent 177 16.2 160 40 Neg
7 F 12 Active None Absent 504 42.3 640 40 Neg
8 F 7 Inactive Pred/SLZ Absent 49 16.2 10 Neg Neg
9 M 8 Active None Present 174 70.8 40 640 Neg
10 M 14 Inactive Pred/SLZ Absent 18 20.9 Neg 40 Neg
11 F 15 Active Pen Present 103 13.9 40 Neg Neg
Overall group 6F:5

M
11 (5-15) 9A:2In 4Tr:7Untr 6P:5A 120 (18-

504)
16.4 (8.8-
70.8)

9/11 7/11 0/0

ADisease status; patients with active disease were chosen on the basis that they had histological and/or biochemical evidence of disease activity at
time of study. * Treatment: Pred=prednisolone; SLZ=salazopyrine; Pen=penicillamine. ** Normal values < 45 IU/l. *** Normal value for children
aged between 2 and 5 years are >5 and <17 g/l, and 5 and 16 years are >7 and <18 g/l. # Autoantibodies as detected on rat tissue by indirect
immunofluorescence. SMA =anti-smooth muscle antibody; ANA =anti-nuclear factor antibody; LKM =anti-liver kidney microsomal antibody.
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Table 11.3 Clinical, biochemical, immunological and histological details of the patients with Wilson's disease at the time of testing.

Patients no. Sex Age (yrs) Disease statusA Treatment* Cirrhosis AST** (IU/l)
1 M 10 Active Penc Present 290
2 F 8 Inactive Penc Present 51
3 M 11 Inactive Penc Absent 32
4 M 19 Inactive Penc Absent 38
5 M 14 Inactive Penc Present 36
6 M 16 Inactive Penc Present 33
7 M 12 Inactive Penc Absent 22
8 M 16 Inactive Penc Present 34
9 M 23 Inactive Penc Absent 32
10 F 21 Inactive Penc Absent 62
11 M 19 Inactive Penc Absent 33
Overall group 2F:9M 16 (8-23) 1A:10In 11Tr:0Untr 5P:6A 34 (22-290)

ADisease status; patients with active disease were chosen on the basis that they had histological and/or biochemical evidence of disease activity at
time of study. * Treatment; Pen= penicillamine. ** Normal value <45 IU/l
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Table 11.4 Clinical, biochemical, immunological and histological details of the patients with α-
1-anti-trypsin deficiency (A1ATD) at the time of testing. 
 
Patients no. Sex Age 

(yrs) 
Disease 
statusA

Treatment* Cirrhosis AST** 
IU/l 

1 F 2 Inactive None Absent 42 
2 M 3 Inactive None Absent 47 
3 M 2 Active None Present 770 
4 F 1 Active None Present 232 
5 M 7 Inactive None Absent 53 
6 F 10 Inactive Col Present 50 
7 M 14 Inactive None Absent 52 
8 F 14 Active  Penc Present 102 
9 M 8 Inactive Col Present 38 
10 M 2 Active None Present  98 
11 F 3 Active None Absent 60 
12 M 3 Inactive None Present 58 
13 F 3 Active None Absent 87 
14 M 11 Active None Present 133 
15 F 12 Inactive None Absent 33 
16 F 4 Active None Present 302 
17 F 4 Active None Present 121 
18 M 6 Active None Present 261 
19 F 6 Inactive None Absent 45 
20 F 7 Active None Present 162 
21 M 9 Inactive None  Absent 48 
22 F 7 Inactive None Absent 37 
23 M 8 Inactive None Absent 45 
24 M 9 Inactive None Absent 48 
Overall  
group 

12F: 
12M 

7 (1-14) 11A:13In 3Tr:21Un-tr 12P:12A 59 (37-
770 

ADisease status; patients with active disease were chosen  on the basis that they had histological 
and/or biochemical evidence of disease activity at time of study. * Treatment: Col= colchicine; 
Pen= penicillamine ** Normal value < 45 IU/l 



161

11.2  RESULTS 
Serum levels of TNF-α, IL-1α, IL-6 (macrophage-derived cytokine), IFN-γ (TH1-

derived cytokine), IL-4 (TH2-derived cytokines) and sIL-2R were measured in 
children with autoimmune liver disease (AIH and ASC) and those with liver 
disorders due to metabolic causes, namely Wilson's disease and alpha 1 antitrypsin 
deficiency at various disease stages, as well as control subjects. 
 
11.2.1 MACROPHAGE-DERIVED CYTOKINES 
TNF-α. Levels of TNF-α were significantly higher in children with AIH (median 7 
pg/ml, range 0-132, p<0.003) and A1ATD (median 8 pg/ml, range 0-51, p<0.007) 
when compared with normal controls (median 0 pg/ml, range 0-10) (Figure 11.1). In 
children with AIH, ASC and A1ATD, levels of TNF-α were significantly higher in 
patients with active than inactive disease (p<0.01). Levels of TNF-α exceeding the 
highest normal value (>10 pg/ml) were found in 9/21 (43%) children with AIH, 5/11 
(46%) with ASC, 1/8 (13%) with WD and 7/21 (33%) with A1ATD.   
IL-1α. Levels of IL-1α were significantly elevated in children with AIH (median 170 
pg/ml, range 38-1980, p<0.002), ASC (median 393 pg/ml, range 30-1980, p<0.002), 
WD (median 60 pg/ml, range 20-1900, p<0.03) and A1ATD (median 275 pg/ml, 
range 60-994, p< 0.003) when compared to normal controls (median 50 pg/ml, range 
30-192) (Figure 11.2). In children with  AIH and ASC, levels of IL-1α were 
significantly higher in patients with active than inactive disease (p<0.01). Levels of 
IL-1α exceeding the highest normal value (>192 pg/ml) were found in 7/23 (30%) 
children with AIH, 7/11 (64%) with ASC, 4/11 (35%) with WD and 12/21 (57%) 
with A1ATD. 
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Figure 11.1. TNF-α levels in the serum of children with different chronic liver 
diseases. The dashed line represents the upper limit of normal children. Levels of 
TNF-α were significantly higher in children with autoimmune hepatitis (AIH) 
(p<0.003) and alpha-1-antitrypsin deficiency (A1ATD) (p<0.007) when compared 
with normal children (NC). In children with AIH, autoimmune sclerosing 
cholangitis (ASC) and A1ATD, levels of TNF-α were significantly higher in patients 
with active (�) than inactive disease (�) (p<0.01). Horizontal bars represent 
medians.  
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Figure 11.2.  IL-1α levels in the serum of children with different chronic liver 
disease. The dashed line represents the upper limit of normal children. Levels of IL-
1α were significantly higher in children with autoimmune hepatitis (AIH) (p<0.002), 
autoimmune sclerosing cholangitis (ASC) (p<0.002), Wilson's disease (WD) 
(p<0.03), and alpha-1-antitrypsin deficiency (A1ATD) (p<0.003) when compared 
with normal children (NC). In children with  AIH and ASC, levels of IL-1α were 
significantly higher in patients with active (�) than inactive disease (�) (p<0.01). 
Horizontal bars represent medians.  
 
IL-6. Levels of IL-6 were significantly increased in children with AIH (median 28 
pg/ml, range 0-55, p<0.001), ASC (median 23 pg/ml, range 0-65, p< 0.02) and WD 
(median 0 pg/ml, range 0-34, p<0.03) when compared with normal controls (median 
0 pg/ml, range 0-10) (Figure 11.3). In children with  A1ATD, levels of IL-6 were 
significantly higher in patients with active than inactive disease (p<0.01).   Levels of 
IL-6 exceeding the highest normal value (>10 pg/ml) were found in 14/21 (67%) 
children with AIH, 6/11 (55%) with ASC, 5/11 (46%) with WD and 8/21 (38%) 
with A1ATD.   
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Figure 11.3.  IL-6 levels in the serum of children with different chronic liver 
diseases. The dashed line represents the upper limit of normal children. Levels of 
IL-6 were significantly higher in children with autoimmune hepatitis (AIH) 
(p<0.001), autoimmune sclerosing cholangitis (ASC) (p<0.02), Wilson's disease 
(WD) (p<0.03) when compared with normal children (NC). In children with  alpha-
1-antitrypsin deficiency (A1ATD), levels of IL-6 were significantly higher in patients 
with active (�) than inactive disease (�) (p<0.01). Horizontal bars represent 
medians.  
 
11.2.2 TH1 PROFILE 
IFN-γ. Cytokines produced by T cells such as IFN-γ were also measured. Levels of 
IFN-γ were significantly increased only in children with AIH (median 310 pg/ml, 
range 0-3500, p<0.04) when compared with normal controls (median 0, range 0-
250) (Figure 11.4). Levels of IFN-γ were not different between ASC, WD, A1ATD 
and NC. In children with A1ATD, levels of IFN-γ were significantly increased in 
patients with active disease compared to those with inactive (p<0.01). Levels of 
IFN-γ exceeding the highest normal value (>250 pg/ml) were found in 11/21 (52%) 
AIH, 4/11 (36%) ASC, 3/11 (27%) WD and 9/21 (43%) A1ATD.     
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Figure 11.4.  IFN-γ levels in the serum of children with different groups of chronic 
liver disease. The dashed line represents the upper limit of normal children. Levels 
of IFN-γ were significantly higher in children with autoimmune hepatitis (AIH) 
when compared with normal children (NC) (p<0.04). In children with  alpha-1-
antitrypsine deficiency (A1ATD), levels of IFN-γ were significantly increased in 
patients with active (�) than inactive disease (�) (p<0.01). Autoimmune sclerosing 
cholangitis=ASC and Wilson's disease=WD. Horizontal bars represent medians. 
 
11.2.3 TH2 PROFILE 
IL-4. The median levels of IL-4 were not different in children with AIH, ASC, WD 
and A1ATD when compared with normal controls. Levels of IL-4 exceeding the 
highest normal value (30 pg/ml) were found in 3/21 (14%) children with AIH, 1/11 
(8%) with ASC, 0/11 (0%) with WD, and 0/21 (0%) with A1ATD.  
 

11.2.4  LEVELS OF sIL-2R IN CHILDREN WITH AUTOIMMUNE 
CHRONIC LIVER DISEASE 
sIL-2R. Significantly increased levels of sIL-2R were observed only in patients with 
autoimmune liver diseases; AIH (median 615 U/ml, range 50-2970, p<0.003) and 
ASC (median 585 U/ml, range 210-3500, p<0.002) when compared with normal 
controls (median 220 U/ml, range 115-455) (Figure 11.5). Levels exceeding the 
highest normal value (>455 U/ml) were found in 12/21 (57%) children with AIH, 
9/11 (81%) with ASC, 3/11 (27%) with WD and 4/21 (19%) with A1ATD.   
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Figure 11.5. sIL-2R levels in the serum of children with different chronic liver 
diseases. The dashed line represents the upper limit of normal children. Levels of 
sIL-2R were significantly higher in children with autoimmune hepatitis (AIH) 
(p<0.003) and autoimmune sclerosing cholangitis (ASC) (p<0.002) when compared 
with normal children (NC). Levels of sIL-2R were not different between patients 
with active (�) and inactive disease (�) in each group of patients studied. 
Horizontal bars represent medians. 
 

11.2.5 ASSOCIATION BETWEEN LEVELS OF CYTOKINES, sIL-2R AND 
DISEASE STAGE  
 Levels of TNF-α, IL-1α, IL-6 and sIL-2R were significantly higher in 
patients with cirrhosis (n=37)  than non-cirrhotic patients (n=34) (p<0.02 for TNF-α,
p<0.007 for IL-1α, p<0.005 for IL-6,  and p<0.01 for sIL-2R) (Table 11.5). There 
was no significant difference in the levels of IL-4 and IFN-γ between patients with 
and without cirrhosis.  
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Table 11.5 Levels of cytokines and sIL-2R in patients with chronic liver disease (all 
groups) according to presence or absence of cirrhosis.  
 
Cytokines  with cirrhosis median    

range 
 Without      median  
range 

 P values 

TNF-α
(pg/ml) 

10       (0-132) 0       (0-77) 0.02 

IL-1α (pg/ml) 330      (0-1980) 147     (0-1487) 0.007 
IL-6 (pg/ml) 27       (0-78) 0       (0-53) 0.005 
IFN-γ (pg/ml) 470      (0-3500) 0       (0-3500) NS*

sIL-2R (U/ml) 485      (65-3135) 251     (33-3500) 0.01 

*NS=not significant 
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11.2.6 ASSOCIATION BETWEEN LEVELS OF CYTOKINES AND sIL-2R 
AND DISEASE ACTIVITY   
 Levels of TNF-α, IL-1α, IL-6, IFN-γ and sIL-2R were significantly higher in 
patients with active disease (n=32) than patients with inactive disease (n=37) 
(p<0.003 for TNF-α, p<0.02 for IL-1, p<0.005 for IL-6, p<0.03 for IFN-γ and 
p<0.01 for sIL-2R) (Table 11.6). 
 

Table 11.6. Levels of cytokines and sIL-2R in patients with chronic liver disease (all 
groups) according to the disease activity (active or inactive).  
 
Cytokines  Active disease median  

range 
 Inactive disease median   
range 

 P values 

TNF-α
(pg/ml) 

14      (0-87) 0        (0-132) 0.003 

IL-1α (pg/ml) 340     (38-1980) 163      (20-1800) 0.02 
IL-6 (pg/ml) 32      (0-79) 0        (0-53) 0.005 
IFN-γ (pg/ml) 440     (0-3500) 0        (0-3470) 0.03 
sIL-2R (U/ml) 695     (100-3500) 227      (33-1500) 0.01 

11.2.7 ASSOCIATION BETWEEN CYTOKINES AND IgG LEVELS IN 
SUBJECTS STUDIED 
 Levels of cytokines or sIL-2R were not correlated with each other in any 
group studied. No correlation was found between levels of cytokines or sIL-2R and 
IgG values in any group studied. 
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11.3 COMMENT  
The results in this section show that serum levels of the cytokines IL-1α, IL-

6 and TNF-α are significantly elevated in patients with various forms of chronic 
liver disease, including those with autoimmune hepatitis, when compared with 
normal controls. Levels of IFN-γ and sIL-2R were significantly increased in patients 
with autoimmune hepatitis when compared with other forms of liver disease and 
normal controls. In contrast, levels of IL-4 were not different between patients with 
various forms of chronic liver disease and normal controls. Levels of IL-1α, IL-6, 
TNF-α and sIL-2R were significantly higher in patients with cirrhosis than in 
patients without. A similar picture was found for disease activity and showed that 
levels of IL-1α, IL-6, TNF-α and sIL-2R are significantly higher in patients with 
active disease than those with inactive disease.  
 The results observed confirm the finding of Tilg et al. (1992) that levels of 
IL-1, IL-6, TNF-α and IFN-γ are elevated in patients with various forms of chronic 
liver disease, including autoimmune liver disease and metabolic liver disease. That 
study also demonstrated higher levels of cytokines in patients with cirrhosis than in 
those without. Increased levels of cytokines were also reported in various liver 
diseases in earlier studies by Deviêre et al. (1990) who found increased levels of 
TNF-α, IL-1α and IL-6 in 50% of patients with stable alcoholic liver cirrhosis and by 
Khoruts et al. (1991) who found increased plasma concentrations and in vitro 
production of TNF-α in patients with chronic hepatitis B virus infection. 
 Increased levels of cytokines in chronic liver diseases of various aetiologies 
could be the consequence of different mechanisms. Firstly, following injury the liver 
shows an immense ability for regeneration. Regeneration of the liver is controlled by 
cytokines (Andus et al., 1991). Stimulatory and inhibitory effects on hepatocyte 
growth have been described for TNF-α, IL-1 and IL-6. However, since the data are 
contradictory (Feingold et al., 1988; Nakamura et al., Arakaki and Ichihara, 1988; 
Kuma et al., 1990; Cornell et al., 1990), the role of cytokines in vivo remains to be 
determined.  Secondly, the liver appears to represent a major site of cytokine 
clearance (Andus et al., 1991). Cytokines are cleared from the plasma by the liver 
within a few minutes, as has been shown for IL-1β (Klapproth et al., 1989), IL-3 
(Metcalf and Nicola, 1988), IL-6 (Castell et al., 1988; Sonne et al., 1990), TNF-α
(Ferraiolo et al., 1988) and IFN-γ (Diez et al., 1987). Thus, elevated levels of 
endogenous cytokines in the present study could be a consequence of chronic liver 
failure resulting in an impairment of cytokine clearance.     
 Cytokine release is a sign of activation of the cellular immune system, and 
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the finding of high levels of IFN-γ and sIL-2R in children with autoimmune hepatitis 
is consistent with the previous finding that as increased number of circulating 
activated T lymphocytes expressing the IL-2 receptor is associated with this disorder 
and with disease activity (Lobo-Yeo et al., 1990B). The finding of high levels of 
IFN-γ (TH1 derived) but not IL-4 (TH2 derived) in children with autoimmune 
hepatitis in our study indicates that the disease could be mediated by TH1 and not 
TH2 cells. It has been proposed that the balance of TH1 and TH2 cells is critical in the 
development of autoimmune disease, as discussed for Type 1 diabetes (vide 5.7). 
Results obtained here again lend support to this hypothesis, in that the predominant 
circulating cytokine profile in patients with autoimmune hepatitis is TH1, with little 
evidence of release of TH2 cytokines.  
 The mechanism by which an autoimmune reaction is initiated against 
hepatocytes is not known. However, viral infections could initiate the immune 
process and are capable of inducing secretion of cytokines such as IFN-γ, TNF-α,
IL-1β and IL-6 as discussed previously (vide 5.7).  
 The finding of higher levels of cytokines in patients with cirrhosis, than in 
patients without cirrhosis in the present study is consistent with the hypothesis that 
cytokines are the major regulator of the development of fibrosis development 
(Castilla et al., 1991). The involvement of both IL-1β and TNF-α in fibroblast 
proliferation has been shown in vitro and has been reported in a variety of fibrotic 
disorders (Chojkier and Brenner, 1988; Kovacs, 1991). Increased levels of cytokines 
in a considerable number of patients with fibrosis in the present study, independent 
of the causative factors, indicates that cytokines may have a role in the fibrotic and 
cirrhotic transformation of the liver. 
 The observation that levels of cytokines are higher in patients with active 
disease, who have severe hepatic inflammatory infiltration and high levels of 
transaminases (an index of membrane disruption) suggests a possible role of 
cytokines in causing liver damage directly. The hypothesis that these cytokines are 
involved directly in damaging the hepatocyte has been proposed. The ability of 
cytokines to harm a variety of cell targets is documented (Brennan and Feldmann, 
1992; Gilles et al., 1992; Shinagawa et al., 1991; Pujol-Borrell et al., 1987). 
Hepatocytes have been shown not only to be selectively vulnerable to the action of 
cytokines in an HBsAg-positive transgenic mouse model (Gilles et al., 1992) but 
also normal hepatocytes in culture undergo cytolysis in the presence of TNF-α and 
IFN-γ (Shinagawa et al., 1991). Alternatively, cytokines could cause the death of 
hepatocytes indirectly. IFN-γ for example, induces the expression of class II MHC 



171

products on hepatocytes in vitro (Franco et al., 1988). It has been proposed that 
aberrant expression of class II MHC molecules might promote presentation of self 
antigens by the hepatocytes to T-lymphocytes, resulting in the initiation of an 
autoimmune attack and subsequent hepatocyte death (Rosa and Fellous, 1984; Lobo 
Yeo et al., 1990A; Senaldi et al., 1991).  
 In summary, high levels IFN-γ and sIL-2R are found in children with 
autoimmune hepatitis indicating a predominant TH1 cytokine profile. The finding of 
high levels of cytokines in other chronic liver disease could be a consequence of 
chronic liver failure and impaired cytokine clearance. Elevated levels of cytokines in 
patients with active disease suggests a pathogenic role in chronic liver disease and 
cytokines may have a role in fibrotic and cirrhotic transformation of the liver in 
these patients.  
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CHAPTER 12

CELLULAR EXPRESSION OF TUMOUR NECROSIS FACTOR-α
AND INTERFERON-γ IN LIVER BIOPSIES OF  

 CHILDREN WITH CHRONIC LIVER DISEASE    
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12.1 SUBJECTS 
A total of 36 patients were studied. Twenty-one patients had autoimmune 

liver disease: eleven had autoimmune hepatitis (Table 12.1) and were diagnosed 
according to internationally agreed criteria (Scheuer, 1991). Ten were females 
(median age 12, range 2-14 years). Four were positive for ANA and SMA, one for 
ANA alone and one for SMA alone, while 5 were positive for LKM-1. Six patients 
were tested before immunosuppressive therapy was started and had high values of 
AST, IgG, non-organ specific autoantibodies and severe piecemeal necrosis in the 
liver biopsy. Four were tested while on immunosuppressive treatment (azathioprine 
1-1.5 mg/kg/day and/or prednisolone 0.5-2 mg/kg/day). Two of these had severe a 
portal tract infiltrate in the liver biopsy, one moderate and one mild. Ten children 
had autoimmune sclerosing cholangitis (Table 12.1).  Five were females (median 
age 13, range 4-18 years), all had characteristic changes on endoscopic retrograde 
cholangio-pancreatography (El-Shabrawi et al., 1987). Seven were positive for SMA 
and ANA, two for SMA only and one for ANA only. Five were tested at diagnosis 
before therapy; two of them had mild and three a severe portal tract inflammatory 
cell infiltrate. Five patients were tested while on treatment with azathioprine (1.5 
mg/kg/day) and/or prednisolone (0.5-1.5 mg/kg/day). One of them was also 
receiving colchicine 25 µg/kg/day. Of these patients, three had mild, one moderate 
and one a severe portal tract inflammatory cell infiltrate.  
 As a pathological control, fifteen children with liver biopsies showing a 
mononuclear cell infiltrate in the portal tract were studied (Table 12.2): eight had 
Wilson's disease (6 male, median age 14, range 3-20 years), one with severe, two 
with moderate and five with a mild portal tract inflammatory changes. Five were 
untreated, two were receiving penicillamine 20 mg/kg/day, one trientine 300 
mg/daily and zinc sulphate 250 mg/daily. The other seven had alpha-1-antitrypsin 
deficiency (4 female, median age 5, range 3-14 years), 6 were receiving no treatment 
while one was receiving colchicine (25 µg/kg/day) (Table 12.2). Six of them had 
mild and one moderate portal tract lymphocytic infiltrate. All patients with Wilson's 
disease and alpha 1 antitrypsin deficiency were negative for ANA, SMA and LKM 
autoantibodies. 
 Four normal liver biopsies obtained from transplant donors were studied as 
controls (3 male and one female, ages 19, 20, 45 and 26 years). 
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12.2 RESULTS 
 Both TNF-α and IFN-γ producing cells were detected within the 
inflammatory cell infiltrate in the liver biopsies of patients with autoimmune liver 
disease and showed a diffuse cytoplasmic staining (Figure 12.1 and Figure 12.2). 
Ten of 11 children with autoimmune hepatitis were positive for TNF-α and 9 for 
IFN-γ. Both cytokines were detected simultaneously in nine children (Figure 12.3A 
and 3B). Positive staining for both TNF-α and IFN-γ was also present in 7 of 10 
patients with autoimmune sclerosing cholangitis. The score of the expression of 
TNF-α correlated significantly with the score of the expression of IFN-γ (r=0.62, 
p<0.02) (Table 12.1).  
 TNF-α staining was positive in only 1 out of 8 patients with WD while IFN-
γ was detected in none of them. None of the sections from patients with A1ATD or 
from the livers of organ donors were positive for either cytokine (Table 12.2). The 
frequency of expression of TNF-α and IFN-γ was significantly higher in patients 
with autoimmune diseases than in patients with metabolic diseases (χ2= 11, p<0.001 
for both cytokines).  
 The association between the degree of inflammatory cell infiltrate and 
positive staining for cytokines was also studied. In children with autoimmune liver 
disease, there was a significant correlation between score of cytokine expression and 
severity of inflammatory cell infiltrate (for TNF-α, r=0.50, p<0.03 and for IFN-γ,
r=0.43, p<0.05). The only patient amongst those with metabolic diseases in whom a 
minimal number of TNF-α stained cells was detected, a child with Wilson's disease, 
had severe portal tract inflammatory changes. In children with autoimmune liver 
disease, there was a significant correlation between the score of both cytokine 
expression and levels of AST (r=0.56, p<0.008 for TNF-α and r=0.47, p<0.03 for 
IFN-γ) (Figure 12.4). No correlation was observed between the levels of IgG and 
the score of cytokine expression. The score of expression of TNF-α and IFN-γ was 
not different between treated and untreated patients. In autoimmune liver disease, 
when there were <10% of cells positive for either cytokine, there were typically 
within portal tract. In contrast, when >10% of cells were positive, they were 
typically seen within both portal and peri-portal areas (Figure 12.2). 
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Figure 12.1 Liver section from a patient with autoimmune hepatitis showing large 
cells with a diffuse cytoplasmic staining for TNF-α within the portal inflammatory 
cell infiltrate. (Immunoperoxidase staining, original magnification 40x)    
 

Figure 12.2 Liver section from a patient with autoimmune sclerosing cholangitis 
showing large cells with a diffuse cytoplasmic staining of IFN-γ within the 
inflammatory cell infiltrate. Positively stained cells are mainly within the portal 
tract, with a few occurring some distance into the parenchyma. (Immunoperoxidase 
staining, original magnification 25x)    
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(A) 
 

(B) 
 
Figure 12.3. Liver sections from a patient with autoimmune hepatitis. Simultaneous 
presence of cells positively stained for TNF-α (3A) and IFN-γ (3B) within the portal 
inflammatory cell infiltrate. (Immunoperoxidase staining, original magnification 
25x). 
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Figure 12.4. Correlation between levels of aspartate aminotransferase (AST) and 
the score of the expression of TNF-α in children with autoimmune liver disease 
(�=patients with autoimmune hepatitis, �=patients with autoimmune sclerosing 
cholangitis). 
 

12.3 COMMENT  
The results in this section show that cells producing TNF-α and IFN-γ are 

present in the liver inflammatory infiltrate of children with autoimmune chronic 
liver diseases but are rarely seen in metabolic diseases such as Wilson's disease and 
alpha 1 antitrypsin deficiency. This suggests that cytokines may play a role in 
autoimmune liver damage. The observation that the number of cytokine-producing 
cells correlates with both levels of transaminases and the magnitude of the 
inflammatory infiltrate suggests potential mechanisms whereby autoimmune liver 
damage arises.  
 A direct cytolytic mechanism is suggested by the relationship between the 
number of cytokine-producing cells and increased circulating levels of the 
transaminase AST. In this scenario, the well-known ability of TNF-α and IFN-γ,
both independently and synergistically, to damage a variety of cell targets inducing 
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hepatocytes may account for autoimmune liver damage, as discussed previously 
(vide 11.3).  
 Cytokine-mediated recruitment of inflammatory cells to the inflamed area is 
another possible mode of liver cell injury in autoimmune liver disease. This 
mechanism is suggested by the correlation between the number of cytokine-
producing cells and the overall severity of the mononuclear cell infiltrate. Both 
TNF-α and IFN-γ have chemotactic properties and are thought to increase the 
cellular traffic into sites of inflammation and to enhance the immune response by 
increasing the co-stimulatory signals required for T cell activation (Munro et al., 
1989; Thornhill et al., 1991). Although some of the children with metabolic diseases 
studied had inflammatory cell infiltrates of a severity similar to those with 
autoimmune disease, they did not have cells positively staining for TNF-α and IFN-
γ, suggesting that these two cytokines are closely linked to the autoimmune nature of 
the target organ damage. 
 The fact that the presence of TNF-α producing-cells strongly correlates with 
that of IFN-γ producing-cells suggests that these two cell types have interacting 
functions. Since IFN-γ producing-cells typically belong to the TH1 subset, it is 
possible to suggest the following pathogenic scenario. Recirculating TH1 cells 
encounter their specific antigenic peptide in the liver, presented by HLA class II on 
professional antigen presenting cells such as the Kupffer cells. Recognition of the 
antigen leads TH1 cells to release the powerful macrophage activator, IFN-γ. This in 
turn leads cells of the macrophage lineage to release the pro-inflammatory cytokine 
TNF-α. The two cytokines can thus deliver their pathogenic potential by i) 
enhancing/inducing HLA class II molecules, a critical step in the process of antigen 
recognition, ii) recruiting inflammatory cells to the site of the lesion, iii) exerting a 
direct cytotoxic effect on the hepatocyte. In any of these cases, the nature of the 
initial stimulus, the antigenic peptide, remains to be elucidated.  
 The view that cytokine producing cells are involved in the pathogenic 
process of autoimmune liver disease is supported by observations that in other 
autoimmune diseases such as Type 1 diabetes and rheumatoid arthritis, TNF-α and 
IFN-γ producing-cells are prominent in the characteristic lesions, namely the 
insulitis and the inflamed synovium respectively (Foulis et al., 1991; Chu et al., 
1991).  
 In conclusion, the relationship between numbers of cytokine producing cells, 
the severity of the inflammatory infiltrate and the levels of transaminases suggests a 
pathogenic role for cytokines in autoimmune liver disease. If this hypothesis is 
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correct, anti-cytokine antibody treatment (Shinagawa et al., 1991) which has been 
effective in animal models of cytokine-induced liver damage, or the use of cytokine 
antagonists (Dinarello et al., 1991) would be worth considering in the treatment of 
autoimmune liver disease.  
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CHAPTER 13

GENERAL DISCUSSION 
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GENERAL DISCUSSION 
13.1 ONSET OF TYPE 1 DIABETES IS ASSOCIATED WITH 
PRODUCTION OF TH1 CYTOKINES 

The main objective of this thesis was to assess the involvement of 
cytokines in the development of Type 1 diabetes using a predominantly in vivo 
approach. Cytokines have previously been implicated in the immunopathology of 
several autoimmune diseases including Type 1 diabetes (Dinarello and Mier, 
1987). There is evidence from in vitro studies that cytokines could have a direct 
role in promoting β-cell death (Mandrup-Poulsen et al., 1989). However, evidence 
from in vivo studies to support a role for cytokines in the pathogenesis of Type 1 
diabetes is scant. The results in this thesis indicate that serum levels of four of the 
eight cytokines measured - namely IL-2, IFN-γ, TNF-α and IL-1α - are increased 
in recently diagnosed patients with Type 1 diabetes when compared to both 
disease and metabolic control subjects and also to normal controls. At diagnosis of 
Type 1 diabetes, 89% of patients had elevated levels of at least one of these four 
cytokines. This finding strongly suggests that TH1 cells are activated in these 
patients, leading in turn to enhanced production of macrophage-derived cytokines 
such as TNF-α and IL-1α.

There are a number of possible alternative reasons why circulating 
cytokine levels may be elevated in recently diagnosed Type 1 diabetes. 
Concomitant illness such as infection may be associated with raised levels of 
cytokines in patients at diagnosis of diabetes but cannot explain the elevated levels 
in long-standing patients who were without clinical symptoms of illness at the 
time of sampling. Metabolic disturbance or chronic autoimmunity are unlikely to 
result in these findings since levels of cytokines did not correlate with patients' 
blood glucose levels or the presence of antibodies to ICA or GAD. It is likely 
therefore that the high levels of cytokines noted in this thesis are related to an 
immune process associated with Type 1 diabetes of recent onset. This immune 
process is probably relevant to the development of disease since elevated levels of 
activated T cells have been repeatedly demonstrated in recently diagnosed patients 
with Type 1 diabetes (Alviggi et al, 1984; Peakman et al, 1990) and also in 
prediabetic twins but not in twins who did not develop Type 1 diabetes (Tun et al.,
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1994). 
It has previously been proposed that the balance between TH1 and TH2

cells is critical in the development of Type 1 diabetes (Harrison et al., 1993). This 
suggestion is made on the basis that at-risk first degree relatives who have poor 
delayed-type hypersensitivity response to specific islet antigens (eg. GAD) may be 
less likely to develop diabetes (Harrison et al., 1993). In addition, there is 
evidence from the non-obese diabetic (NOD) mouse model of spontaneous 
diabetes that GAD-responsive, IFN-γ producing T lymphocytes are an early 
feature of the disease process (Kaufman et al., 1993). The findings in this thesis 
complement these other reports by providing evidence that TH1 cell activation is 
found in the majority of patients with Type 1 diabetes. By contrast, the finding of 
elevated levels of TH2 cytokines (IL-4 and IL-10) in patients with Graves' disease 
is of interest since it is consistent with an antibody-mediated pathogenesis for this 
disease.     

The mechanism by which autoimmune reactions are initiated against the β-
cells and the stimulus for cytokine production in Type 1 diabetes are not known. 
Viral infection could initiate the immune process since viruses are capable of 
inducing IFN-γ (Trinchieri and Perussia, 1985) and have also been shown to 
induce secretion of other cytokines such as TNF-α, IL-1β and IL-6 from human 
monocytes (Henke et al., 1992).   

The results obtained are in agreement with Cavallo et al. (1991) who found 
that levels of TNF-α are elevated in a proportion of recently diagnosed patients 
with Type 1 diabetes. Elevated levels of IFN-γ in recently diagnosed patients with 
Type 1 diabetes in the present study is concordant with the observation of Tova et 
al. (1984) but is in contrast with the study of Cavallo et al. (1991) who found that 
levels of IL-1α and IFN-γ in patients with Type 1 diabetes were normal. 
Methodological differences such as differences in assay condition are likely to 
account for this discrepancy. Furthermore, since cytokines are labile molecules 
with short half-lives, serum samples used in this study were stored at -70oC and 
not at -20oC as in that study (Cavallo et al. 1991). Mooradian et al. (1991) found 
no detectable levels of IL-1α and IL-1β in a group of long-standing patients with 
hyperglycaemia, although the nature of diabetes (Type 1 or Type 2) in these 
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patients was not stated. In the present study IL-1β was not detected in serum, 
possibly due to the inability of our assay to measure IL-1β in serum, the presence 
of cytokine inhibitors such as IL-1β type II receptors which are naturally occurring 
inhibitors for IL-1β, but do not bind IL-1α (Scott et al., 1991). Elevated levels of 
IL-4, IL-6 and IL-10 were not detectable in the serum of any of the diabetic or 
normal control subjects in this thesis, in agreement with the finding of Cavallo et 
al. (1991) that levels of IL-4 and IL-6 are undetectable in patients with Type 1 
diabetes, indicating a lack of recruitment of the TH2 subset at diagnosis of Type 1 
diabetes.    

In summary, this study shows that high levels of circulating IL-2,-IFN-γ,
IL-1α and TNF-α are associated with the diagnosis of Type 1 diabetes. This 
supports the recent proposal that preferential activation of TH1 lymphocytes is a 
key element in the development of Type 1 diabetes (Harrison et al., 1993). In 
order to determine whether TH1 activation precedes the clinical onset of Type 1 
diabetes, circulating cytokine profiles were characterised in a cohort of-non-
diabetic identical twins of patients with Type 1 diabetes, some of whom went on 
to develop the disease themselves.  
 
13.2 CYTOKINE PROFILE IN A COHORT OF NON-DIABETIC 
IDENTICAL TWINS OF PATIENTS WITH TYPE 1 DIABETES  

The investigation was then extended to twins to determine whether 
abnormally elevated levels of cytokines is similar in prediabetic and non-diabetic 
twins who have a relatively high risk of developing the disease themselves. Levels 
of macrophage-derived cytokines (TNF-α and IL-1α) were elevated above the 
normal range with a higher prevalence in the twins who developed diabetes than 
in those who did not. These findings are consistent with evidence that the 
appearance of macrophages in islets of Langerhans is the first event heralding the 
onset of insulitis in the NOD mouse (Walker et al., 1988). In addition, 
manoeuvres designed to inhibit macrophage function, such as administration of 
silica, inhibit the development of diabetes in the BB rat (Oschilewski et al., 1985).  

The analysis of the TH1 and TH2 cytokine profiles did not reveal a clear 
difference in the pattern obtained in the prediabetic twins compared with the twins 
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remaining non-diabetic although some prediabetic twins had primarily a TH1
profile of circulating cytokines. However, levels of cytokines typical of a TH2
profile were higher in non-diabetic twins than in patients with recently diagnosed 
Type 1 diabetes. This raises the possibility that TH2 cytokines could protect 
against onset of Type 1 diabetes, perhaps reflecting an "appropriate" immune 
response to environmental trigger(s) which initiate the autoimmune process. This 
concept is supported by a number of lines of evidence. Firstly, administration of 
IL-4 (Rapoport et al., 1993; Fowell and Mason, 1993) or IL-10 (Pennline et al.,
1994) to NOD mice prevents the onset of diabetes in these animals. In addition, 
the adoptive transfer of IL-4-secreting TH2 splenocytes into neonatal NOD mice 
prevents the progression of diabetes while transfer of IFN-γ-secreting TH1 cells 
promotes the onset of disease (Katz et al., 1995; Healy et al., 1995).  

The mechanism by which TH2 cells protect against the development of 
Type 1 diabetes is unknown; however, a possible role for TH2 cytokines (IL-4 and 
IL-10) in preventing the disease processes by down-regulating autoimmune 
responsiveness has been suggested. This is supported by evidence suggesting that 
TH1 and TH2 subsets are mutually antagonistic. For example, IL-10 suppresses 
synthesis of TH1 helper cytokines such as IL-2 and IFN-γ (Moore et al., 1993). It 
has also been shown that IL-4 suppresses LPS-induced stimulation of IL-1, TNF-α
and IL-6 synthesis by human monocytes (Cheung et al., 1990). These observations 
are in keeping with the finding in the present study that high levels of IL-4 and IL-
10 in non-diabetic twins are associated with low levels of TNF-α and IL-1α.

In summary, this study has shown that macrophage-derived cytokines are 
elevated to a greater extent in twins who progress to diabetes than in those who do 
not. While the ratio of TH1/TH2 cytokines was not correlated with the disease 
progression, non-diabetic twins exhibited higher levels of TH2 cytokines than 
newly diagnosed diabetes. In order to understand the factors which influence 
cytokines production in diabetic patients, the role of genetic traits in this process 
was examined. 
 
13.3.1 THE ROLE OF UNDERLYING GENETIC TRAITS IN 
INFLUENCING CYTOKINE LEVELS IN PATIENTS WITH TYPE 1 
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DIABETES AND THEIR SIBLINGS AND PARENTS 
To determine whether cytokines levels are genetically determined, 

measurements were made of circulating cytokine levels and mitogen-stimulated 
secretion of cytokines by PBMC in both diabetic children and their first degree 
relatives. These results indicated that circulating levels of TNF-α and sIL-2R are 
elevated in non-diabetic first degree relatives (i.e. sibs and parents), as well as in 
children with Type 1 diabetes. In addition, hypersecretion of IL-1α and TNF-α by
mitogen-stimulated PBMC was found in this population. These abnormalities of 
cytokine production in first degree relatives are of interest since these individuals 
have a relatively low risk of progression to diabetes (Allen et al., 1991). Thus, 
overproduction of IL-1α and TNF-α is not sufficient in isolation to promote 
diabetes.  

One possible explanation for the increased circulating levels of cytokines 
and their hypersecretion by PBMC in the first degree relatives is that the immune 
system is hyperactive in these individuals. Overactivity of the immune system has 
been implicated as a possible predisposing factor to autoimmune diseases in 
individuals with particular HLA class II alleles-(HLA-DR3/DR4) (Jaworski et al.,
1983). However in the present study, no association between HLA DR3/4 and 
either circulating levels of cytokines nor their secretion by PBMC was found in 
both diabetic children or their relatives, suggesting that the DR3/4 alleles do not 
exercise a unequivocal influence on determining high cytokine levels. This finding 
is in agreement with the study by Mølvig et al. (1990) who did not find a 
significant association between production of IL-1β and TNF-α by monocytes and 
HLA-DR phenotype.  

It is possible that other alleles could be linked to the abnormalities in 
cytokine secretion reported here. The genes encoding TNF-α and TNF-β are both 
located on the short arm of chromosome 6 between HLA B and HLA DR loci 
(Campbell and Trowsdale, 1993). Wilson et al. (1993) have shown that a 
polymorphism in the TNF-α gene is strongly associated with the HLA A1, B8, 
DR3 haplotype, which is prevalent in Type 1 diabetes and in other autoimmune 
diseases. Furthermore, RFLP analysis of TNF-β gene has shown that fragments of 
5.5 kb and 10.5 kb are associated with Type 1 diabetes susceptibility haplotypes 
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(DR3/4) (Pociot et al., 1991) and are commonly found in both diabetics and in 
their first degree relatives (Ilonen et al., 1992). Conseqently, it would be 
interesting to examine whether the elevated production of TNF-α found in diabetic 
children and their relatives is associated with any of the TNF-gene polymorphisms 
described in these studies.  

The data presented in this thesis suggest that genetic factors may influence 
cytokine levels in the diabetic children and in first degree relatives. However, two 
pieces of evidence indicate that genetic background is not the sole influence on 
circulating TNF-α levels in these subjects. Firstly, although elevated, TNF-α levels 
were lower in first degree relatives than in either prediabetic twins or recently 
diagnosed patients with Type 1 diabetes. In addition, TNF-α levels were similar in 
non-diabetic twins compared to normal controls. Thus, environmental factors, 
such as viral infection, must also contribute to enhanced TNF-α production in 
diabetic patients.  

To investigate the activation of macrophages and T cells in diabetic 
children, cytokine secretion by mitogen stimulated PMBC was measured.   

13.3.2 MITOGEN-STIMULATED SECRETION OF CYTOKINES BY 
PBMC IN IN CHILDREN WITH TYPE 1 DIABETES    

In support of a central role for macrophages in the pathogenesis of Type 1 
diabetes, the results in the present study demonstrate that LPS-stimulated IL-1α
and TNF-α secretion by PBMC in vitro is significantly increased in diabetic 
children. In support of this, hypersecretion of TNF-α has previously been reported 
in an animal model of diabetes (Rothe et al., 1990). That study indicates that 
following activation by LPS, peritoneal macrophages from diabetes-prone BB rats 
secrete strikingly higher amounts of TNF-α than those from diabetes-resistant or 
normal Wistar rats. However, these findings contrast with an earlier study in the 
NOD mouse by Satoh et al. who found that the induction of TNF-α in vitro after 
LPS stimulation was lower than in control mice (Satoh et al., 1989) and with 
studies showing no alteration in TNF-α secretion (Mølviq et al., 1990; Mooradian 
et al., 1991; Ohno et al., 1993) compared with normal animals. Discrepancy 
between the results presented here and by others could be explained by different 
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experimental conditions employed such as the number of cells and concentration 
of mitogen used in assays (Ohno et al., 1993; Mølviq et al., 1990). In addition, in 
one study the nature of the diabetes in those patients was not given (Mooradian et 
al., 1991). 

Production of cytokines such as IL-2 and IFN-γ by mitogen (PHA) 
stimulated-T cells has been reported in patients with Type 1 diabetes. Toms et al. 
(1991) found normal production of IFN-γ, concordant with the results in this 
thesis, suggesting that T cell function in Type 1 diabetes is not impaired although 
the present findings are in contrast with earlier studies by Kaye et al., (1986) and 
Giordano et al., (1989) who found a decreased synthesis of IL-2 by mitogen-
stimulated lymphocytes from patients with Type 1 diabetes. Again these 
differences may be explained by differences in assay conditions such as 
concentration and duration of exposure to mitogen.     

The finding of elevated levels of TNF-α and sIL-2R in diabetic children is 
in agreement with the data presented here (section 5.2) indicating that these 
cytokines are also elevated in patients of with recently diagnosed Type 1 diabetes. 
These findings indicate that activation of macrophages and T cells is closely 
linked to Type 1 diabetes (Foulis et al., 1991; Lee et al., 1988). Levels IL-1α and 
IFN-γ in diabetic children are not significantly different when compared with 
normal controls. The results observed are in agreement with the previous studies 
by Mooradian et al. (1991) who found that levels of IL-1α and IL-1ß in a group of 
long-standing patients with hyperglycaemia were not different when compared 
with normal subjects. By contrast, Tova et al. (1984) found elevated levels of IFN-
γ in recently diagnosed Type 1 diabetes. This difference could be explained by the 
duration of the disease in the patients studied.  

In summary, elevated circulating levels of TNF-α and sIL-2R and 
hypersecretion of macrophage-derived cytokines by PBMC was found in diabetic 
children. This supports the hypothesis that activation of macrophages and T cells 
is associated with Type 1 diabetes although is highly unlikely in isolation to 
explain the pathogenesis of this disease. Elevated levels of cytokines (circulating 
and secreted by PBMC) are also present in first degree relatives of children with 
Type 1 diabetes suggesting that the immune system in these individuals is 
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hyperactive.  
While the data presented in this thesis show that abnormalities in cytokine 

levels are associated with Type 1 diabetes, they do not address the issue of local 
cytokine production within the pancreas. In order to examine this question, 
cytokines producing cells were examined in the closest animal model of human-
insulin-dependent diabetes, the NOD mouse.  
 
13.4 PRODUCTION OF CIRCULATING AND PANCREATIC 
CYTOKINES IN AN ANIMAL MODEL OF DIABETES - THE NOD 
MOUSE 

Cytokines were studied in the NOD mouse, an animal model bearing a 
striking resemblance to human Type 1 diabetes. In this setting, it was possible to 
investigate cytokines in the circulation and in the pancreas and to address the 
question, unanswerable in humans, as whether the events occurring in the islets 
are reflected in the circulation. 

Similar to patients with Type 1 diabetes (chapter 5.2), circulating levels of 
cytokines produced by macrophages (TNF-α) and TH1 cells (IL-2) were elevated 
in association with the development of diabetes in this animal model of Type 1 
diabetes. Furthermore, in agreement with the human data presented earlier 
(chapter 5.2), elevated levels of IL-4 (TH2 cytokine) were not detectable in the 
serum of either test or controls mice. The association between overproduction of 
TH1 cytokines and onset of diabetes in the NOD mouse is in agreement with a 
number of other studies. Katz et al., 1995 have demonstrated that diabetes is 
rapidly induced in neonatal NOD mice after transfer of TH1-like cells in almost all 
recipients while none of recipients of TH2-like cells developed diabetes. The 
generation of TH1 and TH2 subsets is influenced by the cytokines present during 
the initial phase of the immune response and a major role is played by IFN-γ and 
IL-4 (Paul and Seder, 1994). IFN-γ appears to be important in the development of 
insulin-dependent diabetes as demonstrated by the possibility to induce diabetes in 
transgenic mice expressing IFN-γ under the control of the insulin promotor 
(Sarvetuick et al., 1988). Conversely, the TH2-derived cytokines IL-4 and IL-10 
appear to inhibit progression to diabetes in NOD mice (Rapoport et al., 1993;
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Pennline et al., 1994). These findings are likely to be of direct relevance to human 
insulitis in view of the data presented here which indicate the similarity between 
circulating cytokine levels in NOD mice and in humans with Type 1 diabetes of 
recent onset. It is unlikely that high levels of cytokines found in NOD mice in the 
present study are solely determined by genetic factors since levels of IL-2 and 
TNF-α in non-diabetic NOD mice or NODxB10 F1 mice were within the normal 
range. Thus, high levels of cytokine production in NOD mice are likely to be 
related to an immune process triggered by environmental factors (Trinchieri and 
Perussia, 1985)  

The release of TNF-α by cells infiltrating the pancreatic islets is believed 
to be a major effector mechanism of tissue destruction in Type 1 diabetes 
(Bendtzen, 1989). Immunohistochemical or immunofluorescence techniques in the 
present study succeeded in detecting both IFN-γ (TH1 profile) and TNF-α
producing cells in the islet of Langerhans of diabetic NOD mice. The presence of 
IFN-γ producing cells in the islet of Langerhans of diabetic NOD mice (Rothe et 
al., 1994) and in diabetic patients (Foulis et al., 1991) suggests that IFN-γ may 
also be important in the pathogenesis of this disease. In support of this, it has been 
reported that IFN-γ upregulates MHC class I and class II antigens on various cells 
including pancreatic β-cells (Wright et al., 1986; Campbell et al., 1986) and 
enhances TNF-induced cytotoxicity of human islet cells (Soldevila et al., 1991). In 
addition,  antibodies to IFN-γ protect  against diabetes development in NOD mice 
and BB rats (Debraysachs  et al., 1991). In the present study, the finding of 
positive staining for TNF-α apparently within the islet cells gives support to the 
hypothesis that β-cells themselves are also able to produce cytokines. This concept 
is supported by in vitro experiments showing that pancreatic β-cells produce TNF-
α in culture. Furthermore, it has been reported that TNF-α mRNA expression was 
induced in β-cells after exposure to IL-1 and IFN-γ (Yamada et al., 1993) or IL-6 
(Campbell et al., 1989). These findings suggest that TNF-α produced by islet β-
cells may act as a costimulator for autoreactive B and T lymphocytes in 
autoimmune diabetes. The presence of both TNF-α and IFN-γ producing-cells in 
pancreatic islets suggests that these two cell types may act in concert to induce 
MHC class II molecules upon β-cells, a critical step for autoimmune β-cell 
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destruction. Evidence to support this hypothesis comes from an 
immunohistochemical study of pancreas obtained from patients with recent onset 
of diabetes (Foulis et al., 1991). This analysis indicated that at diagnosis of 
diabetes, the islet of Langerhans are infiltrated by mononuclear cells (insulitis), 
consisting of mainly activated T cells and macrophages. In this study, 40% of the 
infiltrating lymphocytes stained with antibody to IFN-γ, while the β-cells stained 
positively for MHC class II expression. Thus, release of IFN-γ by activated T 
lymphocytes could lead to β-cell damage through induction of TNF release from 
macrophages (Fowell and Mason, 1993).       

In summary, these results demonstrate that, similar to human Type 1 
diabetes, circulating levels of cytokines produced by macrophages (TNF-α) and 
TH1 cells (IL-2) are elevated in association with the development of diabetes in 
this animal model and reflect events occurring in the islets. The presence of IFN-γ
and TNF-α producing cells in the inflamed islets in diabetic NOD mice but not in 
animals without the disease implies that these cytokines may be involved in the 
pathogenesis of Type 1 diabetes.  

The data presented here provide strong evidence supporting a role for 
locally produced cytokines in the development of Type 1 diabetes. In order to 
examine whether cytokine production contributes to the genesis of other organ-
specific autoimmune disease, this study was extended to an examination of 
cytokine production in auotimmune hepatitis. 

13.5 ROLE OF CYTOKINES IN THE PATHOGENESIS OF 
AUTOIMMUNE HEPATITIS  

The role of cytokines in the pathogenesis of other organ-specific 
autoimmune disease such as autoimmune hepatitis was also investigated, using as 
controls patients with liver disorders due to metabolic causes (Wilson's disease 
and alpha-1-antitrypsin deficiency) at various disease stages. Elevated levels of 
circulating cytokines such as IL-1α, IL-6 and TNF-α were detected in patients with 
various forms of chronic liver disease, including those with autoimmune hepatitis, 
when compared with normal controls, consistent with earlier studies by Devière et 
al. (1990), Khoruts et al. (1991), Bird et al., (1990), and Tilg et al. (1992). Levels 
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of cytokines and-sIL-2R were significantly higher in patients with cirrhosis and 
active liver disease (severe hepatic inflammation and high levels of transaminases) 
in agreement with Devière et al. (1990) and Tilg et al. (1992). The finding of high 
levels of IFN-γ and sIL-2R in children with autoimmune hepatitis is consistent 
with the previous finding that increased number of circulating activated T 
lymphocytes expressing the IL-2 receptor are found in this disorder, particularly in 
the presence of active disease (Lobo-Yeo et al., 1990B). The observation in the 
present study of high levels of IFN-γ (TH1 cell-derived) but not IL-4 (TH2 cell-
derived) in children with autoimmune hepatitis suggests that TH1 cytokines are 
predominant in this disease.  

The fact that cytokine levels are higher in patients with active liver disease 
raised the possibility that cytokines may cause liver damage directly. In agreement 
with this, hepatocytes have been shown to be selectively vulnerable to the toxic 
action of cytokines in an HBsAg-positive transgenic mouse model (Gilles et al.,
1992). In addition, normal hepatocytes in culture undergo cytolysis in the presence 
of TNF-α and IFN-γ (Shinagawa et al., 1991). An indirect mechanism by which 
cytokines could cause hepatocyte death is also possible since IFN-γ can induce the 
expression of class II HLA molecules on hepatocytes in vitro (Franco et al., 1988;
Senaldi et al., 1991). This would be expected to promote presentation of self 
antigens by the hepatocytes to autoreactive T-lymphocytes, resulting in the 
initiation of an autoimmune attack and subsequent hepatocyte death (Rosa and 
Fellous, 1984; Lobo Yeo et al., 1990A; Senaldi et al., 1991).  

Levels of cytokines were higher in patients with cirrhosis than in patients 
without cirrhosis in the present study, a finding consistent with studies which 
suggest that cytokines are the major regulator of fibrosis development (Kovacs, 
1991; Castilla et al., 1991). These groups have demonstrated that, in patients with 
chronic hepatitis, the level of TGFβ1 expression was closely correlated the 
expression of procollagen and with fibrosis. Furthermore, IL-6 and IL-1 induce 
acute phase reactants including fibrinogen and also induce proliferation of 
fibroblasts. 

Increased levels of cytokines in chronic liver diseases could be the 
consequence of different mechanisms. Firstly, following injury the liver shows an 
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immense ability for regeneration which is cytokine-led (Andus et al., 1991). 
Secondly, it is possible that cytokine clearance is impaired as a result of chronic 
liver failure (Klapproth et al., 1989; Metcalf and Nicola, 1988; Castell et al.,
1988; Sonne et al., 1990). These studies demonstrated the accumulation of TNF, 
IL-6 and macrophage-colony stimulating factor (M-CSF) in the liver 5-18 minutes 
after intravenous administration of these cytokines. Thirdly, activation of the 
cellular immune system may lead to increased serum cytokine levels. This is 
consistent with the previous finding that an increased number of circulating 
activated T lymphocytes expressing the IL-2 receptor is associated with these 
disorders and with disease activity (Lobo-Yeo et al., 1990B).  
 The liver biopsies of patients with autoimmune liver diseases are 
characterised by a dense mononuclear cell infiltrate in portal tracts. To investigate 
whether these cells produce TNF-α and IFN-γ, immunohistochemical examination 
was performed, using anti-TNF-α and IFN-γ Mab. Both TNF-α and IFN-γ
producing cells were detected simultaneously within the inflammatory cell 
infiltrate in the liver biopsies of these patients. Although some of the children with 
metabolic diseases studied had inflammatory cell infiltrates of a severity similar to 
those with autoimmune disease, they did not have cells which stained positively 
for TNF-α and IFN-γ, suggesting that these two cytokines are closely linked to the 
autoimmune nature of the target organ damage. A direct cytolytic mechanism for 
these cytokines was suggested by the relationship between the number of 
cytokine-producing cells found and circulating levels of liver transaminases. This 
is supported by previous reports which suggest that cytokines can promote 
hepatocyte death through a direct mechanism (Gilles et al., 1992; Shinagawa et 
al., 1991). It is possible, however, that cytokines-induced toxicity may also be 
mediated through an indirect mechanism such as induction of expression of class 
II HLA molecules on hepatocytes. This could result in the initiation of an 
autoimmune attack leading to subsequent hepatocyte death (Rosa and Fellous, 
1984; Lobo-Yeo et al., 1990A; Senaldi et al., 1991).   

The concept that cytokine producing cells are involved in the pathogenic 
process of autoimmune liver disease is supported by the observation that in other 
autoimmune diseases such as Type 1 diabetes and rheumatoid arthritis, TNF-α and 
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IFN-γ producing cells are prominent in the characteristic lesions of these two 
disorders, the insulitic lesion and the inflamed synovium respectively (Foulis et al.,
1991; Chu et al., 1991). However, as is the case for a number of other organ-
specific autoimmune diseases, the nature of the initial stimulus and the target 
antigens involved in the disease process remain unknown.  

 
13.6 PRACTICAL APPROACHES TOWARD THERAPY 

The results in this thesis suggest that cytokines are important in the 
pathogenesis of human Type 1 diabetes and of autoimmune hepatitis. Consequently 
it would be anticipated that treatment with either anti-cytokine (in particular anti-
TH1 and macrophage-derived cytokines) antibody  or TH2 cytokines (such as IL-4 
and IL-10) would be beneficial for the treatments of these autoimmune disease. 
Recently, it has been suggested that the cellular effector mechanism by which 
cytokine-induced β-cell death occurs involves the enzyme nitric oxide (NO) 
synthase, which catalyses the formation of the free radical NO (Corbett et al.,
1992). This hypothesis proposes that cytokines promote expression of an inducible 
isoform of NO synthase in the β-cells of pancreatic islets and that causes islet 
damage (Corbett et al., 1991; Rothe et al., 1994). Anti-cytokine antibodies and 
inhibitors of the inducible NO synthase, such as aminoguanidine (Corbett et al.,
1992) also present a possible therapeutic approach to halt or prevent the 
diabetogenic process and this study is currently in progress in our laboratory, using 
the NOD mouse.  
 



197

REFERENCES 



198

REFERENCES 
 
AARDEN LA, VAN KOOTEN C. (1992) The action of interleukin 6 on lymphoid 
population. Ciba Found Symp 167:68. 
 
AARDEN LA, BRUNNER TK, CEROTTINI A, ET AL. (1979) Revised 
nomenclature for antigen-nonspecific T cell proliferation and helper factors (letter to 
the editor). J Immunol 123:2928. 
 
ABRAMS JS, RONCARDO MG, YSSEL H, ANDERSSON U, GLEICH GJ, 
SILVER JE. (1992) Strategies of anti-cytokine monoclonal antibody development: 
immunoassay of IL-10 and IL-5 in clinical sample. Immunol Rev 127:5. 
 
AGGARWAL BB, EESSALU TE, HASS PE. (1985) Characterization of receptors 
for human tumour necrosis factor and their regulation by gamma interferon. Nature 
318:665. 
 
AKIRA S, HIRANO T, TAGA T, KISHIMOTO T (1990) Biology of multifunctional 
cytokines: IL-6 and related molecules (IL-1 and TNF) FASEB 4:2860.  
 
ALLEN C, PALTA M, D'ALLESSIO DJ. (1991) Risk of diabetes in siblings and 
other relatives of IDDM subjects. Diabetes 40:831. 
 
ALVAREZ F, BERNARD O, HOMBERG JC, KREIBICH G. (1985) Anti-liver-
kidney microsome antibody recognizes a 50.000 molecular weight protein of the 
endoplasmic reticulum. J Exp Med 161:1231. 
 
ALVIGGI L, JOHNSTON C, HOSKINS PJ, TEE DEH, PYKE DA, LESLIE RDG, 
VERGANI D. (1984) Pathogenesis of insulin dependent diabetes: a role for activated 
T lymphocytes. Lancet II:4. 
 
ANDUS T, BAUER J, GEROK W. (1991) Effects of cytokines on the liver. 
Hepatology 13:364. 
 
ANNE-CATHERINE F, PIERRE G, ISABELLE D, JEAN-PIERRE G, JACQUES 
B. (1993) Interleukin 10 (IL-10) upregulates functional high affinity IL-2 receptors on 
normal and leukemic B lymphocytes. J Exp Med 178:1473. 
 
ARANI K, FRANK L, MIYAJIMA A, MIYATAKE S, ANA N, VO KOTA T. 
(1990) Cytokines: Coordinators of immune and inflammatory response. Annu Rev 
Biochem 59:783. 
 
ARENZANA-SEISDEDAS F, VIRELIZIER JL, FIERS W. (1985) Interferons as 
macrophage activating factor. III Preferential effects of interferon on the interleukin-1 
secreting potential of fresh or aged human monocytes. J Immunol 134:2444. 
 



199

ATKINSON MA, MACLAREN NK. (1988) Autoantibodies in NOD mice 
immunoprecipitate 64.000-M (r) islet antigen. Diabetes 37:1587. 
 

ATKINSON MA, MACLAREN NK, SHARP DW, LACY PE, RILEY WJ. (1990) 
64.000 M, autoantibodies as predictors of insulin-dependent diabetes. Lancet 
335:1357. 
 
BACHWICH PR, CHENSUE SW, LARRICK JW, KUNKEL SW. (1986) Tumour 
necrosis factor stimulates IL-1 and prostaglandin E2 production in resting 
macrophages. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 136:94. 
 
BAE YS, EUN HM, PON RT, GIRON GW, YOON JW. (1990) Two amino acids, 
Phe-16 and Ala-776, on the polyprotein are most likely, to be responsible for the 
diabetogenicity of EMC virus. J Gen Virol 71:639. 
 
BAEKKESKOV S, DYRBERY T, LERNMARK A. (1984) Autoantibodies to a 64-
kilodalton islet cell protein precede the onset of spontaneous diabetes in the BB rat. 
Science 224:1348. 
 
BAEKKESKOV S, NIELSEN JH, MARNER B, BILDE T, LUDVIGSSON J, 
LERNMARK A. (1982) Autoantibodies in newly diagnosed diabetic children 
immunoprecipitate human pancreatic islet cell proteins. Nature 298:167. 
 
BAEKKESKOV S, AANSTOOT HJ, CHRISTGAN S, ET AL. (1990) Identification 
of the 64K autoantigen in IDD as the GABA-synthesizing enzyme glutamic acid 
decarboxylase. Nature 347:151. 
 
BALKWILL FR, BURKE F. (1989) The cytokine network. Immunol Today 10:299. 
 
BANTING FG, BEST CH, COLLIP JB, CAMPBELL WR, FLETCHER AA, 
MACLEOD JJR, NOBLE EC. (1922) The effect produced on diabetes by extractions 
of pancreas. Transact Ass Amer Physicians 37:337. 
 
BARBOSA J, CHERN MM, REINSMOEN N, NOREEN H, RAMSEY R 
GREENBERG L. (1979) HLA-DW antigens in unrelated juvenile, insulin-dependent 
diabetes. Tissue Antigens 14:426. 
 
BARBOSA J, KING R, NOREEN H, YUNIS EJ. (1977) The histocompatibility 
system in juvenile, insulin dependent diabetes multiplex kindreds. J Clin Invest 
60:989. 
 
BARBOSA J, CHERN MM, ANDERSON VE, ET AL. (1980) Linkage analysis 
between the major histocompatibility system and insulin-dependent diabetes in 
families with patients in two consecutive generations. J Clin Invest 65:592. 
 
BARBOSA J, CHERN MM, NOREEN H, ANDERSON VE. (1978) Analysis of 



200

linkage between the major histocompatibility system and juvenile insulin dependent 
diabetes in multiplex families: reanalysis of data. J Clin Invest 62:492. 
 
BARON S, TYRING SK, FLEISCHMANN RW, ET AL. (1991) The interferons: 
mechanisms of action and clinical applications. JAMA 266:1375.  
 
BAYER EA, WILCHEK M. (1980) The use of the avidin-biotin complex as a tool in 
molecular biology. Methods Biochem Anal 26:1. 
 
BENDELAC A, CARNAUD C, BOITARD C, BACH JF (1987) Syngeneic transfer 
of autoimmune diabetes from diabetic NOD mice to healthy neonates. Requirement 
for both L3T4 and Lyt-2+. J Exp Med 166:823. 
 
BENDING JJ, LOBO-YEO A, VERGANI D, VIBERTI GC. (1988) Proteinuria and 
activated T lymphocytes in diabetic nephropathy. Diabetes 37:507. 
 
BENDTZEN K, SVENSON S, JONSSON T, HIPPE E. (1990) Autoantibodies to 
cytokines - Friends or Foes? Immunol 
Today 11:167. 
 
BENDTZEN K, MANDRUP-POULSEN, NERUP J, ET AL. (1986) Cytotoxicity of 
human pI7 interleukin-1 for pancreatic islets of Langerhans. Science 232:1545. 
 
BENDTZEN K. (1989) Immune hormones (cytokines): pathogenic role in 
autoimmune rheumatic and endocrine disease. Autoimmunity 2:177. 
 
BENGSCH N, KÖBERLING J, ECKERT G, WILLMS B. (1978) HLA-typing in 
juvenile diabetics with and without positive family history and in families with one 
and two diabetic siblings. Diabetologia 15:447. 
 
BERRIH S, ARENZANA-SEISDEDOS F, COHEN S, DEVOS R, CHARRON D, 
VIRELIZIR JL. (1985) Interferon-gamma modulates HLA class II antigen expression 
on cultured human thymic epithelial cells. J Immunol 135:1165. 
 
BEUTLER B, MILSARK IW, CERAMI A. (1985) Cachectin/TNF: production, 
distribution and metabolic fate in vivo. J Immunol 135:3972. 
 
BEUTLER B, CERAMI A. (1989) The biology of cachectin/TNF - a primary 
mediator of the host response. Annu Rev Immunol 7:625. 
 
BEUTLER B, CERAMI A. (1988) Cachectin, cachexia and shock. Annu Rev Med 
39:75. 
 
BIDWELL JL. (1988) DNA-RFLP analysis and genotyping of HLA-DR and DQ 
antigens. Immunol Today 9:18. 
 
BIDWELL JL, JARROLD EA. (1986) HLA-DR allogenotyping using exon-specific 



201

cDNA probes and application of rapid minigel methods. Mol Immunol 23:1111. 
 
BILLIAN A, DIJKMANS R. (1990) IFN-γ: Mechanism of action and therapeutical 
potential. Bioch Pharmacol 40:1433. 
 
BLUE ML, DALEY JF, LEVINE H, SCHLOSSMAN SF. (1985) Co-expression of 
T4 and T8 on peripheral blood T cells demonstrated by two-colour fluorescence flow 
cytometry. J Immunol 134:2281. 
 
BONIFACIO E, BINGLEY P, SHATTOCK M, DEAN BM, DUNGER D, GALE 
EA, BOTTAZZO GF. (1990) Quantification of islet-cell antibodies and prediction of 
insulin-dependent diabetes. Lancet 335:147. 
 
BONIFACIO E, LERNMARK A, DAWKINS RL. (1988) Serum exchange and use 
of dilutions have improved precision of measurement of islet cell antibodies. (1988) 
J Immunol Methods 106:83. 
 
BOOM WH, LIANO D, ABBAS AK. (1988) Heterogeneity of helper/inducer T 
lymphocytes. II Effects of interleukin 4- and interleukin 2-producing T cell clones on 
resting B lymphocytes. J Exp Med 167:1350. 
 
BORNSTEIN J, LAWRENCE RD (1951) Two types of diabetes mellitus with and 
without available plasma insulin. Br Med J 1:732 
 
BORRELL RP, TODD I, DOSHI M, ET AL. (1987) HLA class II induction in 
human islet cells by interferon-γ plus tumour necrosis factor or lymphotoxin. Nature 
326:304 
 
BOTTAZZO GF, PUJOL-BORRELL R, HANAFUSA T, FELDMANN M. (1983) 
Role of aberrant HLA-DR expression and antigen presentation in induction of 
endocrine autoimmunity. Lancet II:1115. 
 
BOTTAZZO GF, FLORIN-CHRISTENSEN A, DONIACH D. (1974) Islet cell 
antibodies in diabetes mellitus with autoimmune polyendocrine deficiencies. Lancet 
II:1279 
 
BOTTAZZO GF, DONIACH D. (1976) Pancreatic autoimmunity and HLA antigens. 
Lancet II:800 
 
BOUCHIER AD, RHODES K, SHEROLOCK S. (1964) Serological abnormalities 
in patients with liver disease. Br Med J 1:592. 
 
BRADFORD M. (1976) A rapid and sensitive method for the quantitation of 
microgram quantities utilising the principle of protein-dye binding. Anal Biochem 
72:248. 
 
BRANGE J, OWENS DR, KANG S, VOLUND A. (1990) Monomeric insulins and 



202

their experimental and clinical implications. Diabetes Care 13:923. 
 
BRANGE J, RIBEL U, HANSEN JF, ET AL. (1988) Monomeric insulin obtained by 
protein engineering and their medical implication. Nature 333:679. 
 
BRENNAN FM, FELDMANN M. (1992) Cytokines in autoimmunity. Curr Opin 
Immunol 4:754.  
 
BROUCKAERT PG, LEROUX-ROELS GG, GUISEZ Y, TAVERNIER J, FIERS 
W (1986) In vivo anti-tumour activity of recombinant human and murine TNF, alone 
and in combination with murine IFN-gamma, on a syngeneic murine melanoma. Int 
J Cancer 38:763. 
 
BU DF, ERLANDER MG, HITZ BC, ET AL. (1992) Two human glutamate 
decarboxylase 65-kDa GAD and 67-kDa GAD, are each encoded by a single gene. 
Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 89:2115. 
 
BUCHAN G, BARRETT K, FUJITA T, TANIGUCHI T, MAINI R, FELDMANN 
M. (1988) Detection of activated T cell products in the rheumatoid joint using cDNA 
probes to interleukin-2 (IL-2) receptor and IFN-γ. Clin Exp Immunol 71:295. 
 
BURGESS JA, KIRKPATRICK KL, MENSER MA. (1974) Fulminant onset of 
diabetes mellitus during an attack of infectious mononuclear. Med J Aust 2:706. 
 
CAHILL GF. (1979) Current concepts of diabetic complications with emphasis on 
hereditary factors: a brief review. In: Sing CF, Skolnick MH (eds), Genetic Analysis 
of Common Diseases. Alan R Liss, New York, pp113.

CALLARD RE. (1989) Cytokine regulation of B-cell growth and differentiation. Br 
Med Bull 45:371. 
 
CAMPBELL IL, BIZILJ K, COLMAN PG, TUCH B, HARRISON LC. (1986) IFN-
γ induces the expression of HLA-A,B,C but not HLA DR on human pancreatic beta 
cells. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 62:1101. 
 
CAMPBELL IL, CURTI A, WILSON A, HARRISON LC. (1989) Evidence for IL-6 
production by and effects on the pancreatic beta cells. J Immunol 143:1188. 
 
CAMPBELL IL, ISCARO A, HARRISON LC. (1988) IFN-γ and TNF-α cytotoxicity 
to murine islets of Langerhans. J Immunol 141:2325. 
 
CAMPBELL RD, TROWSDALE J (1993) Map of the human MHC. Immunol 
Today 14:349. 
 
CASTELL JV, ANDUS T, KUNZ D, HEINRICH PC. (1989) Interleukin-6: The 
major regulator of acute phase protein synthesis in man and rat. Ann N Y Acad Sci 
557:87. 



203

CASTILLA A, PRIETO J, FAUSTO N. (1991) Transforming growth factors beta 
and alpha in chronic liver disease. Effects of interferon alpha therapy. N Engl J Med 
324:933. 
 
CAVALLO MG, POZZILLI P, THORPE R. (1994) Cytokines and autoimmunity. 
Clin Exp Immunol 96:1. 
 
CAVALLO MG, POZZILLI P, BIRD C, ET AL. (1991) Cytokines in sera from 
insulin-dependent diabetic patients at diagnosis. Clin Exp Immunol 86:256. 
 
CAVAN DA, JACOBS KH, PENNY MA, ET AL. (1993) Both DQA and DQB1 
genes are implicated in HLA-associated protection from Type 1 (insulin-dependent) 
diabetes mellitus in a British Caucasian population. Diabetologia 36:252. 
 
CEDERLÖFF R, FRIBERG L, JONSSON E, KAIJ L. (1961) Studies of similarity 
diagnosis in twins with the aid of mailed questionnaires. Acta Genet Statist Med 
11:338. 
 
CERAMI A, BEUTLER B. (1988) The role of Cachectin/TNF in endotoxic shock 
and cachexia. Immunol Today 9:28. 
 
CHEN WF and ZLOTNIK A. (1991) IL-10: a novel cytotoxic T cell differentiation 
factor. J Immunol 147:528. 
 
CHEUNG DL, HART PH, VITTI GF, WHITTY GA, HAMILTON JA. (1990) 
Contrasting effects of interferon-gamma and interleukin-4 on the interleukin-6 
activity of stimulated human monocytes. Immunology 71:70. 
 
CHRISTIE MR, HOLLANDS J, DELOVITCH TL. (1991) Differential expression of 
components of the 64kD antigen after heat shock (abstract). Diabetes 40 (Suppl):2A. 
 
CHRISTIE MR, TUN RYM, LO SSS, ET AL. (1992) Antibodies to GAD and tryptic 
fragments of islet 64K antigen as distinct markers for development of IDDM. 
Diabetes 41:782. 
 
CHRISTIE M, PIPELEERS D, LERNMARK A, BAEKKESKOV S. (1990) Cellular 
and subcellular localization of an M 64.000 protein autoantigen in insulin-dependent 
diabetes. J Biol Chem 265:376. 
 
CHU CQ, FIELD M, FELDMANN M, MAINI RN. (1991) Localization of tumour 
necrosis factor-α in synovial tissue and at the cartilage-pannus junction in patients 
with rheumatoid joint. Arthritis Rheum 34:1125. 
 
CLAYTON AL, ROBERTS C, GODLEY M, BEST JM, CHANTLER S. (1986) 
Herpes simplex virus detection by ELISA: The effect of enzyme amplification, nature 
of lesion sampled and specimen treatment. J Med Virol 20:89. 



204

COLLART MA, BELIN D, VASSALLI JD, VASSALLI P. (1986) γ-interferon 
enhances macrophage transcription of the tumour necrosis factor/cachectin, 
interleukin 1, and urokinase genes which are controlled by short-lived response. J
Exp Med 164:2113. 
 
COLLINS T, KORMAN AJ, WKE CT. (1984) Immune IFN activated multiple class 
II major histocompatibility complex genes and the associated invariant chain in 
human endothelial cells and dermal fibroblast. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 81:4917. 
 
COLUCCI G, COLOMBO M, DEL NINNO E, ET AL. (1983) In situ 
characterization by monoclonal antibodies of the mononuclear infiltrate in chronic 
active hepatitis. Gastroenterology 85:1138. 
 
COOKE A, LYDYARD PM, ROITT IM. (1984) Autoimmunity and idiotypes. 
Lancet II:723. 
 
COOKE A. (1988) Mechanisms of autoimmunity. Diabetic Medicine 5:782 
 
CORNELL RP, LILJEQUIST BL, BARTIZEL KF. (1990) Depressed liver 
regeneration after partial hepatectomy of germ-free, a thymic and lipopolysaccharide-
resistant mice. Hepatology 11:916. 
 
CUDWORTH AG, WOLF E. (1982) The genetic susceptibility to type 1 (insulin-
dependent diabetes mellitus. In: Alberti KGMM, Johnston D (eds), Clinics endocr 
metab II. Saunders, Philadelphia, pp389.

CUDWORTH AG, WOODROW JC. (1974) HLA antigen and diabetes mellitus. 
Lancet II:1153. 
 
CUDWORTH AG, WOODROW JC. (1976) Genetic susceptibility in diabetes 
mellitus: analysis of the HLA association. Br Med J 2:846. 
 
CUDWORTH AG. (1978) Type 1 diabetes mellitus. Diabetologia 14:281. 
 
DANIELS CA, BORSOS T, RAPP HJ, SNYDERMAN R, NOTKINS AL. (1969) 
Neutralisation of sensitised virus by the fourth component of complement. Science 
165:508 
 
DEAN BM, WALKER R, BONE AJ, BAIRD JD, COOKE A. (1985) Pre-diabetes in 
the spontaneously diabetic BB/E rat: lymphocyte subpopulations in the pancreatic 
infiltrate and expression of rat MHC class II molecules in endocrine cells. 
Diabetologia 28:464. 
 
DEFRANCE T, VANBERVLIET B, BRIERE F, DURAND I, ROUSSET F, 
BANCHEREAU J. (1992) Interleukin 10 and transforming growth factor beta 
cooperate to induce anti- CD40 -activated naive human B cells to secrete 



205

immunoglobulin A. J Exp Med 175:671. 
 
DEL PRETE GF, BETTERLE C, PADOVAN D, ET AL. (1977) Incidence and 
significance of islet cell autoantibodies in different types of diabetes mellitus. 
Diabetes 26, 909. 
 
DEVIERE J, CONTENT J, DENYS C, ET AL. (1990) Excessive in vitro bacterial 
lipopolysaccharide-induced production of monokines in cirrhosis. Hepatology 
11:628. 
 
DIEZ RA, PERDEREAU B, FALCOFF E. (1987) From old results to new 
perspectives: a look at interferon's fate in the body. J Interferon Res 7:553. 
 
DINARELLO CA, MIER JW. (1987) Lymphokines. N Engl J Med 317:940. 
 
DINARELLO CA. (1991) Interleukin-1 and interleukin-1 antagonism. Blood 
77:1627. 
 
DJEU JY, BLANCHARD DK, HALKIAS D, FRIEDMAN H. (1986) Growth 
inhibition of candida albicans by human polymorphonuclear neutrophils: Activation 
by interferon-gamma and tumour necrosis factor. J Immunol 137:2980. 
 
DOBERSEN MJ, SCHARFF JE, GINSBERG-FELLNER F, NOTKINS AL. (1980) 
Cytotoxic autoantibodies to beta cells in the serum of patients with insulin dependent 
diabetes mellitus. N Eng J Med 303:1493 
 
DOHERTY DJ, DONALDSON PT, FARRANT JM, ET AL. (1991) Strong 
association between HLA-DQA, DQB and DR3 alleles and autoimmune chronic 
active hepatitis demonstrated by PCR oligonucleotide analysis (abstr). J Hepatol 
13:525. 
 
DONALDSON PT, DOHERTY DG, HAYLLAR KM, McFARLANE IG, 
JOHNSON PJ, WILLIAMS R. (1990) Susceptibility to autoimmune chronic active 
hepatitis: human leukocyte antigens DR4 and A1-B8-DR3 are independent risk 
factors. Hepatology 13:701. 
 
DOWER SK, URDAL D. (1987) The interleukin-1 receptor. Immunol Today 8:46. 
 
DOYLE C, STROMINGER JL. (1987) Interaction between CD4 and class II MHC 
molecules mediates cell adhesion. Nature 330:256. 
 
DRELL DW, NOTKINS AL. (1987) Multiple immunological abnormalities in 
patients with type 1 (insulin-dependent) diabetes mellitus. Diabetologia 30:132. 
 
EGGINK HF, HOUTHOFF HJ, HUITEMA S, ET AL. (1982) Cellular and humoral 
immune reactions in chronic active liver diseases. I. Lymphocyte subsets in liver 
biopsies of patients with untreated idiopathic autoimmune hepatitis, chronic active 



206

hepatitis B and primary biliary cirrhosis. Clin Exp Immunol 50:17 
 
EGGINK HF, HOUTHOFF HJ, HUITEMA S, WOLTERS G, POPPEMA S, GIPS 
CH. (1984) Cellular and humoral immune reactions in chronic active liver disease. II 
lymphocyte subsets and viral antigen in liver biopsies patients with acute and chronic 
hepatitis. Clin Exp Immunol 54:121. 
 
EISENBARTH GS. (1986) Type 1 diabetes mellitus. A chronic autoimmune disease. 
N Engl J Med 314:1360 
 
El-SHABRAWI M, WILKINSON ML, PORTMANN B, ET AL. (1987) Primary 
sclerosing cholangitis in childhood. Gastroenterology 92:1226. 
 
ELDER ME, MACLAREN NK. (1983) Identification of profound peripheral T 
lymphocyte immunodeficiencies in the spontaneously diabetic BB rat. J Immunol 
130:1723. 
 
ERDÖ SL, WOLFF JR. (1990) Gamma -Aminobutyric acid outside the mammalian 
brain. J Neurochem 54:363. 
 
EY PL, PROWSES J, JENKIN CR. (1978) Isolation of pure IgG1, IgG2a and IgG2b 
immunoglobulins from mouse serum using Protein A Sepharose. Immunochemistry 
15:429. 
 
FAJANS SS, CLOUTIER MC, CROWTHER RL. (1978) Clinical and etiologic 
heterogeneity of idiopathic diabetes mellitus. Diabetes 27:1112. 
 
FALKOFF RJM, BUTLER JL, DINARELLO CA, FACI AS. (1984) Direct effects 
of a monoclonal B cell differentiation factor and of purified interleukin 1 on B cell 
differentiation. J Immunol 133:692. 
 
FALTYNEK CR, KUNG H-F. (1988) The biochemical mechanisms of action of the 
interferons. Biofactors 1:277. 
 
FEINGOLD KR, SOUED M, GRUNFELD C. (1988) Tumour necrosis factor 
stimulates DNA synthesis in the liver of intact rats. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 
153:576. 
 
FELDMANN. M. (1988) T cell activation in healthy and disease. Immunol Today 
9:121. 
 
FELDMANN M, LONDEI M, HAWORTH C. (1989) T cells and lymphokines. Br 
Med Bull 45:361. 
 
FERRAIOLO BL, MOORE JA, CRASE D, GRIBLING P, WILKING H, 
BAUGHMAN RA. (1988) Pharmacokinetics and tissue distribution of recombinant 
human tumour necrosis factor-α in mice. Drug Metab Dispos 16:270. 



207

FIELDER AHL, WALPORT MJ, BATCHELOR JR, ET AL. (1983) Family study of 
the major histocompatibility complex in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus: 
importance of null alleles of C4A and C4B in determining disease susceptibility. Br 
Med J 286:425 
 
FIORENTINO DF, BOND MW, MOSMANN TR. (1989) Two types of mouse T 
helper cell. IV. TH2 clones secrete a factor that inhibits cytokine production by TH1
clones. J Exp Med 170:2081. 
 
FIORENTINO DF, ZLOTNIK A, VIEIRA P, ET AL. (1991) IL-10 acts on the 
antigen presenting cell to inhibit cytokine production by TH1 cells. J Immunol 
146:3444. 
 
FOMSGAARD A, FREUDENBERG MA, BENDTZEN K, GALANOS C. (1990) 
Quantitation and biological activities of native tumour necrosis factor from LPS-
stimulated human monocytes. APMIS 98:529. 
 
FORREST JM, MENSER MA, BURGESS JA. (1971) High frequency of diabetes 
mellitus in young adults with congenital rubella. Lancet II:332. 
 
FOULIS AK. (1989) In type 1 diabetes, does a non-cytopathic viral infection of 
insulin-secreting B-cells initiate the disease process leading to their autoimmune 
destruction? Diabetic Medicine 6:666. 
 
FOULIS AK, McGILL M, FARQUHARSON MA. (1991) Insulitis in type 1  
(insulin-dependent) diabetes mellitus in man-macrophages, lymphocytes, and 
interferon-γ containing cells. J Pathology 165:97. 
 
FOULIS AK, FARQUHARISON MA, HARDMAN R. (1987) Aberrant expression 
of Class II major histocompatibility complex molecules by β cells and 
hyperexpression of class I major histocompatibility complex molecules by insulin 
containing islet in Type 1 (insulin-dependent) mellitus. Diabetologia 30:333.  
 
FOWELL D, MASON D. (1993) Evidence that the T-cell repertoire of normal rats 
contains cells with the potential to cause diabetes: characterisation of CD4+ T-cell 
subset that inhibits the autoimmune potential. J Exp Med 177:627. 
 
FRANCO A, BARNABA V, NATALI P, BALSANO C, MUSCA A, BALSANO F. 
(1988) Expression of class I and class II major histocompatibility complex antigens 
on human hepatocytes. Hepatology 8:449. 
 
FREI K, MALIPIENO UV, LEIST TP, ZINKERNAGEL RM, SCHWAB ME, 
FONTANA A. (1989) On the cellular source and function of interleukin 6 produced 
in the central nervous system in viral disease. Eur J Immunol 19:689. 
 
FRISK G, FRIMAN G, TUVEMO T, FOHLMAN J, DIDERHOLM H. (1992) 



208

Coxsackie B virus IgM in children at onset of type 1 (insulin-dependent) diabetes 
mellitus: evidence for IgM induction by a recent or current infection. Diabetologia 
35:249. 
 
FUGGER L, MORLING N, RYDER LP, ET AL. (1989) Ncol restriction fragment 
length polymorphism (RFLP) of the tumour necrosis factor (TNF-α) region in four 
autoimmune disease. Tissue Antigens 34:17. 
 
GAJEWSKI TF, JOYCE J, FITCH FW. (1989) Antiproliferative effect of IFN-γ in 
immune regulation. III. Differential selection of TH1 and TH2 murine helper T 
lymphocyte clones using recombinant IL-2 and recombinant IFN-γ. J Immunol 
143:15. 
 
GALBRAITH RM, EDDLESTON ALWF, WILLIAMS R, ET AL. (1976) Enhanced 
antibody response in active chronic hepatitis. Relationship to HLAB8 and HLAB12 
and portosystemic shunting. Lancet I:930. 
 
GALLATI H, PRACHT I, SCHMIDT J, HARING P, GAROTTA G. (1988) Simple, 
rapid and large capacity ELISA for biologically active native and recombinant human 
IFN-γ. J Biol Regul Homeost Agents 1:109. 
 
GALLUZZO A, GIORDANO C, RUBINO G, BOMPIANI GD. (1984) 
Immunoregulatory T-lymphocyte subset deficiency in newly diagnosed Type 1 
(insulin-dependent) diabetes mellitus. Diabetologia 26:426. 
 
GAMBLE DR, TAYLOR KW. (1969) Seasonal incidence of diabetes mellitus. Br 
Med J 3:631. 
 
GAMBLE DR, KINSLEY ML, FITZGERALD MG, BOLTON R, TAYLOR KW. 
(1969) Viral antibodies in diabetes mellitus. Br Med J 3:627. 
 
GAMBLE DR. (1980) An epidemiological study of childhood diabetes affecting two 
or more siblings. Diabetologia 19:341. 
 
GARMAN RD, JACOBS KA, CLARK SC, RAULET DH. (1987) B -cell- 
stimulatory factor 2 (beta 2 interferon) functions as a second signal for interleukin 2 
production by mature murine T cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 84:7629. 
 
GATENBY PA, KANSAS GA, XIAN CY, ET AL. (1982) Dissection of 
immunoregulatory subpopulations of T lymphocytes within the helper and suppressor 
sublineages in man. J Immunol 129:1997. 
 
GAULDIE J, SAUDER DN, McADAM KPWJ, DINARELLO CA. (1987) Purified 
interleukin-1 (IL-1) from human monocytes stimulation acute-phase protein synthesis 
by rodent hepatocytes in vitro. Immunology 60:203. 
 
GUNDERSON E. (1927) Is diabetes of infections origin? J infect Dis 415:197. 



209

GEPTS W. (1965) Pathological anatomy of the pancreas in juvenile diabetes 
mellitus. Diabetes 14:619. 
 
GEPTS W, LECOMPTE PM. (1984) The pathology of the pancreas in human 
diabetes. In: Andreani D, DiMario U, Federlin KF, Heding LG (eds), Immunology 
in diabetes. Kimpton, London, pp21.

GERY I, DAVIES P, DERR J, ET AL. (1981) Relationship between production and 
release of lymphocyte activating factor (interleukin 1) by murine macrophages. I 
Effects of various agents. Cell Immunol 64:293. 
 
GILBEY SC, HUSSIAN MJ, WATKINS PJ, VERGANI D. (1988) Cell-mediated 
immunity and symptomatic diabetic autonomic neuropathy. Diabetic Medicine 
5:845. 
 
GILLES PN, GUERRETTE D, ULEVITCH RJ, SCHREIBER RD, CHISARI FV. 
(1992) Hepatitis B surface antigen retention sensitizes the hepatocyte to injury by 
physiologic concentrations of gamma interferon. Hepatology 16:655. 
 
GILLIS S, FERM MM, OU W, SMITH K. (1978) T cell growth factor parameters of 
production and quantitative microassay for activity. J Immunol 120:2027. 
 
GILLIS S, UNION NA, BAKER PE, SMITH KA. (1979) The in vitro generation and 
sustained culture of nude mouse cytolytic T-lymphocytes. J Exp Med 149:1460. 
 
GIORDANO D, GALLUZZO A, MACRO A, ET AL. (1989) Increased sIL-2R in 
the sera of Type 1 diabetic patients. Diabetes Res 8:135. 
 
GLEICHMANN H, BOTTAZZO GF. (1987) Islet-cell and insulin autoantibodies in 
diabetes. Immunol Today 8:167. 
 
GO NF, CASTLE BE, BARRETT R, ET AL. (1990) Interleukin 10, a novel B cell 
stimulatory factor: unresponsiveness of X chromosome-linked immunodeficiency B 
cells. J Exp Med 172:1625. 
 
GODING JW. (1986) Monoclonal antibodies: principles and practice. Academic 
Press, London. 
 
GOTTLIEB MS, ROOT HF. (1968) Diabetes mellitus in twins. Diabetes 17:693 
 
GREENE WC, LEONARD WJ. (1986) The human IL-2 receptor. Annu Rev 
Immunol 4:69. 
 
GRUBECK-LOBENSTEIN B, BUCHAN G, CHANTRY D, ET AL. (1989) 
Analysis of intrathyroid cytokine production in thyroid autoimmune disease: thyroid 
follicular cells produce interleukin 1 α and interleukin 6. Clin Exp Immunol 77:324. 



210

HAMAGUCHI K, LEITER EH. (1990) Comparison of cytokines effects on mouse 
pancreatic α-cell and β-cell lines. Viability, secretory function and MHC antigen 
expression. Diabetes 39:415. 
 
HANAFUSA T, PUJOL-BORRELL R, CHIOVATO L, RUSSEL RCG, DONIACH 
D, BOTAZZO GF. (1983) Aberrant expression of HLA-DR antigen on thyrocytes in 
Graves' disease: relevance for autoimmunity. Lancet II:1111. 
 
HANENBERG H, KOLB-BACHOFEN V, KANTWERK-FUNKE G, KOLB H. 
(1989) Macrophage infiltration precedes and is a prerequisite for lymphocytic 
insulitis in pancreatic islets and pre-diabetic BB rats. Diabetologia 32:126. 
 
HÄNNINEN A, JALKANEN S, SALMI M, TOIKANNEN S, NIKOLAKAROS G, 
SIMELL O. (1992) Macrophages, T cell receptor usage, and endothelial cell 
activation in the pancreas at the onset of insulin dependent diabetes mellitus. J Clin 
Invest 90:1901. 
 
HARI J, YOKONO K, YONEZAWA K, ET AL. (1986) Immunochemical 
characterization of anti-islet cell surface monoclonal antibody from non-obese 
diabetic mice. Diabetes 35:517. 
 
HARRISON LC, HONEYMAN MC, DEAIZPURUA HJ. (1993) Inverse relation 
between humoral and cellular immunity to glutamic acid decarboxylase in subjects at 
risk of insulin-dependent diabetes. Lancet 341:1365. 
 
HATAKEYAMA M, TSUDO M, MINAMATO S, ET AL. (1989) Interleukin-2 
receptor beta chain gene: Generation of three receptor forms by cloned human alpha 
and beta chain cDNA's. Science 244:551. 
 
HATTORI M, BUSE JB, JACKSON RA, ET AL. (1986) The NOD mouse recessive 
diabetogenic gene in the major histocompatibility complex. Science 231:733 
 
HEDING LG. (1975) Radioimmunologic determination of human C-peptide in 
serum. Diabetologia 11:541. 
 
HEEG M, BRAKENHOFF JPJ, DE GROOT ER, AARDEN LA. (1988) Interleukin-
6 is involved in interleukin-1-induced activities. Euro J Immunol 18:957. 
 
HENKE A, MOHR C, SPRENGER H, GRAEBNER C, STELZNER A, NAIN M, 
GEMSA D. (1992) Coxsakievirus B3-induced production of necrosis factor-α, IL-1β,
and IL-6 in human monocytes. J Immunol 148:2270. 
 
HEROLD KC, HUEN A, GOULD L, TRAISMAN H, RUBENSTEIN AH. (1984) 
Alterations in lymphocyte subpopulations in type I (insulin-dependent) diabetes 
mellitus: exploration of possible mechanisms and relationship to autoimmune 
phenomena. Diabetologia 27:102 



211

HINDEN E. (1962) Mumps followed by diabetes. Lancet I:1381. 
 
HIRANO T, AKIRA S, TAGA T, KISHIMOTO T. (1990) Biological and clinical 
aspects of interleukin 6. Immunol Today 11:4434. 
 
HIRANO T, KISHIMOTO T. (1989) Interleukin-6 (IL-6). In: Sporn MB, Roberts 
AB (eds), Handbook of experimental pharmacology. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Vol. 
95, pp633.

HODGES S, LOBO-YEO A, DONALDSON P, TANNER MS, VERGANI D. 
(1991) Autoimmune chronic active hepatitis in a family. Gut 32:299. 
 
HODGKIN PD, BOND MW, O'GARRA A, ET AL. (1988) Identification of IL-6 as 
a T cell-derived factor that enhances the proliferative response of thymocytes to IL-4 
and phorbol myristate acetate. J Immunol 141:151. 
 
HOMBERG JC, ABUAF N, BERNARD O, ET AL. (1987) Chronic active hepatitis 
associated with anti-liver/kidney microsome antibody type 1: a second type of 
'autoimmune' hepatitis. Hepatology 7:1333. 
 
HOPKINS SJ, HUMPHREYS M, JAYSON MIV. (1988) Cytokines in synovial 
fluid. I. The presence of biologically active and immunoreactive IL-1. Clin Exp 
Immunol 72:422. 
 
HORUK R, McCUBREY JA. (1989) The interleukin-1 receptor in Raji human B-
lymphoma cells. Molecular characterization and evidence for receptor-mediated 
activation of gene expression. Biochem J 260:657. 
 
HOWARD M, O' GARRA A. (1992) Biological properties of IL-10. Immunol 
Today 13:198. 
 
HUANG YP, PERRIN LH, MIESCHER PA, ZUBLER RH. (1988) Correlation of T 
and B cell activities in vitro and serum IL-2 levels in SLE. J Immunol 141:827. 
 
HUDSON L, HAY FC. (1989) Practical Immunology. Blackwell Scientific, 
Oxford. 
 
HULTQUIST G, NORDVALL S, SUNDSTROM C. (1973) Insulitis in 
cytomegalovirus infection in a newborn infant. Ups J Med Sci 78:139 
 
IJZERMANS JNM, MARQUET RL. (1989) IFN-γ: a review. Immunobiol 179:456. 
 
IRVINE WJ. (1977) Classification of idiopathic diabetes. Lancet I:638  
 
IRVINE WJ. (1979) The immunology of diabetes mellitus. Teviot Scientific 
publication, Edinburgh. 



212

ITOH K, TILDEN AB, KUMAGAI K, BALCH CM. (1985) Leu-11+ lymphocytes 
with natural killer (NK) activity are precursors of recombinant interleukin 2 (rIL-2)-
induced activated killer (AK) cells. J Immunol 134:802. 
 
JACKSON RA, MORRIS MA, HAYNES BF, EISENBARTH GS. (1982) Increased 
circulating in antigen-bearing T cells in Type 1 diabetes mellitus. N Engl J Med 
306:785. 
 
JAWORSKI MA, COLLE L, GUTTMANN RD. (1983) Abnormal 
immunoregulation in patients with insulin dependent mellitus and their healthy first 
degree relatives. Hum Immunol 7:25. 
 
JENSEN DM, McFARLANE IG, PORTMANN B, EDDLESTON ALWF, 
WILLIAM R. (1978) Detection of antibodies directed against a liver-specific 
membrane lipoprotein in patients with acute and chronic active hepatitis. N Engl J 
Med 299:1. 
 
JOHNSON GD, HOLBORROW EJ, GLYNN LE. (1965) Antibody to smooth 
muscle in patients with liver disease. Lancet II:878. 
 
JOHNSON GD, HOLBORROW EJ. (1986) Preparation and use of fluorochrome 
conjugates. In: Weir DM (ed), Handbook of Experimental Immunology. Volume 
I, Blackwell Scientific, Oxford, PP28.1.

JOHNSON PJ, McFARLANE IG. (1993) Meeting report: international autoimmune 
hepatitis group. Hepatology 18:998. 
 
JOHNSTON C, ALVIGGI L, MILLWARD BA, LESLIE RDG, PYKE DA, 
VERGANI D. (1988) Alteration in T-lymphocyte subpopulation in type 1 diabetes: 
exploration of genetic influence in identical twins. Diabetes 37:1484. 
 
JUDD MA, BRITTEN KJM. (1982) Tissue preparation for the demonstration of 
surface antigens by immunoperoxidase techniques. Histochem J 14:747. 
 
KANO Y, KANATSUNA T, NAKAMURA N, ET AL. (1986) Defect of 
the first-phase insulin secretion to glucose stimulation in the perfused pancreas of the 
non-obese diabetic (NOD) mouse. Diabetes 35:486. 
 
KASAHARA T, HOOKS JJ, DOUGHERTY SF, OPPENHEIM JJ. (1983) 
Interleukin-2 mediated immune interferon (IFN-gamma) production by human T 
cells and T cell subsets. J Immunol 130:1784. 
 
KATAOKA S, SATOH J, FUJIYA H, ET AL. (1983) Immunologic aspects of the 
non-obese diabetic (NOD) mouse. Diabetes 32:247. 
 
KAUFMAN DL, CLARESALZLER M, TIAN J, ET AL. (1993) Spontaneous loss of 



213

T-cell tolerance to glutamic acid decarboxylase in murine insulin-dependent diabetes. 
Nature 366:69. 
 
KAUFMAN DL, ERLANDER MG, CLARESALZLER M, ET AL. (1992) 
Autoimmunity to two forms of glutamate decarboxylase in insulin-dependent 
diabetes mellitus. J Clin Invest 89:283. 
 
KAWANO M, HIRANO T, MATSUA T, TAGA T, HORII Y. (1988) Autocrine 
generation and requirement of BSF-2/IL-6 for human multiple myelomas. Nature 
332:83. 
 
KAYE WA, ADRI MNS, SOELDNER JS, ET AL. (1986) Acquired defect in IL-2 
production in patients with Type 1 diabetes mellitus. N Engl J Med 315:920. 
 
KEEN H. (1987) The genetic of diabetes: from nightmare to headache. Br Med J 
294:919. 
 
KEEN H. (1986) What's in a Name? IDDM/NIDDM, Type 1/Type 2. Diabetic 
Medicine 3:11. 
 
KEEN H, TANG FUI SN. (1982) Definition and classification of diabetes mellitus. 
Endocrinol Metab. London; Saunders, pp279.

KELSALL AR, STEWART A, WITTS LJ. (1947) Subacute and chronic hepatitis. 
Lancet II:195. 
 
KEMENY DM, CHANTLER S. (1988) ELISA and other solid phase immunoassays. 
In: Kemeny DM and Challacombe SJ (eds), An Introduction to ELISA. John 
Wiley and Sons Ltd, Chichester, pp1.

KEMENY DM, URBANEK R, RICHARDS D, GREENALL C. (1987) 
Development of a semi-quantitative enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) 
for detection of human IgG subclass antibodies. J Immunol Methods 26:47. 
 
KHORUTS A, STAHUKE L, McCLAIN CJ, LOGAN G, ALLEN JI. (1991) 
Circulating tumour necrosis factor, interleukin-1 and interleukin-6 concentrations in 
chronic alcoholic patients. Hepatology 13:267. 
 
KILIAN PL, KAFFKA KL, STERN AS, ET AL. (1986) Interleukin 1 alpha and 
interleukin 1 beta bind to the same receptor on T cells. J Immunol 136:4509. 
 
KING ML, SHAIKH A, BIDWELL D, ET AL. (1983) Coxsackie-B-Virus-specific 
IgM responses in children with insulin-dependent (juvenile-onset; type 1) diabetes 
mellitus. Lancet I:1397. 
 
KISHI H, INNI S, MURAGUCHI A, HIRONO T, YAMAMURA Y, KISHIMOTO 
T. (1985) Induction of IgG secretion in a human B cell clone with recombinant IL-2. 



214

J Immunol 134:3104. 
 
KISHIMOTO T, HIRAVOT T. (1988) Molecular regulation of B lymphocytes 
response. Annu Rev Immunol 69:485. 
 
KJAERGAARD JJ, DITZEL J. (1979) Hemoglobin A1c as an index of long-term 
blood glucose regulation in diabetic pregnancy. Diabetes 28:694. 
 
KLAPPROTH J, CASTELL J, GEIGER T, ANDUS T, HEINRICH PC. (1989) Fate 
and biological action of human recombinant interleukin 1 beta in the rat in vivo. Eur 
J Immunol 19:1485. 
 
KLARESKOG L, FORSUM U, KABELITZ D, ET AL. (1982) Immune functions of 
human synovial cells. Phenotypic and T cell regulatory properties of macrophage-like 
cells that express HLA-DR. Arthritis Rheum 25:488. 
 
KOLB H. (1987) Mouse model of insulin-dependent diabetes: 
low-dose streptozocin-induced diabetes and non-obese diabetic (NOD) mice. 
Diabetes Metab Rev 3:751. 
 
KREMER HU. (1947) Juvenile diabetes as a sequel to mumps. Am J Med 3:257. 
 
KUMA S-I, INABA M, OGATA H, ET AL. (1990) Effect of human recombinant 
interleukin-6 on the proliferation of mouse hepatocytes in the primary culture. 
Immunobiology 180:235. 
 
KUNKEL HG, AHRENS EH, EISENMENGER WJ, BONGIOVANNI AM, 
SLATER RJ. (1951). Extreme hypergammaglobulinemia in young women with liver 
disease of unknown etiology. J Clin Inv 30:654. 
 
LACHMANN PJ, PETERS DK. (1982) Complement. In: LACHMANN PJ, 
PETERS DK (eds), Clinical aspects of immunology. Blackwell Scientific, Oxford, 
pp18.

LAMCHE HR, ADOLF GR. (1990) Highly sensitive enzyme immunoassays for 
antibodies to human tumour necrosis factor (TNF-α) and lymphotoxin (TNF-β). J
Immunol Methods 131:283. 
 
LAPIÉRRE LA, FIERS W, POBER JS. (1988) Three distinct classes of regulatory 
cytokines control endothelial cell MHC antigen expression. Interactions with 
immune gamma interferon differentiate the effects of tumour necrosis factor and 
lymphotoxin from those of leukocyte alpha and fibroblast beta interferons. J Exp 
Med 167:794. 
 
LARRICK JW. (1989) Native interleukin 1 inhibitors. Immunol Today 10:61. 
 
LAWLEY TJ, HALL RP, FAUCI AS, KATZ SI, HAMBURGER MI, FRANK MM. 



215

(1981) Defective Fc-receptor functions associated with the HLA-B8/DRw3 
haplotype: studies on patients with dermatitis herpetiformis and normal subjects. N
Engl J Med 304:185. 
 
LEE WM, REED WD, MITCHELL CG, ET AL. (1975) Cellular and humoral 
immunity to hepatitis B surface antigen in chronic active hepatitis. Br Med J i:1705. 
 
LEE F, YOKOTA T, OTSUKA T, ET AL. (1986) Isolation and characterisation of a 
mouse interleukin cDNA clone that express B-cell stimulatory factor 1 activities and 
T-cell- and mast-cell-stimulating activities. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 83:2061. 
 
LEEUWENBERG JF, VAN DAMME J, MEAGER A, JEUNHOMME TM, 
BUURMAN WA. (1988) Effects of tumour necrosis factor on the interferon-gamma-
induced major histocompatibility complex class II antigen expression by human 
endothelial cells. Eur J Immunol 18:1469. 
 
LEISBON HJ, GEFTER M, ZLOTNIK A, MARRACK P, KAPPLER JW. (1984) 
Role of gamma-IFN in antibody-producing response. Nature 309:799. 
 
LENDRUM R, WALKER G, CUDWORTH AG, ET AL. (1976) Islet cell antibodies 
in diabetes mellitus. Lancet II:1273 
 
LENZI M, BALLARDINI G, FUSCONI M, ET AL. (1990) Type 2 autoimmune 
hepatitis and hepatitis C virus infection. Lancet 335:258. 
 
LERNMARK Å, HAGGLOF B, FREEDMAN Z, IRVINE WJ, LUDVIGSSON G, 
HOLMGREN G. (1981) A prospective analysis of antibodies reacting with 
pancreatic islet cells in insulin-dependent diabetic children. Diabetolgia 20:471 
 
LERNMARK Å. (1987) Islet cell antibodies. Diabetic Medicine 4:285. 
 
LERNMARK Å, FREEDMAN ZR, HOFMANN C, ET AL. (1978) Islet-cell surface 
antibodies in juvenile diabetes mellitus. N Engl J Med 299:375 
 
LESLIE RDG, PYKE DA. (1986) The genetics of diabetes. In: Alberti KGMM, 
KRALL LP (eds), The Diabetes 3. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp39.

LIKE AA, KISLAUSKIS E, WILLIAMS RM, ROSSINI AA. (1982) Neonatel 
thymectomy prevents spontaneous diabetes mellitus in the BB/W rat. Science 
216:644. 
 
LIKE AA, ROSSINI AA. (1976) Streptozotocin-induced pancreatic insulitis: a new 
model of diabetes mellitus. Science 193:415 
 
LINDAL P, GRESSER I, LEARY P, TOREY M. (1976) Interferon treatment of 
mice: enhanced expression of histocompatibility antigens on lymphoid cells. Proc 
Natl Acad Sci USA 73:1284 



216

LINDAL P, LEARY P, GRESSER I. (1973) Enhancement by IFN of the expression 
of surface antigens on murine leukaemic L cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 70:2785. 
 
LING Z, IN'T VELD PA, PIPELEERS DG. (1993) Interaction of Interleukin-1 with 
islet β-cells. Diabetes 42:56 
 
LITTMAN BH, DASTVAN FD, CARLSON PL, SANDERS KM. (1989) 
Regulation of monocyte/macrophage C2 production and HLA-DR expression by IL-4 
(BSF-1) and IFN-γ. J Immunol 142:520. 
 
LOBO-YEO A, ALVIGGI L, MIELI-VERGANI G, PORTMANN B, MOWAT AP, 
VERGANI D. (1987) Perferential activation of helper/inducer T lymphocytes in 
autoimmune chronic active hepatitis. Clin Exp Immunol 67:95. 
 
LOBO-YEO A, SENALDI G, PORTMANN B, MOWAT AP, MIELI-VERGANI G, 
VERGANI D. (1990A) Class I and class II major histocompatibility complex antigen 
expression on hepatocytes: a study in children with liver disease. Hepatology 
12:224. 
 
LOBO-YEO A, MIELI-VERGANI G, MOWAT AP, VERGANI D. (1990B) Soluble 
interleukin 2 receptors in autoimmune chronic active hepatitis. Gut 31:690. 
 
LOWENTHAL JW, CASTLE BE, CHRISTIANSEN J, ET AL. (1988) Expression 
of high affinity receptors for murine interleukin 4 (BSF-1) on hemopoietic and 
nonhemopoietic cells. J Immunol 140:456. 
 
LUNEL F, ABUAF N, FRANGEUL L, ET AL. (1991) Liver/kidney 
microsome antibody type I and hepatitis C virus infection. Hepatology 16:630. 
 
MA Y, PEAKMAN M, LENZI M, ET AL. (1993) Case against subclassification of 
type II autoimmune chronic active hepatitis. Lancet 341:60. 
 
MA Y, PEAKMAN M, LOBO-YEO A, ET AL. (1994) Differences in immune 
recognition of cytochrome P4502D6 by liver kidney microsomal (LKM) antibody in 
autoimmune hepatitis and chronic hepatitis C virus infection. Clin Exp Immunol 
97:94. 
 
MACMILLAN DR, KOTOJAN M, ZEIDNER D, ET AL. (1977) Seasonal variation 
in the onset of diabetes in children. Pediatrics 59:113. 
 
MACNEIL IA, SUDA T, MOORE KW, MOSMANN TR, ZLOTNIK A. (1990) IL-
10, a novel growth co-factor for mature and immature T cells. J Immunol 145:4167. 
 
MAKINO S, KUNIMOTO D, MURAOKA D, MIZNSHIMA Y, KATAGIRI K, 
TOCHINO Y (1980) Breeding of a non-obese, diabetic strain of mice. Exp Anim 
(Tokyo) 29:1. 



217

MANDRUP-POULSEN T, HELQVIST S, MøLIG J, WOGENSEN LD, NERUP J. 
(1989) Cytokines as immune effector molecules in autoimmune endocrine diseases 
with special reference to insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Autoimmunity 10:
241. 
 
MANDRUP-POULSEN T, BENDTZEN K, DINARELLO CA, NERUP J. (1987A) 
Human tumour necrosis factor potentiates human interleukin 1-mediated rat 
pancreatic ß-cell cytotoxicity. J Immunol 139:4077.  
 
MANDRUP-POULSEN T, EGEBERG J, NERUP J, BENDTZEN K, NIELSEN JH, 
DINARELLO CA. (1987B) Ultra structural studies of time course and cellular 
specificity of IL-1 mediated islet cytotoxicity. Acta Pathol Microbiol Immunol 
Scand 95:55 
 
MANDRUP-POULSEN T, BENDTZEN K, NERUP J, DINARELLO CA,  
SVENSON M, NIELSEN JH. (1986) Affinity-purified human interleukin 1 is 
cytotoxic to isolated islets of Langerhans. Diabetologia 29:63. 
 
MANIL L, MOTTE P, PERNAS P, ET AL. (1986) Evaluation of protocols for 
purification of mouse monoclonal antibodies. J Immunol Methods 90:25. 
 
MÄNNEL DN, MELTZER MS, MERGENHAGEN SE. (1980) Generation and 
characterization of a lipopolysaccharide-induced and serum-derived cytotoxic factor 
for tumour cells. Infect Immunol 28:204. 
 
MANNS M, GERKEN G, KYRIATSOULIS A, STARITZ M, MEYER ZUM 
BÜSCHENFELDE KH. (1987) Characterization of a new subgroup of autoimmune 
chronic active hepatitis by autoantibodies against a soluble liver antigen. Lancet 
I:292. 
 
MANNS M. (1989) Autoantibodies and antigens in liver diseases - updated. J
Hepatol 9:272. 
 
MANNS M, GRIFFIN KJ, SULLIVAN KF, JOHNSON EF. (1991) LKM-1 
autoantibodies recognize a short linear sequence in P450IID6, a cytochrome P-450 
monooxygenase. J Clin Invest 88:1370. 
 
MANTOVANI A, DEJANA E. (1989) Cytokines as communication signals between 
leukocytes and endothelial cells. Immunol Today 10:370. 
 
MARGRIN S, CRAXÍ A, FIORENTINO C, ET AL. (1991) Is autoimmune chronic 
active hepatitis a HCV-related disease? J Hepatol 13:56. 
 
MARIANI M, CIANFRIGLIA M, CASSONE A. (1989) Is mouse IgM purification 
on protein A possible? Immunol Today 10:115. 
 



218

MATSUMURA H, NAKANO M. (1988) Endotoxin-induced interferon-γ production 
in culture cells derived from BCG infected C3H/HeJ mice. J Immunol 140:494. 
 
MATTHEWS N. (1981) Production of an anti-tumour cytotoxin by human 
monocytes. Immunology 44:135. 
 
McFARLANE IG. (1984) Autoimmunity in liver. Clin Sci 67:569. 
 
McCUISH AC, URBIANAK SJ, CAMPBELL CJ, DUNCAN LJP, IRVINE WJ. 
(1974) Phytohaemoagltinin transformation and circulating lymphocyte 
subpopulations in insulin-dependent diabetes. Diabetes 23:708. 
 
McFARLANE BM, McSORLEY CG, VERGANI D, McFARLANE IG, 
WILLIAMS R. (1986) Serum antibodies reacting with the hepatic asialoglycoprotein 
receptor (hepatic lectin) in acute and chronic liver disorders. J Hepatol 6:196 
 
McFARLANE IG, SMITH HM, JOHNSON PJ, ET AL. (1990) Hepatitis C virus 
antibodies in chronic active hepatitis: pathogenetic factor or false positive result? 
Lancet 335:754. 
 
McMICHAEL A, McDEVITT HO. (1977) The association between the HLA system 
and disease. In: Steinberg AG, Bearn AG, Motulsky AG, B Child (eds), Progress in 
Medical Genetics. Saunders, Philadelphia, Vol. 2, pp39.

MESSARITAKIS J, KARABULA C, KATTAMIS C, MATSONIOTIS N. (1971) 
Diabetes following mumps in sibs.  Arch Dis Child 46:561. 
 
MESTAN J, DIGEL W, MITTNACHT S, ET AL. (1986) Antiviral effects of 
recombinant tumour necrosis factor in vitro. Nature 323:816. 
 
METCALF D, NICOLE NA. (1988) Tissue localisation and fate in mice of injected 
multipotential colony-stimulating factor. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 85:3160. 
 
MEYER ZUM BÜSCHENFELDE KH, HÜTTEROTH TH. (1979) Autoantibodies 
against liver membrane antigens in chronic active liver disease. In: Eddleston 
ALWF, Weber JCP, Williams R (eds), Immune reactions in liver disease. Pitman 
Medical, Tunbridge Wells, pp12.

MEYER ZUM BÜSCHENFELDE KH, MIESCHER PA. (1972) Liver specific 
antigens, purification and characterization. Clin Exp Immunol 10:89. 
 
MEYER ZUM BÜSCHENFELDE KH, LOHSE AW, MANNS M, ET AL. (1990) 
Autoimmunity and liver disease. Hepatology 12:354. 
 
MICHEL C, BOITARD C, BACH JF. (1989) Insulin autoantibodies in non-obese 
diabetes (NOD) mice. Clin Exp Immunol 75:457. 
 



219

MIELI-VERGANI G, VERGANI D. (1993) Immune mechanisms in pediatric liver 
disease. In: Suchy FJ (ed), Liver disease in children. St. Louis Missouri, Mosby, 
pp173.

MIELI-VERGANI G, VERGANI D, JENKINS PJ, ET AL. (1979) Lymphocyte 
cytotoxicity to autologous hepatocytes in HBsAg-negative chronic active hepatitis. 
Clin Exp Immunol 38:16.  
 
MILGROM H, CURD JG, KAPLAN RA, MÜLLER-EBERHARD HJ, VAUGHAN 
JH. (1980) Activation of the fourth component of complement (C4): assessment by 
rocket immunoelectrophoresis and correlation with the metabolism of C4. J
Immunol 124:2780 
 
MILLER B, APPEL MC, O'NEIL JJ, WICKER L. (1988) Both the lyt-2+ and T cell 
subsets are required for the transfer of diabetes in non-obese diabetic mice. J
Immunol 140:52. 
 
MILLER J, SMITH MGM, MITCHELL CG, ET AL. (1972) Cell-mediated 
immunity to a human liver-specific antigen in patients with active chronic hepatitis 
and primary biliary cirrhosis. Lancet II:296. 
 
MILLER KB, SCHWARTZ RS. (1979) Familial abnormalities of suppressor-cell 
function in systemic lupus erythematosus. N Engl J Med 301:803 
 
MIYASAKA N, NAKAMURA T, RUSSELL IJ, TALAL N. (1984) IL-2 deficiency 
in rheumatoid arthritis and systemic lupus erythematosus. Clin Immunol 
Immopathol 31:109.  
 
MIZEL SB, DAYER JM, KRANE SM, MERGENHAGEN SE. (1981) Stimulation 
of rheumatoid synovial cell collagenase and prostaglandin production by partially 
purified lymphoid-activity factor (interlukin 1). Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 78:2474. 
 
MølVIG J, POCIOT L, BÆK L, WORSAAE H, ET AL. (1990) Monocyte function 
in IDDM patients and healthy individuals. Scand J Immunol 32:297. 
 
MOND JJ, THOMPSON CT, FINKELMAN FD, FARRAR J, SCHAEFER M, 
ROBB RJ. (1985) Affinity-purified interleukin 2 induces proliferation of large but 
not small B cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 82:1518. 
 
MONOS DS, SPIELMAN RS, GOGOLIN KJ, ET AL. (1987) HLA-DRW3.2 allele 
of the DR4 haplotype is associated with insulin-dependent - correlation between DQ-
beta restriction fragments and DQ-beta chain variation. Immunogenetics 26:299. 
 
MOORADIAN AD, REED RL, MEREDITH KE, SCUDERI P. (1991) Serum levels 
of tumour necrosis factor and IL-1α and IL-1β in diabetic patients. Diabetes Care 
14:63. 
 



220

MOORE KW, VIEIR P, FIORENTINO DF, ET AL. (1990) Homology of cytokine 
synthesis inhibitory factor (IL-10) to the Epstein-Barr virus gene BCRF1. Science 
248:1230. 
 
MOORE RN, OPPENHEIM JJ, FARRAR JJ, CARTER CS, WAHEED A, 
SHADDUCK RK. (1980) Production of lymphocyte-activity factor (interleukin 1) by 
macrophages activated with coloney-stimulating factors. J Immunol 125:1302 
 
MOREL PA, DORMAN JS, TODD JA, McDEVITT HO, TRUCCO M. (1988) 
Aspartic acid at position 57 of the HLA-DQβ chain protects against type 1 diabetes: a 
family study. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 85:8111. 
 
MORGAN DA, RUSCETTI FW, GALLO R. (1976) Selective in vitro growth of T 
lymphocytes from normal human bone marrows. Science 193:1007. 
 
MORI Y, MATSUDA J, TSURUOKA A, ET AL. (1985) Cellular hypersensitivity to 
human pancreatic β cell clone in diabetes mellitus and its relationship to the presence 
of islet cell antibodies. Endocrinol 32:497. 
 
MOSMANN TR, MOORE KW. (1991) The role of IL-10 in crossregulation of TH1
and TH2 responses. Immunol Today 12: A49-53. 
 
MOSMANN TR, COFFMAN RL. (1989a)  TH1 and TH2 cells: Different patterns of 
lymphokine to different functional properties. Annu Rev Immunol 7:145. 
 
MOSMANN TR, COFFMAN RL. (1989b) Heterogeneity of cytokine secretion 
patterns and functions of helper T cells. Adv Immunol 46:111. 
 
MOSMANN TR, BOND MW, COFFMAN RL, OHARA J, PAUL WE. (1986). T-
cell and mast cell lines respond to B-cell stimulatory factor 1. Proc Natl Acad Sci 
USA 83:5654.   
 
MOSMANN TR, CHERWINSKI H, BOND MW, GIEDLIN MA, COFFMAN RL. 
(1986) Two types of murine helper T cell clones. I. Definition according to profiles 
of lymphokine activities and secreted proteins J Immunol 136:2348. 
 
MÜLLER R, KOLB H, KUSCHAK D, JÖRGENS V, GRIES FA (1980) Analysis of 
T lymphocyte subpopulations in juvenile-onset diabetes. Clin Exp Immunol 39:130. 
 
MÜLLER-EBERHARD HJ, MIESCHER PA (eds) (1985) Complement. Berlin; 
Springer-Verlag 
 
MUNRO JM, POBER JS, COTRAN RS. (1989) Tumour necrosis factor and 
interferon-γ induce distinct patterns of endothelial activation and associated 
leukocyte accumulation in skin of Papio anubis. Am J Pathol 135: 121. 
 
MURRAY HW. (1988) IFN-γ, the activated macrophage and host defence against 



221

microbial challenge. Ann Intern Med 108:595. 
 
MEAGER A, PARTI S, LEUNG H, PEIL E, MAHON B. (1987) Preparation and 
characterization of monoclonal antibodies directed against antigenic determinants of 
recombinant human Tumour Necrosis factor. Hybridoma 6:305. 
 
MURRAY HW. (1988) IFN-γ, the activated macrophage, and host defence against 
microbial challenge. Ann Int Med 108:595. 
 
NAKAMURA T, ARAKAKI R, ICHIHARA A. (1988) Interleukin-1 beta is a potent 
growth inhibitor of adult rat hepatocytes in primary culture. Exp Cell Res 179:488. 
 
NAKAMURA M, MANSER T, PEARSON GDN, DALAY MJ, GEFTER ML. 
(1984) Effect of IFN-γ on the immune response in vivo and on gene expression in 
vitro. Nature 307:381. 
 
NATIONAL DIABETES DATA GROUP. (1979) Classification and diagnosis of 
diabetes mellitus and other categories of glucose intolerance. Diabetes 28:1039. 
 
NAWROTH PP, STERN DM. (1986) Modulation of endothelial cell hemostatic 
properties by tumour necrosis factor. J Exp Med 163:740. 
 
NAYLOR SL, SAKAGUCHI AY, SHOWS TB, LAW ML, GOEDDEL DV GRAY 
PW. (1983) Human immune interferon gene is located on chromosome 12. J Ex 
Med 157:1020. 
 
NEDWIN GE, SVEDERSKY LP, BRINGMAN TS, PALLADINO MA, GOEDDEL 
DV. (1985) Effect of IL-2, IFN-γ and mitogens on the production of TNF-α and β. J
Immunol 135:2492. 
 
NELSON PG, PYKE DA, GAMBLE DR. (1975) Viruses and the aetiology of 
diabetes: a study in identical twin. Br Med J 4:249. 
 
NEPOM GT. (1990) HLA and type 1 diabetes. Immunol Today 11:314. 
 
NEPOM BS, PALMER J, KIM SJ, ET AL. (1986) Specific genomic markers for the 
HLA-DQ subregion discriminate between DR4+ insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus 
and DR4+ seropositive juvenile rheumatoid arthritis. J Exp Med 164:345. 
 
NERUP J. (1976) HLA, autoimmunity and insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. In: 
Creutzfeldt W, Kobberling J, Neel JV (eds), The Genetics of Diabetes Mellitus.
Springer-verlag, Berlin, pp106.

NERUP J, ANDERSEN OO, BENDIXEN G, EGEVERG J, POULSEN JE. (1971) 
Antipancreatic cellular hypersensitivity in diabetes mellitus. Diabetes 20:424. 
 
NICOLE S , SMITH LF. (1960) Amino-acid sequence of human insulin. Nature 



222

187:483. 
 
NOBLE A, STAYNOR DZ, DIAZ-SANCHEZ D, LEE TH, KEMENY DM. (1993) 
Elimination of IgE regulatory rat CD8+ T cells in vivo increases the co-ordinate 
expression of Th2 cytokines, IL-4, IL-5 and IL-10. Immunology 80:326. 
 
NORMENT AM, SALTER RD, PARHAM P, ENGELHARD VH, LITTMAN DR. 
(1988) Cell-cell adhesion mediated by CD8 and MHC class I molecules. Nature 
336:79. 
 
NOTKINS AL. (1979) The cause of diabetes. Sci Am 241:62. 
 
NOURI-ARIA ET, DONALDSON PT, HEGARTY JE, EDDLESTON ALWF, 
WILLIAMS R. (1985) HLA A1 B8 DR3 and suppressor cell function in first degree 
relatives of patients with autoimmune chronic active hepatitis. J Hepatol 1:235 
 
ODIEVRE AM, MAGGIORE G, HOMBERG JC, ET AL. (1983) Seroimmunologic 
classification of chronic hepatitis in 57 children. Hepatology 3:407. 
 
OHARA J, PAUL WE. (1987) Receptors for B cell stimulatory factor-1 expressed on 
cells of haematopoietic lineage.   Nature (London) 325:537. 
 
OHNO Y, AOKI N, NISHIMURA A. (1993) In vitro production of interleukin-1, 
interleukin-6, and tumour necrosis factor-α in insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. J
Clin Endocr Metab 77:1072. 
 
OLDSTONE MBA, NERENBERG M, SOUTHERN P, PRICE J, LEWICKI H. 
(1991) Viral infection triggers insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus in a transgenic 
model: role of anti-self (virus) immune response. Cell 65:319. 
 
OLMOS P, A'HERN P, HEATON DA, MILLWARD BA, RISLEY D, PYKE DA, 
LESLIE RDG. (1988) The significance of the concordance rate for type 1 (insulin-
dependent) diabetes identical twins. Diabetologia 31:747. 
 
OPPENHEIM JJ, MIZEL SB, MELTZER MS. (1986) Comparison of lymphocyte 
and mononuclear phagocyte derived mitogenic 'amplification' factors. In: Cohen S, 
Pick E, Oppenheim JJ (eds), Biology of the lymphokines. Academic, New York, 
pp291.

OPPENHEIM JJ, NETA R, TIBERGHIEN P, GRESS R, KENNY JJ, LONGO DL. 
(1989) Interleukin-1 enhances survival of lethally irradiated mice treated with 
allogeneic bone marrow cells. Blood 74:2257. 
 
ORTALDO JR, MASON AT, GERARD JP, ET AL. (1984) Effects of natural and 
recombinant IL-2 on regulation of IFN-gamma production and natural killer activity: 
lack of involvement of the Tac antigen for these immunoregulatory effects.  J
Immunol 133:779. 



223

OSCHILEWSKI U, KIESEL U, KOLB H. (1985) Administration of silica prevents 
diabetes in BB-rats. Diabetes 34:197. 
 
OWENS SW, SARTIN JL, KEMPPAINEN RJ, CUMMINS KA, BARTOL FF, 
BOWMAN MA. (1986) Developmental alterations in the regulation of glucagon and 
insulin secretion in Holstein Calves. Am J Vet Res 47:263. 
 
OWERBACH D, LERNMARK Å, PLATZ P, ET AL. (1983) HLA-DR beta chain 
DNA endonuclease fragments differ between healthy and insulin-dependent diabetic 
individuals. Nature 303:815.  
 
PALMER JP, HELQVIST S, SPINAS GA, ET AL. (1989) Interaction of β-cell 
activity and IL-1 concentration and exposure time in isolated rat islets of Langerhans. 
Diabetes 38:1211. 
 
PALMER JP, ASPLIN CM, CLEMONS P, ET AL. (1983) Insulin dependent 
diabetics before insulin treatment. Science 222:1337. 
 
PAUL WE, OHARA J. (1987) B cell stimulatory factor-1/interleukin-4. Annu Rev 
Immunol 5:429.  
 
PAUL N, RUDDLE N. (1989) Lymphotoxin. Annu Rev Immunol 6:407. 
 
PEAKMAN M, HUSSAIN MJ, MILLWARD BA, LESLIE RDG, VERGANI D. 
(1990) Effect of initiation of insulin therapy on T-lymphocyte activation in Type 1 
diabetes. Diabetic Medicine 7:327. 
 
PENNLINE KJ, ROQUE-GAFFNEY E, MONAHAN P. (1994) Recombinant 
human IL-10 (rHU IL-10) prevents the onset of diabetes in the non-obese diabetic 
(NOD) mouse. Clin Immunol Immunopathol 71:169. 
 
PESCHEL C, PAUL WE, OHARA J, GREEN I. (1987) Effects of B cell stimulatory 
factor-1/ interleukin on hematopoietic progenitor cells. Blood 70:254. 
 
PESTKA S, LANGER JA, ZOON KC, SAMUEL CE. (1987) Interferons and their 
actions. Annu Rev Biochem 56:727. 
 
PICKUP J. (1986) Human insulin (editorial) Br Med J 292:155. 
 
PLATZ P, JAKOBSEN BD, MORLING N, ET AL. (1981) HLA-D and 
DR antigens in genetic analysis of insulin dependent diabetes mellitus. Diabetologia 
21:108. 
 
POBER JS, GIMBRONE MA Jr, COTRAN RS, ET AL. (1983) Ia expression by 
vascular endothelium is inducible by activated T cells and by human gamma 
interferon. J Exp Med 157:1339. 



224

POBER JS and COTRAN RS. (1990) Cytokines and endothelial cell biology. 
Physiol Rev 30:427. 
 
PONTESILLI O, CAROTENUTO P, GAZDA LS, PRATT PE, PROWSE SJ. (1987) 
Circulating lymphocyte population and autoantibodies in non-obese diabetic (NOD) 
mice: a longitudinal study. Clin Exp Immunol 70:84. 
 
POZZILLI P, ZUCCARINI O, IAVICOLI M, ET AL. (1983) Monoclonal antibodies 
defined abnormalities of T-lymphocytes in type I (insulin-dependent) diabetes. 
Diabetes 32:91 
 
PUJOL-BORRELL R, TODD I, DOSHI M, ET AL. (1987) HLA class II induction 
human islet cells by interferon-γ plus TNF-α. Nature 326:304. 
 
PUKEL C, BAQUERIZO H, RABINOVITCH A. (1988) Destruction of rat islet cell 
monolayers by cytokines: synergistic interactions of interferon-γ, tumour necrosis 
factor, lymphotoxin, and interleukin-1. Diabetes 37:133. 
 
PYKE DA. (1979) Diabetes: the genetic connection. Diabetologia 17:333. 
 
RABINOVITCH A. (1994) Immunoregulatory and cytokine imbalances in the 
pathogenesis of IDDM. Diabetes 43:613. 
 
RAPOPORT MJ, JARAMILLO, ZIPRIS D, ET AL. (1993) IL-4 reverses T-cell 
proliferative unresponsiveness and prevents the onset of diabetes in NOD mice. J
Exp Med 178:87. 
 
REAVEN GM. (1984) Insulin secretion and insulin action in non-insulin-dependent 
diabetes mellitus; which defect in primary? Diabetes Care 7:17. 
 
REES RC. (1992) Cytokines as biological response modifiers. J Clin Pathol 45:93. 
 
REINHERZ EL, SCHLOSSMAN SF. (1980) The differentiation and function of 
human T lymphocytes. Cell 19:821. 
 
REWERS M, LAPORTE RE, WALCZAK M, DMOCHOWSKI K, 
BOGACZYNSKA E. (1987) Apparent epidemic of insulin dependent diabetes 
mellitus in Midwestern Poland. Diabetes 36:106. 
 
RICHARDS C, GAULDIE J, BAUMANN H. (1991) Cytokine control of acute 
phase protein expression. Eur Cytokine Network 2:89.  
 
RILEY WJ, ATKINSON MA, SCHATZ DA, MACLAREN NK. (1990) 
Comparison of islet autoantibodies in pre-diabetes and recommendations for 
screening. J Autoimmun (3 suppl) 1:47. 
 



225

RISCH N. (1987) Assessing the role of HLA-linked and unlinked determinants of 
disease. Am J Humm Genet 40:1. 
 
RIZZETTO M, SWANA G, DONIACH D. (1973) Microsomal antibodies in active 
chronic hepatitis and other disorders. Clin Exp Immunol 15:331 
 
ROBB RJ, MUNCK A, SMITH KA. (1981) T cell growth factor receptor. 
Quantitation, specificity, and biological relevance. J Exp Med 154:1455. 
 
ROBERTSON DAF, ZHANG SL, GUY EC, ET AL. (1987) Persistent measles virus 
genome in autoimmune chronic active hepatitis. Lancet II:9. 
 
ROITT IM. (1988) Essential Immunology. Blackwell Scientific, Oxford. 
 
ROITT IM, DONIACH D. (1972) Immunofluorescent tests for the detection of 
antibodies. In: WHO Booklet of Immunological Techniques. Geneva Switzerland: 
WHO, pp1.

ROMAGNANI S. (1991) Human TH1 and TH2 subsets: doubt no more. Immunol 
Today 12:256. 
 
ROMAGNANI S. (1992) Induction of TH1 and TH2 responses: a key role for the 
natural immune response? Immunol Today 13:379. 
 
RONNINGEN KS, IWE T, HALSTENSEN TS, SPURKLAND A, THORSBY E. 
(1989) Hum Immunol Diabetologia 30:618. 
 
ROSA F, FELLOUS M. (1984) The effect of gamma-interferon on MHC antigens. 
Immunol Today 5: 261. 
 
ROSENBERG SA, LIPSKY PE. (1981). The role of monocytes in pokeweed 
mitogen-stimulated human B cell activation: separation requirements for intact 
monocytes and a soluble monocyte factor. J Immunol 126:1341. 
 
ROSENBERG SA, LOTZE M. (1985) Cancer immunotherapy using IL-2 and IL-2-
activated lymphocytes. Annu Rev Immunol 4:681. 
 
ROTHE H, FEHSEL K, KOLB H. (1990) Tumour necrosis factor alpha production 
is upregulated in diabetes prone BB rats. Diabetologia 33:573. 
 
ROTTER JI, LANDAW EM. (1984) Measuring the genetic contribution of a single 
locus to a multilocus disease. Clin Genet 26:529. 
 
ROTTER JI, RIMOIN DL. (1981) Etiology-genetics. In: Brownlee M (ed), 
Handbook of Diabetes Mellitus. Garland STPM press, New York, Vol. 1, pp3.

ROTTER JI, RIMOIN DL. (1978) Heterogeneity in diabetes mellitus-update 1978: 



226

Evidence for further genetic heterogeneity within juvenile onset insulin dependent 
diabetes mellitus. Diabetes 27:599. 
 
ROUSSET F, GARCIA E, DEFRANCE T, ET AL. (1992) IL-10 is a potent growth 
and differentiation factor for activated lymphocytes-B. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 
89:1890. 
 
ROUX-LOMBARD P, MODOUX C, VISCHER T, GRASSI J, DAYER JM. (1992) 
Inhibitors of IL-1 activity in synovial fluid and cultured synovial fluid mononuclear 
cells. Cell J Rheumatol 19:517. 
 
RUBIN LA, KURMAN CC, BIDDISON WE, GOLDMAN ND, NELSON DL. 
(1985) A monoclonal antibody, 7G7/B6, binds to an epitope of human interleukin-2 
(IL-2) receptor that is distinct from that recognised by IL-2 or anti-TAC. Hybridoma 
4:91. 
 
SACHS JA, CUDWORTH AG, JARAQUEMADA D, GORSUCH AN, 
FESTENSTEIN H. (1980) Type 1 diabetes and HLA-D locus. Diabetologia 18:41. 
 
SAINT EG, KING WE, JOSKE RA, FINCKH ES. (1953) The course of infectious 
hepatitis with special reference to prognosis and the chronic stage. Ann Med 2:113. 
 
SANDLER S, EIZIRIK DL, SVENSSON C, STRANDELL E, WELSH M, WELSH 
N. (1991) Biochemical and molecular actions of interleukin-1 on pancreatic B-cells. 
Autoimmunity 10;241.  
SANDLER S, ANDERSSON A, HELLENSTROM C. (1987) Inhibitory effects of 
IL-1 on insulin-secretion, insulin biosynthesis, and oxidative-metabolism of isolated 
rat pancreatic islets. Endocrinology 121:1424. 
 
SARAGOVI H, MALEK TR. (1990) Evidence for additional subunits associated to 
the mouse interleukin 2 receptor p55/p75 complex. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 87:11. 
 
SATOH J, SEINO H, ABO T, TANKA S, ET AL. (1989) Recombinant human 
tumour necrosis factor α suppresses autoimmune diabetes in non-obese diabetic 
mice. J Clin Invest 84:1345. 
 
SAUDER DN, CRATER CS, KATZ SI, OPPENHEIM JJ. (1982) Epidermal cell 
production of thymocyte activating factor (ETAF) J Invest Derm 79:34.  
 
SCAPIGLIATI G, GHIARA P, BARTALINI A, TAGLIABUE A, BORASCH D. 
(1989) Differential binding of IL-1 alpha and IL-1 beta to receptors on B and T cells. 
FEBS Lett 243:394. 
 
SCHADEWALDT H. (1989) The history of diabetes mellitus. In: Engelhardt DV 
(ed), Diabetes its medical and cultural history. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, pp1.

SCHEININ T, MÄENPÄÄ J, S KOSKIMIES, DEAN BM, BOTTAZZO GF, 



227

KONTIANEN S. (1988) Insulin responses and lymphocyte subclasses in children 
with newly diagnosed insulin-dependent diabetes. Clin Exp Immunol 71:91. 
 
SCHEUER PJ. (1991) Classification of chronic viral hepatitis: a need for 
reassessment. J Hepatol 13:372. 
 
SCOTT KD, DANIEL GQ, KATHRIN M. (1991) New cytokines and receptors 
make their debut in San Antonio. Immunol Today 12:54. 
 
SECKINGER P and DAYER JM. (1987) Interleukin-1 inhibitors. Ann Inst Pasteur 
Immunol 138:461. 
 
SEDER RA, PAUL WF, DAVIS MM, FAZEKAS DE GROTH B. (1992) The 
presence of IL-4 during in vitro priming determines the lymphokine-producing 
potential of CD4+ T, cells from T cell receptor transgenic mice. J Exp Med 
176:1091. 
 
SEIßLER J, HERING B, RICHTER W, ET AL. (1992) Antibodies to the Mr 64,000 
(64K) protein in islet cell antibody positive non-diabetic individuals indicate high 
risk for impaired Beta-cell function. Diabetologia 35:550. 
 
SELAM JL, CLOT J, ANDARY M, MIROUZE J. (1979) Circulating lymphocyte 
subpopulations in juvenile onset diabetes: a correction of abnormalities by adequate 
metabolic control. Diabetologia 16:35. 
 
SENALDI G, PEAKMAN M, NATOLI C, ET AL. (1994) Relationship between the 
tumour-associated antigen 90K and cytokines in the circulation of persons infected 
with human immunodeficiency virus infection. J Infection 28:31.  
 
SENALDI G, LOBO-YEO A, MOWAT AP, MIELI-VERGANI G, VERGANI D. 
(1991) Class I and class II major histocompatibility complex antigens on hepatocytes: 
Importance of the method of detection and expression in histologically normal and 
diseased liver. J Clinc Pathol 44:107. 
 
SENALDI G, PORTMANN B, MOWAT AP, MIELI-VERGANI G, VERGANI D. 
(1992) Immunohistochemical features of the portal tract mononuclear cell infiltrate in 
chronic aggressive hepatitis. Arch Dis Child 67:1447. 
 
SHERON N, LAU JN, HOFMANN J, WILLIAMS R, ALEXANDER GJM. (1990) 
Dose-dependent increase in plasma interleukin-6 after recombinant tumour necrosis 
factor infusion in humans. Clin Exp Immunol 82:427. 
 
SHINAGAWA T, YOSHIOKA K, KAKUMU S, ET AL. (1991) The effects of 
tumour necrosis factor alpha and interferon gamma. J Pathol 165: 247. 
 
SHOW LM, MERCURIO AM. (1989) Interferon-γ and lipopolysaccharide promote 
macrophage adherence to basement membrane glycoproteins. J Exp Med 169:303. 



228

SIEGEL JP. (1988) Effects of interferon-gamma on the activation of human T 
lymphocytes. Cell Immunol 111:461.  
 
SIMS JE, MARCH CJ, COSMAN D, ET AL. (1988)  cDNA expression cloning of 
the IL-1 receptor, a member of the immunoglobulin superfamily. Science 241,585. 
 
SKYLER J, CAHILL GE. (1981) Forward diabetes mellitus: Progress and directions. 
Amer J Med 70:101. 
 
SMITH MGM, GOLDING PL, EDDLESTON ALWF, ET AL. (1972) Cell mediated 
immune response in chronic liver disease. Br Med J I:527. 
 
SMITH MGM, WILLIAMS R, WALKER, ET AL. (1974) Hepatic disorders 
associated with liver/kidney microsomal antibodies. Br Med J II:80.   
 
SMITH KA, LACHMAN LB, OPPENHEIM JJ, FAVATA MF. (1980) The 
functional relationship of the interleukins. J Exp Med 151:1551. 
 
SMITH K. (1987) The two-chain structure of high-affinity IL-2 receptors. Immunol 
Today 8:11. 
 
SMITH KA, BAKER PE, GILLIS S, RUSCETTI FW. (1980) Functional and 
molecular characteristics of T-cell growth factor. Mol Immunol 17:579 
 
SMITHSELLS RW, SHEPPARD S, MARSHALL WC, PECKHAM C. (1978) 
Congenital rubella-diabetes mellitus. Lancet I:439. 
 
SNAPPER CM, FINKELMAN FD, PAUL WE. (1988) Regulation of IgG1 and IgE 
production by IL-4. Immunol Rev 102:51. 
 
SOLDEVILA G, BUSCEMA M, DOSHI M, JAMES RFL, BOTTAZZO GF, 
PUJOL-BORRELL R. (1991) Cytotoxic effect of IFN-γ plus TNF-α on human islet 
cells. J Autoimmunity 4:291. 
 
SONNE O, DAVIDSEN O, MÖLLER BK, MUNCK PETERSEN CM. (1990)  
Cellular targets and receptors for interleukin-6. I. In vivo and in vitro uptake of IL-6 
in liver and hepatocytes. Eur J Clin Invest 20:366. 
 
SPIES T, MORTON CC, NEDOSPASOV SA, ET AL. (1986) Genes for the tumour 
necrosis factors α and β are linked to the human major histocompatibility complex. 
Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 83:8699. 
 
SPINAS GA, HANSEN BS, LINDE S, ET AL. (1987) Interleukin dose-dependently 
affecting the biosynthesis of (pro) insulin in isolated rat islets of Langerhans. 
Diabetolgia 30:474.  
 



229

SPITS H, YSSEL H, TAKEBE Y, ET AL. (1987) Recombinant IL-4 promotes 
growth of human T cells. J Immunol 139:1142. 
 
STEEG PS, MOORE RN, JOHNSON HM, OPPENHEIM JJ. (1982)     
Regulation of murine macrophage Ia antigen expression by a lymphokine with 
immune interferon activity. J Exp Med 156:178. 
 
STREET NE, MOSMANN TR. (1991) Functional diversity of T lymphocytes due to 
secretion of different cytokine patterns. FASEB J 5:171. 
 
SUAREZ BK, VAN EERDEWEGH P. (1981) Type 1 (insulin-dependent) diabetes 
mellitus. Is there strong evidence for a non-HLA linked gene? Diabetolgia 20:524. 
 
SUDA T, O' GARRA A, MAcNEIL I, FISCHER M, BOND MW, ZLOTNIK A. 
(1990) Identification of a novel thymocyte growth-promoting factor derived from B 
cell lymphomas. Cell Immunol 129:228. 
 
SUGARMAN BJ, AGGARWAL BB, HASS PE, FIGARI IS, PALLADINO MA, 
SHEPARD HM. (1988) Recombinant human tumour necrosis factor-alpha: effects 
on proliferation of normal and transformed cells in vitro. Science 230:943. 
 
SUTHERLAND DER, SIBLEY R, XU XZ, ET AL. (1984) Twin-to-twin pancreas 
transplantation: reversal and reenactment of the pathogenesis of type 1 diabetes 
Trans Assoc Am Physicians XCVII:80 
 
SVEJGAARD A, PLATZ P, RYDER LP, STAUB-NIELSEN L, THOMSEN M. 
(1975) HLA and disease associations - a survey. Transplant Rev 22:3 
 
SWAIN SL, HOWARD M, KAPPLER J, ET AL. (1983) Evidence for two distinct 
classes of murine B cell growth factor with activities in different functional assays. J
Exp Med 158:822 
 
SYMONS JA, EASTGATE JA, DUFF GW. (1991) Purification and characterization 
of a novel soluble receptor for interleukin 1. J Exp Med 174:1251. 
 
SZOPA TM, WARD T, TAYLOR KW. (1992) Disturbance of mouse pancreatic 
beta-cell function following echo 4 virus infection. Biochem Soc Trans 20:3155. 
 
SZOPA TM, TITCHENER PA, PORTWOOD ND, TAYLOR KW. (1993) Diabetes 
mellitus due to viruses - some recent development. Diabetolgia 36:687. 
 
TAKESHITA T, ASAO H, OHTANI K, ET AL. (1992) Cloning of the gamma chain 
of the human IL-2 receptor. Science 257:379. 
 
TARN AC, SMITH CP, SPENCER KM, BOTTAZZO GF, GALE EAM. (1987) 
Type 1 (insulin-dependent) diabetes: a disease of slow clinical onset? Br Med J 
294:342. 



230

TARTAGLIA LA, GOEDDEL D. (1992) Two TNF receptors. Immunol Today 
13:151. 
 
TATTERSALL RB, PYKE DA. (1972) Diabetes in identical twins. Lancet II:1120. 
 
THOMPSON AD, COCHRANE AMG, McFARLANE IG, ET AL. (1974) 
Lymphocyte cytotoxicity to isolated hepatocytes in chronic active hepatitis. Nature 
252:721. 
 
THORNHILL MH, WELLICOME SM, MAHIOUZ DL, LANCHBURY JSS, 
KYAN-AUNG U, HASKARD DO. (1991) Tumour necrosis factor combines with 
IL-4 or IFN-γ to selectively enhance endothelial cell adhesiveness for T cells. J
Immunol 146: 592. 
 
TILG H, NORDBERG J, VOGEL W, ET AL. (1992) Circulating serum levels of 
interleukin 6 and C-reactive protein after liver transplantation. Transplantation 
54:142. 
 
TODD JA. (1990) Genetic control of autoimmunity in type 1 diabetes. Immunol 
Today 11:122. 
 
TODD JA, BELL JI, McDEVITT HO. (1987) HLA-DQβ gene contributes to 
susceptibility and resistance to insulin-dependent diabetes. Nature 329:599. 
 
TODROS L, TOUSCOZ G, D'URSO N, ET AL. (1991) Hepatitis C virus-related 
chronic liver disease with autoantibodies to liver-kidney micrososmes (LKM). J
Hepatol 13:128. 
 
TOMS GC, BAKER P, BOUCHER BJ. (1991) The production of immunoreactive 
α- and γ-interferon by circulating mononuclear cells in Type 1 diabetes. Diabetic 
Medicine 8:547. 
 
TOSATO G, SEAMON KB, GOLDMAN ND, ET AL. (1988)   Monocyte-derived 
human beta-cell growth factor identified as interferon-beta 2 (BSF-2, IL-6). Science 
239:502. 
 
TOVO PA, CERUTTI F, PALOMBA E, SALOMONE C, PUGLIESE A. (1984) 
Evidence of circulating interferon-gamma in newly diagnosed diabetic children. Acta 
Paediatr Scand 73:785.  
 
TRINCHIERI G, PERUSSIA B. (1985) Immune - interferon a pleiotropic 
lymphokine with multiple effects. Immunol Today 6:131. 
 
TUN RYM, PEAKMAN M, ALVIGGI L, ET AL. (1994) The importance of 
persistent cellular and humoral immune changes in the prediabetic period. A 
prospective identical twin study. Br Med J 308:1063.  



231

UNGER RH, FOSTER DW. (1985) Diabetes Mellitus. In: Williams RH (ed), 
Williams Textbook of Endocrinology. Saunders, Philadelphia, pp1018.

VELLOSO LA, KAMPE O, EIZIRIK DL, HALLBERG A, ANDERSSON A, 
KARLSSON FA. (1993)  Human autoantibodies reaction with GAD antigen in 
human and rat but not in mouse pancreatic islets. Diabetolgia 36:39.  
 
VENTO S, EDDLESTON ALWF. (1987) Autoimmunity and liver disease. In: 
Popper H and Schaffner F (eds), Progress in liver disease. Saunders, Philadelphia. 
Vol. IX, pp335.

VENTO S, HEGARTY JE, BOTTAZZO G, MACCHIA E, WILLIAMS R, 
EDDLESTON AL. (1984) Antigen specific suppressor cell function in autoimmune 
chronic active hepatitis. Lancet I:1200. 
 
VENTO S, EDDLESTON ALWF. (1987) Immunological aspects of chronic active 
hepatitis. Clin Exp Immunol 68:225. 
 
VERGANI D, WELLS L, LARCHER VF, ET AL. (1985) NASARRUDDIN BA, 
DAVIES ET, MIELI-VERGANI G, MOWAT AP. Genetically determined low C4: a 
predisposing factor to autoimmune chronic active hepatitis. Lancet II:294. 
 
VERGANI D, MIELI-VERGANI G, MONDELLI M, PORTMANN B, 
EDDlESTON ALWF. (1987) Immunoglobulin on the surface of isolated hepatocytes 
is associated with antibody-dependent cell-mediated cytotoxicity and liver damage. 
Liver 7:307. 
 
VERGANI D, JOHNSTON C, ABDULLAH NB, BARNETT AH. (1983) Low 
serum C4 concentrations: an inherited predisposition to insulin-dependent diabetes. 
Br Med J 286:926 
 
VERGANI D, WELLS L, LARCHER VF, ET AL. (1985) Genetically determined 
low C4 predisposing factor to autoimmune chronic active hepatitis. Lancet II:294. 
 
VERGANI D. (1987) Cell mediated immunity. In: BARNETT AH (ed), 
Immunogenetics of insulin-dependent diabetes. MTP Press, Lancaster, pp80.

VIEIRA P, DEWAAL-MALEFYT R, DANG M-N, ET AL. (1991) Proc Natl Acad 
Sci USA 88:1172. 
 
VILCEK J, DEMAEYER A. (1984) Interferon production and its regulation. 
Interferon 3:1. 
 
VOGEL F, MOTULSKY AG. (1979) Human genetics. Springer-Verlag, Berlin. 
 
VON MEYENBURGH H. (1940) Ueber "Insulitis" bei Diabetes. Schweiz med 



232

Wchschr 70:554. 
 
WALDENSTROM JL, BLUTPROTEIN NS. (1950) Report of session. Bad 
Kissingen, special Vol. 15, pp8.

WALKER R, BONE AJ, COOKE A, BAIRD DJ. (1988) Distinct macrophage 
subpopulations in pancreas of prediabetic BB/E rats: possible role for macrophages 
in pathogenesis of IDDM. Diabetes 37:1301. 
 
WHITEHOUSE JM, HOLBORROW EJ. (1971) Smooth muscle antibody in 
malignant disease. Br Med J IV:511. 
 
WHITTINGHAM S, MATHEWS JD, SCHANFIELD MS, ET AL. (1981) 
Interaction of HLA and Gm in autoimmune chronic active hepatitis. Clin Exp 
Immunol 43:80. 
 
WHO Technical Report Series. (1980) (WHO Expert Committee on Diabetes 
Mellitus: second report). No.646.

WHO Technical Report Series. (1985) (Diabetes Mellitus: Report of a WHO Study 
Group). No.727 

WICKER LS, MILLER BJ, COKER LZ, ET AL. (1987) Genetic control of diabetes 
and insulitis in the non-obese diabetic (NOD) mouse. J Exp Med 165:1639. 
 
WILKIN TJ, HOSKINS PJ, ARMITAGE M, ET AL. (1985) Value of insulin 
autoantibodies as serum marker for insulin dependent diabetes mellitus. Lancet 
I:480. 
 
WILSON AG, DE VRIES N, POCIOT F, ET AL. (1993) An allelic polymorphism 
within the human tumour necrosis factor α promotor region is strongly associated 
with HLA A1, B8, and DR3 alleles. J Exp Med 177:557. 
 
WINCHESTER RJ, KUNKEL HG. (1980) The human Ia system. Adv Immunol 
28:221. 
 
WONG GHW, GOEDDEL DV. (1986) Tumour necrosis factor α and β inhibit virus 
replication and synergise with interferons. Nature 323:819. 
 
WONG GHW, CLARK-LEWIS I, McKIMM-BRESCHKIN JL, HARRIS AW, 
SCHRADER JW. (1983) Interferon-gamma induces enhanced expression of Ia and 
H-2 antigens on B lymphoid macrophage, and myeloid cell lines. J Immunol 
131:788. 
 
WONG GC, CLARK SC. (1988) Multiple actions of IL-6 within a cytokine network. 
Immunol Today 9:137. 
 



233

WOOD DD, BAYNE EK, GOLDRING MB, ET AL. (1985) The four biochemically 
distinct species of human interleukin-1 all exhibit similar biologic activities. J
Immunol 134:895. 
 
WOOD DD, GAUL SL. (1974) Enhancement of the humoral response of T cell-
depleted murine spleens by a factor derived from human monocytes in vitro. J
Immunol 113:925. 
 
WRIGHT JR, LACY PE, UNANUE ER, ET AL. (1986) Interferon mediated 
induction of I-A antigen expression on isolated murine whole islets and dispersed 
islet cells. Diabetes 35:1174. 
 
YALOW RS, BERSON SA. (1961) Immunological specificity of human insulin: 
Application of immunoassay to insulin. J Clin Invest 40:2190. 
 
YAMADA K, TAKANE N, OTABE S, INADA C, INONE M, NONAKA K. (1993) 
Pancreatic β-cell-selective production of tumour necrosis factor-α induced by IL-1. 
Diabetes 42:1026. 
 
YOKONO K, SHII K, HARI J, ET AL. (1984) Production of monoclonal antibodies 
to islet cell surface antigens using hybridization of spleen lymphocytes from non-
obese diabetic mice. Diabetologia 26:379. 
 
YOKOTA T, ARIA N, DE VRIES J, ET AL. (1988) Molecular biology of 
interleukin 4 and interleukin 5 genes and biology of their products that stimulate B-
cells, T-cells and hemopoietic-cells. Immunol Rev 102:137. 
 

YOUNG HA, HARDY KJ. (1990) Interferon-γ: producer cells, activation stimuli, 
and molecular genetic regulation. Pharmac Ther 45:137. 
 
YOON JW, AUSTIN M, ONODERA T, NOTKINS AL. (1979) Virus induced 
diabetes mellitus: isolation of a virus from the pancreas of a child with diabetic 
ketoacidosis. N Eng J Med 300:1173. 
 
YOSHIZAKI K, NAKAGAWA T, KAIEDA T, MURAGUCHI A, YAMAMURA 
Y, KISHIMOTO T. (1982) Induction of proliferation and IG production in human-B 
leukemic-cells by anti-immunoglobulins and T-cell factors. J Immunol 128:75. 
 
ZANGER UM, HAURI HP, LOEPER J, HOMBERG JC, MEYER UA. (1988) 
Antibodies against human cytochrome P450db1 in autoimmune hepatitis type II. 
Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 85:8256. 
 
ZHANG YH, LIN JX, YIP YK, VILCEK J. (1988) Enhancement of cAMP levels 
and of protein kinase activity by tumour necrosis factor and interleukin 1 in human 
fibroblasts: role in the induction of interleukin 6. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 85:6802. 
 



234

ZIER KS, LEO MM, SPIELMAN RS, BAKER L. (1984) Decreased synthesis of 
interleukin-2 (IL-2) in insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Diabetes 33:552. 
 
ZIEGLER AG, ZIEGLER R, VARDI P, ET AL. (1989) Life-table analysis of 
progression to diabetes of anti-insulin autoantibody-positive relatives of individuals 
with Type 1 diabetes. Diabetes 38:1320. 
 
ZAWALICH WS, ZAWALICH KC, RASMUSSEN H. (1989) Interleukin-1α exerts 
glucose-dependent stimulatory and inhibitory effects on islet cell phosphoinositide 
hydrolysis and insulin secretion. Endocrinology 124:2350. 
 


